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The construction of the West Coast Line, from 
Helsingborg via Landskrona to Kävlinge, has been a 
successful project. The new line will function as a 
quick and safe route between Scandinavia and the Eu
ropean continent.

The project has had a distinctive dimension in the 
shape of the many archaeological excavations carried 
out in collaboration with the National Heritage 
Board. We have stood with one foot in the future and 
the other in the distant past. By means of exhibitions 
of the archaeological finds, we have been able to give 
the local people a chance to find out more about their 
history, while we have simultaneously used advanced 
technological expertise to built environment-friendly 
means of transport for the future.

Today’s railway navvies have laid their rails over the 
ancestors in this district. Yet they have done so with 
respect for the knowledge of the past that the National 
Heritage Board staff have been able to communicate 
to us through excavations and archaeological finds.

This is something that gives us at the National Rail 
Administration both pride and pleasure. We hope that 
we shall meet the future with greater respect and more 
knowledge about our shared history.

Caroline Ullman Hammer 
Manager, Southern Rail Region 
National Rail Administration

The large-scale archaeological research that was 
carried out for the West Coast Railway project in 
western Scania was structured in seven separate 
projects, one of which was called “Mesolithic Space”. 
This book is the second and final volume presenting 
the very important results and interpretations of that 
project. Important for the scope of the work - the 
Tågerup excavation was the largest single Stone Age 
excavation carried out in Scandinavia to date - but 
more so for the new and fresh view of this distant peri
od that the amount of data and the excellent preserva
tion conditions enabled.

For the first time in Scandinavia a fairly well founded 
interpretation of Mesolithic mentality has been pre
sented. From a state of research where flint objects 
sorted into typological schemes dominated the presen
tations, we have now at last proceeded to a standpoint 
where we can approach the hunter-gatherers that 
roamed our region more than 6,000 years ago as hu
mans meeting other humans.

The evidence is richer than our Stone Age researchers 
are used to dealing with, but even so it is a very small 
part of bygone totalities. The hunter-gatherers are still 
perhaps “Others”, but the steps taken here will help 
towards turning the frustrating “They” into a more 
comfortable “You”. Our ultimate aim in archaeology 
must be to try to understand their thinking, to under
stand their primary concerns in life, what angered 
them and what they laughed about. We want to visual
ize them face to face. In a time when too much effort is 
spent on building divisions between people, research 
that enables us to understand “them” as just another 
group of individuals, so close to ourselves, must be 
considered very legitimate.

The authors of this book, who conducted the mam
moth-sized “excavation factory” at Tågerup, have 
worked from an untraditional standpoint in many re
spects. We have supported them fully in this quest for 
new knowledge and are proud to present their results 
and interpretations to the public. We are also proud to 
present new levels in illustrating prehistory and the very 
appealing graphic form into which all this has been put. 
Our illustrators and the editorial staff are as much a 
part of the total achievement as the archaeologists.

Lund, May 2003 
Mats Mogren 
Publications Coordinator 
National Heritage Board,
Southern Excavations Department
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How are we to deal with 
excavated Mesolithic find material?

Is It possible at all, 
by looking at dead things,

to gain any Insight 
Into the living world 
of Mesolithic people?



Resting in 25,224 white boxes on the shelves of a store at Castelyckan in

Lund are the fruits of 30 persons' efforts at Tågerup during seven months of cold and rain. The 

boxes are filled with objects of stone and flint, pieces of bone and antler, wooden artefacts, 

fossils, bits of chewing gum and crumbs of amber from the ice age until the present day. They

are in good company; the hangar-sized hall contains the millions of other objects which have 

been more or less successfully classified, carefully measured, routinely weighed, cautiously 

glued together, slowly dried, labelled in small print, and left to their fate of statutory terminal 

storage. For eternity. This book is an attempt to breathe life into some of these washed and 

cleaned archaeological corpses. What can the 273,379 objects from the Kongemose culture and 

the 243,774 objects from the Ertebølle culture add to the discussion of how the Mesolithic people 

on the Tågerup promontory lived and thought? If considered separately, very little, but taken 

together - viewed as a whole - much more. We feel that Mesolithic research has petrified in a 

stereotyped pattern in which the search for more details drowns the holistic perspective, the

living world of Mesolithic people.



The reader has probably flicked briefly through this 
volume before reading these lines. A reasonable initial 
impression may be that the book has an unusually 
large number of illustrations of objects, well spread 
from the start of the book to the finish.

The typical image of south Scandinavian Mesolith
ic settlement site material is precisely the large quanti
ty of artefacts, often consisting of hundreds of thou
sands of units. Perhaps that is why drawings of arte
facts have always been an indispensable part of 
traditional Stone Age publications, but it may be 
found surprising that we have chosen to present so 
many in this volume. Everyone knows what a trans
verse arrowhead looks like, so why depict hundreds of 
them? “The observation, the technological recogni
tion of the piece, cannot be a matter of choice. It is 
immutable and remains the fundamental process. It is 
therefore possible to speak of an objective reading, the 
process being identical for all observers” (Inizan et al. 
1992:31). This is the main reason for the many illus
trations of artefacts.

Readers will no doubt also be surprised by the ob
vious lack of overall views of the distribution of differ
ent finds on settlement sites - an otherwise so integral 
part of Mesolithic publications. It is of course a con
scious choice to publish a multitude of artefact illus
trations at the expense of distribution pictures. This is 
one of the concepts behind the book, but this choice is 
also, in our opinion, a logical consequence of the re
sults of the Tågerup excavation, as will become clear, 
we hope, from the following chapters.

Let us study the path of a flint artefact through the 
archaeological research process up to publication. In 
most cases the journey begins with a classification, af
ter which the object is weighed. For some mysterious

reason, great significance is attached to the careful 
documentation of the weight of an object, even though 
the purpose of this is rarely stated.1 Stereotyped analy
ses of finds regularly include the average weights, min
imum weights, maximum weights, and total weights 
of different flint tools - figures often seemingly pro
duced for their own sake. The destination for flint ar
tefacts in reports and monographs is really the same as 
for all other categories of archaeological objects: they 
are grouped together in chapters according to the raw 
material. How many would fail to recognize the fol
lowing typical sequence in a south Scandinavian publi
cation on the Stone Age: flint, rock, bone, antler, and 
finally wood? Almost without exception, find catego
ries are separated by raw material, each with a chapter 
of its own. In addition, the tradition dictates that the 
flint material should, broadly speaking be presented in 
the following order: cores, projectile points, scraping 
and cutting tools, axes, and finally retouched blades 
and flakes.

An archaeological book usually follows the above 
chapter divisions, and the scientific quality - and use
fulness - is judged on these premises. The traditional 
system offers security for the individual researcher. But 
are such divisions really the ultimate foundation on 
which to build when we seek to describe prehistoric 
people and their society? Are there any special benefits 
to be obtained by separating, say, arrowheads accord
ing to raw material? The primary function of the point 
is the same regardless of whether it is made of flint, 
bamboo, wood, glass, metal, or bone. Why then the 
compulsion to treat the raw materials in different 
chapters, and what would happen if we classified a se
lection of objects from a modern household in the 
same way?
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Figure 1. Twenty-eight objects from a modern household classified according to raw material.

The modern household connection
In figure 1, four different categories of raw material 
can be identified: metal, wood, rubber, and plastic. 
Since the functions of the implements are well known, 
the division according to the traditional norms of 
Stone Age archaeology is absurd. Where is the link, for 
example, between the plastic ladle and the Monopoly 
hotel? What is the connection between the wheel 
wrench and the toilet roll holder? What relation does 
the ball have to the washing-up gloves?

If one wants to interpret how household consump
tion influences the global supply of raw materials, this

classification is perfectly logical. However, if one 
wants to study the function of the objects and the ac
tivities they reflect, it is obvious that the categorization 
is illogical and, if anything, makes interpretation more 
difficult. Since we can determine the function of the 
objects, we can also identify specific activities pursued 
in a household; in this case food preparation, hygiene, 
repair/maintenance, and leisure (fig. 2).

The authors of this book want at least to try to in
terpret the functions of the different objects and to 
present them in their proper contexts. Antler punches
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Figure 2. The 28 objects from a modern household classified according to function.

will thus be treated in the same section as flint cores 
and stone impactors. For the same reason, arrowheads 
are not given a section of their own, but are treated 
together with any surviving arrow shafts of wood, fish 
traps, hazelnuts, and animal bones, which can reason
ably be interpreted as expressions of one and the same 
thing, namely, human food strategies. In this way we 
avoid the classificatory straitjacket and thus create the 
conditions for more flexible archaeological interpreta
tions. This way of thinking has long been represented 
in many publications of medieval archaeological mate

rial (cf. Ehn & Gustafsson 1984; Ekre et al. 1994; 
Hållans & Svensson 1999; Mogren & Wien berg 
1995; Mårtensson 1976; Petersen 2000), as well as in 
popular works on the Stone Age (Larsson 1988a).

To attain the standard of medieval archaeology 
we must begin with a critique of the prevailing 
chronotypological systems. Most readers are proba
bly familiar with the emergence of typology in the 
history of archaeology (cf. Gräslund 1974; Trigger 
1993), so any further presentation here would be su
perfluous. Let us instead get to the heart of the matter
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and discuss the significance of flint typologies, and 
why these systems still have such a dominant position 
in modern research on the Stone Age. Carl Axel Al
thin gave the following description of the fundamen- 

14 tal meaning of typology in 1954: “to arrange a given
object in a real or imagined evolutionary context in 
order to obtain chronological results of greater or 
lesser tenability” (Althin 1954b:45). Already here 
one can detect a slight restraint about the usefulness 
of typology in chronological discussions. It is even 
the case that Althin described typology a “a chrono
logical emergency exit” (ibid:46).

Natural necessity dictates that typological classifi
cation of objects must proceed from strict rules, and 
these rules state that the artefacts must fulfil certain 
preset criteria to have a continued analytical value. 
“Definitions are rather defective, leaving too much to 
subjective personal judgements. We have therefore 
found it necessary to set up fixed criteria for the types 
concerned” (Andersen & Malmros 1966:53). These 
“objective” criteria are thus intended for a typological 
classification, which can subsequently, if all goes well, 
be ordered in chronological series. Usually, however, 
the criteria have the effect that, depending on the de
gree of detail in the classification system, some objects 
will not fit into the systems, with the result that “atyp
ical” forms, tools, and artefacts arise, sometimes in 
annoyingly large numbers.

Typological classifications are partly based on tech
nological attributes, but above all on metrical analyses 
of primary, secondary, and tertiary proportions such 
as length, width, thickness, angles, and various rela
tive measure indices (Maimer 1962; for operative ex
amples see the blade measurement in Andersen, K. 
1984 or the meticulous measurements of flint artefacts 
in Andersen, N. 1999). The typology based on meas
urement can easily be taken ad absurdum, one result 
being that Danish microliths have been divided into a 
number of types that is too large to handle (type l, type

2, TYPE 3, TYPE 4, TYPE 5, TYPE 6, TYPE 7, TYPE 8, TYPE 9, TYPE 10, 

TYPE 11, TYPE 12, TYPE 13, TYPE 14, TYPE 15, TYPE 16, TYPE 17, TYPE

18, TYPE 19, TYPE 20, TYPE 21, TYPE 22, TYPE 23, TYPE 24, TYPE 25, 

TYPE 26, TYPE 27, TYPE 28, TYPE 29, TYPE 30, TYPE 31, TYPE 32, TYPE 

33, TYPE 34, TYPE 35, TYPE 36, TYPE 37, TYPE 38, TYPE 39, TYPE 40, 

type 41, and type 42), and the same has happened to Ear
ly Mesolithic narrow microliths from south Sweden
(type 1, TYPE 2, TYPE 3, TYPE 4, TYPE 5, TYPE 6A, TYPE 6b, TYPE 6c, 

TYPE 7a, TYPE 7b, TYPE 8A, TYPE 8b, TYPE 8C, TYPE 8d, TYPE I, TYPE II,

type III, and type IV), and Middle and Late Mesolithic 
points from south Scandinavia (type 1, type 2, type 3, type 

4, type 5, type 6, type 7, type 8, type 9, type 10, type 11, type 12, 

TYPE 13, TYPE 14, TYPE 15, TYPE 16, TYPE 17, TYPE 18, TYPE 19, TYPE 

20, TYPE 21, TYPE 22, TYPE 23, TYPE 24, TYPE 25, TYPE 26, TYPE 27, 

type 28, and type 31) (Brinch Petersen 1966; Larsson 
1978a; Vang Petersen 1979).

Through typological classification, an object is 
lifted out of anonymity and attains a kind of scientific 
status, almost of the character of a biological species 
(cf. Karsten 2001). And why not? The measured val
ues are real enough, wholly based on sound physical 
science. Who can question the objective testimony 
provided by the cold steel of the Vernier callipers?

In the name of fairness, one can say in Althin’s 
words that: “when used with caution and considera
tion for the limited scope of the method, typology is 
still a valuable aid to archaeological research” (Althin 
1954b:46). It has been significant, and still is, for ob
taining a quick idea of the approximate chronology 
and regional origin of an object. For example, a one- 
edged microlith in principle always belongs in the Ear
ly Mesolithic technology complex, while a core axe of 
Kristianstad flint mostly has its origin on a Mesolithic 
settlement site in north-east Scania (Skåne) or Ble
kinge. The attack launched by the authors here against 
typological classification is thus not intended to de
molish the basic framework of typology. The aim is 
instead to show the limitations of an excessively fine- 
detailed system.

Naturally, not all archaeologists equate typology 
with cultural history, but somehow the typological 
classifications often end up as the base of the archaeo
logical superstructure.
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There is a contradiction within Mesolithic 
research. At the same time as they 
[archaeologists] search for phase typological 
traits, t.e., similarities, they are most 
particular to point out dissimilarities in 
order to classify the Mesolithic period into 
phases and cultures. In my opinion, the most 
far-fetched is Vang Petersen’s arrowhead 
classification of the Kongemose and Ertebølle 
cultures into 31 different morphological types.
I can hardly accept that all these types are the 
result of deliberate design. (Friman 1996:160f)

Is it reasonable that the results of metrical analyses 
of variables and angles, which sometimes cannot even 
be seen by the naked eye, reflect in some way how pre
historic people perceived their tools? Today’s advo
cates of typology say that the main purpose of the sys
tems is merely to classify objects - a purely administra
tive procedure that is necessary for further correlation 
studies. Yet this presupposes that everyone agrees 
about the system that is to prevail. If ten different 
scholars are asked to make a typology of the same 
body of material, it will in all probability result in ten 
completely different schemas (Andrefsky 1998:61f.). 
To complicate the question further, in Scandinavia there 
are several examples of typological systems for Meso
lithic flint material (e.g. Brinch Petersen 1966; Welinder 
1971b; Larsson 1978a; Andersson et al. 1978; Vang Pe
tersen 1979; Sørensen 1996). In addition, the excavat
ing institutions often use different sorting schemas (cf. 
Helskog et al. 1976; Andersson et ai. 1978; Ballin 
1996; Högberg et al. 2000).2 In older sorting schemas 
in particular one can find different types of non-exist
ent tools such as core scrapers and keeled core scrap
ers, while other relevant categories, such as bipolar 
cores, are completely lacking (Knarrström 1999:22). 
What at first appears to be an obvious advantage of 
these local or regional schemas - that one can classify 
material according to professional consensus - can in 
the end prove to be extremely counterproductive.

Sorting according to preset schemas effectively inhibits 
the search for new artefact groups and keeps research 
in constant circular argumentation. It is very difficult 
to break away from this traditional way of working, 
which has set its stamp on archaeological studies of is
material culture for half a century. The established ty
pological systems are further reinforced by the con
stant addition of new subtypes. This is made possible 
because the systems always function if they are ap
plied, since:

A classification system for flint objects should be 
hierarchically structured, so that one can always 
incorporate new classes as the need for further 
detailed division arises. (Ballin 2000:130)

The Mesolithic typology schema that has wholly 
dominated research for twenty years is Peter Vang Pe
tersen’s very important work on south Scandinavian 
chronology. The study concerned flint material from 
the Kongemose culture and the Ertebølle culture, with 
the emphasis on arrowheads, axes, blades, and vari
ous cores (Vang Petersen 1979, 1984). There was a 
fantastic response from grateful researchers, who of
ten used the method without any thought.3 At last 
there was an archaeological dating method for all the 
material that had been lying in museum stores and col
lections of stray finds. The rich flora of subsequent 
publications should be seen in the light of the pent-up 
need; countless essays, articles, and presentations of 
finds from the 1980s and 1990s were built up around 
Vang Petersen’s typological schema.

If we return to Vang Petersen’s schema, we see that 
by far the most important single category of object is 
arrowheads, which are identified on the basis of rela
tive indices such as long diagonal/short diagonal (LD/
SD), which together with the edge angle indicate 
whether the arrowhead is to be classified as an oblique 
arrowhead, oblique transverse arrowhead, or straight- 
edged transverse arrowhead. The system, which is 
easy to use, comprises nine different classes of arrow 
consisting of no less than 31 types. Five classes of ar-
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rowhead are considered particularly important, mak
ing up the chronological foundation for the division of 
the Kongemose and Ertebølle culture into five 500- 
year phases. Although Vang Petersen himself points 
out that “certain types arise spontaneously in the 
manufacture of other types which belong to the same 
functional type” (Vang Petersen 1979:69), he thinks 
that the system is nevertheless reliable. If the schema is 
to function without problems, however, this spontane
ity must be eliminated, which is done with arbitrarily 
set “representation criteria”. For example, at least 5% 
of all arrowheads in a collection must belong to class 
VI if the later Kongemose culture (the Vedbæk phase) 
is to be considered present, and at least 15% must be
long to class VII if the early Ertebølle culture (the 
Trylleskov phase) is to be represented (ibid:42). We 
are not given any arguments in favour of these razor- 
sharp dividing lines, but in our opinion they have 
strange consequences. Let us construct an example: if 
we have material from a settlement site with 100 ar
rowheads and only 14 arrowheads from class VII are 
found, the latter are only an expression of spontane
ous variations or mistakes during manufacture, so 
they can and must be wholly ignored according to the 
system. Consequently, the earliest phase of the Erte
bølle culture does not exist on the site. But if just one 
more arrowhead could be fitted into class VII, the re
sult would be completely different. Then the variation 
and spontaneity would vanish and the material would 
now show an indisputable element of the early Erte
bølle culture.

An example from the Tågerup excavation naturally 
belongs here. In the floor layer of an Ertebølle house 
there were no less than 63 arrowheads (see fig. 96). 
Although the arrowheads and the rest of the finds can 
at most represent the lifetime of the house, perhaps 
one or two generations - the arrowhead typology 
would indicate that the floor layer was deposited over 
a period of no less than 1,500 years (Grönberg 
2001:99f; Karsten &c Knarrström 2001a:320).

A very important factor of source criticism is that 
both oblique- and straight-edged transverse arrow
heads actually occur in the major part of the south 
Scandinavian Stone Age - from the late Maglemose 
culture/earliest Kongemose culture to the end of the 
Neolithic. Even though finds of transverse arrowheads 
in Late Neolithic settings are rarely interpreted as be
longing to contemporary contexts, they nevertheless 
occur at regular intervals in the finds from such places 
(Jensen 1972:88, fig. 23; Larsson & Larsson 1984, fig. 
43; Knarrström 2000c, fig. 22; Karsten & Knarrström 
2000, fig. 6).

Is it possible, then, with the aid of metrical analy
ses, to distinguish Neolithic transverse arrowheads 
from their Late Mesolithic counterparts? The answer 
is no, unless the point has one or more facets with a 
polished surface, that is, was made from a Neolithic 
square-sectioned axe (Vang Petersen 1993:90). If there 
is no polished surface it is, to put it mildly, extremely 
problematic. As a test the authors chose to study a col
lection of transverse arrowheads from a Neolithic site 
which was excavated in 1998 - the Middle Neolithic 
palisade enclosure at Dösjebro, 6 km south-east of 
Tågerup (Andersson & Svensson 1999:306ff). Beside 
the palisade enclosure, a couple of manufacturing 
places for square-sectioned flint axes were totally ex
cavated.

No less than 70 transverse arrowheads made of 
flakes were found over- and underlayered by enor
mous quantities of diagnostic flakes from axe manu
facture within an extremely limited area (Månsson & 
Pihl 1999:16). The context is chronologically closed, 
with no later or earlier admixture (Månsson & Pihl 
1999; Svensson, Pihl & Andersson 2001; Svensson 
2002). Twenty-two arrowheads had to be eliminated 
from the analysis because they were too badly frag
mented, and one arrowhead could be dated on the ba
sis of a polished surface. Of the 47 remaining exam
ples,4 all could be ordered without difficulty in Vang 
Petersen’s Late Mesolithic arrowhead schema (Fig. 3).
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Ålekistebro (51%)
Vedbæk (2%)

Tryl leskov (15%)

Total 47 arrows

Stationsvej (32%) 17

Figure 3. "Mesolithic" phase division of arrowheads 
from the Neolithic axe manufacturing place at Dösjebro.

If it had not been the case that the arrowheads 
came from a securely dated Neolithic context, the re
sult of the classification would unequivocally show 
that all three phases of the Ertebølle culture are repre
sented on this Neolithic site. It is interesting to note 
how the arrowhead types are distributed in exactly the 
same way as “genuine” Mesolithic arrowheads, that 
is, that types 22, 21, and 23 totally predominate. Al
though the schema now being discussed is not intend
ed to be used for other material than the Late Meso
lithic and the test may therefore seem like a cheap way 
to prove a point, the experiment is nevertheless valua
ble for the principle it demonstrates. If it is not even 
possible to distinguish Mesolithic and Neolithic col
lections of arrowheads, what plausibility can we as
cribe to the fine chronological division of the Late 
Mesolithic?5

The same type of problem arises if we look at flint 
projectiles from the earliest phase of the Kongemose 
culture. A Danish site from this period - Aggemose - 
was initially dated to the transition Kongemose-Erte- 
bølle culture on the basis of finds of oblique-edged 
transverse arrowheads (Grøn & Sørensen 1995:8). A 
renewed examination showed, however, that these ar
rowheads belonged to the earliest part of the 
Kongemose culture, known as the Blak phase. We ex
perienced a similar problem during the trial digs at 
Tågerup, when we found straight-edged transverse ar
rowheads in the stratigraphically lowest Kongemose

contexts. The picture gradually clarified. They were of 
course not transverse arrowheads but a kind of broad 
trapezoid microliths!6 It is well known that broad 
trapezoids are difficult to distinguish since they “can 
be confused with transverse arrowheads” (Vang Pe
tersen 1993:88; cf. Sjöström 1997:18). This is not so 
strange, however, since use-wear analyses of trapezoid 
microliths from Tågerup show that these objects were 
in fact used as transverse arrowheads (see fig. 34b). 
The general perception that Mesolithic arrowhead 
technology developed in a unilinear fashion from 
pointed heads to transverse-edged points (cf. Fischer 
& Malm 1997, fig. 5) must therefore be reappraised.

It must be pointed out once again that the main 
lines of typological systems will always be important 
instruments for obtaining archaeological dates. There 
is of course not the slightest doubt that the transverse 
arrowhead is a characteristic feature of the Ertebølle 
culture. However, we find it totally unreasonable that 
Mesolithic stone artefacts should be divided on the 
basis of millimetre deviations in length and angles. 
These differences, which are often invisible to the na
ked eye, have been ascribed too much significance, in 
our opinion (cf. Finlayson & Mithen 1997:112). We 
would prefer to see the changing appearance of arrow
heads as a reflection of natural variation in manufac
turing techniques of individuals and groups scattered 
in time and place (Karsten & Knarrström 2001a:320; 
Karsten 2001:91).
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Fine typology can thus be regarded as a very blunt and, 
paradoxically, imprecise instrument when it comes to 
interpreting material culture. The system can give a sci
entific sheen to an individual research effort, but it does 
not contribute much to a deeper understanding of man 
and his actions. Henrik Schilling has described the 
problem brilliantly:

The problem in a nutshell is that we identify and 
distinguish phenomena in order to understand 
them, but in making distinctions we fragment 
the whole. We try to recreate this whole by 
breaking things down further, with increased 
fragmentation as a consequence, with the result 
that we work our way down in a negative spiral.
In practice, our dogmas about rational and 
objective knowledge have the effect of 
transforming the means into the end, with the 
focus on the methods themselves rather than on 
what the methods are intended for, with material 
culture itself becoming the aim of research, not 
the means to an understanding of prehistoric 
culture. (Schilling 2001:202)

He then continues with a paraphrase of a statement 
by the famous Danish atomic physicist Niels Bohr: 
“We are producing more and more knowledge about 
less and less and will end up knowing everything 
about nothing” (ibid p. 203). Could this be put better? 
Why this need to divide the typology in greater detail? 
The only answer we can find is that this emanates 
from uncertainty and a generally uncritical attitude. 
We thus disagree completely, for example, with Ball- 
in’s view that “More metrically based definitions 
would be desirable” (Ballin 1996:3).

As the types and their function-suggesting names 
are ultimately perceived as real, these “tools” are 
transformed into full representatives of prehistoric 
activities; or, as Andrefsky has so appositely noted: 
“Even though terms such as projectile points and 
flake drill are used to describe various types, these 
type names do not assume a function - they assume

only a morphology” (1998:73). This observation has 
serious consequences for archaeology that is geared 
to cultural history, since the value of traditional arte
fact analyses based on typological classifications 
must be strongly questioned. Broadbent and Knuts- 
son have put this problem into words: “Highly valu
able attempts in recent years to obtain distribution 
maps for settlement site material with the aid of sta
tistical methods can result in totally meaningless 
mapping. ... Statistically everything is perfectly cor
rect, but archaeologically it is totally irrelevant” 
(Broadbent & Knutsson 1980:8ff).

The traditional typological systems rarely or nev
er have any consideration for the variability that is 
the very characteristic of human activity. To be able 
to gain an insight into people’s lives through studies 
of flint and stone artefacts, we must at least try to 
find attributes that were real to prehistoric people. 
Important factors which influence the composition of 
flint material are the availability of raw material, the 
size and quality of the blanks, present and past 
knowledge of techniques, craftsmanship, aesthetic, 
social, and religious normative systems (Knarrström 
2000b:20ff; cf. Eerkens 1998:49). Research efforts of 
this kind can be summed up in the study of raw mate
rial, techniques, and functions. All prehistoric mak
ers or users of flints had to take a stance on these 
aspects (Knarrström 1999:22). The lithic material 
thereby retains its dominant position in basic re
search, but on the basis of other criteria.

In the wake of the typological problems there are 
also evidently great problems in defining the varia
bles that are to be considered crucial for determining 
the boundaries between cultures and phases. Sø
rensen has suggested the following conditions for the 
division of cultures: “Before one can speak of a new 
culture, a series of noticeable typological changes 
must have taken place, while smaller changes in the 
toolkit mark different phases within the same cul
ture” (1996:50). This outlook is perhaps the only 
available one for settlement sites where no organic
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Figure 4. Measuring an arrowhead - is this the way to 
an understanding of prehistoric people?

material has survived, but where this exists one must 
surely also take it into consideration. Examples of 
such aspects are nutrition strategy (animal bones), 
mortuary practice (human bones), art (carved bones 
antlers and flints), ritual (burials and votive depos
its), and land use (plant macrofossil analysis, wood 
analysis, and pollen analysis), that is, factors which 
shed light on the cultural whole from the anthropo
logical point of view. In addition, technological and 
functional analyses of lithic material may in many 
cases lead us further in our interpretations, even as 
regards chronology, than traditional typological 
studies (Knarrström 1996b). Although Stone Age ar
chaeology in Scandinavia has often successfully or
ganized interdisciplinary investigations, the assem
bled findings of geologists, palaeobotanists, animal 
and human osteologists (and in particular the archae
ologists’ own studies of social and economic struc
tures) rarely seem to have any impact on the view of 
cultural adaptation and change (cf. Sørensen, S. 
2001:18f). Standing unmoved, like a rock in the 
storm, is the cultural classification based on typolog

ical grounds. This weakness for what we could de
scribe as “objective” compilations of data (cf. Åker
lund 2001:68f)7 is broken only when Stone Age ar
chaeology is presented in popular form, but scientific 
archaeological publications without endless lists of 
finds, metrical analyses, and mathematical formulae 
still have lower status.

There thus seems to be a kind of unconscious rank
ing list for Mesolithic source material, with flint al
ways in first place. Since flint is regarded most impor
tant, the result of the typological analysis of the flint is 
most important, while other archaeological material 
and studies are marginalized. Yet typological studies 
of flint objects alone have never been, and never will 
be, sufficient to explain cultural development (cf. Sø
rensen, M. 2001:62; Friman 1996:153). What is re
quired is, quite simply, a holistic perspective (cf. Jenn- 
bert 1998:31, 34).

If such a perspective in archaeology is to be regard
ed as less scientific than calliper archaeology, we be
lieve that Stone Age research has come to the end of 
the road.
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Figure 5. Aerial photograph of the Tågerup promontory (bottom half of the picture) during trial excavation. View towards the west.
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Figure 6. Top: Map of Tågerup. Bottom: Section of the "Scanian Reconnaissance Map", c. 1815.
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The environmental 
and cultural history 
of the Tågerup promontory
The Tågerup promontory, rough
ly one kilometre long and up to 
500 metres wide, lies today in a 
noisy agricultural landscape just 
east of the coastal town of Land
skrona, western Scania (fig. 5).
The former promontory with the 
remains of settlement sites is locat
ed about 4 km from the coast of the 
Sound (Öresund) (fig. 6). Despite being almost totally 
cultivated and being close to industries and communi
cation routes, there are still small areas of wetland and 
occasional clumps of trees, refuges for game fish and 
protection for game and bird populations. This is 
Tågerup today, but our story starts in an ice desert, 
long before humans or animals colonized western 
Scania.

Some 14,000 years ago the south Scandinavian ice 
sheet began to melt with increasing speed. New land 
appeared and the meltwater created winding rivers 
which cut their way down into the landscape (Birks 
1986). In this environment, grass and herbs later es
tablished themselves, dominating the flora for a long 
time. The climate gradually grew warmer: the mean 
temperature in July during the Bolling period is esti
mated to have been almost what it is nowadays, 15°C 
(Lemdahl 1988). Juniper bushes and dwarf birch be
came established, and nature developed to provide 
habitats for growing numbers of species (Birks 1986; 
Liljegren & Lagerås 1993; Liljegren & Ekström 
1996). A list of fauna from the time includes reindeer, 
mammoth, polar bear, musk ox, arctic fox, wolf, and 
wolverine. The sandy plateau at Tågerup was framed 
on either side by two rushing rivers - Saxån and Braån 
- which flowed on the bottoms of sharply cut valleys. 
From a hunter’s perspective, the place was surely at
tractive, but we have not found any concrete traces of 
the Hamburg culture. The nearest possible find spot is 
located on the heights at Glumslöv, about 10 km 
north-west of Tågerup (Andersson & Knarrström 
1999:62f).

Figure 7. Bromme point found under thick layers 
of turf in the interior of the Saxån valley.

Temperature fluctuations were drastic, but during 
the Alleröd period 11,000 years ago, the favourable 
climatic development continued, with increasingly 
warm weather (Sherratt 1997). Tree species such as 
birch, pine, aspen, rowan, and bird cherry established 
themselves at the same time as the fauna was supple
mented by species including elk, wild horse, brown 
bear, and beaver (Aaris-Sørensen 1988; Liljegren & 
Lagerås 1993; Liljegren & Ekström 1996). The first 
genuine Scandinavian culture group was formed: the 
Bromme culture. This hunting people has traditionally 
been regarded as reindeer hunters, but new research 
rather suggests a Mesolithic nutrition strategy where
by settlement sites were located beside fish-rich lakes 
and watercourses. The few finds of animal bones do 
not indicate any special preference, more an opportun
istic broad-spectrum economy (Fischer 1993a; An
dersson & Knarrström 1999:99ff).

Unlike today’s gentle topography in the valley of 
the Saxån, its late-glacial predecessor was almost can
yon-like, with sharp contours and steep sides. At this 
time there was probably a freshwater basin just below 
the Tågerup promontory, and perhaps it was both the 
channelling terrain and the proximity to water that at
tracted the hunters. At some places along the River 
Saxån, typical find compositions have been discovered 
which bear witness to repeated visits by Late Palaeo
lithic groups of hunters (Anderson et al. 1997; Karsten 
1996a; Knarrström 1996a; Andersson &C Knarrström 
1998a, 1999; Mårtensson 1999:13) (fig. 7).

After one last cold spell during the Younger Dry- 
as, the climate stabilized, and the Preboreal saw the
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Figure 8. Core axe and a selection of projectile points from the Boreal found on the Tågerup promontory.

flourishing of an optimal habitat for classical Early 
Mesolithic game such as aurochs and elk. There was 
obviously a specialization among the hunting peoples 
of south Scandinavia, with weapon and tool technol
ogy developing at a rapid speed (cf. Blankholm 
1992). Perhaps this is a sign that people were now 
exploiting more biological niches and that hunting 
was supplemented to a greater extent with fishing 
and gathering. The latter is particularly clear from 
the rich finds of hazelnut shells on several Maglem- 
ose sites in south Scandinavia. This new resource was 
quickly utilized by the hunter-gatherers (Regnell 
1998; Larsson 1978a). Flint technology changed, 
and the variation and complexity in the composition

of tools and projectile points became palpable. There 
is a particularly noticeable element of microtechnolo
gy as regards blades and points. It is also at the Late 
Palaeolithic/Early Mesolithic transition that the first 
proper axes appear (cf. Degn Johansson 2000:61).

At Tågerup we have only a handful of finds from 
the Maglemose period, consisting of some projectile 
points and a core axe. These were found within a 
limited area beside a prehistoric stream. In their stark 
simplicity, the flint points resemble the so-called Vig 
microliths; at least the morphology arouses associa
tions with the earliest part of the Maglemose culture 
(fig. 8). The core axe which is atypical of Scania sig
nals an Early Mesolithic dating, and also kinship
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Figure 9. Map of the Saxå valley with known Mesolithic settlement sites.

with the Lerberg axes of the Hensbacka culture in 
west Sweden (Knarrström 2000a:153). The limited 
amount of finds probably reflects more or less tem
porary visits to the place, but it is important in that 
we now can perhaps strengthen the indications of 
contact between population groups in Scania and 
west Sweden/south Norway, as previously suggested 
by Lars Larsson (1976, 1991). Apart from the sub
marine site of Pilhaken in Landskrona (Theander 
1996), there are no securely dated settlements from 
the Maglemose culture in the valley of the Saxån.

The development of the postglacial coastline has 
been very complex, and it is difficult to follow the fluc
tuations of the sea in detail (Björck & Digerfeldt 1991;

Björck et al. 1994; Björck 1995b). We may note, how
ever, that oscillations in sea level had the consequence 
that Tågerup was sometimes in a purely inland envi
ronment and at times relatively near the coast. About
9,000 years ago, what is now the Öresund strait was 
formed as a direct consequence of an accelerated rise 
in sea level (Björck 1995a). The saltwater found its 
way in towards land along the old river valleys of the 
ice age. This meant that Tågerup gradually came clos
er to the sea, and about 8,500 years ago the promon
tory was in the inner part of a proper bay of the sea. 
The Saxån and Braån continued to pump freshwater 
out into the bay, where both freshwater and saltwater 
fish thrived. The Atlantic broad-leaved woods began



The excavation of Tågerup was carried out in what was to be one W the wettest summers 
and earliest winters Scania had experienced in a hundred years.

tiling, down to a maximum depth of seven metres.

Photograph from the 
preliminary investigations. 
Four metres down in the 
gyttja we have still not 
/eached the find-bearing 
Mesolithic layers.

Exposing a nine-metre-long worked 
wooden pole.
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to take shape and the climate became increasingly 
warm. The wealth of species in the fauna of Scania has 
never been greater. From having previously been used 
as a temporary campsite or hunting station, the 
Tågerup promontory saw the establishment of the first 
major settlement. From the earliest Kongemose cul
ture to the middle part of the Ertebølle culture - a pe
riod of about 1,500 years - Tågerup was a central 
place for people in the valley of the Saxån. The strate
gic location at the meeting place of freshwater, saltwa
ter, and wooded landscape was the very precondition 
for this long settlement continuity.

Along the shores of the former bay there are 
countless Mesolithic sites, and the valley of the Saxån 
is undoubtedly one of the richest places in Northern 
Europe when it comes to remains from this period 
(fig. 9). The Tågerup promontory and the valley of 
the Saxån contain a great quantity of find-bearing 
arable land which has been well known to amateur 
archaeologists and collectors. Some places have even 
seen archaeological excavations. A heavily relayered 
and hence difficult to interpret Kongemose settle
ment site - Västergården - was excavated in 1946 
just below the village of Fläljarp (Althin 1954a:98; 
Jennbert & Spång 1972; Larsson 1980a). On the 
other side of the Saxån, about 100 m south of the 
Tågerup promontory, there are extensive complexes 
of antiquities which are generally dated to the Stone 
Age. A presumed hut foundation from the Konge- 
mose culture was excavated there in 1961 and 1972 
(Larsson 1975). Further west in the Saxån valley, an
other five Mesolithic settlement sites have been sub
jected to preliminary investigations as part of the 
West Coast Line Project (Karsten 1996b; Svensson et 
al. 1996; Karsten &c Svensson 1998). Unfortunately, 
all the sites proved to be heavily relayered due to the 
effects of the Littorina transgression (cf. Christensen 
2001:187f) and their exposed location further out 
towards the Sound. This state of affairs meant that 
these remains were not further investigated (Karsten 
1998). An intact smaller Mesolithic settlement site

(SU7) was however found about 700 m east of 
Tågerup in the inner part of the estuary (Knarrström 
1996a; Andersson & Knarrström 1998b; Mårtens
son 1999).

The Mesolithic population made successful use of 
the different biotopes, chiefly by hunting big game but 
also by catching marine species such as seal, herring, 
cod, and tuna. The last five centuries of Mesolithic set
tlement were characterized by a growing interest in 
marine resources. Boats, fish-trapping devices, and in 
particular houses require a plentiful supply of timber, 
and for the first time it was probably possible to see 
traces of direct human impact in the forests: cleared 
and maintained glades in the vicinity of the settlement 
site.

The sea level reached its highest point about
6,000 years ago, thereby inundating the old settle
ment sites on the slopes of the Tågerup promontory. 
A new economy took over, and on the cultivated pla
teau today one can find large quantities of ploughed- 
up Neolithic axes, arrowheads, and scrapers. 
Tågerup at this time may still have functioned as an 
economic, social, and not least a ritual meeting place 
for members of the local community. Apart from 
traces of settlement proper there are also archaeolog
ical indications that the site may have had a Sarup- 
type enclosure (Knarrström 1996a: 109; Karsten et 
al. 1996:38; Karsten & Knarrström 1998a:107f).

Occasional dagger fragments (Althin 1954a:104), 
some bifacial flakes and a socketed bronze axe are the 
only archaeological finds suggesting activities associ
ated with this place in the Late Neolithic and Bronze 
Age. The finds from the Iron Age and Early Middle 
Age seem equally fragmentary. Some pits, a strap 
buckle, and forging slag, however, suggest that the 
promontory continued to be used for various econom
ic activities. If we look at the Saxån valley as a whole, 
however, we see that virtually all periods are richly 
represented, as regards regular settlement sites, graves, 
remains of cultivation, and sites of a more specialized 
character (Svensson 1995; Svensson et al. 1996). What 
today is a large-scale farm on the promontory has its 
roots in a medieval manor. In 1330 there is a mention 
for the first time in written sources of an estate at 
Tågerup which was donated to Lund Cathedral by 
Archbishop Karl (Flallberg 1979:80ff; Thomasson 
1999:15). The modern history of Tågerup can be fol
lowed in a grass-covered house foundation from the 
19th century lined by old apple trees and bramble bri
ars. The construction of the first railway in the 1890s 
meant the end for the archaic agricultural landscape of 
the district. The rails were laid on beds of twigs on top
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of the old Stone Age settlement sites. In addition, large 
quantities of sand and gravel were taken from the east
ernmost part of the promontory to be used for railway 
embankments. The craters left by the gravel quarries 
have served as a rubbish dump for the estate up to the 
present day.

The excavation
The Tågerup excavation of 1998 was the culmination 
of several years of preparatory work. The initial exam
ination of the former promontory in the summer of 
1995 comprised a surface survey to register settlement 
site material, above all of lithic character (Svensson 
1995). The survey observed large quantities of flint in 
the ploughed fields, mainly Late Mesolithic axes, 
blades, and scrapers. In the subsequent investigation 
in November-December 1995 it was possible to de
marcate a large Ertebølle site beside the south-west tip 
of the promontory. North of the older railway were 
intact occupation layers and activity areas of consider
able size. Both occupation layers and features seemed 
to be very well preserved. The investigation noted very 
large quantities of flint in the occupation layers as 
well. The objects retrieved reflected the existence of 
two main settlement phases on the site: the Ertebølle 
culture and the Kongemose culture (Knarrström 
1996a).

The preliminary investigation in 1996 confirmed 
via finds and 14C analyses the tentative datings of the 
initial investigation, documenting the two main settle
ment phases from the Kongemose culture and the 
Ertebølle culture. It was noted that the centre of grav
ity of the Mesolithic settlements was in the western 
and south-western part of the excavation area, closest 
to the confluence of the Saxån and Braån. The 
Kongemose settlement was mostly overlayered, and 
the documentation of the stratigraphy in the deep 
trench gave only a preliminary picture of the way the 
layers had been formed.

Preservation conditions in the marine-deposited 
refuse layers were outstanding. The conclusion was 
that an excavation of the Kongemose settlement 
would be virtually unparalleled as regards the spatial 
extent and preservation of organic remains (Anders
son &c Knarrström 1998a). A fantastic find of a well- 
preserved decorated axe shaft of red deer antler gave 
the project a much-needed shove forwards (Karsten et 
al. 1998). In the spring of 1997 the County Admini
stration and the National Rail Administration decided 
to change the course of the West Coast Line, which 
required a supplementary preliminary investigation 
(Karsten & Knarrström 1998a). The aim was to deter

mine in more detail the relation between settlement 
layers and refuse layers in the former Mesolithic shore 
environment. An important conclusion of these trial 
digs was that the coming excavations should devise an 
excavation method specific for the site, ensuring per
sonal and environmental safety while simultaneously 
guaranteeing the scientific quality.

Previous experience of deep machine-cut trenches 
in gyttja sediment showed the impossibility of work
ing safely at the considerable depths that regularly 
characterize overlayered Mesolithic coastal sites in 
south Sweden. At depths of 6-7 metres, however, we 
were able to note the occurrence of objects of flint, 
bone, and wood which were unusually well preserved. 
This crude excavation method proved insufficient 
since it made it more difficult to retrieve smaller, less 
obvious categories of finds, besides which there was 
the constant risk of landslides and flooding.

The previously documented Villingebæk settlement 
phase was confirmed, but the investigation also un
covered a large amount of flint and bone from the ear
liest phase of the culture, known as the Blak phase (cf. 
Sørensen 1996).

It was clear from the trial digs that a total excava
tion would yield a large quantity of material. For this 
reason the final excavation of 1998 required extraor
dinary preparations of the logistic structure, the staff 
organization, and, not least of all, safety details. In 
addition, many of the finds would consist of fragile 
wood, bone, and antler. The layer sequences were 
complex, calling for specially developed documenta
tion systems which had to be user-friendly but still 
guarantee scientific quality. To maintain control of the 
work once the digging started, it was essential to have 
continuous evaluation of the results achieved so far 
(Larsson, R. 2001). The solution lay in the field regis
tration of finds and features on a running basis. In this 
way we wanted to establish a solid foundation for nec
essary choices of priority, method, and adaptations of 
excavation and documentation techniques. We felt 
that this procedure would guarantee the scientific

27
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yield of the investigation (cf. Haanen et al. 2001; Ho- 
gestijn & Peeters 2001; Hamburg et al. 2001a; Beest- 
man 2001; Peeters et al. 2001).

Before the huge final excavation was started, the 
land needs of the National Rail Administration 
changed, which also meant a radical change to the are
as that could be excavated. The National Rail Admin
istration also wanted the entire fieldwork to be com
pleted in just seven months. Despite the forcing of the 
work with the sheet piling and the altered priorities of 
the archaeological effort, the whole excavation area 
did not become available until towards the end of the 
fieldwork phase. The pace of work was gradually 
slowed down as snow, ice, and frost attacked the 
promontory.

The final excavation was to cover an area of
23.000 m2, divided in two trenches,8 Tågerup East at
9.000 m2 and Tågerup West at 14,000 m2. The exca
vation was entirely concentrated on chronologically 
closed contexts and find horizons which had not been 
relayered by transgressions. The Kongemose context 
was mainly found in Tågerup West while the Ertebølle 
contexts were concentrated in Tågerup East (fig. 10). 
Of the Kongemose layers (3,736 m2), 34% of the area 
was given priority for fine excavation and water sie
ving. The rest of the area was subject to extensive ex
cavation by means of test squares/water sieving and 
stripping by machine down to ice age layers. As re
gards the Ertebølle remains, the major part of the ef
fort was concentrated on settlement remains, graves, 
and layers with preserved organic material (Karsten & 
Knarrström 1999a).

The documentation of the broad spectrum of arte
facts and features was divided according to different 
levels of ambition. The retrieval and documentation of 
wooden artefacts may serve as an example of the meth
odology we devised. Under the gyttja layers in Tågerup 
there were large quantities of big wooden objects which 
showed everything from shaping and polishing to mere
ly the odd chop mark. Apart from large numbers of 
pointed poles and sticks, there was also quite a lot of

natural wood which must nevertheless be contextually 
associated with the activities on the site. There was no 
realistic chance of retrieving all these finds for further 
conservation and find documentation, so a priority list 
was drawn up. The wooden material was divided into 
the following three categories:

• Completely preserved artefact with clear traces of 
working. Photographed in situ, registered by total 
station, excavated in a matrix, and sent on for 
conservation.

• Partly preserved artefact with traces of working. 
Photographed in situ, positioned by total station, 
and if too badly preserved, drawn in the field. The 
pieces of wood were then registered, after which 
the worst-preserved pieces were thrown away.

• Fragments of an unidentifiable artefact with traces 
of working or natural wood. These mostly wholly 
disintegrated pieces of wood were registered and 
then dumped.

The quality of the other documentation was main
tained through the use of specially designed forms, 
adapted for the specific composition of find material 
and layers on the site. The preprinted data and ques
tions on the forms were combined with a personal 
control system whereby each excavated unit (e.g. a 
square metre) was booked when the find and docu
mentation papers were handed in. With this procedure 
it was possible to make immediate corrections to erro
neous details on plans or find bags.

On the Kongemose site there was a total documen
tation of all the artefacts of flint and bone within an 
area of about 200 m2. The positioning of the finds was 
done manually on the preprinted and ready-numbered 
forms. The manual surveying was an efficient use of 
time; the data were then transferred digitally via a 
plotter. By this means we hoped to be able to obtain 
snapshots of the activities and organization of the site. 
Since the preliminary excavations had not revealed 
any structures in this find context, it was also hoped
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Figure 10. Survey plan of the final excavation areas in Tågerup. The top plan shows all the features, occupation layers, and refuse layers. 
The bottom plan shows the broad outline of the horizontal chronology of the settlement sites.

that it would be possible to capture any remains of 
settlement with the aid of distribution plans, refitting, 
and the internal composition of the tools.

All the filling from occupation layers, houses, 
graves, and features was water-sieved, generally us
ing fine meshes of 4 mm. Even finer sieves were used 
when necessary, which guaranteed that even the

smallest fish bones could be retrieved (cf. Clason & 
Prummel 1977:173). Exceptions were made for lay
ers of silt or gyttja where only small volumes of earth 
could be water-sieved. The general tactic nevertheless 
meant that at least 20 litres of soil from each test 
square was fine-sieved, to achieve a minimum of rep
resentativeness.
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Figure 11. The stratigraphy in the westernmost part of the promontory, down to 2 metres below present day sea level.

Stratigraphy and geology
The immediate surroundings of the rivers reflect the 
processes that can be associated with shifts of coast
line and the processes of inundation and erosion that 
have been the consequence of the specific geographical 
and topographical location of the site. The entire 
promontory consists of cultivated land, the lower 
parts of which have extensive colluvium as a result of 
intensive agriculture and erosion.

Today’s ground levels thus have very little in com
mon with the environment surrounding early Stone 
Age settlement sites in particular. The results of our 
deep trenching in the excavation area show that there 
has been extensive reshaping of the landscape. Terres
trial environments were found down to a depth of at 
least three metres under the present ground level, 
sometimes more than a metre under the water levels of 
the current course of the rivers Saxån and Braån. Few 
or none of these changes can be seen above ground, 
nor do overlayered spits or small rises in the surface 
soil topography stand out.9 Large local differences 
were documented in the stratigraphy and the preserva
tion environment (fig. 11).

The oldest geological layer on the Tågerup pro
montory is represented by a stony, sandy till varved 
with clay, deposited in the closing phase of the glacia
tion. This unit lacks anthropogenic content. Above 
this was a find-bearing layer of sand with objects from 
the Kongemose culture. These finds - without traces 
of wave-washing - were in principle lying where they 
were once deposited, but the loose sand in combina

tion with the long settlement phase meant that the oc
cupants constantly treaded new waste down into the 
old habitation areas of their ancestors. Since the sand 
wholly lacked horizons, as regards both stratigraphy 
and specific find levels, the layer was treated as one 
contextual unit during the excavation. To the south 
the sand layer gave way to a layer with a higher con
tent of clay and gyttja at an approximate level of 0 m 
a.s.l. This level marked the actual shoreline for long 
periods. The Kongemose site was covered by a grey
ish-green marine gyttja which reached a thickness of 
almost 6 m in the westernmost part of the excavation 
area. The gyttja could be followed up to a level of 
about 0.3 m a.s.l. The gyttja layers closest to the shore 
were rich in finds, representing refuse layers from the 
late Kongemose culture and the early Ertebølle cul
ture.

The dark gyttja layer was sealed by a layer of 
stiff, sterile, yellowish-grey gyttja clay up to 0.5 m 
thick. This layer represents the maximum of the Lit- 
torina transgression and was deposited when the 
water reached a considerable depth. A very impor
tant observation is that the gyttja clay did not con
tain any find material, whether from underlying lay
ers or from the Late Mesolithic settlement at higher 
levels. This means that the Kongemose and Erte
bølle settlements were not relayered by the Littorina 
transgression; on the contrary, the gyttja clay con
tributed in large measure to the good preservation 
of the finds.
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Figure 12. Without using scientific dating methods it can sometimes be difficult to determine whether terrestrial settlement layers and refuse lay
ers are contemporaneous. A reliable method is the refitting of flint objects (Johansen 1993, 1998). Although the method is not very suitable for 
mass material, it has been possible to refit a number of objects. Finds of fragments of the same axes at Tågerup, where one part was found on 
the actual settlement site and another in the refuse layer, establish this synchronous link. The drawings show two of these refitted core axes.



Hard facts about the scope of the find material

The retrieved material consists of 454,002 worked flints, divided into proper tools, 
flakes, and debitage weighing altogether 2.2 tonnes. The flints represent 234,168 
units from the Kongemose contexts and 219,834 from the Ertebølle contexts. The ex
act number of rock objects is difficult to state, since part of the material consists of 
fire-cracked stone. However, the total volume of rock objects such as hammerstones, 
axe fragments, and grindstones amounts to roughly 75 kg. Of other find categories 
we may mention 3 g of amber, 5 g of resin 2 kg of fossils, and 7 g of shells.

•
A total of 120 wooden artefacts were collected for further analysis. Of these, 37 units 
can be certainly associated with the Kongemose contexts, while the rest can mainly 
be assigned to the Ertebølle phase. The group of wooden artefacts includes shafts, 
fish-trapping devices, pointed sticks, and firewood.

•
The animal osteological material amounts to 39,075 units of bone and antler. These 
represent 23,857 units from Kongemose contexts, 14,370 from Ertebølle contexts, 
702 units from grave fillings, and 146 units from house structures. The finds predom
inantly consist of slaughtering waste from big mammals and vertebrae of fish. A 
small proportion consists of proper tools.

•
The excavation discovered a total of six graves with skeletons and nine graves with
out skeletons, possibly cenotaphs. The six skeleton graves held seven individuals, 
five adults and two children.

Traces of habitation were found in the form of seven house and hut structures, all 
belonging to the Ertebølle settlement.

•
A total of 104 carbon samples were collected, 878 plant macrofossil samples, three 
DNA samples, five thermoluminiscence samples and a selection of natural wood 
pieces for wood-anatomy studies.

•
The finds are in the keeping of Lund University Historical Museum (LUHM 30976) 
and Landskrona Museum.



Introduction

Comments

1. A fine example of such superfluous information 
can be seen in Knarrström 2000d:107ff.

2. Standardized schemas are used with the aim of 
achieving objectivity. However, someone has to 
choose the "best" of the existing schemas. This 
subjective choice means de facto that the objecti
vity is neutralized even before the artefact classifi
cation has been started.

3. A good example of an uncritical attitude like this is
the presentation of artefacts in Karsten 1984. 6.

4. The number of identifiable arrows may seem low, 
but it is fully comparable numerically to the 
number included in Vang Petersen's system. For 
example, only 44 arrowheads have been consid
ered sufficient to distinguish the latest part of the 
Kongemose culture, which is defined according to
the eponymous site of Vedbæk Boldbaner (Vang 7.
Petersen 1979:45ff, fig. 13, tab. 3). In general, the 
number of arrowheads is low on the sites that de
fine the phases; the mean value for ten such sites 
is 66, whereas the mean value for thirteen non
phase-defining sites is 114 (Ericsson & Lindblad 
1995:40). What we see is quite simply that the 
variation in types increases with the number of 8.
arrows.

5. Stilborg & Bergensträhle still claim, for example, 
that: "Although the dating system has been ques
tioned (Larsson, M. 1986, p. 25ff), no later study 
has yet been able to disprove the typological and 
morphological seriation used to distinguish differ- 9. 
ent types" (Stilborg & Bergensträhle 2002:26).
Despite this claim, their article lacks any account

of the composition of the arrowheads at the
Skateholm sites as regards the numbers and
types. A very important study which these authors
seem to have missed is Ericsson & Lindblad's 33
(1995) analysis of a huge amount of arrowheads
from the Late Mesolithic inland site of Bökeberg
III. This clearly shows the discrepancy between
dating with the aid of arrowhead forms and the
radiometric dates.
Roughly a third of the trapezoid microliths at 
Tågerup are of Sjöström's types IB, 1C, and 2C,
i.e., forms which agree with classical straight- 
edged transverse arrowheads (Sjöström 1997;
Karsten & Knarrström 2001a, tab. 3). A large pro
portion also have concave retouching on the point 
or base.
For example: "I presume that professional archae
ologists read excavation reports with the aim of 
producing knowledge. It is therefore important 
that data should be presented. ... The general pub
lic read in order to have perspectives on life. For 
them connections are more important" (Åkerlund 
2001:69).
A total of 1,045 squares measuring 0.25 m2 were 
dug, 880 measuring 1.0 m2, and 119 measuring
4.0 m2. In addition all material from layers which 
could not be finely excavated was collected and 
positioned by total station. This applied particularly 
to the gyttja layer.
The remains of Mesolithic settlement were at lev
els from +7 m above sea level to 3.81 m below 
sea level.
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Today's smoothed-out agricultural landscape

at Tågerup is in no way a reflection of the Mesolithic palaeotopography. This landscape was a 

direct result of the deposits of the Weichsel glacial stage, when glacial rivers and dead ice carved 

out hollows and furrows which were transformed into wetlands and watercourses (cf. Birks 1986). 

Even though millennia of natural mechanical erosion processes had affected the environment, the 

landscape was still sharply contoured, with steep river banks and a generally more undulating 

profile (Andersson & Knarrström I998a:75) (fig. 13).



Environment

The first regular settlement phase on the Tågerup 
promontory can be dated to the earliest part of the 
Kongemose culture, c. 6500-6200 cal BC. At this time 
the Sound broke its way into the valley of the Saxån 
and the promontory found itself for the first time in a 
marine environment (Regnell et al. 2001:256). The 
availability of resources in the water, both the saltwa
ter of the Sound and the freshwater of the rivers, must 
be regarded as the single most important factor at
tracting Mesolithic people to the Tågerup promontory 
(cf. Christensen 1995:15). The place had a favourable 
geographical location, both close to the sea and with 
water connections with the interior. The northerly 
Braån had its catchment area just below the rocky 
Söderåsen ridge, about 20 km north-east of Tågerup. 
The southerly Saxån flowed out of extensive areas of 
wetland just over 20 km inland. These wetlands are 
just a couple of kilometres from the water systems be
longing to the lake Västra Ringsjön (the Rönneholms 
Mosse bog) (cf. Nilsson 1964; Larsson 1978a:183ff).

The early Atlantic woods were dominated regional
ly by elm (Ultnus glabra), pine (Pinus sylvestris), lime 
(Tiliä cordata), and oak (Quercus robur).1 Beside wet
lands and fens there grew alder (Alnus glutinosa), 
birch (Betula pendula), and several different species of 
willow (Salicaceae sp.) (Regnell et al. 2001:256). Pol
len diagrams indicate that the crowns of the trees 
formed a cover of foliage which allowed only a sparse 
understorey. The forest was certainly thick but it 
would not have been in any way difficult to pass 
through it. The situation on the Tågerup promontory 
was partly similar, but there were also local differ
ences. The promontory had the same type of varied 
woodland environment, with mature trunks of birch, 
elm, pine, lime, and oak, but the flora also had ele
ments of thick hazel bushes and dense thickets of rasp
berry and dark-red dogwood (Regnell & Ekblom

2001). The palaeobotanical archive also indicates that 
there was sea club-rush (Bolboschoenus maritimus) at 
the water’s edge, while fat hen (Chenopodium album) 
thrived near the shore, reaching heights of half a me
tre, along with brookweed (Samolus valerandi) and 
the purplish-flowered sea aster (Aster tripolium). Fur
ther up towards the edge of the forest there grew fra
grant white- and red-flowered herbs such as Notting
ham catchfly (Silene nutans), annual gypsophila (Gyp- 
sophila muralis), and rosebay willowherb (Epilobium 
angustifolium). Some of the terrestrial plants, such as 
the slender stalks of common sorrel (Rumex acetosa), 
nettles (Urtica dioica), and the climbing black bind
weed (Fallopia convolvolus), found excellent habitats 
right beside human dwelling sites, where excrement 
and waste were mixed with the litter. The ground at 
the coastal site was heavily worn and tramped, and it 
was precisely in such places that the low, hardy sea 
milkwort (Glaux maritima) thrived.

Along the rivers on either side of the promontory, 
the environment was characterized by freshwater-de
pendent plants. A little way up the river system and in 
the nearby marshy ground grew bulrush (Typba latifo- 
lia) with its characteristic cigar-shaped flowers. Fur
ther down towards the estuaries were thick clumps of 
reeds and calm water mirrors with chive-like rushes 
(Juncus sp.), white waterlily (Nympbaea alba), and 
pondweed (Potamogeton sp.). The water immediately 
above the settlement site was characterized in summer 
by thick carpets consisting of small, delicate brackish- 
water plants such as beaked tasselweed (Ruppia mar
itima), homed pondweed (Zannichellia palustris), and 
holly-leaved naiad (Najas marina). The vegetation on 
well-trodden paths and areas closest to the dwellings, 
thick stands of nettles beside waste pits, and worn- 
down shore vegetation are really the only, almost in
discernible palaeobotanical indications that the hunt-
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Figure 13. The overlayering marine gyttja is transported away and the undulating Stone Age topography emerges again.

ing population of the Kongemose culture affected the 
nature of the Tågerup promontory.

The Northern European mobile hunting groups of 
the Mesolithic were not just experts at hunting big 
game; there are also signs to indicate that they mas
tered the technique of manipulating their natural envi
ronment by burning the ground vegetation (Simmons 
1975; Mellars 1976; Welinder 1985; Simmons &C

Innes 1987; Bush 1988). Traces of such activities are 
usually found at sites in the interior, while the coastal 
areas seem to have been impacted to a lesser extent 
(Bell & Walker 1992:157). The results of the large- 
scale plant macrofossil and pollen analyses from 
Tågerup show that the woods stood intact throughout 
the Kongemose period and that the population left 
hardly any mark on the composition of the flora.
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Dwellings?

We can safely declare that if houses of a permanent 
character had been built during the Kongemose peri
od, we would have found traces of them in Tågerup 
with its excellent preservation conditions. This applies 
even if they had been simple seasonal huts. The lack of 
such finds of course does not mean that the inhabit
ants had no dwellings; rather, they seem to have been 
constructed in a way that left no direct traces.2

Since the finds from Tågerup have not contributed 
any information about the size or appearance of any 
dwellings, we must examine other Kongemose sites 
excavated in south Scandinavia to see whether there is 
more information to be found. The best-known hut 
remains from the Kongemose culture were actually 
found just a couple of hundred metres south-west of 
Tågerup, on the other shore of the Saxåviken bay. The 
remains were excavated in stages in 1961 and 1972, 
finally documenting a rectangular pit measuring 5x4 
metres (Larsson 1975:6). Larsson interprets the fea
ture as a hut with an open front towards the sea, with 
a roof structure held up by at least three asymmetrical
ly placed posts. Two hearths were identified in the 
western part of the feature.

The composition of the finds is fascinating and 
strange. No less than 9.3 kg of burnt, unknapped 
flint from locally collected moraine nodules was 
found in the floor horizon of the feature. In contrast, 
the other find material - despite the large area and 
the thickness of the occupation layer - is remarkably 
poor to be the remains of the Kongemose sites in the 
area: only 156 flints, including an oblique arrowhead 
and three fragmentary microblades, along with a 
hammerstone of rock, were found (ibid:8). The total 
dominance of burnt, unknapped flint pieces in the 
find material must be considered unique in south 
Scandinavian Kongemose contexts.

The few Danish examples of house structures 
from the Kongemose culture mentioned in the litera
ture are impossible to judge because they are inade
quately published. Moreover, Andersen believes that 
all the cited examples of houses from the Mesolithic 
after the Maglemose culture are uncertain and may 
be questioned (2001a:98). The Zealand site of 
Vænget Nord has a rich set of varied traces of con
struction such as hearths and post-holes. According 
to Sørensen, there is evidence of a link between post- 
holes and “different types of features on the site, such 
that the contours of post-built huts are beginning to be

discerned” (Sørensen 1996:102). However, the occur
rence of some remains of houses or huts on the site is 
firmly denied by Brinch Petersen, who argues that “nei
ther the posts nor the stake-holes can be said to form 
discernible structures” (Brinch Petersen 1985:328). 
Two other Danish sites have also been mentioned as re
gards Middle Mesolithic houses and huts - Vedbæk 
Boldbaner and Åtoften, both in Zealand. A large round 
stone packing - according to the survey plan roughly 5 
m in diameter - was found at the former site. There 
were no traces of posts or wall structures, but the stone 
packing has been interpreted as a hut floor (Brinch Pe
tersen et al. 1977:144). Some post-holes were found on 
the site, however, which may have belonged to other 
buildings (ibid: 144). The only other hut find from the 
Kongemose culture that has been mentioned is Åtoften 
in Zealand, which has been dated to the later part of the 
period. According to the extremely scanty find data, the 
feature consisted of an oval pit - size not stated - with a 
post-hole (Møller Hansen 1993:139; Brinch Petersen 
1993b:82).

Binford (1990:119ff) points out that the degree of 
mobility and the type of dwelling are intimately associ
ated. In other words, if a group of hunters/gatherers 
moved often, they probably had light structures which 
could be moved without difficulty and set up again. For 
the people of Tågerup this would presumably have in
volved some kind of skin tent with room for a family of 
varying size. Camps like these rarely leave any traces 
other than distributions of finds which possibly show a 
ring of stones around a tent or wall effects when objects 
were accumulated along the inner wall.3

From this survey we can see that, with one possible 
exception - the Saxtorp hut - there is not a single certain 
example of a dwelling structure from the Kongemose cul
ture in the whole of southern Scandinavia.

The people of the Kongemose culture do not seem 
to have made clearances or felled woodland to any 
great extent, and their way of life was probably highly 
flexible. They evidently did not need to build any large 
permanent structures or in any other way manifest 
their domestic presence on the Tågerup promontory. 
There were certainly people living the whole year 
round at Tågerup, but groups of varying size no doubt 
set off for spells to hunt in the interior or fish along the 
Saxåviken bay. A soft way of life like this can presum
ably best be described as a mixture of sedentism and 
mobility.
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Flint technology

Figure 14. The flattened tips of two antler punches.

The most concrete remains of 
these Kongemose people are 
the huge quantities of knapped 
flint found both on the settle
ment site and in the refuse lay
ers. The flints represent dis
carded tools, waste dumps, rit
ual deposits, knapping places, 
and in particular children’s 
play and training. Our consid
eration of this find material 
proceeds from studies of raw 
material, technology, and 
function.

The long symmetrical 
blades of high-quality flint 
which occur so profusely in 
the finds form the natural ba
sis for an account of the lithic 
technology of the Kongemose 
culture. Of the total 234,168 
flint finds from this period,
15% consisted of blades or 
blade fragments. If one also 
includes the microblades, the 
total share rises to almost 
20% (a total of over 30,000 
blades and 10,000 micro
blades). This is not counting 
the proper tools which were made to such an extent 
during the Kongemose culture from high-class 
blades, for example, cutting and scraping tools, bur
ins, and projectile points.

A closer examination of the traces of technique, cen
tred around the platform of the blades, gives informa
tion about the flint knappers’ choice of method, inten
tions, and final results. The most striking technical at
tribute on the Kongemose blades is the relatively small 
pointed-oval platforms. The majority of these lack com
pleted ring cracks, and it is very rare to find platforms 
which were fragmented in connection with the spalling.

In principle, all blade platforms show on the ventral 
side a slight overhang, a “lip” of the same type as found 
on Neolithic flakes from specialized manufacture of 
more advanced objects (cf. Arnold 1981). This is one of 
the indications that the blades were struck using an in
direct technique with the aid of antler punches. This 
flintworking method has been established on the basis 
of several modern experiments (cf. Kannegaard Nielsen 
1985; Knarrström & Wrenter 1996). Punches have 
been associated with the period from the late Maglem- 
ose culture to the early Kongemose culture (Larsson 
1978b:47ff; Sørensen 1996:78), although these tools
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Figure 15. A crested blade from the initial phase 
of blade production.

were a technical necessity for the production of square- 
sectioned Neolithic axes later on as well (Högberg 
1999; Knarrström 1997b; Madsen 1992; Piel-Desruis- 
seaux 1998:6ff). In the Kongemose period the use of 
punches was the very foundation for the rich produc
tion of perfectly shaped symmetrical blades. The punch 
allowed the knapper to steer the force of the blow, while 
its elasticity reduced the risk of uncontrolled fractures.

The excavation uncovered only two antler tines 
which can be securely related to flint knapping (fig. 14). 
In relation to the size of the settlement site and the con
siderable quantity of blades, worn-out punches ought 
to have been found more often. The number of flint
working tools of antler varies greatly between different

Middle Mesolithic sites in south Scandinavia. Generally 
speaking, however, it may be said that such tools are a 
recurrent feature in places where organic material is 
preserved. It is usually a matter of one or two finds (cf. 
Karsten 2001:127), but there are also striking excep
tions. One example is the Kongemose site of Sjöholmen 
in central Scania, where no less than 21 antler tines 
have been interpreted as instruments for flint knapping 
(Larsson 1978b:64).

In view of the favourable preservation conditions at 
Tågerup, we can draw the conclusion that the Mesolith
ic flintsmiths deliberately avoided throwing their old 
antler tools into the water. The same may perhaps be 
said about the material from the big coastal site of Seg- 
ebro outside Malmö (cf. Larsson 1982a:67). It is possi
ble that people quite simply left worn-out punches lying 
around where they could be chewed up by dogs, or else 
they got rid of them some other way, perhaps by burn
ing them. Whatever happened to the majority of these 
tools, we know that punches were used for producing 
blades. Although microscope analyses of the punches 
from Tågerup gave no certain evidence of traces of use, 
one of them was found to have small splinters of flint 
wedged into the point (Knarrström 2000b, fig. 16).

The regular punches are made exclusively of red 
deer antler, and besides these the excavation also re
trieved a handful of chopped-off brow tines which 
should probably be regarded as prefabricates. We 
found no pieces of wood or antler which could be in
terpreted as striking instruments used for flint produc
tion, but it is most likely that the clubs used for the 
specialized blade manufacture were made of some 
harder kind of wood or the rose wreath of a large ant
ler (cf. Knarrström 1997a).

More than 95% of all blades and blade fragments 
with a preserved proximal end show typical morpho
logical attributes of indirect technique. In addition, the 
majority of the outer edges of the cores bear traces of 
abrasion/scraping, which was intended to give the point

► Next spread: Figure 16. Blades from the Kongemose settlement.
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of the antler better purchase, to strengthen the plat
form, and steer the spalling in the desired direction (cf. 
Madsen 1992; Whittaker 1997:103). Before the first 
blades were struck from a core, one or more ridges were 
made in what can best be described as bifacial tech
nique (cf. Bordes & Crabtree 1969; Biagi & Cremaschi 
1991). The aim of this was to create a ridge which was 
able to support the whole spalling along the full length 
of the core. A successful initial spalling of a crested 
blade (fig. 15) generated in turn two regular ridges 
which then in turn could be used for the continued 
manufacture of increasingly symmetrical blades (fig. 
16)(Lord 1993:55). A mastery of this process makes 
flint knapping fairly economical in that one core gener
ates a comparatively large number of cutting edges.

A total of 252 blade cores were retrieved, a group 
wholly dominated by one-sided examples (fig. 17). 
This type of blade core is a key type for identifying 
Kongemose culture contexts at Tågerup. In contrast, 
the few conical blade cores, 9 examples in all, can be 
associated with the very oldest phase of the 
Kongemose on the basis of spatial and stratigraphical 
observations (Karsten & Knarrström 2001a:305).

Just over 300 hammerstones were found in the 
layers belonging to the Kongemose settlement (fig. 
18). Two thirds of these were of rock, the remaining 
third of flint. The latter groups contained about 
twenty impactors which had been made of discarded 
objects such as axes, blade cores, and polygonal 
cores (Knarrström 2000b:37). Hammerstones are
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4* Figure 17. Five one-sided blade cores and one prismatic blade core (p. 42 bottom).
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Figure 19. Distribution of different formal blade and flake tools in Kongemose contexts.

generally a common find category at Stone Age sites, 
but they can rarely be directly associated with the 
production of high-quality blades. The blank has to 
be roughly knapped to the core before punching can 
begin, but the find material from Tågerup still con
tains more hammerstones than cores. It is highly 
probable that all these impactors of stone have very 
little to do with the production of everyday objects. 
To explain their obvious occurrence requires us to 
look more closely at the other knapped flint.

It is beyond doubt that the stock of tools and pro
jectiles was totally dominated by blade technology. 
Blades were further processed to give tools, the func
tion of which can be determined in many cases by 
means of studies of microscopic use-wear (Knarrström 
2000b:43ff). Despite this dominance of high-quality 
lithic technology in tool contexts, it is the flakes that 
dominate numerically, with 179,815 pieces. Of 
course, this group comprises residue from axes 
knapped with hammerstones and core preparation, 
but the large quantity of simple large flakes cannot be 
technologically or functionally associated with any 
special manufacture or use. In support of this view it 
may be pointed out that simple polygonal cores, 
some of bipolar kind, amount to 691 units, that is, 
more than the blade cores and microblade cores to
gether. If one studies formal tool shapes the picture is 
further reinforced (fig. 19). In Kongemose settings 
there was obviously considerable production of simple 
flakes, even though the population’s stock of arrow
heads and utility objects was almost entirely based on 
symmetrical thin blades.

The care exercised to make blades symmetrical, 
quite simply appealing to the eye, cannot be given an 
outright economic explanation. Although a flintsmith 
who can master specialized blade technology can ex
tract a greater proportion of cutting edges if all the

4 Figure 18. Hammerstones of rock and flint (top).

blades are put together, it is not particularly rational. 
In addition, it is only blade knives and arrowheads 
that benefit from the sharp edges of the blade, and 
they represent quality even if the blade was used only 
as a prefabricate for simple scrapers or burins.

Whatever further actors lie behind the specialized 
blade production, we see in the find material a con
crete example of a set of rules in a Stone Age society. 
These rules determined in advance how a blade was 
to be manufactured and what it was expected to look 
like. There were norms and a shared view of an ac
ceptable minimum standard in the production proc
ess. Quality can be seen at all types of Kongemose 
culture find places, whether in the interior or on the 
coast, at temporary and permanent habitations, and 
on both large and small sites (cf. Althin 1954a; Lars
son 1982a; Sjöström 1997; Karsten 1998, 2001; 
Mårtensson 1999). Would-be flintsmiths spent years 
acquiring the craftsmanship and theoretical knowl
edge required to maintain the tradition and pass it 
on. For flint-knapping pupils it was not enough then, 
any more than it is now, merely to study a flintsmith 
in action; they also had to receive help in producing 
the antler tools, preparing the cores, and learning the 
angle of the punches against the platform. From these 
absolutely essential stages in the learning process we 
can also conclude that children and young people 
must have spent years learning with experienced 
flintsmiths. Similar conclusions have been drawn in 
connection with analyses of Late Palaeolithic Danish 
material (Fischer 1990b) and Neolithic material from 
south-west Scania (Högberg 1999), but the represen
tation of children and young people in lithic mass ma
terial is rarely discussed since it is difficult to know 
how their presence could have manifested itself.

Children’s flint knapping generally speaking results 
in few usable pieces, and the technical standard is often 
much lower than the results when an adult knaps flint 
for the first time (Fischer 1990b; Högberg 1999:98;
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I --i~rl Blade 
T_] Stone

Figure 20. Snapshot of blade manufacture on the Kongemose site. Hundreds of blades and blade fragments were found around a larger stone; 
the absolute positioning of the objects by total station shows how the flintsmith sat with his back to the water, with the result that the majority 
of the blades were thrown out to the right of the stone he was sitting on.
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Figure 21. Handle cores.
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Knarrström 2000b:58). As previously observed, the 
vast majority of functionally identified tools found on 
settlement sites are based on prefabricated blades. The 
function is wholly linked to the economic strategy and 
the maintenance of the existing standard of living. Even 
if children were introduced at an early stage to the work 
of providing for the settlement, the manufacture of 
blades and the use of blade tools and points must have 
been associated with the adult activity sphere. On the 
other hand, we believe that the profuse quantity of un
used flakes, the tentative direct technology, the large 
number of hammerstones, and some of the simpler 
tools are the visible traces of the hunters’ children.

Could children then have used a completely differ
ent technique than the adults, producing flakes that 
are not at all like the adults’ blades and blade tools? 
Can that really be a good way to learn? It takes many 
years to achieve skill in producing blades, and experi
enced flintsmiths always recommend starting to knap 
flint with a hammerstone. Through this procedure 
the pupil learns the fracturing pattern of the flint, 
which is absolutely essential for proceeding to more 
advanced techniques. In addition, the direct hammer- 
stone technique should not always be perceived as 
inferior. An example of this is the operative schema 
behind a Neolithic square-sectioned axe. Anyone can 
learn the fine knapping of a finished axe body with 
the aid of antler punches in one day, but transform
ing a hard, round flint nodule into a square-sectioned 
basic shape with a hammerstone requires a master’s 
hand. All understanding of how flint can be worked 
and how it breaks is thus based on long training with 
a hammerstone.

A worked antler tine, 19.7 cm long, from Tågerup 
(fig. 23) was found in the refuse layer belonging to the 
early Kongemose settlement. The tine - the brow tine 
of a stout red deer antler - was cut off close to where it 
was attached to the beam. The point was then ground 
flat in the same way as on the classic punches. To be
gin with, the object was therefore interpreted as an 
antler punch, but experiments conducted in Denmark

show that objects like this are more likely to represent 
unshafted pressure flakers (Fischer 1974; Callahan 
1984, 1985; M. Sørensen, pers. com.). We have no ex
act ideas of how microblade production was actually 
carried out in this period, but the finds from Tågerup - 
the hand-held pressure flaker and a shafted pressure 
flaker (see page 142ff) indicate that there were at least 
two different techniques.

A total of no less than 247 finished microblade 
cores were found (fig. 21). The majority of the cores 
have one front, but there are also about ten examples 
with two fronts (cf. Larsson 1982a:34). The classical 
handle core typology has above all been based on the 
manufacturing technique reflected in the platforms; 
cores with a negative platform and cores with a posi
tive platform have been distinguished (Vang Petersen 
1979:15). This morphology has been used to separate 
early (negative) from late (positive) Kongemose mate
rial. The handle cores from Tågerup seem to confirm 
Vang Petersen’s observations, since negative platforms 
actually predominate, accounting for 84%. There are, 
however, several problems in applying this distinction. 
The most important objection is that negative plat
forms can be a result of refreshing positive handle 
cores. Further criticism has been levelled against the 
chronological significance, since, according to Sø
rensen (1996:59), both types often appear together in 
closed contexts.

As previously mentioned, it is obvious that there 
were two different ways of making microblades. One 
method was to press blades with the aid of an hand held 
unshafted pressure flaker (Pelegrin 1988, fig. 3). Anoth
er manufacturing technique involved shafted pressure 
flakers. The latter required the core to be fixed abso
lutely. In an experiment Callahan (1985) used a 40 cm 
long wooden clamp tied fast at both ends (Callahan 
1985:33, fig. 5f). Analyses of a number of Early Meso
lithic microblade cores from Denmark, performed at 
the regional office of the National Heritage Board in 
Lund, showed microscopic striations along the sides. 
The traces have been interpreted as indicating that the 
artefacts were firmly wedged in a structure of organic 
material (Sørensen, M. 2001, appendix 1:37). Similar 
microscopic traces of fixation have been observed on a 
selection of handle cores from Tågerup (fig. 22). There 
are no published finds of Mesolithic clamps of the type 
used by Callahan, but perhaps some of the so-called 
“axe sockets” of wood actually served as holders for 
microblade cores (cf. Troels-Smith 1960, figs. 5, 7-8; 
Larsson 1982a, fig. 61:2).

To sum up, it can be said that the south Swedish 
Middle Mesolithic industry displays qualities which



Figure 23. A hand-held pressure flaker from Tågerup.

are not surpassed in their stringency by any lithic 
industry, whether earlier or later, in south Scandi
navia. Although the Neolithic axes, daggers, and 
points are the choicest objects, they were manu
factured by a few specialists. It never came near 
the Kongemose culture’s high-quality everyday 
production of tools and weapons, that is to say, 
objects which were absolutely essential for ac
quiring and processing food.
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Filling the stomach

At present there is no generally accepted picture of the 
main food choices of Mesolithic people. One thing is 
certain, however: the environments in which they 
hunted and gathered food were very different, and the 
composition of animals and plants may have varied 
considerably, even locally. The most common assump
tion is that the Mesolithic economy developed from 
big game hunting in the Maglemose culture to marine 
catching in the Ertebølle culture. It should be borne in 
mind that most coastal settlements from the Magle
mose period are under water today, and that the ma
jority of sites with preserved bones are mostly dated to 
the Late Mesolithic.

Another problem is that the existence of certain 
groups within an internal social structure, or divi
sion according to gender, may have led to specializa
tion in different kinds of food acquisition (cf. Kelly 
1995:262ff). Some may have hunted big game while 
others concentrated on fishing or collecting vegeta
bles. Whatever steered the nutrition strategy of an 
individual family or a larger group, in Mesolithic 
Scandinavia they basically had to live on meat from 
mammals, carbohydrates from the vegetable king
dom, or biomass from the water in the form of fish 
and shellfish. Whether we argue for the one or the 
other, we will probably never be able to paint a 
complete picture of the diet of the different elements 
of the Mesolithic population, particularly because it 
is very difficult, even at a local level, to evaluate the 
relative importance of different foodstuffs (cf. Reg- 
nell 2001:47).

It goes without saying that interpretations of nutri
tion strategies depend on what we find on settlement 
sites (bones, arrowheads, fruit seeds, fish scales, etc.), 
but it is perfectly obvious that there are always a 
number of aspects of source criticism to consider. Be
cause of the taphonomic processes, the quantity of 
bone on every given site reflects just a fraction of the 
material once found there (Eriksson &C Magnell 
2001b:50). In addition, bones of certain species are 
preserved better than others, and of the animals and

fish once brought to a settlement, an osteological ana
lysis will be able to identify only a few per cent (Noe- 
Nygaard 1987:7).

Further factors are the selectivity of the hunters as 
regards the prey they have; did they cut them up on the 
spot, or did they bring the animals all the way to the 
settlement? Were certain animals, perhaps for reasons 
of prestige, always brought home before they were 
butchered, or were there taboos which dictated that 
only certain parts could be brought along? There are 
many problems, but this does not mean that interpreta
tions of organic material are meaningless. On the con
trary, the finds from Tågerup have disclosed several se
crets about the nutrition strategies of the Kongemose 
culture.

Vegetables
The list of edible plant species of which remains have 
been found in anthropogenic Mesolithic contexts in 
southern Sweden contains scarcely more than two 
items: hazelnuts and the occasional water chestnut 
(Regnell et al. 1995:89; Regnell 1998, 2001:27). How
ever, it seems as if the almost mythical water chestnut 
was of no significance at all for the diet, and from 
Sweden there is just one sure documentation of the 
use of this fruit - from Lake Trummen in Småland 
(Björck & Digerfeldt 1965; Regnell 2001:44f). The 
gaps in our knowledge concerning plant foods may 
be the result of methodological defects in excava
tions, but the truth is more likely that the leaves, 
fruits, and roots once brought to the settlement sites 
have not left any traces. We could actually say the 
same thing about the meat diet; we never find meat 
on settlement sites; only the more robust bones testi
fy to the existence of this food. Likewise, it is only the 
hard shells that show the importance of nuts, never 
the nuts themselves. The actual food was consumed, 
and if there are no bones, shells, pips, stones, or ker
nels, it is virtually invisible in the archaeological mate
rial. Sometimes, however, residues from various ber
ries and wild apples may have survived (cf. Regnell
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Figure 24. One third of a person's daily need of calories.

1998; Jonsson 1998:153), but for the most part there 
are only sporadic remains.

Without special habituation, the human body finds 
it hard to cope with a diet in which meat accounts for 
more than 50% of the total protein, carbohydrates, 
and fat (Speth 1991), so we may presuppose that the 
people ate various types of plants and fruit. The great 
difficulty, however, is to calculate this consumption; 
was it marginal, was it bulk food, or were plants used 
merely as a complement to the meat diet?

It can be established that vegetables are less nutri
tious than meat and that the high-quality proteins 
from animals were essential for a normal person’s me

tabolism (Kelly 1995:105). Nevertheless, the human 
body requires additional vitamins and carbohydrates 
which can often best be obtained from the vegetable 
kingdom. It is a fact, however, that the composition of 
wild plants is never sufficient to cover all human nutri
tional needs; this requires a specially composed diet 
consisting of several different cultivated plants and 
fruits, that is, a strategy that would not have been pos
sible in pre-Neolithic societies (cf. Reader 1988:147).4

The picture obtained from ethnography and mod
ern anthropology generally shows that, the closer we 
come to the equator, the more hunter/gatherers have 
relied on vegetable food. Unfortunately, there is a large
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Common chickweed (Stellaria media) Rosebay willowherb (Epilobium angustifolium) Nettle (Urtica dioica)

geographical lacuna, since the studies have mainly 
been based on two marginal zones, North America 
and Greenland in the north, and the deserts of Kalaha
ri and Australia in the south. In between these there is 
only sporadic evidence for the prevailing nutritional 
strategies. The lack of information is particularly obvi
ous in the resource-rich areas in the temperate zone of 
Northern Europe (cf. Keesing 1981:122). One can 
thus conclude that our archaeological and ethno-his- 
torical knowledge is insufficient for us to draw any 
far-reaching conclusions about the use of plants as 
food in the early Stone Age.

What seems probable is that finds indicating the 
use of fresh plants, fruits, and roots must be regarded 
as under-represented in excavated material. In fact, 
the hitherto incontestable evidence for the collection 
of vegetable food can be summed up in one species 
alone: hazelnuts (Karsten 2001:25). Hazelnuts have 
several advantages over other types of vegetable

food. The hard shell makes them suitable for storage 
for later consumption, but the most important factor 
is of course the extremely nutritious content. The fi
bre-rich fruits of the hazelnut contain proteins, car
bohydrates, iron, calcium, and vitamins A and C. 
The total energy content is about 600 Kcal/100 g of 
nuts. In round figures this means that just a big hand
ful of hazelnuts have enough calories to give a grown 
man one third of his daily need (Regnell 2001:38) 
(fig. 24). At Tågerup there is copious evidence of the 
importance of nuts in the form of mostly fire-dam- 
aged shells. The discarded shells may of course have 
been thrown into the fire, but there is also good evi
dence that hazelnuts were deliberately roasted, both 
to prolong their keeping qualities and to give them a 
better taste (Larsson 1981b, 1983a:27; Andersen 
2001a:125). The numerous examples of nutshells in 
Mesolithic contexts indicates that the easily collected 
and energy-rich nuts were an important staple diet
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throughout the Mesolithic period, and that in all 
probability they dominated the vegetable diet.

Plant macrofossil analyses and wood species identi
fication demonstrate that in the immediate vicinity of 
Tågerup people also had access to raspberries (Rubus 
idaeus), rowanberries (Sorbus aucuparia), and sloes 
(Prunus spinosa). The berries consist of 90% water, 
with only 4-6% of the fresh weight consisting of sugar 
and vitamins. The content of organic acids (which in 
relatively small quantities give diarrhoea) makes it im
possible to use fresh berries as bulk food. Dried ber
ries, however, like raisins, are reckoned as high-energy 
food thanks to their concentrated sugar content (Fält 
et al. 1987:90ff). There was also wild apple (Malus 
sp.), but it has not been possible to prove that the fruit 
was used as food at Tågerup (cf. Mårtensson 2001, 
tab. 2; cf. Göransson 1995:34).

Other edible plants found in the surroundings of 
Tågerup are bulrush (Typha latifolia), fat hen (Chenop-

t Tågerup

Fat hen (Chenopodium album)

odium album), rosebay willowherb (Epilobium angus- 
tifolium), nettle (Urtica dioica), and common chick- 
weed (Stellaria media). We have here several important 
soup ingredients, of which fat hen and common chick- 
weed have proved to be particularly nutritious. An of
ten ignored source of nutrition is birch sap, which can 
be collected in the spring. A full-grown birch gives 10- 
12 litres of sap per day, and if this is reduced by boiling 
it gives a nutritious and tasty sweet drink (Fält et al. 
1987:67ff). In this context we should also mention hon
ey, which was no doubt appreciated, both as high-ener
gy food and for flavouring various drinks.

Despite the scanty palaeobotanical evidence from 
Tågerup, as from other places, we can nevertheless get 
a glimpse of the plants that may have been used as 
food by the Kongemose people. The general picture 
displays variation rather than quantity (Regnell 2001) 
except in one case which has already been noted: ha
zelnuts.
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Fishing
From one day to another, Tågerup was transformed 
from a placid wooded promontory on the edge of the 
newly formed Öresund, into a busting settlement site. 
In a short time the sea had risen about 10 metres, there
by reaching all the way in to the promontory (Regnell et 
al. 2001:256). It was in the earliest phase of the 
Kongemose culture that a large group of people evi
dently made the decision to settle on the site, and there 
is nothing in the archaeological record to suggest that 
they came gradually. It is almost the case that we can 
suspect a concerted strategic decision, namely, to switch 
to a new economy and build a new dwelling site.

The place was well chosen: the two rivers, the Saxån 
and Braån, leading inland for tens of kilometres, to fa
miliar hunting grounds and probably also ancient set
tlement areas. From the tip of the promontory one 
could look out over a sheltered bay which opened 
after a few kilometres into the water mirror 
between Sweden and Denmark. Here we can 
already suspect why people were attracted to 
the place: they wanted to take advantage of 
the resources offered by the relatively new- 
formed marine environment. In a south 
Scandinavian perspective, it should also be 
mentioned that it is precisely in the 
Kongemose culture that we can detect the 
earliest traces of stationary fishing devices 
and traps (Andersen 2001a:55; cf. Lars
son 1982a:97).

Analyses of the bones from the 
Kongemose context at Tågerup indicate 
that fish bones dominate numerically 
over mammal bones. It is not advisable 
to conclude from this, however, that 
fishing was the dominant source of food 
from the beginning; the amount of meat 
on a single adult red deer corresponds to 
150 cod, and so many fish generate an 
almost uncountable quantity of bone 
(Eriksson & Magnell 2001a:205). In 
any case, the archaeological results show

that fishing must have been an important contribution 
to the food economy.

To examine more closely the significance of the ma
rine food sources, seven 513C analyses were performed:5 
two samples from humans and five from dogs found in 
the refuse layer (Eriksson & Magnell 2001a, fig. 21). 
The human samples come from the top of the skull and 
a thigh bone, possibly from one and the same individual 
(Ahlström 2001:76, see also p. 90).6 Generally speak
ing, the 513C values of-21%0 represent a diet based on 
protein from terrestrial animals, and values from -18 to 
-19%o correspond to a diet in which 80-90% of the in
take derives from terrestrial fauna and flora. If 80-90% 
of the food had instead come from the sea, a 813C value 

would have been around -15%o (Tauber 1981;
Lidén 1995:6ff).

The analyses of the seven samples from 
Tågerup gave values from -17.6 to - 

21.1%o, which may thus be assumed to 
reflect a diet mainly coming from ter
restrial sources (Eriksson & Magnell 
2001a:206). The result differs from 
previous measurements performed on 
Kongemose material from the coast of 
the Sound. At the settlement sites of 
Bloksbjerg and Carstensminde in 
Denmark, and at Segebro in south
west Scania, the 613C values instead 
indicate a marine diet (Larsson 
1982a:91; Noe-Nygaard 1988:90). 
It should be pointed out that these 
analyses were performed on material 
belonging to the middle and later 
parts of the Kongemose culture, 
whereas the bones from the Tågerup 
promontory are from the earliest 
phase. The trend seems to be that, 
the further we get into the Late Mes
olithic, the higher contents of 513C 
are obtained, but there are striking 
exceptions. Analyses of a skull from

Figure 25. A decorated barbed bone 
point made of the metatarsal of a roe 
deer. I4C analysis gave a dating in the 
middle of the Kongemose culture.
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Køge Sønakke in Denmark, dated to the Maglemose 
culture, give clear signals that the diet of this individu
al was mainly of a marine character (Fischer 1997:17). 
A similar diet is suggested by 513C analyses of a con
temporary bone find of a human from Mullerup 
Mose, about 150 km from the sea as it was then. More 
8I3C analyses of human and dog bones from the same 
place indicate that 10-30% of the diet actually came 
from the sea (Fischer 2001:63).

Are there no chronological differences in the nutri
tion strategy? On the basis of our own 8I3C results, the 
marine contribution to the diet appears to have been 
marginal for the first settlements at Tågerup. Did peo
ple then still live on woodland resources? If we consid
er only archaeological facts, these would tend to 
speak against this interpretation. Firstly, even the 
oldest settlement and refuse layers contain quite 
a lot of fish bone, mostly from herring and 
flatfish. Secondly, a female burial, contem
porary with the analysed bones from the 
refuse layer, contains about ten vertebrae 
from cod and flatfish (Kjällquist 2001:67, 
tab. 1). It seems rather to be the case that 
the newly established population on the 
promontory pursued fishing from the 
very start and that this resource was not 
an insignificant element in the diet, al
though this is not directly reflected in 
the scientific analyses. Studies of 813C 
values are thus interesting, but the re
sults hitherto published in southern 
Scandinavia combine to give a contra
dictory picture of the relation between 
marine and terrestrial food (Brinch Pe
tersen 2001:45f; Karsten 2001:85ff).

The fishing methods may have var
ied, but nets and traps are probable 
catching instruments if we look at the 
species composition in the Kongemose 
context. People evidently concentrat
ed on small species of fish, and we do

not have any hooks or fishing sticks which might 
have indicated deep-water fishing (cf. Hernek & 
Nordqvist 1995:99ff). On the other hand, there are 
finds to suggest that large tuna fish were caught out 
in the Sound. These quick-moving fish can reach 
weights of several hundred kilos, and it may be con
sidered unlikely that they were caught with nets or 
hooks. It is more likely that tuna were hunted, per
haps by driving the fish in towards shallow water 
where they could be harpooned or even shot with a 
bow and arrow. Although leisters with flukes are not 
a key artefact for the Kongemose culture, a small 
bone point with two barbs was found at Tågerup in 
the earliest phase (fig. 25), and at least it is not re
garded as an arrowhead (cf. Gramsch 2000:109ff). It 

is more probably a bone point which was inserted 
in a long leister shaft. This type of artefact is 

mainly associated with the Maglemose cul
ture, and perhaps the leister point is an ex
ample of an earlier technology that sur
vived for functional reasons.

Hunting
Bones of domesticated dog have been 
found on several Mesolithic settlement 
sites in south Scandinavia, and Tågerup 
is no exception. A total of 39 teeth and 
bones of dog were retrieved (Eriksson & 
Magnell 2001a:225).7 Mesolithic dogs 
in general would have been similar in 
appearance to the modern Greenland 
and Lapland breeds (cf. Aaris-Sørensen 
1976:142; 1977; Noe-Nygaard 1995: 
133), but Bennike (1993:53) thinks that 
they also resembled more delicate 
breeds like the great poodle and dingo. 
Dogs can be used in hunting for driv
ing (battue), baying, and rousing, but 
the latter was scarcely practised since 
it is very difficult to shoot flying birds 
with a bow and arrow. The most likely

Figure 26. One of the few wooden 
objects from the Kongemose con
text, made with burins. Perhaps a 
projectile point?
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Figure 27. Nine blade burins with long edges, suitable for working wood.
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Figure 29. The distribution of Kongemose points in the central part of the habitation area shows the two main types, trapezoid and rhombic mi
croliths. One can observe here the difference in levels between the trapezoid Blak microliths, whose main concentration is found in the western 
corner, and the rhombic microliths, which are concentrated in higher levels tending towards the north-east. Above all, the difference in level indi
cates - on the basis of our current knowledge of a rise in sea level - that the trapezoid microliths must belong to an earlier settlement phase.
The main lines of Sorensen's (1996) chronological observations can thus be confirmed.
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assumption is that Mesolithic dogs were used to drive 
or bay when hunting animals such as elk, wild boar, 
red deer, and roe deer. In this type of hunting the dogs 
work independently, and there is actually very little a 
hunter can do to influence the direction and speed of a 
battue. Baying dogs have the advantage that they can 
pin down the prey and allow the hunters to come with
in close shooting distance (Andersson & Åkerman 
1982:69ff). Baying dogs must have been a greatly 
prized asset in a society where game mostly had to be 
killed with short-distance weapons, and perhaps it is 
these hunting companions we find in the dog burials 
(cf. Larsson 1988d). Another important use for dogs 
would probably have been to track down wounded 
game, which most hunting dogs manage very well (An
dersson & Åkerman 1987:154).

The hunters’ arsenal consisted mainly of bows and 
arrows. Unfortunately, no bows were found at Tågerup, 
but we know from other Scandinavian finds that both 
bows and arrows were well-formed and effective. The 
bows were made of heartwood from slow-growing elm, 
while the arrow shafts came from trees such as rowan, 
pine, birch, and hazel (Rausing 1967; Larsson 1988a:64; 
Andersen 2001a: 141; Jensen 2001:107f). The shafts and 
bows were shaped with the aid of burins; there is no real 
evidence of wood being carved with flint knives. It is 
more likely the case that burins, and to some extent also 
scrapers, were the main tools for working wood 
(Knarrström 2000b:45ff). In the Kongemose contexts a 
total of 570 blade burins were found (fig. 27),8 showing 
widespread woodworking skills (Knarrström 2001a:49). 
Above all, it is conceivable that burins with slightly long
er edges were especially well suited for working bows, 
spear shafts, and arrows.

Finds from the early Stone Age, with bone showing 
clear penetration injuries and wound channels, sug
gest that arrows were discharged with a relatively high 
initial velocity. This shows that the bows were power
ful (with a high pound pressure), meaning that they 
must have been longbows (Rausing 1967:130ff). 
Kongemose bows resembled the Early Mesolithic Hol- 
megaard bows from Zealand. One of these Danish 
bows was found intact, with a total length of 154 cm 
(Becker 1945b:65).

Other information about the equipment used by 
hunters at Tågerup mainly comes from various types of 
flint points. A total of 911 arrowheads were found in 
the Kongemose context, consisting of 535 trapezoid mi- 
croliths (fig. 28), 282 rhombic microliths or oblique ar
rowheads, and 28 oblique transverse arrowheads of dif
ferent sizes. We do not intend to get entangled here in 
previous attempts at fine typologies (cf. Larsson

1978a:75; Sørensen 1996; Sjöström 1997; cf. p. 16ff); 
we may observe instead that the trapezoid microliths 
are chiefly associated with the earlier settlement phase, 
while the rhombic microliths, oblique arrowheads, and 
oblique transverse arrowheads belong to a slightly later 
phase. Trapezoid microliths - or Blak microliths if you 
will - have been problematic since several of the types 
touch on Vang Petersen’s morphology for the much lat
er transverse arrowheads (Karsten & Knarrström 
2001a:310; cf. Hartz 1985:55f) and since the shafting 
method is unknown (cf. Sjöström 1997).

The similarities between the short, straight micro
liths of the Blak phase and the transverse arrowheads 
of the Ertebølle culture are so striking, however, that 
we carried on the use-wear analyses to see whether 
they might actually have been transverse arrowheads. 
Ten microliths resembling transverse arrowheads 
were selected for analysis, some of them with damage 
to the broader part of the point. Of these, six had 
microscopic traces which show with certainty that 
they had been mounted to projectiles which hit their 
target at high speed (cf. Fischer et al. 1984:19ff; 
Fischer 1985). The traces consist of very small, 
burin-like spalling in the longitudinal direction of the 
point and striations running from the edge of the 
point backwards. In addition, there is a point where 
the outermost base was damaged, and striations indi
cate how the flint was violently pressed into the ar
row shaft. The analysis clearly shows that these mi
croliths are transverse arrowheads (figs. 30-32). It is 
therefore necessary to reappraise the assumption that 
the development of Mesolithic arrowhead technolo
gy proceeded from pointed tips to transverse tips (cf. 
Fischer 1994, fig. 1; Fischer & Malm 1997:80). It is 
more problematic to specify the function and shaft
ing, if any, of the long, narrow trapezoid microliths 
(see Sørensen 1996, fig. 18:1). Recently performed 
Dutch analyses of such trapezes indicate that they too 
were shafted like regular transverse arrowheads (per
sonal communication, Hans Peeters, R. O. B. Amers- 
foort) (fig. 34b).
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Figure 30. The point of a trapezoid 
microlith (50x) showing high-velocity 
fracture in the right-hand corner. In the 
middle can be seen light striations indicat
ing the direction of the impact. Striations 
arise when small flint splinters are broken 
loose by the blow and then scrape the 
passing point.

Figure 31. The right dorsal surface of 
a trapezoid microlith (50x). Fractures on 
the right side of the edge indicate that 
the point probably hit a bone, causing 
the course of penetration to deviate 
somewhat and leaving striations slightly 
obliquely in relation to the longitudinal 
direction of the object.

Figure 32. The smashed base of a straight 
trapezoid microlith (50x). To the right on 
the dorsal surface one can see a burin 
spall, and in the middle there are several 
striations in the longitudinal 
direction of the point. The force from the 
impact caused the point to be pressed into 
the wooden shaft, breaking off small 
splinters which scratched the surface.



Figure 33. The picture (50x) shows impact 
damage on the point of a rhombic micro- 
lith. The top has been broken off and flint 
debris has caused striations along the dor
sal surface of the point.

Figure 34.
a) A typical wide trapezoid and a 
suggestion for a shafted point (partly 
redrawn from Larsson 1978a:76, fig. 41).
b) A typical straight, short trapezoid 
microlith and its shafting.
c) A typical rhombic microlith and its 
shafting.

Figure 35. The base of a rhombic microlith 
(50x). Microspalling and broad striations 
on the dorsal surface, probably deriving 
from the wood in the shaft, show that the 
point was violently pushed into the arrow 
shaft.
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Figure 36. Selection of rhombic microliths from Tågerup.
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An additional microwear analysis of Tågerup mate
rial was performed on a small selection of so-called pre
fabricates, that is, points lacking retouching on the base 
or point. A large proportion of these likewise have im
pact damage, which shows that they functioned as regu
lar arrowheads (Karsten & Knarrström 2001a:308).

The points most frequently associated with the 
Kongemose culture are oblique arrowheads or rhom
bic microliths. These are manufactured of high-quality 
symmetrical blades, often in microburin technique (cf. 
Vang Petersen 1993:83). The majority of the points 
have the edge oriented to the left and show ventral re
touching (fig. 36).

The shafting of the rhombic microliths may seem to 
be obvious, but for the sake of certainty a number of 
them underwent the same type of microscopic exami
nation as the trapezoid microliths. The results suggest 
that a majority of the rhombic arrowheads have the 
tang oriented towards the proximal end of the original 
blade (fig. 33, 34c & 35). This is corroborated by the 
fact that impact traces are found on points which were 
oriented to the distal ends of the blades (Karsten & 
Knarrström 2001a:310; cf. Larsson 1982a:41, fig. 
34:19). These standardized pointed projectile tips 
were primarily intended for cutting deep into the prey 
(cf. Nelson 1997:378), partly to cause bleeding, partly 
to let the arrow shaft paralyse the musculature.

Apart from the flint points, about 30 arrowheads 
and prefabricates of bone were also found (figs. 37- 
38). They consist of simple straight bone points and 
slotted bone points. These were above all made of 
shinbones and metatarsals of deer. The point was 
planed to shape with the aid of burins (fig. 39). Anoth
er instrument employed for working bone is truncated 
blades (fig. 40). The sharp edge on the ventral side of 
the fracture was used, like the edge of a burin, to plane 
bone or antler. These tools have no further modifica
tion whatever, requiring use-wear analysis for detailed 
diagnosis (cf. Juel Jensen & Brinch Petersen 1985:47) 
(fig 41). If just a small fraction of the 26,000 blade 
fragments found at Tågerup were used in this way,

G
Figure 37. Examples of slotted bone points and reconstructions 
of their original appearance.
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simple planing tools like these make up by far the most 
common category of tool in the Kongemose context 
(Knarrström 2001a:46ff).

It is very difficult to determine exactly which of the 
usually fragmented bone points would have been most 
suitable for hunting. There are many finds which 
should more probably be regarded as pins, prickers, 
and awls of various kinds (cf. Larsson 1978c; Degn 
Johansson 2000:162).

The slotted bone points were often referred to in 
older literature as “bird arrows”. There has been dis
cussion as to whether they were shafted in throwing 
weapons9 or in arrow shafts: “It is easy to see that they 
were thrown and were throwing weapons. But they 
can only have been used on water: for if they had been 
thrown on land they would inevitably have been bro
ken and destroyed” (Nilsson 1866:45). This interpre
tation was rejected by Oskar Lidén (1942.: 101 ff), who 
showed instead that slotted bone points occurred in all 
types of hunting. He also argued that the fragility was 
heavily exaggerated, and that they do not really differ 
functionally from other flint points. The functional 
constituents of the flint-edged point can be broken 
down into two main elements: penetration and cutting 
edges. The needle-sharp outermost tip guarantees that 
an arrow which has hit the target will also open a long 
wound channel. Because the sides of the projectile are 
fitted with flint edges, the injury is made many times 
worse, since the arrow also opens blood vessels and 
cuts nerves. These points could perhaps best be re
garded as “bleeders”, shot from close range against 
the animal’s chest. A good hit would have guaranteed 
the outcome of the hunt, whether the prey was a 
young wild boar or a full-grown aurochs.

In view of the preservation conditions, there are 
actually remarkably few finds of bone points in the 
material from Tågerup. If more such objects had been 
deposited in the refuse layers they would almost cer
tainly have been preserved and we would have found 
them. The roughly 10,000 microblades indicate exten
sive production of flint-edged weapons and tools (cf. 
Knarrström 2000b:36). Microblades were fixed in the 
carved-out grooves with the aid of resin (fig. 42), 
probably birch resin softened by heating and chewing 
(cf. Eidlitz 1969; Aveling 1998; Regnell 2001:44). The 
lack of bone points in the Tågerup material could be 
explained if they were not primarily deposited in the 
refuse layers beside the dwelling site. Another possibil
ity is that there is not really a shortage of them in the 
material; slotted bone points may have been relatively 
rare high-status objects, perhaps only in the form of 
one example in each hunter’s quiver (cf. p. 8If).

Figure 38. A 8.5 cm long simple bone point emerges from 
the refuse layer.

The bone from the settlement’s refuse layer testifies 
to all-round use of the forest resources. Of the total 
27,730 finds of animal bones from the Kongemose con
text, it has been possible to identify about 60% (Eriks
son & Magnell 2001a, tab. 1). The terrestrial mammal 
species are dominated to the tune of 86% by red deer, 
roe deer, and wild boar, but there are also elements of 
elk and aurochs. These species were probably hunted 
mainly for their meat, but the hunter would of course 
also have used hides, antlers, bones, and teeth to make 
clothes, tools, weapons, and ornaments (Karsten 
2001:25). The reverse of this - that furs were the main 
purpose of the hunt - applies to species such as fox, 
wild cat, wolf, and marten, but the meat of fur-bearing 
animals such as beaver, bear, and badger was also used 
(cf. Iregren & Lepiksaar 1993). In a south Scandinavian 
perspective, hunting the big mammals of the primeval 
forests seems to have been the most important econom
ic activity, while fishing and fowling were of lesser im
portance (Andersen 2001a:56). With one exception - 
Aggersund - fowling does not appear to have been of

► Next spread: Figure 39. A selection of angle burins and medial bur
ins with short edges, made from blades. Several examples have been 
sharpened, probably as a result of heavy abrasion caused by contact 
with hard bone and antler. The medial burins in particular must have 
been very suitable for cutting out blanks for points from bone, as 
well as to carve patterns or make grooves for flint edges (cf. p. 112ff).
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Figure 40. Truncated blades with edge-wear from Tågerup which functioned as planes for the manufacture of different types of bone points.

any significance at south Scandinavian Mesolithic sites. 
It may be noted, however, that when this hunting was 
pursued, it was generally geared to a few large, meaty 
species of sea birds (Møhi 1978; Grigson 1985).

The hunting of the big meat-providing animals was 
organized differently depending on the species. As re
gards roe deer, individuals of all ages were shot, from 
the age of three months up, whatever their size or sex 
(Eriksson & Magnell 2001a:197). This may suggest 
that roe deer were killed in the autumn/winter when 
the fawns had grown and the animals gathered in large 
herds. At the same time, the lack of protective foliage 
cover and the withered ground vegetation meant that 
this season was preferred for this particular type of 
hunting (cf. Cederlund & Liberg 1995:162ff).

The osteological remains of wild boar may at first 
give the impression of planned shooting. The material 
from Tågerup is dominated by bones of young animals 
aged 1-3 years, and the sex distribution is fairly even. 
There are teeth and tusks from older individuals, but it 
seems as if the skeletons of these were deposited else
where (Eriksson & Magnell 2001a:200ff). Wild boar is 
a decidedly woodland animal which likes to live near 
water and wetland. The best hunting method, especially 
in view of the Mesolithic hunters’ short-range weapons, 
would have been to come close to the prey with the aid 
of baying dogs. It was important to inflict a killing shot 
as quickly as possible, since wounded wild boar are 
considered deadly dangerous (cf. Andersson & Åker
man 1982:118). From the Skateholm cemetery there is 
a human thigh bone with injuries suggesting an attack 
by a wild boar - the man survived but must have been 
an invalid for the rest of his life (Larsson 1988a:66ff). 
The hunt involved some risk, and perhaps for this rea
son people preferred young animals to the adult boars 
and sows which were stouter and harder to kill.

Modern culling of wild boars aims to shoot 75% of 
the piglets, 15% of the previous year’s piglets, and 
10% of the older animals, with equal proportions of 
males and females, all with the aim of achieving a 
good yield while ensuring the long-term survival of the 
stock (Briederman 1990:407; Göransson 1987:36). 
Although the bones from Tågerup largely agree with 
this culling of the stock of wild boar, it cannot be said 
that they reflect a planned cull. There are too many 
sources of error from factors such as taphonomic 
processes and the unknown effect of the prehistoric 
beasts of prey on the age composition of wild boar 
herds (Eriksson & Magnell 2001a:201).

On the other hand, the red deer bones show a clearer 
pattern: the hunting strategy for this species could have 
been taken out of a modern handbook of game preser
vation (cf. Dahl 1989). With one exception, the ages of 
the killed animals fall into one of two groups: 2-5 years 
old and 10 years and over. Of all the identified elements 
from red deer at Tågerup, there are no individuals in the 
5-10 age group (Eriksson & Magnell 2001a:198).10 
The explanation is that the hunters deliberately selected 
the individuals to be shot. This testifies to very good 
knowledge of the composition of the herds of deer, as 
well as a knowledge of the reproduction cycle, that is, 
knowing which animals had to be spared to maintain 
the size of the local populations. This was particularly 
important since the fertility of red deer is lower than, 
for example, that of wild boar or roe deer (Briederman 
1990:373). The deer are sexually mature at the age of 
two, when they attain their adult weight and develop 
their antlers. Their most productive period is in the in
terval 4-12 years (Mitchell et al. 1977:42). These fac
tors make it reasonable to assume that the hunters 
avoided killing the youngest animals for the sake of 
their reproduction. At the age of about ten the antler
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Figure 42. Stone Age glue - resin from the Kongemose context. One 
of the lumps bore the tooth marks of an elderly man.

development of the individuals begins to recede, and it 
is then suitable to begin shooting them, as the hunters at 
Tågerup did (Eriksson & Magnell 2001a:198). As prey, 
red deer can be rather cunning. They are better able 
than most animals to evaluate a danger situation, they 
rarely run away in panic, and they are not immediately 
frightened by being close to humans. Sometimes the 
only way to come close to them can be to use dogs to 
force them out of their hiding places. The hunt can thus 
be with both driving and baying dogs (Andersson & 
Åkerman 1982:116), but with the hunting indicated by 
the Tågerup material, baying dogs must have been pre
ferred.11

It is also conceivable that the much more demand
ing stalking or lying in wait was practised; although 
this permits the hunter to identify the sex and age of 
the intended quarry, it rarely gives more than one op
portunity to shoot (cf. Andersson & Åkerman 
1987:150ff). One hunting method that guaranteed the 
selection of both the age and the sex of the prey is by 
decoy. In broad outline, this involves making mimick
ing noises from a hiding place, to entice either males or 
females.

The selective deer hunting identified at Tågerup 
has few prehistoric counterparts in North-West Eu
rope (cf. van Wijngaarden-Bakker et al. 2001:231ff). 
Selective hunting was the strategy used by these people

to combine a high outtake while still ensuring a con
tinued vigorous population of deer, both for the next 
hunt and for coming generations (cf. Eriksson & Mag
nell 2001a:200).

A small proportion of the bone material from 
Tågerup shows that the people also hunted marine 
mammals out in the Sound (Karsten & Knarrström 
1999b:203). The species represented are porpoise 
and grey seal, the latter relatively common species in 
bones recovered from Atlantic coastal sites in south
ern Scandinavia. Porpoise is rarer, and in several cas
es the remains of these animals have been interpreted 
as coming from naturally stranded individuals 
(Lepiksaar 1982:121; Jonsson 1988:63).

Larsson (1988a:140) states that a vertebra from a 
porpoise was found in one of the graves at Skate- 
holm, which at least gives the animal an anthropo
genic connection. Why should porpoise bones at Me
solithic settlement sites necessarily come from indi
viduals that died a natural death? Surely a whale 
vertebra at a hunting station is an equally strong ar
gument for hunting? An increasing number of schol
ars consider that Mesolithic coastal populations in 
Scandinavia actually hunted both seal and small 
whales on a regular basis (Larsson 1988a:63; An
dersen 1997:75; Hernek & Nordqvist 1995:90).

Seals on land were probably clubbed to death, 
while both seals and small whales could have been 
hunted in the water with various types of leisters and 
net traps. Quick boats were also probably used to 
drive the animals into shallower water where it 
would have been easier to strand them and kill them 
(cf. Møhi 1970a:316ff.; Lepiksaar 1982:119; An
dersen 1995:88; Vang Petersen 2001:172).

To gain insight into the tools that were used to 
slaughter animals and process them, we have looked 
closely at the cutting tools. The total of 348 formal 
knives from the Kongemose context consists almost 
exclusively of backed high-quality blades (93%), 
while flake knives are very rare (7%). A small propor
tion of the blade knives (7%) show traces suggesting 
that they were shafted (Karsten & Knarrström 
2001a:314). A handful of blade knives were selected 
for functional identification through use-wear analysis 
(Knarrström 2001a:41ff). The results unequivocally 
indicate that the knives should primarily be regarded 
as slaughtering tools (fig. 44).

Striations suggest that small flint fragments got 
stuck in the animal’s body and, as the cutting contin
ued, scraped against the blade, and the combination of 
striations, polishing, and double-sided microspalling 
are typical traces of a flint tool whose edges have been
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in contact with skin, muscle and fat tissue, sinews and 
bones (Knarrström 2000b:45ff; cf. Trolle-Lassen 
1990). In several cases it is possible to detect the meth
ods of slaughtering and butchering because the flint 
tools in turn left cut-marks on many of the animal 
bones (figs. 45 & 46). Half-moon-shaped knives, 
which in Denmark are associated with the Ertebølle 
culture (Degn Johansson 1998:227), are confined 
solely to the Kongemose context at Tågerup. The mor
phology of these knives suggests that they were shaft
ed, in roughly the same way as Bronze Age sickles. 
However, the obvious absence of microscopic shafting 
traces shows that these cutting tools were held directly 
in the hand, just like the majority of the other butcher
ing knives (Knarrström 2001a:44).

The composition of animal bones at Tågerup 
shows no schlepp effect;12 most of the prey was 
probably brought intact to the settlement for further 
processing. The use of wild boar may serve as an 
example of how animal bodies were handled after 
the hunters had pulled their arrows out of them. 
Cut-marks on the underside of the mandible and on 
the metatarsal come from the flaying of the skull 
and the hooves. The skull was separated from the 
body at the first cervical vertebra, as has also been 
the custom among peoples such as the Nunamiut, 
Sami, Navajo, IKung, and Masai in historical times 
(Manker 1936:47; Binford 1981:92; Andersson 
1992:47).

This operation, like the flaying, was probably per
formed in the forest as soon as the animal had been 
killed, before it was transported to the settlement. 
There are butchering traces on cervical vertebrae, el
bow joints, hooves, and hand and foot bones. The cut- 
marks show that the musculature was cut away from 
the jaw, and then the shoulder, forelegs, rump, and 
hind legs were filleted. Heavy fragmentation of skulls 
and extremities shows that the brain and marrow were 
also used (Eriksson & Magnell 2001a:203ff).

We have no direct evidence of how the animal 
products were cooked, but bones with isolated sur
faces affected by strong heat plausibly suggest that 
some meat was roasted over an open fire (Eriksson 
& Magnell 2001a:204). Most likely, however, the 
majority of the meat was boiled in leather sacks, 
wooden containers, or cooking pits. Although we 
have not found any of these, the occurrence of natu
ral stone, often cracked, not only at Tågerup but 
also at other contemporary sites, is evidence of this 
type of cooking method (cf. Andersen 2001a:131ff). 
Boiling must have been preferred since it minimizes 
the loss of fat and other important nutrients, unlike

Figure 43. The lower jaw of an elk from the settlement's refuse layer.

roasting or frying. The surplus from hunting excur
sions may have been smoked and dried for later use, 
and salt might possibly have been used for conserva
tion as well. In the Kattegat, on the little island of 
Læsø, for example, salt was extracted during the 
Middle Ages, and it is possible that Mesolithic pop
ulation groups could have carried on primitive salt 
production by means of evaporation.

A less well-known way of producing salt, admitted
ly of low quality but still fully usable, was to burn 
bladder wrack or kelp (Fucus species). The ashes 
could be used for the conservation of animal products. 
This was the only method used, for example, on the 
Faroe Islands in the Atlantic (Sandklef 1982:694ff).

Lee (1968:41) describes how the Bushmen of the 
Kalahari “eat as much vegetables as they need, and as 
much meat as they can”. This would probably be a 
good description of the situation for the vast majori
ty of hunter-gatherer peoples, whether ancient or 
modern. Often periods of starvation were not due to 
not having a plentiful supply of vegetable food, but 
having to go for long spells without meat (Kelly 
1995:102). The animal bones, the large number of 
arrowheads, and in particular the knives with traces 
of butchering clearly indicate that hunting and the 
consumption of meat were crucial for the people of 
Tågerup.
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Figure 44. Butchering tools in the form of blade knives. The half-moon-shaped examples can be seen at the top.
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Graves, ritual, and art

For more than 1,400 years, funeral processions went 
from the shore, up the short slope to the big plateau on 
the Tågerup promontory. One area seemed to attract 
special interest. The tall deciduous forest on the west
ern plateau of the promontory was diagonally inter
rupted by a damp stretch of alder and birch. A thou
sand years previously a little stream had its course 
here, but it dried out during the Boreal. A clay barrier 
to the south now reduced the outflow for the superfi
cial groundwater of the plateau, creating a constantly 
damp environment. Here the people of Tågerup found 
not only that the wet sand under the vegetation cover 
was easy to dig, but also noted the occurrence of red 
and orange iron oxide. Was it these factors that deter
mined the localization of the cemetery?

In the following we shall describe the graves of the 
Kongemose culture, how and when they were created, 
and the other finds and traces of ceremonies that can 
be associated with the dead and the handling of the 
dead. Before this, however, there is reason to describe

briefly the background to the discovery of the ceme
tery at Tågerup (fig. 47).

In the preliminary excavations in the autumn of 
1996 and the spring of 1997 we were able to note that 
the conditions for the preservation of organic material 
were non-existent in the terrestrial settings, at levels 
more than 3 m a.s.l. (Karsten & Knarrström 1998a). 
This means that any flat-earth graves would be diffi
cult to identify with certainty. At the same time, many 
grave-like structures in the easternmost part of the ex
cavation area were documented, with a form, size, and 
find content making it likely that they can be interpret
ed as graves without any preserved bones, or as ceno
taphs (ibid). The situation before the start of the final 
excavation was thus that graves could be expected, 
but that they would not contain any remains of bones.

Immediately to the east of the road that divided the 
excavation area, a sandy silty area of about 500 m2 
was stripped by machine. A characteristic feature here 
was that the groundwater was near the surface and

The double burial
The old woman

The five-year-old 
and the woman

The man's grave

The lone ten-year-old

Graves Probable burials

Figure 47. Plan of the cemetery at Tågerup East, showing all the graves, cenotaphs, and related features (after Kjällquist 2001, fig. 1).
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there were abundant deposits of iron at various levels, 
forming a heterogeneous mosaic of sand, silt, and hard 
platforms of iron oxide. Traces of features were few 
and very difficult to identify; moreover, there were no 
finds of flint. The boundary between the sandy area 
and the surrounding boulder clay to the south was ra
zor-sharp. A small number of features were neverthe
less noted in the form of post-holes and diffuse pits 
(Karsten & Knarrström 1999a). The damp silty area 
seemed to be able to offer at least a temporary deposit 
of topsoil in the excavation area, but before this the 
few features had to be documented.

It therefore came as a great surprise when parts of 
a well-preserved human skeleton appeared at a level 
of about 0.4 m when a post-hole stain was being ex
cavated (fig. 48). The occurrence of preserved bone 
can be ascribed to an unusual geological formation 
whereby groundwater seeps up locally in the surface 
soils of the higher parts of the promontory. This 
groundwater flow is blocked by the silty barrier of 
boulder clay just below. Evidently the combination of 
fine sand and constant water flow contributed to the 
relatively good preservation of the skeletal material 
and other bone. The skeletons were well preserved 
but hands, feet, and pelvis were sometimes badly 
cracked or partly dissolved.

After an expert assessment of the orientation of the 
skeleton, it was possible to postulate the demarcation 
of the first grave, but there were no traces of any clear 
pit dug for the burial. The difficult ground conditions 
meant that a larger area outside the probable grave 
colouring had to be dug. At a depth of about 0.1 m 
there was a compact layer of sand, silt, and iron oxide 
deposits. The traces of the indistinct grave pit did not 
recur until we reached the level of the skeleton (Kjäll- 
quist 2001, fig. 3). This observation meant that every 
observed deviation in colour within the area of about 
500 m2 could represent graves, and that there could be 
graves within the area which were completely impossi
ble to detect from the surface. The geological condi
tions, moreover, made it impossible to use georadar to

a t

Figure 48. One of the woman's thighbones and the post-hole stain 
from grave 1.

localize pits (cf. Bjelm & Larsson 1984). We therefore 
decided to regard not just the water-bearing sandy 
area but also the whole eastern excavation area as a 
potential burial ground.

When the area was carefully cleared, over a hundred 
potential grave colourings were found. Most of them 
proved to be natural formations; only a few were pre
historic features and graves. Two graves lacked all trace 
of a pit colouring and were identified only through 
finds of bone fragments during the surface clearance. 
For this reason, control areas were also dug in parts 
that were deemed to consist of sterile sand. Finally, the 
whole of the eastern excavation area was machine- 
stripped and hand-cleaned down to the underlying clay.
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These methodological and antiquarian aspects are 
important to bear in mind, particularly in future exca
vations of Mesolithic settlement sites and cemeteries.13 
It is reasonable to suspect that the situation might 
have been similar at many other Mesolithic sites. Per
haps it is even the case that many graves may have re
mained undiscovered despite archaeological excava
tions? The Tågerup graves may be few in number but 
they are nevertheless an important vitamin injection in 
ongoing Mesolithic field research.

... the woman's face showed clear traces of colouring with red ochre, 
perhaps the remains of a kind of painted-on "death mask".

77

The old woman
(Crave 1, A 6258)
The deceased found in the first 
grave, a woman of about 50, had 
been placed in supine position 
with her head to the west and her 
face turned northwards (fig. 49). Although the hand 
and foot bones were poorly preserved or totally de
composed, it could be ascertained that the flat of the 
right hand had been facing downwards, whereas the 
left hand faced upwards. The shape of the pit meant 
that the body did not lie perfectly level. The lower legs 
were angled slightly upwards, and all traces of the feet 
were gone, since they had lain at a level above the 
groundwater.

Everywhere in the damp sand into which the grave 
had been dug, there were natural red, brown, and or
ange stains of iron oxide, which made it difficult to 
identify any deliberate use of red ochre in connection 
with the burial. However, the woman’s face showed 
clear traces of colouring with red ochre, perhaps the 
remains of a kind of painted-on “death mask” (fig. 
50). There were also areas with colouring of red ochre 
around the left leg and between the feet, but we cannot 
say whether they are natural occurrences of iron oxide 
or deliberate deposits. It cannot be ascertained wheth
er the woman was buried naked, clothed, or wrapped 
in hides, but the body posture at least shows that no 
tight shroud was used. Nor did we find any perforated 
tooth beads in the grave which might reveal the exist
ence of any garments. The woman’s left hand enclosed 
a little flint core, or possibly a prefabricate for some 
tool (fig. 51). No other objects were found that could 
be interpreted as “certain” grave goods in the tradi
tional sense. It is worth pointing out, however, that 
just by the woman’s lower left leg there was an “extra 
space” about 0.8 by 0.3 m in size - an extension of the 
grave; perhaps objects of more perishable material 
were deposited here?

4 Figure 49. The woman's grave. Scale 1:8.

Figure 50. The woman's skull.

How are we to regard the other finds from the skel
etal level and filling of the grave?14 There are no less 
than 656 flints and 119 animal bones. Do these consti
tute grave goods in the true sense or do they represent 
ordinary settlement site waste which ended up in the 
grave when it was being filled (cf. Larsson 1988a:l 15)? 
Kjällquist’s analysis shows that if the finds from the 
skeletal layer and the filling layer are separated strati- 
graphically, one finds only insignificant quantitative or 
qualitative differences (Kjällquist 2001:37, fig. 7). One 
observation is the absence of flint tools at the skeletal 
level (apart from the flint object the woman held in her 
hand). These were all found in positions higher up in 
the grave filling and the post-hole. They are two handle 
cores, one of them a prefabricate, four blades, a rejuve
nation flake, a strike-a-light, and a hammerstone (fig. 
52). On the other hand, these tools and cores are un
burnt, unlike the flakes and other flint waste, of which 
almost 40% was burnt.
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Figure 52. A selection of objects from the grave filling. 1. Rejuvenation flake. 2. Handle core prefabricate. 3, 5-8. Blades. 4. Flake. 
9. Hammerstone. 10. Strike-a-light. 11. Handle core.
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As regards these finds, there is once again no differ
ence between the skeletal and the filling levels: be
tween 30% and 40% of the flint from the two levels is 
burnt. The same percentages apply to the proportion 
of burnt bones. These similarities seem to suggest in 
the first hand that flints and bones in the grave filling 
should not be regarded as proper grave goods or as the 
woman’s personal equipment. On the other hand, 
there are significant differences between the two layers 
as regards the horizontal distribution of finds. The 
finds in the filling are mainly located in positions 
above the woman’s head, the left half of the body, and 
the lower leg. The finds at the skeletal level show a 
partly different distribution; around the woman’s 
head, the right half of the body, and in the “extra 
space” by the lower left leg. It cannot be ruled out that 
these spatial differences are the result of pure chance, 
but the view that these finds of flint and bone were 
deliberately deposited receives strong support when 
we realize that they cannot be interpreted as secondar
ily deposited settlement site waste. The sandy area 
covered by the cemetery lacks all trace of earlier, con
temporary, or later settlement, and the high propor
tion of burnt flint flakes and bone is completely differ
ent from the composition of occupation layers and 
refuse layer from the Kongemose and Ertebølle cul
tures which have been excavated on the promontory 
(Kjällquist 2001:63). The only possible conclusion is 
that the flint and bone finds in the grave must be asso
ciated with the rituals or other votive acts performed 
in connection with the burial. This also brings us back 
to the starting point for the spectacular discovery of 
the woman’s grave: the excavation of the post-hole. It 
is clear that the objects of flint and bone found in this 
have a clear link with the grave.

The single most important find consists of a piece of 
flint waste from the foot end of the grave, which can be 
fitted together with a handle core from the post-hole 
filling (fig. 52:11). As a curiosity in this context it 
should be mentioned that the core, like a small number 
of blades from the settlement site, seems to have been

made of “striped Falster flint”, thus being an import 
from Denmark (cf. Vang Petersen 1993:24). The major
ity of the animal bones found in the grave were concen
trated precisely in the area of the post. The identified 
bones come from three species: wild boar, cod, and flat- 79

fish. The proportion of burnt bone is exactly the same 
in this area as in the grave as a whole, with fish bones 
being concentrated above all around the woman’s skull, 
the abdominal region, the right hand, and the lower 
part of the body.15 These circumstances together strong
ly suggest that the post-hole is contemporary with the 
grave. The burnt bone and flint objects from the grave 
should reasonably be interpreted as a form of burnt of
fering, which probably also involved a funeral meal, 
some of which was eaten, some burnt, and some scat
tered in the grave. A conceivable scenario could be that, 
after the woman had been laid in the grave and the peo
ple had started filling it again, a stout post was placed 
vertically above the woman’s right knee. The signifi
cance of this act was specially marked by the deposition 
of the majority of the “burnt offering” or the remains of 
the meal being placed beside the post; the rest was 
spread in the other parts of the grave. When the burial 
was completed, a post marked the position of the wom
an’s buried remains.

Our interpretation finds strong support in Lars- 
son’s discussion of the cremation grave layer at Skate- 
holm I (Larsson 1988a:117f). The surface layer of a 
metre-deep pit - grave 20 - contained a small accumu
lation of burnt human bones. Larsson believes that the 
shape of the grave suggests a post-hole: “if it was used 
as such, the post must have been of considerable size.
... It is natural to think of the totem poles that oc
curred among hunting societies on the west coast of 
Canada” (ibid:118).16 The circumstances concerning 
grave 11 at the same place indicate something similar.
A small number of pits were found within an area of 
about 10 m2 under the occupation layer on the lower 
part of the slope (Larsson 1980b:34; 1981a:20; 
1984c:23; 1988a:117). Most of the features were only 
a centimetre or so deep, but the deepest ones made up
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a quadrilateral boundary with an open side. Larsson 
(1988a: 117) interprets these as post-holes, possibly 
part of an enclosure or some other wooden structure. 
It is interesting that in some of these pits and post- 
holes there were burnt bones of a single individual - 
an elderly man. It is evident here that we are in the 
borderland between classical cremation burials and 
the relatively common finds of scattered human bones 
on settlement sites (see below).

The skeleton of the Tågerup woman had no surviv
ing collagen, so radiometric dating had to be performed 
on other available material. A 14C analysis of charcoal 
gave the result 6460-6170 cal. BC, 2a, which corre
sponds to the oldest phase of the culture - the Blak 
phase (Kjällquist 2001, tab. 7; Sørensen 1996:50). The 
dating receives strong support from the flint finds, for 
instance the handle core and the prefabricate for the 
corresponding core type. The five blades and six micro
blades that were uncovered correspond fully in terms of 
technology to those collected in the habitation area, lo
cated about a hundred metres further to the west. It 
should be pointed out, however, that, apart from the 
area of graves, all the 14C analyses of charcoal from Late 
Mesolithic occupation layers and floor layers at 
Tågerup which were not covered by Atlantic gyttja have 
evidently yielded incorrect dates (Kjällquist 2001:68; 
Grönberg 2001, fig. 82). This can be entirely attributed 
to the extensive bioturbulence in the terrestrial areas, as 
a result of which we have also been able to identify mi
croscopic slag in macrofossil samples from the filling of 
several graves (Regnell & Ekblom 2001:278). Two oth
er radiometric dates from graves 1 and 2 have also giv
en worthless results: the Early Bronze Age and the Late 
Neolithic (Kjällquist 2001, tab. 7).

The double burial
(Grave 5, A 17779)
Eight metres north-east of the woman’s grave was the 
final resting place of a couple aged about 45. They 
were roughly the same height - about 1.66 m - and 
both lay outstretched on their backs with the heads to 
the west (figs. 53 & 54). The faces were turned to
wards the north and their palms were turned down
wards. The identification of sex is problematic; osteo- 
logical experts believe that the northern individual is 
probably a man and the southern one a woman (cf. 
Ahlström 2001:74).17 The man’s right hand was under 
the woman’s left buttock, while the woman’s left hand 
rested on the man’s pelvis. This shows that, although 
the man had been buried first, the double grave should

4 Figure 53. The double grave. Scale 1:8.

be regarded as contemporaneous. In addition, the 
body postures show that the corpses had not been 
wrapped in shrouds. A thin, sooty, humic layer was 
found over both skeletons - but not the skulls - which 
may very well be the remains of a dyed hide placed 
over the couple. The fact that they were dressed is 
clearly shown by the surviving bead ornaments.

The man had an impressive set of tooth beads of 
wild boar, elk, and grey seal adorning his chest (fig. 
56). The ornamentation is dominated by 26 long, 
slender front teeth of wild boar. On right side of the 
chest is a bunch of 13 wild boar teeth, while a corre
sponding bunch on the left side comprised wild boar 
teeth, an elk tooth, and a grey seal tooth. In the mid
dle of the chest were two perforated enamel plates of 
wild boar tusks. Closer to the head was a grey seal 
tooth and a large tooth from a female wild boar. By 
the left collarbone a further two wild boar teeth were 
retrieved. The location of the ribs indicates that the 
chest collapsed inwards towards the head as the body 
decomposed. This caused the tooth beads to move in 
the same direction from their original position. A sin
gle tooth bead - a front tooth from a wild boar - 
lying under three of the dorsal ribs signals that the 
man’s back was also decorated with an uncertain 
number of tooth beads.18

One of the most spectacular finds from the grave, 
and indeed from the whole Tågerup excavation, is the 
17.5 cm long flint-edged bone point or spear discovered 
in the man’s abdominal region, with the tip pointing 
towards the head (fig. 55). The placing of the object 
might at first suggest that it had caused the man’s death, 
but this is unlikely.19 The point was found directly on 
top of the previously mentioned sooty, humic layer 
which covered both bodies, and was consequently de
posited as a last gesture towards the couple before the 
grave was filled. An exactly corresponding placing - on 
the lower part of the chest with the tip pointing towards 
the head - was noted for a flint-edged bone dagger 
found in grave 4 at the Bøgebakken cemetery (Albreth- 
sen &c Brinch Petersen 1976:7; Sørensen 1996:73).

81
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A careful reconstruction 
of the slotted bone point 
from Tågerup shows an 
amazing technical brilliance 
which, to our knowledge, is 
without parallel in Scandi
navia (cf. Lidén 1942; Clark 
1975:171ff; Larsson 1973).
Unfortunately, the object 
was badly preserved and in 
its original state it was 
slightly longer at both the 
tip and the base. The ab
sence of a clearly formed 
handle and the occurrence 
of two distinctly shaped 
barbs below the microblade 
edges along the sides indi
cate that this is a spearhead 
or lancehead, rather than a 
flint-edged bone dagger (cf.
Voss 1961; Sørensen 1996:
73). The functional aspects 
of this type of artefact have 
been treated previously, but 
let us declare here at once 
that this object never saw 
practical use, as shown by a 
careful use-wear analysis. If 
one wishes, the point can be 
designated as type A2 
(Lidén 1942:80, fig. 28), re
ferring to a symmetrical 
shape with flint edges on both sides (cf. Montelius 
1917, fig. 61; Sørensen 1996:71, fig. 38). The placing 
of the cemented microblades making up the two edges 
seems to follow the current Mesolithic tradition; if one 
edge has the ventral sides of all the microblades facing 
upwards, then the other side has them facing down (cf. 
Lidén 1942, fig. 28:2).20 However, it is the form of the 
longitudinal cutting flint edges that seems unique; the

reconstruction of the object shows that the fit between 
the microblades is absolute, as they form an unbroken 
smooth edge in perfect symmetry.

The southern individual - the woman - had rela
tively few grave goods. The most noteworthy was a 14 
cm long retouched flint blade (fig. 57). Its placing be
side the hips is a classical find position for Mesolithic 
burial knives (Kannegaard Nielsen &C Brinch Petersen
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• Bulbar
o Bulbar removed

The object as it was 
found in the grave.

Figure 55. The slotted bone point.

The structure of 
the flint edges.

Reconstruction.
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Figure 56. A selection of tooth beads from the chest of the male. 1, 2, 3. Wild boar. 4. Grey seal. 5. Elk.
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1993; Larsson 1988a; Kjällquist 2001:62). A use-wear 
analysis, however, showed that the blade was wholly 
unused. An unretouched flint blade which was defi
nitely used as a knife was found beside the left shoul
der. A third grave gift for the woman was the poorly 
preserved remains of a Mesozoic fossil, possibly an 
oyster shell, which was discovered beside the lower
most left rib.

Despite the huge volume of soil, the filling of the 
grave contained few finds. Apart from a platform core 
we found only 170 small flints which together 
weighed less than 124 g. Two of the flints could be 
fitted together. Unlike the previously mentioned wom
an’s grave, the proportion of burnt flint was small - 
only 13%. The amount of bones was also meagre. The 
small quantity of unidentified bone fragments was re
trieved by water sieving only (Kjällquist 2001, tab. 5). 
The only fish bones in the entire double grave were 
found in the man’s abdominal region. They are micro
scopic unburnt bones from an unknown species of 
fish, in all probability representing the remains of the 
stomach contents (cf. Jonsson 1986b).

A 14C dating of charcoal from the lower part of 
the grave filling gave the result 6180-5970 cal. BC, 
2a, which corresponds to the later part of the Vil- 
lingebæk phase. This dating is to some extent cor
roborated by the technical traces on the flint blade 
and the bone point (cf. Sørensen 1996:72). A fur
ther dating link is that the refuse layer of the 
Kongemose settlement contained prefabricates for 
precisely the kind of perforated bone plates found 
on the man’s chest.

On the basis of the characteristics of the skeletons, 
one robust and one slender, Ahlström has identified 
the individuals as a probable man and a probable 
woman (2001:74). This difficulty in identifying the 
sex is troublesome, to say the least, since it actually 
implies that the individuals could instead represent 
two women or two men, or that the man might really 
be a woman and vice versa. The heart of the problem 
is of course that Mesolithic human skeletons from

southern Scandinavia show considerable variation in 
physique. There are slender individuals and athletic 
persons with very stout muscular attachments (Lars
son 1988a:86). Osteological studies have demonstrat
ed that the women often display strong masculine fea
tures in the facial skeleton, such as strong eyebrow 
arches and well developed chewing apparatus (Lars
son 1988a:87; Bennike 1997:105; Andersen 2001a: 
67; Jensen 2001:232). From a study of skulls and oth
er evidence from the Danish Ertebølle sites of Korsør 
Nor and Fannerup, Pia Bennike has emphasized the 
great variation even within the same sex (Bennike & 
Alexandersen 1990:45; Bennike 1997:103). The vari
ation is in fact so great that one may suspect that the 
men’s skulls from Korsør Nor could perhaps in a dif
ferent context - for instance, the Middle Palaeolithic 
of East Africa - be assessed as belonging to different 
human species.

An estimate of the stature of the couple in the dou
ble grave is interesting; it shows that the individuals 
differed in height by only 1 cm. The height corre
sponds to the interval 163-168 cm, which touches on 
the average height of Late Mesolithic men. The wom
en’s average height at this time was about 155 cm, and 
the tallest woman in the Skateholm cemetery reached a 
height of 161 cm (Kannegaard Nielsen & Brinch Pe
tersen 1993:81; Larsson 1988a:87; cf. Lidén 1948: 
75). There is no support for the suggestion that the 
individual with the long flint blade could be a woman 
if one looks at the obvious differences in the height of 
men and women.

Another problem of interpretation arises if we look 
for guidance to the identification of sex via the artefacts 
found in the grave. Kannegaard Nielsen & Brinch Pe
tersen (1993:81) believe, for example, that there is a ten
dency for men to be given big knives and women and 
children small knives (1993:81; cf. Brinch Petersen 
2001). This is of course possible, but of all the published 
cases,21 there are very few women’s graves with blades or 
knives; they occur in only three of 34 graves (Kanne
gaard Nielsen 1990:145; Brinch Petersen 1990a). In nine 
of ten cases, then, knives belong to men’s or children’s 
graves, and the Tågerup woman’s retouched blade is 
scarcely one of the shortest. What about the slotted bone 
point and the tooth beads?

The same duo of Danish researchers claim that 
slotted bone points must be regarded as female equip
ment, and they cite examples from Bäckaskog (cf. 
Hansen 1941; Welinder 1971a:92ff) and Nederst, 
grave 5 (Kannegaard Nielsen 1991; Kannegaard 
Nielsen & Brinch Petersen 1993:81). Two graves are 
not much of a foundation for establishing a tendency,
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Figure 57. The flint blade from the woman's hip.

but there are in fact three more known graves in south
ern Scandinavia which contained flint-edged bone ob
jects - two men’s graves and an unidentified individual 
in a Danish grave (Albrethsen & Brinch Petersen 
1976:7; Arwidsson 1979:18; Larsson 1988a:123). In 
the man’s grave from Stora Bjärs on Gotland - dated 
to the Maglemose culture, c. 7000 cal. BC - there was 
a fragment of the tip of a slotted bone point in the 
man’s pelvis (Arwidsson 1979:18). It therefore seems 
reasonable to consider this particular fragment not as 
a traditional grave gift but perhaps rather as the cause 
of the man’s death. An animal passage which could be 
followed down into grave IV at Skateholm II was 
found to contain a middle fragment of a flint-edged 
bone dagger (Larsson 1988a:121ff). Larsson does not 
say what distinguishes this from a middle fragment of

a slotted bone point, but according to him the object 
was transported away by moles from a position “be
side the deceased”, so that the fragment was left near 
the grave (ibid: 124). This scenario could of course be 
correct, but the description can certainly not be used 
as proof that the man really had been given the bone 
dagger in the grave. A flint-edged bone dagger was 
also found in the badly disturbed grave 4 at the Bøge
bakken cemetery in Zealand. It has not been possible 
to determine the sex of the individual, but the skeleton 
was nevertheless identified as a probable man on the 
basis of the bone dagger and a long flint blade (Al
brethsen & Brinch Petersen 1976:7f). Perhaps there 
has been a new osteological examination, since Jensen 
recently mentioned that the skeleton belonged to a 
man (Jensen 2001:224). The analysis of the five graves 
shows that slotted bone points could possibly be asso
ciated with women and that flint-edged bone daggers 
may possibly be associated with men, but, as we have 
seen, there are few examples.

The problem with the traditional archaeological re
search on the Mesolithic is the unfortunate tendency to 
regard it as a static period. In what other branch of ar
chaeological research can one see examples of compari
sons between “contemporary” events which are actual
ly three millennia apart in real time? Equating finds 
from a Maglemose grave with those from an Ertebølle 
grave is strictly only meaningful if one presupposes that 
the social, religious, and ritual sphere of human life was 
unchanged. It is praiseworthy to hope, as Kannegaard 
Nielsen &c Brinch Petersen do, that “in the future it will 
probably be possible to relate, not just the different or
naments, but also the bone and antler tools and their 
decoration to sex, age, status, and group” (1993:81), 
but it is scarcely likely. We must remember that, of the 
roughly 150 known Mesolithic graves in south Scandi
navia, only about thirty have been 14C-dated, and the 
majority of them can be linked to the latest phase of the 
Kongemose culture and the early part of the Ertebølle 
culture (Kjällquist 2001:33; Brinch Petersen 2001:45). 
Only a few graves are older than this. The basis for
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Figure 59. Note the shallow location of the grave, which resulted in serious damage 
by modern ploughing.

comparison is scant, to say the least, and it is not certain 
that it is meaningful to cite analogies from the Ertebølle 
culture in order to interpret Kongemose graves. At 
present we cannot be entirely sure who was who in the 
double grave at Tågerup, but this does not reduce the 
scientific value. The double grave from Tågerup, re
gardless of whether it contains two women, two men, 
or one man and one woman, will be a constant remind
er that we should question our interpretative frame
work in Mesolithic research.

The man's grave
(Grave 2, A 40185)
Ten metres east of the woman’s grave 
lay the poorly preserved remains of a 
man who died aged between 40 and 50 
(Ahlström 2001:72). The grave was 
shallow and the skull had been almost 
totally destroyed by modern ploughing 
(fig. 58 &C 59). The body lay in a north
westerly direction with the face turned 
towards the west. Just like the woman 
mentioned above, he had been placed 
stretched out on his back with the right 
palm facing down and the left palm up
wards. There is an important difference, 
however: the contracted shoulder sec
tion seems to indicate that the man had 
been wrapped in a shroud (cf. Nilsson 
1998:15).

Judging by the find material, the grave is the least 
spectacular of all the Tågerup graves. Only 36 very 
small flint fragments and 12 burnt, unidentified bone 
fragments were found by water sieving. The finds can 
certainly be linked to the deceased, but they scarcely 
give any further information about the burial (Kjäll- 
quist 2001, tab. 2). An unsuccessful 14C analysis of 
charcoal gave a date in the Bronze Age. The man’s 
grave is thus very difficult to date, but it can safely be 
presumed to be of Mesolithic age. The placing of the 
grave in the little burial area and the body posture 
make a dating to this period plausible, but was the 
man buried during the Kongemose culture or the Erte
bølle culture? Or is the grave even older? In the state of 
our knowledge today one can find support for all these 
suggestions. The hunched shoulders have parallels in 
the woman’s grave from the Ertebølle culture (see p. 
197ff), while the position of the palms is identical to 
what was found in the woman’s grave from the 
Kongemose culture. The very few finds from the grave

4 Figure 58. The man's grave. Scale 1:8.

filling suggest no associations with conscious actions; 
they may simply have come in with the shrouding. We 
cannot know how much of the original grave volume 
has disappeared, with potential grave finds ploughed 
away. The logical connection of the man’s grave to this 
chapter is thus weak, but he belongs somewhere in our 
account.

Other burials?
If the skeletal material in the man’s grave above had 
not been preserved, this place could not possibly have 
been interpreted as a grave. The grave lacked distinct 
digging edges and contained only flint debris and very 
small quantities of inorganic material. The filling of 
the double grave likewise contained only small 
amounts of flint, and the artefacts consisted of two 
blades and a platform core. This shows how difficult it 
is on the basis of finds to distinguish graves lacking 
bones from other settlement-related features. To find 
preserved skeletal material in the terrestrial parts of 
the Tågerup promontory, one is wholly dependent on 
the graves having been given a favourable placing in
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relation to the local pockets of groundwater. In this 
connection we should also mention the three grave
like features (A14, A15, and A20) which were found 
at the highest part of the Segebro settlement site (Lars
son 1982a:30f). On the basis of the occurrence of flint 
blades, their position in the pit, the size of the pits, and 
the trough-shaped profile of the pits, Larsson has 
drawn the conclusion that they are suitable candidates 
for graves. Of the other find material, all that can be 
said is that it is sparse and gives no clues to any inter
pretation.

At Tågerup East there were about ten grave-like 
features which totally lacked any surviving bone. 
These may of course represent features of a more secu
lar settlement-like character, but they may also be skel
eton graves. A further possibility is that they were 
Mesolithic cenotaphs, symbolic graves which never 
contained skeletal parts (cf. Larsson 1988a:153f).

There are also some features near the graves, the 
size, finds, and filling of which make them possible 
candidates for graves, but where absolutely no organic 
material has survived. The supplementary preliminary 
investigation in 1997 revealed a gully-like depression
0.8 m wide and 0.45 m deep. This feature could be 
followed for a length of just over three metres, but its 
northern limit is not known (Karsten & Knarrström 
1998a: 112ff). In the northern part of the feature there 
was a stain measuring about 0.8 by 0.8 m, consisting 
of a slightly blotchy light-grey sand with dark patches 
coloured by soot. The finds from the gully comprised a 
prefabricate of a handle core, a retouched flake, and 
323 grams of flint, 86% of which was burnt. This in
evitably arouses associations with the finds from the 
woman’s grave four metres to the south-west.

Ten metres north-west of this woman’s grave there 
was yet another suspected burial. It measured 1.85 by
0.75 m, was 0.24 m deep, and had a filling consisting 
of dark-grey sand with an admixture of charcoal. The 
flint material consisted of a microblade, a retouched 
flake, and 167 grams of flint, of which only 2% was 
burnt (Kjällquist 2001:55f). It is likely that these

grave-like features can be associated with a continua
tion of the cemetery to the north.

There are, however, further finds on the Tågerup 
promontory which shed light on mortuary practice in the 
Kongemose culture. At most Mesolithic settlement sites 
in south Scandinavia where organic material has been 
preserved there are also occasional human bones. The 
bones often occur in contexts which do not seem to differ 
from those of the other find material; they are found scat
tered in both settlement layers and refuse layers (Althin 
1954a:182; Brinch Petersen et al. 1977:145; 1982:135; 
Newell et al. 1979; Larsson et al. 1981; Larsson 1982a; 
Kjällquist 2001:64f.; Karsten 2001:143; cf. Peeters et al. 
2001b:21).

But do we really know this? Although the publica
tions give us important osteological and chronological 
data, there are as yet no published studies which ana
lyse the circumstances of these bone finds in detail. 
There is reason to wonder why. The only explanation 
is that traditional Mesolithic archaeology has an un
fortunate predilection for interpreting find material 
from settlement sites and refuse layers as nothing but 
the remains of manufacturing or dumped waste. Any
one who has ever taken part in the excavation of a 
well-preserved south Scandinavian Mesolithic settle
ment site will have been struck by the enormous quan
tities of finds, the hundreds of thousands of flints, the 
tens of thousands of fragments of bone and antler, 
which often occur together over large areas and in 
thick layers. Finding the odd magnificent object, unu
sual artefacts, or perhaps even closed deposits - 
hoards - in this virtually anonymous mass material 
seems to arouse little surprise or even attention. How 
are we supposed to see the wood for the trees?

Modern excavations have shown, however, that the 
traditional perception of Mesolithic settlement sites is 
in great need of qualification. Findings from anthro
pological studies of hunting societies all over the 
world also agree in showing, when transferred to ar
chaeological contexts, that everyday and ritual acts 
were intimately interwoven (Andersson & Knarrström 
1999:34; Karsten 2001). Mesolithic people, like his
torical hunting peoples, lived in societies where there 
were no sharp dividing lines between spiritual and 
physical, between clean and unclean (Hultkrantz 
1975; Ringgren & Ström 1978). This means that there 
is no conflict about finding high-quality objects, ritual 
or other ceremonial finds in the same context as 
dumped rubbish. The Mesolithic find material is am
biguous; bone from a refuse layer can certainly be 
butchering waste or remains of meals, but the same 
bone remains can also be deposited as part of a ritual
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or religious ceremony (cf. Karsten 2001:134). The ten
dency of traditional archaeology to invoke standard 
interpretations of contexts as “waste pits”, “refuse 
layers”, and “rubbish dumps” must therefore be seri
ously questioned (cf. Ericsson & Lindblad 1995; 
Karsten & Regnell 1995; Karsten 2001).

Let us now look a little more closely at the occur
rence of human bones at Mesolithic settlement sites. 
The largest list hitherto of such skeletal material in
cludes 22 south Scandinavian sites (Newell et al. 1979; 
Larsson et al. 1981, tab. I), the majority of which com
prise older, unpublished material.22 With the excep
tion of Ageröd I:HC there are no published survey 
plans, and for all the sites it is also the case that there is 
no information about the location of the bones and 
their relation to other finds. In other words, we cannot 
say anything certain about the contextual status of 
human bones on settlement sites - are they to be reck
oned merely as waste, are they remains of destroyed 
graves, or did they belong to other ritual contexts? 
Larsson, Meiklejohn & Newell’s analysis (1981, tab. 
I) gives no unequivocal answer. Only in exceptional 
case is there a sure identification of sex or age; one of 
few conclusions seems to be that the overwhelming 
majority of bones belonged to adult individuals, al
though there is also evidence of occasional bones of 
children (Newell et al. 1979:43ff).

The number of identified human bones is thus too 
small - both at Tågerup and at other Mesolithic settle
ments - for us to be able to discuss whether the mate
rial reflects a representative section of a population or 
a selected category of people, based on sex or age. The 
study also shows that the finds represent bones from 
virtually all parts of the body - head, arms, and legs - 
but this seems to be true only if we put together the 
results from all the sites. In actual fact, bones from the 
head region are heavily over-represented; skull parts 
are the most common category, occurring at no less 
than 17 of the 22 sites (Larsson et al. 1981, tab. I).23

Earlier researchers thought that the bones could 
represent destroyed graves or cannibalism, and this is 
also a view that recurs in several modern publications. 
Scattered human bones from Danish submarine sites 
such as Tybrind Vig or Korsør Nor are often interpret
ed as remains of washed-out graves (Schilling 
1997:93ff; Jensen 2001:230f). These interpretations 
of course do not come out of the blue; they are based 
on the fact that occasional graves have also been 
found in situ at these places. Against the background 
of the frequent finds of human bones, however, this 
theory of graves is wholly inadequate. If the quater
nary geological conditions permit, the bone finds can

come from relayered graves, it is true, but this cannot 
apply to all finds of human bones at Mesolithic settle
ment sites.

One possibility is that the finds represent a differ
ent form of burial than the one we know from the flat- 
earth graves (cf. Larsson et al. 1981:166). An example 
is the study dealing with the roughly fifty human 
bones from the cave dwelling of Stora Förvar on Stora 
Karlsö off the coast of Gotland. Lindqvist and Possn- 
ert (1999) consider that the find spot with its thick 
occupation layers and rich finds should best be inter
preted as a permanent year-round settlement, but they 
do not rule out a scenario in which the Karlsö islands 
could have functioned as “the islands of the dead” - a 
special burial place and ceremonial site for the inhabit
ants of Gotland (1999:84). The cultic acts in the cave 
could have taken place “within the framework of an 
ancestral cult that included some peculiar activities 
such as skeleting, scalping and ritual cannibalism, fol
lowed by a quite different type of disposal of human 
bones in the meal-scrap midden inside the cave” 
(ibid:82). This is a very interesting thought, and it re
ceives some support from the sex and age composition 
of the bones; both children and adults, women and 
men are represented. The finds thus reflect a biologi
cally complete population structure. Furthermore, 
some human bones show clear cutting and scraping 
marks. How do these theories about burial and the 
cult of the ancestors fit the scattered finds of human 
bones at Tågerup?

The refuse layer of the Kongemose culture, about 
100 metres west of the little group of flat-earth graves, 
was found to contain a total of seven human bones 
(Kjällquist 2001:64). Of these, four burnt bone frag
ments are of special interest; we shall return to the 
three unburnt ones later. The burnt bones are a neck 
bone, the left side of a frontal bone with parts of the 
eye socket, a shin bone, and the root of a badly worn 
premolar (Ahlström 2001:76). The bones are white 
and calcinated and have been subjected to tempera
tures of more than 800°C. All the fragments were
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Figure 60. A decorated hammerstone of quartzite from square 1417 in the refuse layer, perhaps part of a concerted deposit 
together with a human calvarium and a bone awl.

found within a limited area close to the shore, which 
also contained large quantities of other burnt material 
such as flint, bone, and some cracked stone. It cannot 
be determined, of course, whether the burnt human 
bones come from one and the same individual, but the 
bones in any case reveal indirectly that cremation must 
have been part of the mortuary practice on the prom
ontory. Perhaps the finds represent cleared-away or 
ritually deposited remains of a cremation ceremony on 
land, where the majority of the human bones were 
gathered and buried elsewhere (cf. Bahn 1991).

Cremation graves and burnt human bones are not 
unknown in Mesolithic contexts: they are found in 
all large cemeteries such as Skateholm I and II, 
Gøngehusvej, Bøgebakken, Vedbæk Boldbaner, and 
Stationsvej (Larsson 1988a; Brinch Petersen 1990a; 
Kannegaard Nielsen & Brinch Petersen 1993; Meik- 
lejohn et al. 1998). As regards the dating of the three 
cremation graves at Skateholm, nothing has emerged 
which might suggest that it differs in age from the 
other graves. The oldest known burnt human bones 
in Scandinavia were found in the cave of Stora Förvar 
on Stora Karlsö off the coast of Gotland. These bones 
mainly consist of parts of skulls and were found scat
tered in occupation layers. They have not been radio- 
metrically dated, but they presumably belong to the 
same phase (c. 7500-7000 cal. BC) as the unburnt 
bones (Lindqvist & Possnert 1999:76f). Consequent
ly, they are about 500 years older than the bones 
from Tågerup.

The unburnt human bones from the refuse layer at 
Tågerup are few in number but they are nevertheless 
particularly interesting. Since no relayering has oc
curred in the settlement site layer of the Kongemose 
culture, we can rule out the possibility that they might 
in some way represent washed-out graves. Instead the 
interpretation has to proceed in a different direction. 
The finds consist of a large skull fragment from the 
crown with parts of the frontal bone and the major 
part of a right femur.24 According to the osteologists, 
the bones may very well come from one and the same 
adult individual (Ahlström 2001:76). This interpreta
tion receives good support from two other observa
tions; 14C analyses of the two bones have yielded al
most identical dates (7480±80 BP and 7415±80 BP), 
and the distance between the two find spots is small in 
relation to the total excavated area (cf. the argumenta
tion in Lepiksaar 1982:106). The bones were at a dis
tance of five metres from each other, on the older 
shoreline. Can these bones be an expression of a dif
ferent form of burial at Tågerup, with only parts of the 
deceased being involved and with the untidy shore 
zone functioning as a burial place?

A consideration of the exact location of these two 
bones makes the picture more complex. In view of the 
large find volumes and the size of the excavated area, 
it is difficult to invoke chance as the reason behind 
these finds, since the human bones appear to have 
been deposited together with or very close to other 
equally rare categories of find. There is a great deal to
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Figure 61. Floard consisting of two 17 and 24.5 cm 
in the refuse layer.

pins and a 15.8 cm long conical object of limestone crust from square 1412
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suggest that the bones - perhaps from a single individ
ual - were deposited on two separate occasions and 
that they may have been constituents in proper hordes 
(cf. Karsten 1994:166ff).2S

The femur was found together with an intact deco
rated harpoon-like bone point; they were only 10 cm 
apart, besides which they were lying parallel (fig. 25). 
The find circumstances of the calvarium are not as 
clear. The square in which it was found was relatively 
rich in both animal bones and flint, but at the same 
level and in the vicinity there was an intact bone awl 
about 11.3 cm long together with the only known dec
orated rock hammerstone from Tågerup (fig. 60).26 
These circumstances do not support the theory that 
scattered human bones on settlement sites are merely 
an expression of a different form of mortuary practice 
than we know from the inhumation and cremation 
graves. Perhaps they should instead be linked to ritual 
deposits and rites of a different character?

Votive deposits
A couple of metres from the human bones, another 
astonishing find was made, of a closed character 
which cannot be doubted. Right beside a 0.3 metre 
large stone was a hoard consisting of two perfectly in
tact bone pins and a large conical object of Danian 
flint with a limestone crust more than a centimetre 
thick (fig. 61). The distance between the bone objects 
was only 20 cm, while the flint object was directly on 
top of one of the pins, covering it. The bone objects

are unusually exquisite, unparalleled by other finds at 
Tågerup or in south Scandinavia. One of them is a 17 
cm long bone pin with an extremely fine point - possi
bly a tattooing needle (cf. Larsson 1988a:121, 138; 
Mårtensson 1999:14).

Pins, however, are not totally unknown in ritual 
Mesolithic contexts, although comparisons in this 
case feel rather too stretched. Grave IV at the Skate- 
holm II cemetery contained an assembled deposit con
sisting of four flint blades, a rock axe, a perfectly 
spherical stone, an extremely fine bone pin, and two 
stone tablets, all covered with red ochre (Larsson 
1988a:199ff). Larsson interprets the pin as a tattooing 
needle, and why not? Red ochre, grindstones or abra
sive stones, and flint blades are also probably suitable 
items in a set of tools for bodily decoration and adorn
ment.

The other bone object is a bone pin that is 24.5 cm 
long and polished to a high gloss, the practical pur
pose of which is not immediately obvious. In shape it 
resembles the longest slotted bone points (cf. Lidén 
1942, fig. 28:3), but it is certainly not a prefabricate 
for one of those. The polishing covers the whole sur
face and there are no grooves for flint edges. It is thus 
rather a pin, perhaps a hairpin or costume pin (cf. the 
bone awl in the woman’s grave at Gøngehusvej, which 
has been interpreted as a hairpin, Brinch Petersen et al. 
1993:67).

► Next spread: Figure 62. Four pointed flint weapons from Tågerup.
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These slender, exquisitely shaped bone objects, in 
combination with the coarse flint object, seem anach
ronistic. The 15.8 cm long, 0.5 kg parsnip-like artefact 
is partly modified. There are traces of a few marks on 
the flat neck to adjust the shape and peck it smooth. It 
is not easy to suggest any practical use for the stone 
artefact in the Tågerup hoard. Perhaps it had a more 
symbolic function, as a substitute. In size and shape it 
resembles a classical type of object in the Kongemose 
culture, namely, the pointed flint weapon.27 This is one 
of the longest flint artefacts ever made in the prehisto
ry of south Scandinavia. Only a few Neolithic thin- 
butted flint axes are longer, by one or two centimetres 
(Nielsen 1977:77; Karsten 1994:116). Pointed flint 
weapons are not common; the most recent survey 
found only 32 whole and fragmentary examples from 
20 south Scandinavian find spots (Sørensen 1996:61, 
179). Even if Sorensen’s list can be augmented with a 
further twelve finds - six of them from Tågerup - this

does not change the picture of an artefact that occurs 
very rarely and, as it sometimes seems, in special con
texts to do with ritual (figs. 62 & 63).28

Unfortunately, we do not know the detailed find 
circumstances of the other intact pointed flint weap
ons in Sorensen’s list. The majority seem to consist of 
stray finds. However, at the Øgaarde settlement in 
Åmosen on Zealand, Mathiassen has described what 
must be regarded as a hoard find. Two pointed flint 
weapons (22.5 and 28 cm long) were found “togeth
er” (Mathiassen 1943:69). An as yet unpublished 
hoard find from Sjöholmen in central Scania was dis
covered in 1885 “during digging in a peat bog” 
(Karsten 1994:166). These objects are the longest 
known ones in Sweden: one of them is 44 cm, the oth
er two 29 cm long. These pointed flint weapons ade
quately fulfil Stjernquist’s definitions of qualified ob
jects in qualified find circumstances (1989:58). From 
Ulkestrup Øst IV there is a 30 cm long pointed weap
on, found 20 metres from the habitation area, in what 
was open water during the Atlantic period (Andersen 
1983:49, fig. 55). Here one can draw a direct parallel 
to the find circumstances of the well-known Neolithic 
ritual deposits of individual objects (Karsten 1994).

The six proper pointed flint weapons from Tågerup 
do not give any further information about the special 
status of the objects during the Kongemose culture. As 
far as we can judge, they do not occur in any hoards; 
instead they are five intact examples and a fragmen
tary one, found scattered on the settlement site and in

Figure 63. The longest pointed flint weapon from Tågerup, 19.7 cm long.
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the refuse layer. It is of great interest, however, that 
two of these six objects are made of local moraine flint 
of very poor quality and knapped in a careless way. In 
view of the superior aesthetic flint technology of the 
culture, this is very surprising, although this may un
derline the presumed symbolic function of the pointed 
flint weapon. The biggest example from Tågerup is 
19.7 cm long and made of Danian-like moraine flint of 
substandard quality (fig. 63). One of the long sides is 
an original surface with imprints of a fossil sea-urchin, 
and displaying very little knapping. Faint traces of 
polish on one side indicate that the object may once 
have been shafted.

The smaller companion of the pointed flint weapon 
- the pointed axe (fig. 64) - occurs once in a closed 
deposit at Tågerup. In the eastern terrestrial part of the 
Kongemose site, a hoard was found consisting of a 12 
cm long, thoroughly burnt pointed axe and a 10.7 cm 
long unburnt core axe (fig. 65). The axes were right be
side each other, lying parallel. A hoard combining a Me
solithic core axe and a pointed axe is known previously 
from the remarkable votive site of Hindbygården in 
Malmö (Svensson 1993). There the two axes were 
found together in the middle of the votive fen (Trönndal 
1993:11). The combination of unburnt/burnt axes at 
Tågerup has no parallel, however, thus underlining the 
character of a ritual deposit.29 From the inland settle
ment of Bokeberg III there is an interesting hoard find 
consisting of a completely intact, unused symmetrical 
core axe and an unused pressure flaker tip of red deer 
antler. These objects, dated to the late Kongemose cul
ture, were discovered together in a peripheral part of

the settlement’s refuse layer which was oth
erwise poor in finds (Karsten 2001:127). 

Precisely the same find circumstances pre
vailed for a symmetrical core axe found in one 

of the deepest excavation areas (5.5 m below sea 
level) in the westernmost part of the Tågerup prom

ontory. The axe is totally unused and can be interpret
ed as a ritual deposition (Karsten & Knarrström 
1998a:105).

In a study of a settlement site near Tågerup, dated to 
the transition between the Kongemose and the Ertebølle 
culture, Mårtensson noted an unusually high frequency 
of flint axes in the refuse layer in relation to the terres
trial settlement layer (Mårtensson 1999:22). Further
more, six of the site’s seven burnt flint axes occurred in 
the refuse layer. Mårtensson likewise interprets these 
find circumstances as a reflection of ritual activity.

Another classical form of object from the Kongemose 
culture which sometimes seems to appear in ritual con
texts is the slotted bone point. These are frequent on set
tlement sites, but always in more or less fragmentary con
dition and never as indubitable hoard finds. It is there
fore interesting to note that intact, undamaged examples 
occur several times in hoards, in contexts which cannot 
be automatically linked to settlement sites. Several hoard 
finds of a sacred or ritual character are known,30 includ
ing Åmossen in southern Scania, with up to 23 intact 
examples (Christoffersson 1918:517; Larsson 1973:19; 
Larsson 1978a:163) and Vedbæk Boldbaner, Zealand, 
with two, possibly three, examples found together 
(Brinch Petersen et al. 1977:160). The total of seven ex
amples found at Tågerup are more or less fragmentary 
(see figs. 37 & 55). In some cases the bone body is intact 
while the flint edges are missing. There are no indications 
that they were part of any special deposit, neither in the 
habitation area nor in the refuse layer.

A hoard consisting of a pair of antlers of red deer 
was discovered in one of the deepest parts of the refuse 
layer (fig. 66). The antlers were fixed to the skull and 
had belonged to a stag of ten tines (Eriksson & Magnell 
2001a:204). The right-hand one was almost intact,
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Figure 65. Hoard find consisting of a pointed axe (top) and a core axe (bottom).
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Figure 66. Hoard consisting of two red deer antlers from the refuse layer.

with only two tines chopped away.
The left-hand one, by contrast, had 
no tines and consisted of the section 
closest to the rose wreath. At the later 
inland settlement site of Ageröd V, an 
almost identical find was made, con
sisting of an almost intact shed antler 
and a large batch of beams from a red 
deer antler attached to the skull (Lars
son 1983a:80f). Larsson’s final inter
pretation is that the antlers represent 
a hoard deposited in the water for fu
ture tool-making needs.

According to Larsson, storing the 
antlers in water is an effective way to 
prevent damage by rodents and retain 
the original quality of the raw materi
al. This could of course be a perfectly reasonable inter
pretation. At the Ertebølle site of Bökeberg III, however, 
there are indications of a more complex procedure in 
the depositions of red deer antlers, which can combine 
both a sacred and a secular interpretation. A large 
quantity of antler fragments from red deer was found 
scattered in the refuse layer. However, four intact skull- 
attached antlers - all of them left-hand antlers - were 
found within the same limited area as the majority of 
the carved objects, human and canine bones, and sever
al intact tools of bone and antler (Karsten 2001:144f; 
cf. Ingwald 1995).

The same remarkable spatial distribution was doc
umented for the 23 shoulder blades of red deer. 
Whereas shoulder blades from the right side occurred 
along the entire area of the refuse layer, all the shoul
der blades from the left side were concentrated in the 
above-mentioned area with finds of a ritual character. 
Another strange circumstance was that the bones from 
beasts of prey - dog, bear, wolf, otter, badger, pine 
marten, and fox - seemed to be “framing” or “guard
ing” this special part of the shoreline. The refuse layer 
of the Bökeberg site thus shows that ritual deposits 
could very well have been performed in a rubbish

dump; sometimes these activities and objects are also 
concentrated in special areas of the shore (Karsten 
2001:144ff). It is impossible to say whether the antler 
hoard from Tågerup is part of one such ritual activity 
area, since the adjacent areas to the south could not be 
excavated because of the massive sheet piling against 
the railway embankment.

An interesting parallel to the finds from Bökeberg 
III has been encountered in Jutland. In the refuse layer 
belonging to the inland settlement site of Ringkloster, 
Andersen noted several accumulations of hoards of ele
ments of bone and antler; worked red deer antlers, 
shoulder blades and mandibles of wild boar, and pelvic 
bones of red deer (Andersen 1975a:86; 2001:101). In 
two cases deposits of entire wild boar bodies have been 
documented. Andersen is not inclined to ascribe any
thing but a practical secular explanation to these finds, 
yet he writes that the mandibles and shoulder blades oc
cur in small concentrations, “unlike other bones, which 
always occur evenly scattered in the refuse layer” (An
dersen 1975:86). His tentative interpretation is that

► Next spread: Figure 67. A selection of stone axes, adzes and picks 
from the Kongemose site.
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Konge mose at Tågerup

they were “possibly caused by factors to do with 
slaughtering technique” (ibid:86). This does not ex
plain why these bone elements from these species were 
gathered and deposited together.

Among the most illusive objects from the Konge- 
mose site are those made of stone. These some times 
weathered finds consist of axes, adzes, picks and 
grindstones (figs. 67 & 68). The stone axes display a 
striking variation in form, size and raw material, per
haps the result of the makers/owners individual choic
es and preferences. This really contrasts to the strict 
standardisation of the predominant flint handicraft. 
The stone objects have, with few exceptions, all been 
recovered from the refuse layer, i.e. deposited in water. 
This apparent connection between stone and water

would suggest religious behaviour rather than simple 
dumping of junk.

One find that definitely does belong to the category of 
ritual deposits, besides being one of the most sensational 
finds from Tågerup, is the decorated axe shaft from the 
earliest phase of the Kongemose culture,31 discovered 
during the preliminary excavations in the winter of 1996 
(figs. 69 & 70) (Andersson & Knarrström 1998a; 
Karsten et al. 1998; Karsten & Knarrström 1998c, 1999, 
2001b, 2002; Degn Johansson 2000, fig. 187).

The exceptionally well preserved shaft, 39.5 cm 
long, made of red deer antler, was found at a depth of 
3.5 metres at the transition from gyttja to sand in the 
easternmost part of the Kongemose settlement. The 
shaft shows only slight damage: a small part of the dis-

This spread: Figure 68. A selection of grindstones from the Kongemose site.
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tal end is missing, and parts of the very well polished 
surface have been subject to wear. It is only the section 
above the shafting hole that retains hints of the origi
nal roughness that occurred close to the rose wreath. 
The shafting hole is slightly oval, with the smallest in
ner cross-section of 2.2 by 2.5 cm. In shape the shaft is 
highly reminiscent of some Neolithic shafts with the 
blades still in place, which are known mainly from the 
Funnel Beaker culture (Becker 1945a; Nielsen 1981). 
The “modern” design of the object, however, is a fea
ture totally without parallel in south Scandinavian 
Mesolithic material. On the other hand, there is a Late 
Mesolithic axe shaft recently found in Hardinxfeld- 
Giessendam Polderweg in the Netherlands, the design 
of which is a direct reflection of the Tågerup shaft 
(Louwe Kooijmans, Vermeeren & van Waveren 2001: 
386). The dating of the Dutch find corresponds in time 
to our early Ertebølle culture.

Mesolithic axe shafts are very rare finds, whereas 
shaft sockets of antler or wood, sometimes with axe 
blades of flint still in them, are slightly more frequent 
(Larsson 1978a:133; Bille Henriksson 1979). The few 
axe shafts that are found are mostly made of wood 
and have no shafting hole (Andersen 1981:139£; Lars
son 1983a:51). In only one case - at the Danish site of 
Dyrholmen - have complete Mesolithic axes been 
found, consisting of long, narrow, straight wooden 
shafts of hazel with a T-shaped axe blade of antler in 
which a hole has been made (Mathiassen et al. 
1942:22ff). A piece of antler with line decoration and 
surface treatment from the Kongemose site at Segebro 
has been interpreted as a probable shaft of an axe, 
which could have been attached to a wooden socket 
(Larsson 1982a:68).

Figure 69. First glimpse, 
9.30 a.m., December 70th, 
7996.

Figure 70. The decorated axe
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In Bjernede Mose, south of the famous Åmosen on 
Zealand, a 55 cm long, slightly curved shaft of red 
deer antler was found in 1942 (Mathiassen 1943, fig. 
37). The somewhat fragmentary find, like the Tågerup 
shaft, has the hole placed in the cranial end and has a 
fine surface finish. Along the shaft there are roughly 
incised lines and bands of decoration in the form of 
cross-strokes and angles of Middle Mesolithic charac
ter. In his first publication Mathiassen interpreted the 
object as a pointed weapon - a strange explanation 
which requires the object to have been shafted (Math
iassen 1943:84; 1948, fig. 145).

The so-called pointed weapons of antler mentioned 
above are mainly a Danish type of object, occurring 
throughout the Mesolithic period. They are often very 
long, slender, and sometimes covered all over with or
namentation. Towards the thicker cranial end there is 
generally a little hole, and the distal end usually has a 
noticeable point (Liversage 1966; Andersen 1980; Sø
rensen 1996:76f). Most pointed weapons of antler 
with the appropriate design are now interpreted as 
shafts, however (Andersen 1980; Schilling 1997:98, 
figs. 5-6). It is uncertain how many have been found, 
but they all seem to belong to an exclusive category of 
find with many shared features: decoration in the form 
of carving and the fact that they do not carry axe 
blades or flint blades. The Bjernede shaft is as yet the 
clearest parallel to the Tågerup find.

Compared with the modest amount of time needed 
to make, say, a flint axe using core technique, the axe 
shaft of antler from Tågerup must have represented a 
high economic value in view of the long time required 
to make it (cf. Jensen, G. 1991). It should be borne in 
mind that antler is among the hardest organic materi
als to be found, and the shaft was not just cut to the 
right length, smoothed off and polished, but also 
drilled using only flint tools. The precise and consist
ently executed carving, demonstrating skilled crafts
manship, can hardly have required less work. If one 
adds to this the value of the actual raw material - per
haps the outcome of a prestigious big game hunt - the

axe shaft must be perceived as an unsurpassed status 
object. This also suggests that the shaft was deposited 
as part of a votive ceremony or other ritual act (cf. 
Mauss 1990:16).

A further aspect of the theory of a votive deposit is 
the extremely good preservation conditions at the find 
spot, which means that we can firmly claim that the 
shaft was perfectly intact and in working order when 
deposited, but totally lacking an axe or hoe blade. 
Even if a blade had been made of organic material, it 
would have been preserved. The conclusion must 
therefore be that any blade was removed before the 
deposition. These circumstances thus rule out the pos
sibility that it could be a useless shaft that was thrown 
away or an intact axe that was accidentally dropped.32 
Yet it is the complex carvings that above all amaze the 
observer, with decoration that differs in several re
spects from what we are accustomed to from Meso
lithic contexts, thus reinforcing the character of the 
shaft as a high-status object.

Kongemose art
Carved bone and antler together constitute a relatively 
large archaeological find group in south Scandinavia, 
but no concerted survey has been published. The 
speed of publication, as we know, is often slow, and 
several major excavation projects started in the 1970s 
and 1980s have still not been finally reported (Brinch 
Petersen 1993a; Fischer 1993b). It would be surpris
ing if there were no decorated objects in these bodies 
of unpublished material. Isolated in-depth studies can 
thus turn out to generate significant new additions 
which can completely change the previous picture of 
finds (Andersen 1980, 1997).

The carved bone and antler objects are generally 
not a large category of finds at Mesolithic settlement 
sites, but decorated artefacts do occur in nearly all 
places where the conditions for the preservation of 
organic material exist. With the exception of the 22 
examples from the Øgaarde site at Åmosen, Zealand, 
they never occur in large quantities; it is mostly from 
a couple to half a dozen, as is the case with the 
Tågerup site. A cautious estimate would therefore be 
that there are at least 500, but probably not over
1,000 decorated Mesolithic objects of bone and ant
ler in south Scandinavia. Many finds must be reck
oned as traditional stray finds: they were discovered 
some time ago and lack precise details of the find cir
cumstances and location. Only a few finds have been 
securely dated by 14C, so the foundation for deter
mining the age is still the study of stratigraphic con
ditions and context.
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The message of the axe shaft is concealed to us. In pictorial art in a historical perspective, one can usually distinguish 
three main tasks: to adorn, to display, and to conjure - magic. Are there perhaps other explanations for the adornment? 
Could it actually be a kind of written language?

Grahame Clark’s division of Mesolithic art (Clark 
1936:178f; 1975:147ff) will soon be 70 years old but 
is still used in part. His typological classification is 
based on the distinction of different fundamental dec
orative elements and patterns, but the application and 
the implications of this system for cultural history 
have not been successful, according to Larsson (1994). 
The attempts of traditional archaeology to classify the 
basic artistic elements are mostly a dead end, especial
ly when one bears in mind how few objects can be dat
ed and assigned to a culture with any certainty. There 
is no explicit style of art that can be exclusively associ
ated with a special Mesolithic culture; on the other 
hand, Danish scholars believe that the different cul
tures had different preferences for certain decorative 
elements or techniques (Andersen 1981:149). In broad 
outline, this is to claim that people in the Maglemose 
culture preferred parallel lines, the spaces between 
which tended to be filled with triangles and cross
strokes. The Kongemose people had a special fondness 
for rhombi, while Ertebølle people were interested in 
net motifs and in western Denmark especially closely 
spaced thin bunches of strokes, known as the sheaf 
motif (Andersen 2001a:91; cf. Hougaard Rasmussen 
1990, fig. 5). As regards decoration technique, deeply 
carved lines in bone and antler are considered particu
larly typical of the Kongemose culture (Andersen 
1981:149). This, however, appears to be a specifically 
Danish phenomenon.

When we today study decorated bone and antler 
objects from the Mesolithic in our museums, it is per
haps natural that the focus should be on the forms of 
objects and the decorative techniques. We can see that 
the decoration is sometimes done with such shallow 
carvings or lines that it can only be seen in oblique 
light or very close up. In other cases the decoration can
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be deep and obvious. It is less common for us to be 
given a vision of how decoration and objects interact
ed, quite simply, how this portable art could be per
ceived in the prehistoric situation. We know that in
lays of resin, soot, or other organic material in grooves 
or carved lines could sometimes make the decoration 
stand out more (Maimer & Magnusson 1955; Larsson 
1994). When the shaft from Tågerup was found, we 
were allowed a rare insight into how Mesolithic art 
was made visible to the people back then. Unchanged 
by the ravages of time, the dark strokes stood out 
sharply against the background of the shining yellow
ish-white surface of the antler. This striking contrast 
between decoration and surface has made the pattern 
visible to an observer even from far away. Although 
the slow drying that conservation entails has preserved 
the shaft for posterity, it has simultaneously reduced 
the shaft to nothing but a frame. Today it is dead, lying 
there in its glass showcase - a dry-as-dust object of a 
consistent brown colour, on which the carvings can 
only be seen with difficulty. This is the fate of final 
storage that, unfortunately, the shaft shares with many 
other decorated Mesolithic objects of bone and antler 
in our museums.

The most prominent feature of the carving on the 
shaft is that the decoration represents a single formal 
element that is repeated with sophisticated variation 
over the whole surface of the shaft (fig. 71). Other 
decorated objects either have very spare ornamenta
tion over limited parts or else, if they are covered all 
over, are carved with a varied set of several different 
forms. In the case of the Tågerup shaft, the basic ele
ment is two parallel lines which are joined at either 
end with angles pointing outwards. These rhomboid 
figures are carved in sequences of varying length so 
that they form continuous bands. Four such bands



Konge mose a t T å g e r u p

Figure 71. The decoration on the axe shaft when rolled out.

run along the shaft. In the areas between the rhom
boid bands there are groups of parallel lines which 
end in zigzag lines. Resembling Christmas crackers, 
these figures have the same type of filling as the 
rhomboids. Apart from these rhomboid bands, there 
are some seemingly unstructured carvings consisting 
of small groups of parallel zigzag lines or short paral
lel strokes. In addition, on three surfaces, in the spac
es between the cracker-like figures, there are groups 
of shallower straight and curved lines. They are part
ly parallel but they also cross each other in an asym
metrical way. Finally, beside the shafting hole there is 
a carving that differs from the others, consisting of 
two lines which start parallel and end up converging

► Figure 72. Important south Scandinavian find spots with examples 
of rhomboid decoration (after Jørgensen 1956, figs. 7, 7a, 8, 8a; 
Larsson 1978b, fig. 3 & 30; Karsten et al. 1998).

in a point. Where the lines are parallel they enclose a 
group consisting of six rhomboids. Here the lines are 
edged with small Y-like signs and occasional short 
strokes.

We can recognize certain decorative elements and 
their placing from contemporary south Scandinavian 
finds, for instance from the eponymous site of 
Kongemose on Zealand (Jørgensen 1956; Brøndsted 
1957:99ff) (fig. 72). A decorated shaft-hole axe of 
antler is an interesting parallel as regards both the pat
tern elements and the composition. Running from the 
shaft-hole to the edges is a band with two groups of 
narrow rhomboid figures. On the other side there is 
only a longitudinal line with bands at angles, some-
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times under, sometimes over the line. The decoration 
totally lacks the stringent precision seen on the 
Tågerup shaft, but the meaning behind the composi
tion is perhaps the same (Jørgensen 1956:31, fig. 7:3, 
7a; cf. also the carving on the antler axe from Magleø, 
Mathiassen 1943:104, fig. 50). A slotted bone point 
from the same place has decoration executed in lines 
with a heavy relief effect. The decoration on one broad 
side consists of interlinked “bands” shaped like cut
off rhomboid belts (ibid, fig. 8:1-2, 8a). A Mesolithic

bone chisel from Bohuslän on the west coast of Swe
den also has rhomboids as a design element, assem
bled in a pattern resembling a fishnet (Montelius 
1917, fig. 77; Clark 1975:150). From the same prov
ince comes the famous phallic stone hoe from Stala 
(Montelius 1917). This is provided with a net pattern 
consisting of finely inscribed rhomboids, but there are 
also angle lines resembling those on the cracker-like 
figures on the axe shaft from Tågerup (cf. Hernek & 
Nordqvist 1995:28).
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A remarkable find was discovered in 1961 during 
excavations of the classic Stone Age settlement site of 
Sjöholmen in central Scania (Larsson 1978b:59f). A 
number of small fragments of a decorated red deer 

108 antler with two tines, perforated for a shaft hole, was 
dug out of the find-rich refuse layer. Skilful conserva
tion work revealed an astonishingly rich and all-cover
ing geometrical decoration consisting of lines, bands, 
and net-like formations.

With a little good will, it is possible to discern two 
fish-like central figures (Larsson 1994). The antler 
object is broken off at the 2 cm wide shaft hole, so 
the original size is unknown. The date probably cor
responds to the early Kongemose culture (Larsson 
1978b:66).

The similarities in decoration between the Tågerup 
shaft and the Sjöholmen antler are so great that we can 
assume that they are in principle contemporary. The 
latter has the same longitudinal bands of narrow 
rhomboids, and we also find in one place the same 
type of link with zigzag lines between two groups of 
rhomboids, near the shaft hole. When one gets down 
to detail, of course, the two objects differ. The rhom
boids on the Sjöholmen find, for example, are not 
filled in, and they are separated by rectangles with 
horizontal strokes, a form of decoration that also oc
curs consistently in the other figures on the object. 
This mixture of rhomboids in bands, lines, and net 
patterns seems intended to cover the entire surface 
with decoration. The consistent, sometimes repeated 
use of the same decorative elements on the Tågerup 
shaft suggests something different.

The message of the axe shaft is of course concealed 
to us.33 If one looks at pictorial art in a historical per
spective, one can usually distinguish three main tasks: 
to adorn, to display, and to conjure - magic. In prehis
toric society, as in modern-day tribal societies, it is not 
always possible to distinguish completely between 
decorative and magical tasks (Sandström 1993). Are 
there perhaps other explanations for the adornment? 
Could it actually be a kind of written language?

One of the Swedish armed forces’ cipher experts, 
Lennart Brynielsson, analyses the carvings here to as
certain whether they should be regarded as pure deco
ration or if they also contain some form of language or 
message (see next page). Brynielsson proceeds from 
the varying fillings of the rhomboids which can be 
read. These fillings consist of seven different elements 
- such as arrows pointing up or down, diagonal 
strokes, and small triangles - which occur in varying 
numbers between one and six. Brynielsson concludes 
that it can hardly be a written language in our sense, 
but it is nevertheless some kind of record.

The conclusion of the Italian archaeologist Franc
esco d’Errico’s studies of some carved Palaeolithic and 
Late Palaeolithic objects is that they may very well rep
resent a kind of written language. D’Errico (1991, 
1992) has set up a model for the archaeological study 
of possible “systems of notation”, in which he distin
guishes three types of writing (d’Errico & Cacho 
1994:194f). The first means that the elements making 
up the script or notation are mutually different, a sys
tem like that of modern calendars in which different 
numbers distinguish one day from another. The other 
type refers to a situation in which the basic elements 
themselves are identically shaped but distinguishable 
through their different placing on the surface, for ex
ample, in different groups. In the third type the basic 
elements are identical and placed at the same distance 
from each other.

It is not clear from d’Errico’s work, however, how 
the latter system is to be distinguished from pure deco
ration. It is therefore not clear to which of these three 
writing systems our axe shaft inscription can be fitted, 
but somewhere between the first and the second seems 
most reasonable. The filling of the basic elements - the 
rhomboids - varies, but these are in turn placed in 
groups on the surface of the axe shaft. D’Errico’s con
clusion is that several Palaeolithic and Late Palaeolith
ic carvings on objects of bone and antler do in fact 
represent a kind of written language. Brynielsson’s 
conclusions about the axe shaft and d’Errico’s studies



Information content in the antler carvings

By Lennart Brynielsson, 
senior mathematician
(Military Intelligence and Security Service, Swedish Armed Forces)

The antler is covered with carvings, the predominant ones being rows of narrow hexagons 
containing various symbols. Looking just at the symbols and the number of them gives, for example:
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AAAAAAAAAVVVVVV AAAAVV ' ' ' AA ' A ' ' ' ' ' ' ' /..................................../ /

44445444444555454555465666555555665444444454444444444

' .................. ... ' ' ' 'vvvvv/ vvvvvvv\ vvvvvvvvv / vvvvvvv
3233433343333343333433333333333333333333343344444

- - - - AAAAA AAAA AAA / a/aAAVVVVV /VVVVV

444533333344444445444444444333333

There is no significant dependence between the symbols 
and the number of them, so we may look at the series of 
numbers alone. As can be seen, they vary very little, al
most always by at most one. To a statistician it looks 
like outcomes from “birth and death processes” with 
different intensities. The first sample, for instance, 
should give 0.13 and 0.17 for the probabilities of in
crease and decrease. This yields an information content, 
measured by the entropy rate, of 1.21 bits/digit. Under 
the more general assumptions of stationary stochastic 
processes the first sample gives entropies for singles, 
pairs, and triples of 1.34,2.40, and 3.30 bits, indicating 
an entropy rate below 1 bit/digit. The other samples 
give still less, but not zero.

The symbols themselves seem not to vary much. 
They are usually unchanged over periods with excep
tion of / and \ appearing mostly as singles.

Although the statistical assumptions made cannot 
be firmly justified from the little material, the entro
pies indicate a strong dependence between the symbols 
yet not a repeating pattern with vanishing entropy 
rate. Therefore the symbols are neither put there ran
domly nor as pure decoration. Furthermore, it is hard
ly a coded language, the information content being too 
low. It looks more like a kind of bookkeeping of some 
slowly varying entity.
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are undoubtedly astonishing. The great scientific value 
of the axe shaft is not in the flora of more or less imag
inative interpretations of the “message” - the meaning 
of which will always be concealed from us - but in the 
knowledge that the Kongemose people left after them 
something more than just carved decoration, more 
than just a “ceremonial” object. Let us consider the 
carvings as a message from them to us. The main 
points of a narrative? A creation myth? A picture of 
kinship relations in the clan on a given occasion? The 
axe shaft gives the research community and the gener
al public alike a chance to contemplate - everyone has 
the right to an interpretation.34

The Tågerup excavation, as previously mentioned, 
is a good example of the sparse occurrence of carved 
bone and antler objects on the settlement sites of the 
Kongemose culture (cf. Kapel 1969:94; Sørensen 
1996:181f). Despite the good preservation conditions 
in large parts of the excavation area, only two more 
objects in this category were found. One was a barbed 
bone point which was excavated together with a hu
man femur in the refuse layer. The bone point is 12 cm 
long and made of the metatarsal of a roe deer. One 
long side has shallowly made notches towards the tip, 
giving the object a harpoon-like appearance. 14C anal
ysis gave a dating in the middle of the Kongemose cul
ture.35 One broad side has both shallowly carved lines 
and deep-cut burin marks, although they do not form 
any distinguishable pattern (see fig. 25). There are no 
published parallels to this bone object in south Scandi
navia.

The other decorated bone object from the refuse 
layer was a dagger/lancehead which has been dated to 
the early part of the Vedbæk phase.36 The object is 
14.7 cm long and made of a metatarsal from red deer 
(fig. 73). On the narrow sides there are eight and six 
small ground grooves running from which there are 
fine diagonal lines, seemingly to join up with the 
notches carved on the other side. The grooves on the 
side are probably suitable tying points, and the lines 
between them seem almost to be instructions for the

tying. Yet the lines are not all consistently executed: on 
the side with eight notches there are only seven lines. 
Of these, only five proceed from the actual notches, 
while the other two are asymmetrically placed. On the 
same side of the object, above the grooves, there is a 
small group of figures consisting of five narrow 
strokes ending with a Y-like “head” and a line diverg
ing from this group, not totally unlike the pattern on 
the much older decorated axe shaft (see fig. 71). It is 
possible that we see here a tendency to the continued 
use of older symmetrical decorative elements, but they 
are not as consistently executed (cf. Brinch Petersen & 
Vang Petersen 1978, fig. 7:16ff).

If decorated bone and antler objects are rare in 
Kongemose contexts at Tågerup, the opposite is true 
as regards carved flints. No less than 177 flints were 
registered as having carvings on the crust. Some of 
the carvings are so faint that they can only be made 
out in oblique light, which suggests that many deco
rated flints may have escaped registration. The deco
rated flint from Tågerup is undoubtedly the biggest 
known body of material from the Middle Mesolithic, 
but this must also be seen as a result of the large exca
vated volume.

A survey of published reports of decorated flints 
from south Scandinavia shows only 19 find spots, a 
modest figure which suggests a considerable number 
of unrecorded cases, but which nevertheless points to 
tendencies in the material. The first obvious aspect is 
the sharp contrast between the few Danish finds and 
the abundant material from southern Sweden. In 
Denmark there are only six finds, and never more 
than one from each place.37 On Swedish sites there 
are often tens of objects.38 One conclusion that can 
be drawn is that the carved flints seem to be closely 
associated with find spots from the Maglemose and 
Kongemose cultures, whereas there are very few ex
amples from the Ertebølle culture (cf. Larsson 
1990a:287).

The number of carved flints ought to be sufficiently 
large to allow us to see whether there are tendencies 
for the carvings to be associated with any special arte
fact categories. This does not seem to be the case. Just 
as with the other flint material, the flake industry 
clearly dominates; simple flakes/debitage, retouched 
flakes, and some polygonal cores account for almost 
two thirds. One can possibly see a tendency in that 
more carved objects are connected to blades and their 
manufacture than to the finds as a whole; there may 
also be a slight tendency to decorate more proper tools 
(figs. 75 & 76). However, the overwhelming impres
sion is nevertheless that the decorated flints reflect the
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Figure 73. Lancehead/bone dagger of red deer bone (find no. 4524).

flint material of the Tågerup settlement as a whole. If 
we look at the spatial distribution of decorated flints 
in the Kongemose context, this impression is palpably 
reinforced. Accumulations of carved flint have exactly 
the same distribution and tendency to denser concen
trations as the other finds, for example, burins, trape
zoid microliths, or knives. It thus seems as if the in
habitants did not separate decorated flints from the 
other waste of the settlement, but a closer study of 
these decorated flints warrants a more nuanced inter
pretation.

A large selection of the carved flints are brought 
together on the next three spreads (fig. 74). It is obvi
ous that the carved bits of cortex are only like the piec
es of a jigsaw puzzle torn from their larger context (cf. 
Larsson 1982a:59). All the carved blades and flakes 
were part of some greater pattern of large and small 
encrusted flint nodules which were destroyed in con
nection with the knapping and production of polygo
nal or blade cores.

With this in mind, any attempt to classify and ty- 
pologize carvings according to their decorative ele
ments on small pieces of flint seems doomed to fail
ure. In some cases the carvings cover just a few per 
cent of the crust surface available for decoration: 
only a few strokes gathered in a small bunch or in 
lines. At the same time, some nodules, polygonal

cores, and blade cores with greater areas of preserved 
crust give us some insight into what a more complete 
pattern composition may have looked like. In a few 
cases a large part of the crust is covered, for example, 
with cross-hatching, chequered patterns, or parallel 
lines carved with fine flint edges or in the form of 
wide burin grooves on thicker sections of crust.39 As 
previously mentioned, many carvings are so faint 
that they can only be seen in oblique light. Althin’s 
idea that some line carvings had a practical purpose, 
to guide the knapper by indicating suitable spalling 
surfaces and striking directions, for example, on the 
blade cores, receives no support from the material 
from Tågerup (Althin 1950b:260; cf. also Larsson 
1982a:59), and definitively not from the perspective 
of flint technology.

With the aim of clarifying the motifs of the original 
decoration, an attempt at refitting the carved flints 
from Tågerup was made. Only two flints were found 
to fit.40 In view of the size of the excavated area and 
the large amount of finds at Tågerup, this is surpris
ing, but comparable refitting experiments with other 
carved flint from Scania have also been unsuccessful 
(Larsson 1978a, 1982a). It thus seems as if only part

► Next three spreads: Figure 74.
Carved flints from the Kongemose context.
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H Flakes (48%)

D Blades (24%) 

i I Retouched flakes (10.5%)

I I Retouched blades (10%) 

i I Flake core (4%)
I One-sided blade cores (1.5%)

I Microblades (1%)

Figure 75. The distribution of decorated flints from the Kongemose 
settlement, classified by artefact. Total: 177 objects.

of the decorated flints were deposited among the 
waste. A significant proportion, perhaps the majority, 
must therefore have been taken away from the habita
tion and manufacturing area - to be used or deposited 
for some other purpose unknown to us.

As regards cortex art, there is an obvious contrast 
with the way that contemporary bone and antler ob
jects were decorated. The crusts of the flints are filled 
with short strokes, converging and parallel lines, and 
quickly executed patterns of squares and crosses. It is 
obviously a matter of the same basic geometrical mo
tifs as in the art on bone and antler, but it is also clear 
that there are great differences in the execution. Our 
general and highly personal impression is that the 
flint art seems careless by comparison. The two deco
rated flint phalluses from Denmark and some skilful
ly executed geometrical decoration on some of the 
flints from Tågerup are of course brilliant examples 
of the opposite, but these are the exception that

Proportion of decorated formal tools

General proportion

Figure 76. The proportion of decorated formal tools (including 
blades, retouched flints, and cores) in relation to the picture of the 
general proportion of formal tools from the Kongemose settlement.

proves the rule. Our opinion is that, if carefulness, 
stringency, and symmetry are key words for the bone 
and antler objects of the Kongemose culture, then the 
flint decoration at the same time can be summed up 
in the word haste. The only reasonable explanation 
for this discrepancy must be that the two categories 
of objects were decorated by different groups in the 
society. The flint-technological analysis of the Konge- 
mose material showed a total preponderance of tools 
made with blade technique, despite the dominant ele
ment of direct technique. We have interpreted this as 
an expression of children’s training for the adult 
world (see p. 48). The flint carvings can perhaps be 
understood in the same way, as a reflection of chil
dren’s many years of training in order to learn the 
language of religious and artistic form that was so 
important for the survival and identity of the culture, 
and expressed, for instance, in the adults’ carvings on 
bone and antler.
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People and culture

Of all the hundreds of people who lived in or passed 
by the Tågerup promontory during the Kongemose 
culture, we have found skeleton parts of only seven 
individuals. Since the degree of preservation of the dif
ferent bones varies from good to very poor, depending 
above all on the deposition environment and in some 
cases on burning, the sex of the individuals cannot al
ways be securely determined. There are at least two 
women and three men, identified on the basis of four 
buried individuals and bone finds in the refuse layer 
(Ahlström 2001; Kjällquist 2001). We must bear in 
mind here that just a few of the almost 150 Mesolithic 
graves excavated in southern Scandinavia have been 
dated to the period before 5000 cal. BC (Kannegaard 
Nielsen tk Brinch Petersen 1993; Kjällquist 2001; 
Brinch Petersen 2001:43ff).

Modern human osteology divides the European 
Mesolithic population into an eastern and a western 
population. The eastern group consisted of tall indi
viduals (average height between 170 and 180 cm) with 
relatively small teeth. The western group, on the other 
hand, was shorter but with bigger teeth (Ahlström 
2001:77). These differences are probably a result of 
the formation of separate gene pools early in Meso
lithic Europe (Formicola &c Giannecchini 1999). The 
height and tooth size of the Tågerup individuals show 
that they belong with the western population (Ahl
ström 2001:77). South Scandinavian Mesolithic skulls 
differ in certain respects from their modern counter
parts. The morphological features were more marked, 
partly due to a heavily developed chewing muscula
ture (Bennike 1993:35). The physical constitution was 
generally coarser and the people were slightly shorter 
than modern Scandinavians. We may imagine that 
both men and women were slightly stocky and muscu
lar, perhaps comparable to present-day Inuits.

Judging by adults in the graves at Vedbæk and 
Skateholm, the mean age in the Mesolithic has been 
estimated at roughly 35-40, although occasional indi
viduals could reach almost twice that age (Persson & 
Persson 1984, 1988:100; Kannegaard Nielsen &

Brinch Petersen 1993:81). We may assume that high 
infant mortality had a deleterious effect on the average 
population curve; for the people of Skateholm the 
mean life expectancy is calculated as just over 20 years 
(Larsson 1988a:88). At Tågerup the majority of bones 119 

from adult individuals indicate a slightly higher age 
range of 40-60 (Ahlström 2001:75).

Among the human bones from Tågerup which could 
be analysed, there are no signs that the health status of 
the hunting population was anything but good. Howev
er, small perforations on a parietal bone suggest that 
some of the inhabitants suffered from anaemia (Ahl
ström 2001:72). Anaemia can arise for several different 
reasons, but parasites in the intestinal canal were prob
ably the main cause. Being a host to, say, tapeworm, 
with diarrhoea and anaemia as a consequence, was al
most certainly not uncommon (Larsson 1988a:92). The 
same would have been the case with attacks by viruses, 
bacteria, and amoebas, which could have led to serious 
illnesses such as pneumonia, tetanus, food poisoning, 
and blood poisoning. However, the sparseness of the 
population would have been an effective protection 
against the spread of deadly infections such as cholera 
and plague (Bennike 1997:104f).

How many people were there at Tågerup, and how 
was their society organized? Here we must note that 
no Stone Age research has yet been able to determine 
the population of settlement sites in the Atlantic peri
od. There is also considerable uncertainty about what 
the assumed populations really represent. Is it the 
number of inhabitants of a particular site at a particu
lar time, or is it the population of a band or a larger 
territory? Burenhult says, for example, that “coastal 
settlements must have had a population base of 
around 40-60 individuals using a territory along a 
water system” (Burenhult 1999:212). For Skateholm,
Larsson has stated that “several tens of people may 
have lived there together” (Larsson 1988a:167). In 
another context he mentions that “the settlement sites 
were used by a group of several families over a consid
erable time” (Larsson 1999:236). The demographic
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speculations mostly seem to agree on a minimum fig
ure of 25 people per group (Wigforss 1983:100; Lars
son 1999:235f). This figure is almost a universal an
thropological “truth”, since that size represents the 
smallest possible number of people that can have 
made up a group of long-term viability (Kelly 
1995:21 If). As regards the size of the Kongemose 
population on the Tågerup promontory, we have no 
better suggestion at this stage of the discussion than 
that it may have been a group which, for social and 
economic reasons, must have consisted of at least 25 
people.

If we move on to the question of the social organi
zation, there are of course no precise answers here ei
ther, but there are some clues. If we proceed from the 
analyses of animal bones and wood species, it can be 
clearly seen that people stayed on the promontory al
most the whole year round (Eriksson & Magnell 
2001a; Mårtensson 2001). The huge amounts of flint 
would scarcely support an interpretation claiming that 
the site was only sporadically used or that it was used 
by only a few families - or if you like by 25 persons. 
Both the area with occupation layers and the finds are 
of a size with few parallels and must be interpreted as 
remains of a massive settlement. Despite this, no indi
cations whatever of permanent house structures were 
found, although we should expect such traces of a per
manently established population group. It should be 
borne in mind here that the preservation conditions in 
the Kongemose layers were better than those from the 
Ertebølle contexts, and if there had been manifest 
houses, we would have found them. Great effort was 
expended in the field to find house structures (Karsten 
1998; Karsten &c Knarrström 1999a). Neither stand
ing posts nor the few stains left by posts could be fitted 
into any structure. Nor have analyses of distribution 
patterns of flint given any concrete indications of any 
dwelling areas. This is perhaps not strange in that the 
majority of the objects in the habitation area consist of 
blades and blade fragments, while other tools and ar
tefacts that are of use for distribution analyses account

for only a few per cent (cf. Grøn 1985:105). Does this 
mean that Tågerup in the Kongemose culture was not 
a regular settlement or that the people had no dwell
ings? Of course not. The people of Tågerup must have 
had roofs over their heads, but their homes were made 
in such a way that no traces have been left, a feature 
that seems to recur at all other excavated Kongemose 
sites in south Scandinavia. A reasonable interpretation 
of this is that the dwellings were light structures which 
could easily be transported. Perhaps this also suggests 
that the number of inhabitants on the Tågerup prom
ontory was not constant. Despite the strategic geo
graphical location and the optimal natural resources 
of the promontory, it seems that the settlement was of 
a semi-permanent character. It may seem paradoxical 
to argue for such a settlement pattern when we have 
no traces of permanent settlement. Why should people 
have had light, portable dwellings if they lived on the 
site the whole year round?

The distribution and composition of the finds indi
cates that the site was unstructured, dwellings being 
repeatedly established within the same area. Perhaps 
people even moved their dwellings several times dur
ing the warm summer months, for sanitary reasons (cf. 
Ingstad 1937:112). It is thus conceivable that the 
promontory was an attractive place where many peo
ple lived for periods of varying length every year. A 
similar find pattern also occurs at what used to be the 
biggest known excavated Kongemose settlement, Seg- 
ebro, just north of Malmö. Although parts of the set
tlement were relayered by transgression, the more in
tact areas are very similar to the unstructured picture 
of finds at Tågerup (cf. Larsson 1982a:83ff).

If we lack traces of buildings and there are also seri
ous difficulties in drawing any demographic conclu
sions on the basis of the find distribution, what instru
ments do we have for discussing the composition of 
family groups and higher social structures? We see no 
solution other than to base our reasoning mainly on 
comparisons from modern anthropology, trying to 
find the universal rules that tend to regulate the social
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Figure 77. Dynamics and interaction factors behind sedentism and population growth (redrawn after Kelly 1995:255, figs. 6-7).

frameworks of hunter societies. Almost all hunter- 
gatherers have the family as the social foundation. 
This can vary in size and constellation (cf. Keesing 
1975:4ff); for example, an extended family can com
prise more adults than just the parents. The families 
may in turn have been part of larger social structures 
in the form of bands or clans. The number of individu
als seems to be wholly dependent on how stationary or 
mobile a society is in geographical terms. The average 
size of highly mobile hunter-gatherer groups is, and 
has been, 25 individuals, whereas sedentary groups, 
with a similar economic base, can have much larger 
populations (cf. Keesing 1981:112). The settlement 
pattern of the Kongemose people at Tågerup has been 
interpreted as being of a semi-permanent character, in

other words, closer to sedentism than to nomadism. A 
general feature of hunting people who switch from be
ing highly mobile to a more stationary economy is that 
reproductiveness increases. The mechanisms interact
ing in this process are shown in fig. 77.

The highly mobile way of life in the Palaeolithic 
and Early Mesolithic was a rational response to the 
circumstances then prevailing as regards the availa
ble biomass. Most human groups lived off flock ani
mals which were concentrated in certain specific are
as at different times of the year. People’s migrations 
followed those of the animals, and the resources were 
fairly predictable. On every single hunt it was possi
ble to take out a surplus, or at least sufficient food, to 
provide for the group. This strategy was perhaps the
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only possible one if people were to survive at all. In 
the increasing cover of deciduous woods, which par
adoxically also showed a greater species diversity, the 
older lifestyle became impossible to maintain. The 

122 total biomass was spread in more different niches 
and environments, and although these were fairly 
stable and stationary they were much more difficult 
to utilize. On the other hand, there were several ad
vantages in finding stable sources of food without 
having to move around constantly.

One crucial factor is that the time formerly spent 
on moving could be used for procuring food in larger 
volumes, for example, in the form of vegetables and 
fish (cf. Lepiksaar 1983b:140f). In addition, there 
was greater potential to process and store foodstuffs 
for future needs. The birth control mechanisms that 
occurred among nomadic hunter-gatherers, dictated 
by natural necessity, more or less ceased at this stage. 
If the establishment of permanent settlement succeed
ed, the natural consequence was that women gave 
birth at more frequent intervals (Rowley-Conwy 
1983:144f; Bocquet-Appel 2002:647). A concentra
tion of families in the same place also allows more 
children to be looked after together, thus freeing la
bour resources to further increase food production, 
which in turns allows more offspring. It is conceiva
ble that the process becomes almost automatic up to 
the limit where the local resources can no longer bear 
the population pressure.

The remains of the Kongemose culture at Tågerup 
can in part support an interpretation of a course of 
development similar to that described above. The 
size of the settlement site and the amount of finds 
have no counterpart in the older (mobile) hunting 
culture in the Preboreal/Boreal. The Maglemose 
hunters’ settlements often indicate relatively small 
groups, of more or less family size (cf. Andersen et al. 
1982; Grøn 1995b; Degn Johansson 2000; Andersen 
2001a; Jensen 2001). On the other hand, the devel
opment towards a more diversified food strategy 
seems to have been already established during the

Maglemose period (Blankholm 1992). There is a sig
nificant difference, however, in that the Kongemose 
settlement at Tågerup shows a much wider spectrum 
of species from a local biotope, and from all the 
months of the year as well (cf. Eriksson & Magnell 
2001a:213). In view of all this, our previous assump
tion of a population of about 25 must be considered 
a serious underestimation. A further indication that 
the population estimates are too low comes from the 
find places previously known from the Saxån estuary 
with their contemporary material (Althin 1954a; 
Nilsson 1967; Jennbert & Spång 1972; Larsson 
1975, 1982a).

In addition, our trial excavations along the course 
of the railway line in the Saxån valley discovered sev
eral new Kongemose sites (Karsten 1996a, 1996b, 
1998; Lindblad 1998; Lindblad & Lund 1998; Isend- 
ahl 1998; Isendahl et al. 1998). At least six sites with 
material from the middle part of the Kongemose cul
ture are now known. We may note that deep trench
ing through Atlantic gyttja layers along the former 
shores of the Saxån estuary have virtually always 
generated Kongemose material. Against this back
ground, it is not unreasonable to suggest that the lo
cal population base was a couple of hundred people 
in this period.

Another dimension in the population structure 
can be illuminated if one looks more closely at the 
flint material from Tågerup. There are two clearly 
distinguished technological groups; one of them is 
masterful, representing the economic needs of the 
adult world. The other, quantitatively predominat
ing, is simple and is interpreted as unstructured flint 
working by children (Knarrström 2000b:44; 2001a: 
40). This state of affairs suggests that the children 
made up a large proportion of the population - in 
which case this is yet another difference from postu
lates concerning the age distribution in the family 
structure of the early Maglemose culture. There are 
thus signs strongly indicating that the demographic 
structure changed when the larger coastal settlements



Konge mose T å g e r u p

A *A/vSAAAA

HE- mm

123

Figure 78. South Scandinavian rhombic figures. From top to bottom: Tågerup, Sjöholmen, Kongemose, Magleø, Kongemose, and Agerod 
(redrawn from Jørgensen 1956, figs. 7, 7a, 8, 8a; Karsten et al. 1998; Larsson 1978b, fig. 3 & 30; Mathiassen 1943 fig. 50).
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were established in the Atlantic period. A more sta
tionary life and more intensive use of local resources 
quite simply resulted in the Kongemose families at 
Tågerup having more children.

Such a radical restructuring of demography and 
nutrition strategy would probably also have result
ed in a change in the social framework. Perhaps the 
patrilineal kinship system so typical of mobile hunt
er-gatherers was also dissolved as food production 
was divided more evenly between the sexes. Rela
tions between men and women were in all probabil
ity not egalitarian, however. Global studies of hunt
er-gatherer societies have demonstrated a power 
structure dominated by men. The explanation for 
this unfortunate discrepancy has always been con
trol over the acquisition and distribution of meat; in 
other words, power over the family’s well-being, the 
group’s prosperity, and personal and social prestige 
(cf. Jochim 1976:53; Reader 1988:146). Numerous 
anthropological studies have shown that, the more a 
society relies on hunting for its survival, the lower is 
the social status of women (Rynkiewich 1990:232). 
This applies particularly to the northernmost hunt
ing peoples, which have often had to rely wholly on 
animal protein for their survival (Ingstad 1954; Bin- 
ford 1978).

There are, however, examples of women hunting, 
but rarely to the same extent as men, and usually 
with small animals as their quarry.41 Reasons for this 
are, for instance, that women are tied by pregnancy, 
breast-feeding, and looking after small children 
(Friedl 1990:232; Kelly 1995:266ff). This kind of di
vision of labour can presumably be ascribed to the 
mobile hunter-gatherers of the Late Palaeolithic and 
Early Mesolithic. On the other hand, it is far from 
certain that the same system prevailed when the big 
coastal settlements were established at the transition

Figure 79. Falster flint and Bryozoic flint were found on the 
Kongemose settlement site at Tågerup. The flints probably originated 
in Denmark.
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from the Maglemose to the Kongemose culture. 
There are good reasons for believing that fishing con
tributed to the relocalization and restructuring, and 
fishing as a cornerstone of the nutrition strategy can 
scarcely be attributed to the men only. It is more like
ly that stationary fishing at a settlement was the re
sponsibility of the least mobile groups, for example, 
women with children and elderly individuals. Al
though fishing is regarded as less prestigious than big 
game hunting, rich catches of fish like herring must 
have been redistributed even outside the family, with 
a certain gain in prestige and guaranteed reciprocity 
as a consequence.

Kinship is used in primitive societies to 
provide and regulate political leadership, to 
structure the principal groups of the society, 
and to order marriage relations. Kin groups 
are work groups, they are religious cult 
groups, they are food-sharing units. The 
basic facts of procreation may be universal, 
but the social ties they bring into being are 
malleable and wonderfully varied. The 
comparative study of kinship, then, is not a 
curious preoccupation of the anthropologist 
- though they do get remarkably tangled up 
in the subject - but the principle means for 
any understanding of how the simpler 
societies are organized. (Murphy & Murphy 
1985:96)

The incorporation of the Tågerup families in a 
larger ethnic grouping probably followed an ancient 
pattern based on kinship. From general ethnographic 
observations it is also presumed that the Kongemose 
society was likewise built up around lineages which 
were united by various alliance systems into larger net
works such as clans or tribes. One suggestion would

be that a clan permanently grouped itself in a rich re
source area, like the former Saxån estuary and its trib
utaries. It seems less likely, however, that this area 
would have functioned as a kind of jointly owned re
gional or supra-regional resource centre for the 
Kongemose populations in the Öresund area. The se
lective hunting that was obviously agreed on would 
speak against that scenario, since that kind of activity 
requires a firmly rooted local knowledge of the natural 
environment and the fauna composition.

In contrast, when considered in a supra-regional 
cultural perspective, the material shows many simi
larities that must have crossed boundaries, reflecting 
interaction between several different clans. Above 
all, there are parallels in decoration over large geo
graphical distances (cf. Washburn 1994). Finds of 
carved objects from central Scania, western Scania, 
and Zealand display such similar pictorial composi
tion that one can almost talk of a common imagery, 
with rhombic figures as the chief common denomina
tor (fig. 78).

In the mortuary evidence, too, we can see signifi
cant similarities between Tågerup and the Danish 
coast of the Öresund; for example, the totally domi
nant posture of the corpse is extended on the back. 
Cremation likewise seems to be a shared feature in the 
treatment of the dead. Further indications of contacts 
across the sound are the handful of Tågerup flints 
which probably come from Denmark (fig. 79). These 
were found only in Kongemose contexts, in the form 
of blades and blade tools. Similarly, finds in Zealand 
of tooth beads from elk - a species which is thought to 
have been eradicated in this period east of the Great 
Belt, but still surviving in Scania - suggest that goods 
moved back and forwards across the Sound (Aaris-Sø- 
rensen 1980, tab. III; Larsson 1988b:27; Vang Pe
tersen 1990a). II
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1. Complete lists of plants and animals from the 
Tågerup site can be found in Eriksson & Magnell 
2001a, appendix I, Regnell & Ekblom 2001, appen
dix I, II & III, Mårtensson 2001, tab. 2, Regnell et al. 
2001, fig. 4-6 & 11.

2. A clearly demarcated dark colouring measuring 
6x3 m was excavated in the Kongemose context, 
but unfortunately there are no sure grounds for 
judging this as the remains of a building (cf. 
Karsten & Knarrström 1999a:17; cf. Grönberg 
2001:146f). The feature was on a steep slope and 
had a depth of only 0.02-0.10 m, and there was 
no post-hole under the colouring.

3. Whether rounded accumulations of finds describe 
remains of huts or are a result of a natural distri
bution of people around a temporary fire has been 
the subject of extensive international debate. There 
is no reason to engage in this discussion here, 
since there are no such find spreads in the 
Kongemose context at Tågerup.

4. Despite these nutritional facts and the large pro
portion of animals bones at Late Mesolithic sites 
which were split to extract the marrow, there are 
still strange conclusions such as that: "Although 
hunting probably at no time during the Late Meso
lithic period plays an economically important role 
as a source of food, it provided necessary raw ma
terials" ... "Although meat most probably was not a 
crucial food resource, the procurement of meat as 
well as the redistribution might have fulfilled an 
important social role within the society" (Stilborg & 
Bergenstråhle 2002:29, our italics).

5. The analyses were carried out at the Ångström 
Laboratory in Uppsala.

6. The skull bone was dated to 7480180 BP and the 
femur to 7415180 BP.

7. The MNI (Minimal Number of Individuals) is 4 
(Eriksson & Magnell 2001a, tab. 3).

8. The list of finds also registers 110 flake burins, but 
spot checks show that the majority of these do not

meet the morphological and functional criteria for 
the burin category. Above all, the objects are flakes 
with burin-like spalls which are really the result of 
distal fractures and split cone fractures.

9. The closest objects for comparison are probably 
the Magdalenien culture's antler points, which are 
assumed to have been thrown towards the prey 
with purely manual power or with the aid of an at- 
latl (cf. Stodiek 2000:70ff).

10. The MNI (Minimal Number of Individuals) is 15 
(Eriksson & Magnell 2001 a, tab. 3).

11. Because driving dogs disperse herds and raise the 
speed of escaping animals, there is less opportuni
ty to select specific animals to kill. With the aid of 
baying dogs the hunters could instead judge the 
sex and age of the animal at close range, and per
haps stop the hunt if the quarry was not consid
ered suitable.

12. The schlepp effect means that, in the absence of 
transport facilities or if the distance is too great, 
certain parts of an animal have to be left where it 
was killed (cf. Rogers 1973). The best parts of the 
animal were carried home in the skin of the flayed 
animal, which in turn may mean that parts that are 
poor in meat may be lacking in the osteological 
material at the base sites.

13. For a detailed technical and methodological ac
count of the graves and their finds see Kjällquist 
2001 and Ahlström 2001.

14. Skeleton level refers here to the greyish layer con
stituting the bottom 0.1 m of the pit.

15. In four out of sixteen macrofossil samples taken 
from different parts of the grave, microscopic frag
ments of both unburnt and burnt fish vertebrae 
were identified (Kjällquist 2001:37).

16. A closer examination shows some obscurities about 
this grave. The first publication dealing with grave 
20 states explicitly that this "stood out as a small, 
almost circular brown colouring, which was only a 
decimetre deep" (Larsson 1982b: 13, our italics).
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17. Both individuals' pelvises are badly decomposed, 
so the sex cannot be determined with 100% cer
tainty. The man has been identified osteologically 
as a man on account of the robust character of the 
jaw, while the woman, apart from having a broad 
incision on the ischium, shows generally more 
slender features (Ahlström 2001:74).

18. Because the grave was raised in a matrix for exhi
bition purposes, the back was not available for ex
amination. It is therefore uncertain how many 
tooth beads may remain to be identified.

19. The grave finds presented in this context are 
suggestive, but none of them constitutes indubi
table evidence of a violent death. The fragment of 
a flint-edged bone point that was found in the 
man's grave from Stora Bjärs, and the injuries to 
the jaw and skull, have been taken as showing 
that the man was killed (Arwidsson 1979; Larsson 
1982c). It must be pointed out, however, that the 
fragment lacked flint blade edges, although suit
able flint blades were found in the filling of the 
grave. The location of the flint-edged bone point 
in the woman's grave from Bäckaskog - to the 
right of the chest - may suggest, according to 
Larsson, that the woman was put to death 
(Larsson 1982c:9).

20. As always, of course, there are exceptions; see, 
for example, Larsson 1982a, fig. 53:10.

21. See Kjällquist 2001 for an up-to-date list.
22. No less than 16 of 22 finds belong to this category 

(Larsson et al. 1981, tab. I).
23. An important observation concerning source criti

cism - above all for material from earlier excava
tions - is that skull parts may be over-represented 
precisely because they are easy to identify by non
osteologists. However, there is a modern example 
of an almost totally excavated Mesolithic settle
ment site where the only human bones proved
to be skull parts (Karsten 2001:143; cf. Welinder 
1976).

24. After Ahlström's analysis (2001) osteologists going 
through the material again found a small fragment 
of a human collarbone from the refuse layer 
(Square 2022). There will be no further comment 
on this find in the present volume.

25. Mesolithic hoards and votive finds received atten
tion early on in Scandinavian archaeology - back 
in 1918 (Rydbeck 1918:7f., 65) - but research did 
not really gain momentum until the 1970s (Lars
son 1978a, 1990a). There is scarcely anyone today 
who would deny the existence of Mesolithic votive 
deposits, both of hoards and of individual objects, 
one-off or repeated deposits, which are fully com
parable to the well-known Neolithic counterparts 
(Trönndal 1993; Karsten 1994; cf. Nilsson, B.
1995). However, no systematic or penetrating 
study of ritual finds from this time has ever been 
carried out; the discussion has had the character 
of small forays concerning individual sites or ob
jects (cf. Fischer 1974; Welinder 1977; Johansen 
1989; Karsten 1989 & 1994; Trönndal 1993).

26. For example, two bone points found one metre 
from each other in Nolgården, Västergötland, have 
been interpreted as a closed find (Larsson 
1978a: 163).

27. The dividing line between pick axes and pointed 
flint weapons is fluid and difficult to define, but 
this has not deterred scholars from trying to set up 
an arbitrary framework for the typology. The lower 
length limit seems to proceed from the shortest 
pointed flint weapon from the eponymous site of 
Kongemose, and according to Sørensen the limit is 
25 cm (Sørensen 1996:61; cf. Jørgensen 1956:29, 
fig. 4; Vang Petersen 1993:98; Degn Johansson 
2000:159). This leads to serious uncertainty in the 
work of classification; for example, it is not clear 
why the roughly 10 cm long fragments of pointed 
weapons from Segebro and Ageröd are included in 
Sørensen's work when it is surely impossible to 
calculate the original length. The problem with
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drawing metrical limits between pick axes and 
pointed flint weapons is therefore at present insol
uble, so it is not considered here.

28. Sorensen's list contains only two pointed flint 
weapons from Scania, both fragments: Segebro 
and Ageröd (Larsson 1978a:99; 1982a:55). Apart 
from the six artefacts which can be identified as 
pointed flint weapons from Kongemose contexts at 
Tågerup, we also know of a coastal stray find from 
Lerhamn in Höganäs municipality. This pointed 
flint weapon is 19 cm long and belongs to the col
lection of Caj Stentorp, Nyhamns Läge, Höganäs. A 
similar object, about 30 cm long has also been 
found at a depth of 5.5 m in the sea off the Lim
hamn lime quarry (Salomonsson 1971:41). A frag
ment was retrieved at the Kongemose settlement 
site of Hög beside the River Kävlingeån (Karsten 
1990; Summerville 1992). In addition there is a 
hoard find consisting of three pointed flint weap
ons from "Vallen", near Sjöholmen, central Scania 
(Karsten 1994:166; pers. com. Arne Sjöström, De
partment of Archaeology and Ancient History, Lund 
University. The objects are said to be in the collec
tion of the Museum of National Antiquities in 
Stockholm).

29. The finds that tend to be mentioned most in publi
cations are the axe hoard from the Late Mesolithic 
settlement site of Sjövreten, Södermanland, con
sisting of two stone axes (Welinder 1977:53, Lars
son 1978a:163).

30. For example, Brinch Petersen et al. 1977 (p. 160) 
state: "In several bogs in Zealand there are two or 
three slotted bone points found lying together."

31. A fragment of the antler, removed from the wall of 
the shaft hole, has been ,4C-dated to c. 6300 cal.
BC (7460±70 BP - Ua-8635, Karsten et al.
1998:22; Andersson & Knarrström 1998a:98).

32. Although there is a possibility that the shaft was 
dropped by mistake, this type of theorizing always

leads to a dead end. Explanatory models based 
on random factors mean that archaeological in
terpretation is ultimately quite meaningless. A 
Neolithic example is illuminating. It used to be 
almost the rule that scholars claimed that solitary 
finds of axes were either dropped in prehistoric 
times or the originals came from destroyed or 
dispersed hoards, an unfortunate result of post- 
depositional factors such as agricultural work or 
peat cutting (cf. Nielsen 1977). An extensive study 
of Neolithic hoards and votive finds from Scania 
shows, however, that the thousands of solitary 
finds of axes constitute a separate category of 
find, which often differ in form, size, and treat
ment from those deposited in hoards or graves.
A majority of these axes must thus have been de
posited deliberately according to certain rule 
systems, which excludes the possibility that they 
could have been "dropped" or been subjected 
to some unknown modern destruction 
(Karsten 1994).

33. The popular journal Forskning och Framsteg, no. 
2002:1 published an article about Tågerup 
(Karsten & Knarrström 2002). Readers were en
couraged to suggest interpretations of the "mes
sage" on the shaft. A multitude of more or less 
well-informed and imaginative suggestions poured 
in: for example, that the carvings were the world's 
oldest score for ritual dance, i.e., some kind of mu
sic or at least rhythmically performed sound. Other 
suggestions are a lunar calendar marking the times 
for special rituals, a record of killed animals, a sha
man's stick, a record of meteorological data over a 
period, or pictures of trees.

34. One idea nourished by one of the authors is that 
the long, narrow bands of carvings on the shaft 
and also on other objects perhaps represent a 
highly stylized picture of the settlement structure 
and world-view of the Kongemose people. In the
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world of forest and water in which the people 
lived, dotted along the narrow strips of shore that 
separated the tree curtain from the water's edge. 
Perhaps the individual rhomboids in the long 
bands on the shaft should be perceived as (all?) 
the individuals who belonged to the Saxån clan 
depicted on the shore along the river bank. The 
possibility that rhomboid figures could be por
trayals of Mesolithic people is shown above all 
by one of the amber pendants from Åmosen and 
to a certain extent by the aurochs bone from 
Ryemark (Andersen 1981:150; Vang Petersen 
1990b:20). The rhomboids on the Tågerup shaft 
number no fewer than 265 - close to the average 
population of more or less sedentary hunter- 
gatherer societies in various parts of the world 
(Kelly 1995:115, 211). The different hatching of 
the rhomboids could thus be interpreted as differ
ent families or lineages within the clan. One may 
note similarities between the cracker-like figures 
on the Tågerup shaft and those appearing on the 
Sjöholmen antler. Perhaps these formal elements 
on the axe shaft represent relatives or people 
from the clan around Ringsjön who married into 
the Tågerup clan?

35. 7260+100 BP (LuA4638).
36. 67001110 BP (LuA4637).
37. Holmegaard V - a decorated flint core in the form 

of a phallic "sausage flint", knapped into 67 flakes 
and three cores (Fischer 1974). Yet another deco
rated phallic sausage flint, this time intact, has 
been published by Vang Petersen. No details of 
the find place or circumstances are stated (Vang 
Petersen 1993:143). These can probably both be 
dated to the period comprising the late Maglem- 
ose/early Kongemose culture. From the 
Kongemose site of Villingebæk Øst in Zealand 
there is a blade burin decorated with strokes (Ka
pel 1969:91, fig. 7) and from the later settlement

sites of Vedbæk Boldbaner and Ølby Lyng there is 
a cross-hatched flint and a stroke-decorated flint 
core respectively (Brinch Petersen 1971:12, fig. 
15:1; Brinch Petersen et al. 1977:124). An undat
ed stray find of a small line-decorated blade core 
was discovered at Undløse Bro (Fischer 
1974:161).

38. From excavations of several inland Mesolithic 
settlement sites in Scania there are numerous 
carved flints: Rönneholm I has 54, Ageröd l:H 
has 19, Ageröd l:E has 8, Henninge Bro has 8, 
Ageröd III has 10, Henninge Boställe has 1 
(Althin 1954a:72, 79, 81,86, and 88). From 
Ageröd l:B we know of 45 (Larsson 1978a:l 13), 
from Ageröd V there are 3 (Vägren 1977:24), 
from Bökeberg III there are 5 (Karsten 2001:187), 
from the inland settlement site of Revingehed
no. 29 there is 1 (Nilsson 2002:37). Of the coastal 
Kongemose sites, Häljarp has 21 (Althin 
1954a: 100), Segebro has 28 (Larsson 1982a:59), 
the Högbo site has 5 (Summerville 1992:23), 
and a site 700 metres east of Tågerup - SU7 - 
has 12 (Mårtensson 1999:14). There are thus 
several hundred objects in all.

39. Almost identical patterns on flint cortex have been 
found at the Late Palaeolithic hunting station of 
Riparo Dalmeri in the autonomous North Italian 
province of Trentino (Dalmeri 1995, 1998). Just as 
at Tågerup, flint art in this place is a relatively rare 
feature. There are in all about sixty examples, just 
a few hundredths of one per cent of all the re
trieved flints.

40. Find nos. 10415 and 7687 from layer 4 
(see fig. 74).

41. An exception that proves the rule is the organiza
tion of the Agta people in the Philippines, where 
both men and women hunt. The most successful 
hunts are carried out by parties in which both sex
es work together (Kelly 1995:267f).
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IS chapter we shall try to describe the situation in the period between the big Kongemose 

settlement and the re-establishment during the Ertebølle culture. This was a phase of about 400 

years, roughly between 5900 and 5500 cal. BC. During this period, between the larger settlements, 

people were still using the promontory, but there are no longer any signs of permanent settlement. 

Just as suddenly as the Kongemose settlement flourished during the Blak phase, just as suddenly 

it came to an end towards the end of the Villingebæk phase. A dramatic depopulation is indicated 

by a gap in the radiometric dating sequence, which comprises about 150 years, between 5900

and 5750 cal. BC (fig. 80).



At Tågerup there are only sporadic finds from the pe
riod in question, so we have to supplement this with 
the finds from a nearby settlement site (called SU7, see 
fig. 9), which was subject to final excavation in the 
winter of 1998-1999.

This place was situated in the innermost part of the 
former Saxån estuary, roughly 800 m east of the prom
ontory (Mårtensson 1999). The settlement site was lo
cated in a small area of overlayered wetland with a 
brook that flowed into the bay (Knarrström 1996a; 
Andersson & Knarrström 1998b). The total find-bear
ing area amounted to 100 m2, which represented both 
terrestrial settlement and refuse layers in the wetland. 
The settlement was between 3.5 and 4 m a.s.l., that is, 
at a slightly higher level than the regular Kongemose 
remains on the slopes of the Tågerup prom
ontory.

The rich material includes 61 arrow
heads which can be classified in three rough
ly equal-sized groups: big oblique transverse 
arrowheads, small oblique transverse ar
rowheads, and straight-edged transverse ar
rowheads. There is also a clearly rhombic 
microlith, but this - unlike all the corre
sponding examples at the Tågerup site - was 
made of a simple flake. The variation in the 
size and shape of the arrowheads is striking
(fig. 81).

Figure 80. Radiometric dates from Tågerup of 
bone and wood (graves not included) cal. BC/AD 
lo. Period division according to Sørensen 1996. 
Complete lists of all radiocarbon analysis from 
the Tågerup site can be found in Andersson & 
Knarrström 1998a, p. 98, Karsten & Knarrström 
1998a, p. 108, Eriksson & Magnell 2001a, appen
dix III, Mårtensson 2001, tab. I, Kjällqvist 2001, 
tab. 7, Grönberg 2001, fig. 82.

Of the straight-edged transverse arrowheads, as 
many as 78% consist of narrow-edged types which, 
according to Vang Petersen (1984:12), mark the late 
Ertebølle culture (the Ålekistebro phase) (cf. Mårtens
son 1999:27).

The artefact composition of the site is complicat
ed by the obvious mix of activities over some 300- 
400 years.1 Yet this problem is intrinsically interest
ing - why, for example, are 90% of the total 1,697 
blades made by indirect technique, whereas the ma
jority of the 14C dates indicate early Ertebølle (the 
Trylleskov phase), to which this technique is not at
tributed? A closer examination of the blades shows 
that, besides a difference in technique, there is also a 
change in the actual raw material. The indirectly

Kongemose

-4- 

6000 B.C. 5500 B.C.

Maglemose

7000 B.C. 6500 B.C.
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knapped blades are mostly made of fine, dense flint, 
while the counterparts knapped with a hammerstone 
show a much wider range of quality. In addition, there 
are also differences in post-depositional effects: the 
high-quality blades all show a much greater degree of 
patina. The archaeological traces thus indicate that the 
site was occupied on two separate occasions, on the 
first of which the flintsmiths preserved old flint-knap
ping traditions. These had completely vanished a cou
ple of hundred years later.2

The bones found at the site in the deepest part of 
the bay also testify to an ongoing process of change. 
A total of just over 4 kg of bone was retrieved, and 
the species of 54% of these has been identified. Only 
18 bone fragments come from fish, but an interesting 
observation is that they agree in full with the species 
found at the later Ertebølle settlement on the 
Tågerup promontory. Cod dominates, followed by 
eel, flatfish, and herring. Analyses of the composition 
of mammal bones give similar signals about links to 
later periods in time (Eriksson &C Magnell 2001:209, 
217).

The first settlement was established in what is 
known in southern Scandinavia as the Vedbæk phase, 
which according to Sørensen (1996, fig. 50) is dated to 
the interval 5800-5400 cal. BC. The period is reck
oned as the latest phase in the Kongemose culture, but, 
as has been shown elsewhere, there are considerable 
problems associated with the Mesolithic phase divi
sion. To illuminate the problem concerning the struc
ture of the different culture and phase divisions, we 
must for the moment leave the Tågerup excavations 
and instead plunge into the history of archaeological 
research.

It is better to start from the beginning. Meso
lithic research began in the middle of the nine
teenth century with the excavations of kitchen 
middens in Denmark (Madsen et al. 1900; cf. Trig
ger 1993:103ff). As the results of the excavation of 
the shell bank at the eponymous Ertebølle site were 
published around 1900, material was discovered at

the Mullerup site which came from an earlier Mes
olithic phase, later named Maglemose culture. Ini
tially, then, two chronologically separate cultures 
were defined, and over the years they were fully in
corporated in archaeological thought. Danish Mes
olithic archaeology was simultaneously encum
bered with the heavy heritage of Sophus Müller, in 
the form of a basically positivist research tradition. 
It was believed that changes in cultural history 
could automatically be explained if only artefacts 
were sufficiently studied and compared (Jensen 
1993:9).

The recognition of first the Ertebølle culture and 
then the Maglemose culture as independent cultures 
had the result that “new” cultures were uncritically 
posited, on more or less positivist grounds, in the first 
decades of the twentieth century. Every newly found 
settlement site with an artefact composition that dif
fered in even the slightest way from earlier ones gave 
its name to a new culture (cf. Sørensen 1996:12). 
When we come to the discovery of the Kongemose cul
ture (1920s onwards),3 we see the start of a process 
full of complications (Westerby 1927; Broholm 1928; 
Vebæk 1938; Mathiassen 1943; Becker 1951; Althin 
1954a; Jørgensen 1956; Brøndsted 1957; Troels- 
Smith 1967; Vagn Petersen 1979; Degn Johansson 
2000). The distinction between an early and a late 
Kongemose phase was finally established with Brinch 
Petersen’s work from 1973, and this division also 
served as the foundation for Vang Petersen’s chrono
logical system from 1979. Through Sorensen’s (1996) 
work it was determined that the Kongemose culture 
can be divided into three chronological phases: the 
Blak phase, the Villingebæk phase, and the Vedbæk 
phase.4

There are considerable gaps, particularly when one 
looks for a more absolute dating for the start of the 
Kongemose culture, that is, when the material is domi
nated by trapezoid microliths.5 The final phase, on the 
other hand, the one known as the Vedbæk phase, is 
considered relatively well dated (Sørensen 1996:112,
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Figure 81. A selection of arrowheads from the settlement site (SU7) furthest up the Saxån estuary.

172ff). In fact, however, it is the Villingebæk phase, and 
the Trylleskov phase in the early Ertebølle culture, that 
are most frequent in the 14C results. If anything, the 
Vedbæk phase seems to replace the gap between these 
two periods. Moreover, there do not seem to be any set
tlement sites with purely Vedbæk material in southern 
Scandinavia (cf. ibid. p. 122).

What nevertheless seems to characterize the flint 
material in this phase, according to Vang Petersen 
(1979:45f), are the large oblique transverse arrow
heads, punch-knapped blades, core axes, and handle 
cores with a positive platform. Sørensen, for his part, 
considers that the occurrence of positive or negative 
platforms cannot be used as chronological markers
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(1996:52ff). According to Vang Petersen, there are only 
a few small oblique and straight-edged arrowheads, and 
the same applies to microburins. During this period he 
also sees a regression in blade technology - from a pre
dominance of indirect blade technique to a predomi
nance of direct blade technique (1982:182).

Did we find any kind of material on the Tågerup 
promontory that might suggest human presence dur
ing this interlude? From the final excavation of the 
actual promontory there a hundred or so blades, 
chiefly found in an area between the main settlements 
from the Kongemose and Ertebølle cultures (see fig. 
10). They are few in number compared to the mass 
material on the adjacent Kongemose site, but certain 
interesting comparisons can nevertheless be made. 
The blades are still manufactured by indirect tech
nique, but the platforms have become bigger, perhaps 
because the platform preparation is done more care
lessly than before. There is also an impression of an 
overall increase in the thickness of the blades. These 
small but not insignificant signs suggest an ongoing 
change. Scattered in the Kongemose contexts there

were about ten examples of large oblique transverse 
arrowheads. This number can be viewed in relation 
to the more than eight hundred trapezoid and rhom
bic microliths which were also excavated. The rhom
bic oblique arrowheads, as we have seen, were all 
made from masterfully produced blades. Another ob
servation is that these points were made with micro
burin technique. As regards the big oblique trans
verse arrowheads, however, there is no evidence of 
this production method. This means that there is an 
important technological difference from the rhombic 
points, which presumably also reflects a chronologi
cal difference. There is an evident change in the flint 
points between the Kongemose and Ertebølle cul
tures, with the following rough sequence: rhombic 
microliths (Villingebæk), large oblique transverse ar
rowheads (Vedbæk), and proper transverse arrow
heads (Ertebølle).6 As has been demonstrated on sev
eral occasions, there is great variation within and be
tween the arrowhead groups, but it would only be 
foolhardy to argue against the main lines in this 
chronological typology. II
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Comments

1. Samples were taken from both the refuse layer 
and the settlement layer. Only one of the six radio- 
metric datings of charcoal, bone, and nutshell 
touched on the Vedbæk phase, while the other five 
were in the early part of the Trylleskov phase;
Charcoal: 6700±85 BP (Ua-25118), Bone:
6505±75 BP (Ua-25117), Nutshell: 6440+85 BP 
(Ua-25119), Charcoal: 6375170 BP (Ua-8370),
Charcoal: 6315165 BP (Ua-8369), Bone: 5905175 
BP (Ua-25116).

2. This once again raises the problems of using prede
termined definitions, in this case blade. In the ma
terial knapped by hammerstone there are blade-like 
flakes which reflect a blade technology, but with a 
finished product which, for various reasons, does 
not meet the traditional criterion for blades.

3. For a full summary of the Danish research history 
concerning the Kongemose culture see Sørensen 
1996:11-15.

4. If one reads this research history it is obvious to
anyone that all the culture groups and phase divi
sions have Danish names. There is no reason to 
dispute the name Ertebølle culture for the Late 
Mesolithic period, since the eponymous site is 
Ertebølle. A great deal of the Mesolithic phase divi
sions, however, are based on discoveries made by 
Carl Axel Althin in 1954. In his pioneering work on 
the Stone Age in Scania he put forward a chrono
logical schema of the Mesolithic period. The sche
ma formed a seriation which, although it lacked 5.
radiometric datings, has been largely confirmed
and accepted by modern Danish archaeology:
"When the Scanian chronology was established in 6. 
1954, it contained some chronological phases

which at that time could not be distinguished in 
the Zealand material. For example [Althin's period] 
lllb whose type site is Ageröd V. This phase has lat
er been recognized in the Zealand material too, 
where it is designated the Vedbæk phase (Vang 135
Petersen 1982), or the late Kongemose culture"
(Sørensen 1996:128). In the light of this, the Dan
ish name monopoly seems strange. One can like
wise wonder about the Villingebæk phase (Althin's 
period MIA) and the Blak phase (Althin's period 
I ID) - phase divisions largely based on finds from 
Scania. In Danish research, at least western Scania 
has always been regarded as an integral part of 
the country's Mesolithic. Why then have all the 
phases, some based on southern Swedish type 
sites, been named for Danish find places which in 
several cases were discovered later? The fact that 
the Danes have rechristened the periods after na
tive sites may not be so strange; the strange thing 
is that these names have been adopted without 
question in the Swedish nomenclature. The Lim
hamn axe seems to be the only Swedish contribu
tion to southern Scandinavian Mesolithic nomen
clature which has escaped being renamed after a 
Danish site (cf. Karsten 2001:109). Note that the 
authors of this work have chosen to use the Dan
ish nomenclature so that the reader will not be 
further confused. In coming works, however, the 
intention is to address this question in more detail.
We have previously shown that symmetrical trape
zoidal microliths are actually transverse arrow
heads (see p. 59).
This does not count the transverse arrowheads of 
the Blak phase.



was stabilized c. 5400 cal. BC at a high 

level, around 5 m a.s.l. (fig. 82). The Mesolithic Saxån estuary now reached its greatest extent and 

its greatest depth (Regnell, pers. com). A generally warmer and damper climate than before 

probably also meant more abrupt fluctuations in the weather. These conditions are common in 

tropical and subtropical areas, but they also occurred in the temperate zone of Northern Europe in 

connection with climate changes (cf. Bell & Walker 1992:6). /Is in modern times, violent autumn 

storms may have felled trees and thus created natural openings in the forest. Formerly widespread 

fen plants decreased in number, perhaps as a result of the greater exposure of the Tågerup 

promontory to the elements.

Atlantic transgression



Environment

Although the Late Atlantic generally meant wetter 
weather than before, the flora as far as trees and bush
es are concerned was similar throughout the Atlantic 
period (Liljegren & Lagerås 1993:32). On the 
Tågerup promontory we still find a forest dominated 
by elm, lime, oak, and birch, but the species composi
tion suggests a damper environment. The immediate 
vicinity must have given a varied impression, since the 
forest comprised both typical wetland flora and plants 
that prefer dry land (Regnell, pers. com).

The archaeological evidence indicates that the Erte- 
bølle people, to a greater extent than before, impacted 
the forest environment of the promontory. Excavated 
finds show that the use of wood increased dramatical
ly. The construction of large buildings (Grönberg 
2001) required particularly large amounts of timber, 
and the clearing of land for cultivation led to a great 
deal of felling. A large population also meant consider
able extraction of wood, for both heating and cook
ing. The trial investigations of the gyttja sediments on 
the promontory also revealed plenty of tar torches, 
wood chips, and burnt chunks of wood of various spe
cies (Karsten & Knarrström 1998b:20).

The gyttja layers also contained about ten fish traps 
made of straight, narrow rods. Above all, we see a sig
nificant element of guelder rose (Viburnum opulus) in 
the traps, and it seems likely that the people of 
Tågerup themselves made it easier for guelder rose, 
hazel, and other bushes to grow by ring-barking and 
felling large trees near the habitation site (Mårtensson 
2001:295f).1 Ring-barking kills the crown of the tree, 
which of course increases the amount of light reaching 
ground level. This favours the low-storey bushes, 
grasses, and herbs. Yet another effect is the fertiliza
tion caused by clearance, which means that the nutri
ents bound in the tree are released in the surroundings 
(Göransson 1988:26). It was not a matter of extensive

swidden fires, as previously described from both Scan
dinavia and the rest of Europe (Welinder 1985; Bell & 
Walker 1992:154ff; Andreasen 2001:178f); the indi
cations are rather that small glades were created and 
maintained in the forest.2 Ring-barking and human 
faeces spread nitrogen which then has an immediate 
favourable effect on certain plants which grow in cul
tivated land, such as fat hen (Cbenopodium album), 
nettle (Urticaceae), rosebay willowherb (Epilobium 
angusti folium), knotgrass (Polygonum aviculare), 
climbing black bindweed (Fallopia convolvolus), com
mon sorrel (Rumex acetosa), and redshank (Persicaria 
maculosa) (cf. Fitter et al. 1980). It looks like more 
than a coincidence that it is precisely these herbs that 
increase in number during the Ertebølle phase at 
Tågerup.

If we had walked from the lush inland forest of 
Mesolithic times towards the coastal settlement at 
Tågerup, we would probably have come across newly 
cleared glades with felled and lopped tree trunks and 
pointed stumps sticking up. In other glades there 
would have been trimmed hazel bushes (Corylus avel- 
lana) - some to produce raw material for fish traps, 
others used solely for the nuts. The palaeobotanical 
archive from Tågerup also contains raspberry (Rubus 
idaeus), dogwood (Cornus sanguinea), wild cherry 
(Prunus avium), elder (Sambucus nigra), and black
thorn (Prunus spinosa). These species, like the previ
ously mentioned plants from cultivated fields, are 
good indicators that there may have been light, cleared 
areas. We may suppose that the Ertebølle people, who 
were in every respect economically rational, also knew 
the obvious advantages of primitive woodland garden
ing - a kind of simple plantation.

Unlike the marine waste deposits of earlier settle
ment phases, waste in the Ertebølle period was also 
thrown away on land, right beside the dwellings. Peo-
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Figure 82. The Saxån estuary. Present day sea level Sea level around 5400 cal. BC (3 m a.s.l.)

pie’s rubbish dumps acted as magnets for noisy crows 
and gulls. Small mammals such as hedgehogs and field 
voles would have rustled around at night, close to the

human dwellings (Eriksson & Magnell 2001a:185ff; 
cf. Lepiksaar 1982:122; Aaris-Sørensen & Andreasen 
1993:36).



E r t e b ø I I e a t T å g e r u p

Flint technology

The Ertebølle settlement at Tågerup is totally dominat
ed by a simple flake industry in which the instruments 
of production consisted of hammerstones of flint and 
rock. A handful of flakes may come from knapping 
with an antler club, but they make up a virtually insig
nificant proportion. It is also worth noting the not in
considerable element of microblade technology. The 
majority of the worked flint is of local origin, mostly 
consisting of coarse moraine flints of Senonian and Da- 
nian type which could easily be collected on the erosion 
slopes of the former shore and along the nearby rivers. 
The flint types correspond to those which are found in 
the primary depositions in the calcareous areas outside 
Malmö (Knarrström 2000b:23ff). It is important to 
note, however, that secondarily deposited moraine flint 
is always a poorer alternative as raw material than flint 
deposited in limestone. Flint nodules in moraine have to 
a large extent been subjected to mechanical damage and 
attacks by the weather. Frost fracture and cracking 
therefore make these flints less suitable for making arte
facts of an advanced character (Knarrström 1999:9f). 
Although there is always a possibility of finding high- 
quality flint outside the calcareous areas, one cannot 
reckon with this. The people also had access to mo
raine-transported Kristianstad flint, but this does not 
seem to have had any importance for the supply of raw 
material.

The flintsmiths of the Ertebølle site mainly 
searched for their raw material in the immediate vicin
ity. They probably found that the most rewarding 
places and the best sources of flint had already been 
exhausted by the first inhabitants of the promontory. 
What was available locally was large quantities of 
poorer-quality flint. This does not seem to have both
ered the flintsmiths, however, and they evidently did 
not import high-quality flint. The fact that people did 
not go looking for better flint shows that other factors 
than just the raw material governed the technological 
development. The tool production of the settlement 
site was evidently fully covered by the poorer flint. 
The same situation can be read in the flint found at the

contemporary coastal sites at Skateholm, that is, a 
simple hammerstone technology based on the use of 
local flint (cf. Larsson 1988a:75). Contemporary in
land sites in Scania likewise show the same pattern as 
regards raw material and technology (Karsten 
2001:105).

The flint retrieved from the features and layers of 
the Ertebølle culture at Tågerup consists of 219,834 
items. Of these, only 0.2% are formal tools, but we 
may be certain that a large quantity of cutting and 
scraping tools are concealed in the debitage. The sub
stantial light-coloured patina on the flints prevents a 
qualitative microscopic functional analysis (cf. Knuts- 
son 1983:12), but one can see with the naked eye that 
many flakes with sharp functional edges have double
sided microspalling. Such damage is rarely caused by 
trampling or other mechanical action; it shows that 
the object was used above all for cutting (Larsson 
1978a:108; Knarrström 2000b:32).

The excavations also generated 4,141 blades (fig. 
83). These were produced from platform cores, the 
majority of which originally came from raw material 
in the form of “sausage flint” nodules, with relatively 
little or only coarse edge preparation. The platforms 
of the blades are rhombic, have fully formed ring 
cracks, and lack an overhanging edge on the ventral 
side, all technotraces which clearly indicate direct 
striking with a stone (cf. Knarrström & Wrentner 
1996). A possible advantage of blades struck with a 
hammerstone could be that, for example, blade knives 
became more robust, and also that this type of blade 
production was much faster than the soft technique 
with an antler punch. The disadvantage may have 
been that fewer blades per core were obtained. In rela
tion to the other flint material, however, the blades 
account for only a tiny fraction; as much as 97.5% 
was made by flake and core technique (Karsten & 
Knarrström 2001a:304ff). This calculation may be 
misleading, however, since the analysis is based on the 
classical definition of a blade. A quick survey of the 
character of the Ertebølle flakes shows that a large
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Figure 83. A selection of blades from the Ertebølle settlement.
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Knives (N=173)

Scrapers (N=143)

Figure 84. The composition of formal tools in the Ertebølle 
assemblage.

proportion of them actually consist of oblong flakes 
which clearly describe a blade technology (fig. 83 & 
84). The manufacturing technique and the envisaged 
cutting function were exactly the same, but the blade
like flakes do not meet the traditional definition of a 
blade.

It has been claimed that the microblade technology 
in the eastern parts of southern Scandinavia (i.e., the 
Danish islands east of the Great Belt plus Scania) was 
in use longer than on the continent (Callahan 
1985:23ff). According to Vang Petersen, however, this 
technology occurs only during the Kongemose culture 
(1979:46; 1984:1 Off). The 1,432 Late Mesolithic mi

Figure 85. After having been covered by gyttja for 7,500 years, 
the shafted pressure flaker once again sees the light of day.

croblades and 27 handle cores from the Tågerup exca
vations, together with finds from several other Erte
bølle sites in Scania, show that microblade production 
continued some time into the Ertebølle culture. The 
fact that the later handle cores are not an admixture of 
older material is shown by the way they differ mor
phologically from the earlier examples in Kongemose 
contexts.3

At Tågerup we have not found any flint-edged ob
jects from the Ertebølle period which could explain 
the occurrences of microblades. It is clear, to be sure, 
that slotted bone arrowheads are virtually absent in 
southern Scandinavian contexts dated to the early
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Figure 86. Detailed drawing of the shafted pressure flaker.
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Figure 87. Our suggestion as to the appearance and function of the pressure flaker. To 
press out a microblade requires, in principle, two different forces. By holding the 
shaft tight in the armpit and grasping the pressure flaker further down the shaft with 
both hands, the use of the body's weight gives a powerful pressure obliquely down
wards towards the core (1). While retaining the initial pressure, yet another force is 
applied to move the tip of the pressure flaker out towards the edge of the platform 
(2). The flintsmiths probably used the outside of the leg, and on the lower part of the 
pressure flaker there is a little depression corresponding to the height of the knee of 
a relatively short person (cf. Sørensen, this chapter).

Ertebølle culture, but that there are several finds of 
so-called flint-edged bone daggers in contemporary 
contexts in Jutland (cf. Voss 1961; Kannegaard 
Nielsen 1991:145f; Sørensen 1996:72f; Andersen 
1998b:21ff). We can clearly see how the craft tradi
tion is increasingly geared towards wood, at the ex

pense of bone and antler. It would 
therefore not be unreasonable to imag
ine that some wooden points were fit
ted with flint edges, in the same way as 
the wooden spearhead from Holmeg
ård in Zealand and the older point 
from Lilla Loshult in northern Scania 
(Petterson 1951; Maimer 1969; Becker 
1945b:61ff).

Among the most important single 
finds from Tågerup is the first occur
rence of a shafted Mesolithic pressure 
flaker (fig. 85) (Knarrström 2000b:42; 
Mårtensson 2001:252). This has been 
14C-dated to 6,485±90 BP, that is, for
mally at the transition between the Ved
bæk phase and the Ertebølle culture 
(Mårtensson 2001:299). The object con
sists of a 1.4 m long hazel shaft with a 
polished tine of red deer antler inserted 
in an exactly cut socket at one end of the 
shaft (fig. 86). The antler tine has been 
bevelled and its point has been carefully 
polished (cf. Olsen 1989). There is noth
ing to suggest that the antler was glued 
to the shaft; it was more likely fixed by 
being tied somehow. An interesting de
tail is that the actual tip of the antler has 
been hollowed out by boring. A reason
able explanation for this is that the pres
sure flaker actually consisted of three 
components. Yet another point may 
have been inserted in the hole, for exam
ple, the outermost part of roe deer ant
ler, or perhaps even a sharp mammal 

tooth.4 It is perfectly possible that various teeth from 
big mammals were used as components in flint-work
ing instruments (Callahan 1985:36; Hahn 1992:73; 
Kristensen & Mørck 2000, no. 12). On Danish Meso
lithic settlement sites, for example, there are teeth 
from killer whales with distinct secondary traces of
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use. These finds have been interpreted as pressure 
flakers, or at least as some kind of flint-working 
tool (Andersen 1997:91ff). Constructing pres
sure flakers so that wearing parts could easily 
be replaced was a rational way to allow 
tools to be used longer.

It has long been known that the sym
metrical microblades deriving from coni
cal microblade blocks and handle cores 
must have been produced by some form 
of pressure technique. There have been 
many suggestions as to what the pres
sure flakers may have looked like and 
how they worked. The most relevant 
reconstructions have been based on eth
nographic observations, but the Tåge
rup pressure flaker lacks any fork, 
crosspiece, or handle of the kind found 
in most of the suggestions (e.g. Crabtree 
1967; Fagan 1992:178; Vang Petersen 
1993:36; Whittaker 1997:222; Piel- 
Desruisseaux 1998:48). Figure 87 shows 
a reconstruction of how the pressure flak
er from Tågerup probably worked.

In the same stratigraphy as the find of 
the pressure flaker, there was yet another 
antler tine of a design basically similar to the 
shafted antler point (fig. 88). The only differ
ence is that the end of the loose point is in
tact, with a little flat platform at the very tip.
Antler tines of similar appearance, and 
probably with the same function, are repre
sented in material from several Mesolithic 
sites in Scania and Denmark (Knarrström 
2000b:42; Karsten 2001:127). Some of 
these have a hole bored all the way through the neck 
section, presumably to make it easier to tie tightly to a 
wooden shaft (Larsson 1978b, fig. 5).

West of the Great Belt, there are concrete finds of 
Late Mesolithic flint-edged objects, and on the other 
side of Sound, in Scania, there is now evidence of mi-

il
m*
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croblade technology as a result of the 
Tågerup finds. In Bohuslän (on the west 
coast of Sweden) handle cores were fre
quently used during the Late Mesolith
ic Lihult culture, and in Halland, 
which may be regarded as being in the 
vicinity of Scania, handle cores sur
vived even longer, right up to the tran
sition to the Neolithic (Larsson et al. 
1997:22; Degn Johansson 2000:209; 
Nordquist 2000:223).

Handle cores, or at least prefab
ricates for them, have previously 
been mistaken for “keeled core 
scrapers” (Westerby 1927; Mathias- 
sen 1979, fig. 63; Olofsson 1995; 
Burenhult 1999, fig. 56:2-3). Mi
croscopic studies of the platform 
edges on a selection of ten moderate
ly patinated handle cores from 
Tågerup show no traces of use at all, 
a situation also indicated by compa
rable analyses of Danish material (cf. 
Andersen, K. 1985:27). It should be 
stressed that some of the objects regis
tered as microblades in Late Mesolith
ic contexts at Tågerup probably do not 
derive from specialized cores, but are 

more likely to be residual products from 
simple preparations of core edges (cf. 

Callahan 1987:41). If we count only 
the objects which are certain to be

Figure 88. Antler tine probably from pressed microblades, the proportion 
yet another shafted pressure flaker. 0f this craft would become slightly

smaller, but in this respect there is no 
technological watershed between the Vedbæk phase 
and the early Ertebølle culture.

The microblades exist, but what we see is quite 
simply the end of a millennia-old craft tradition, al
though in southernmost Sweden it comes, as we have 
seen, in the Ertebølle, not the Kongemose culture.

Drawing Bo Knarrström.
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By Mikkel Sørensen
(Postgraduate student at the Arctic Department (SILA), 
The National Museum, Copenhagen, Denmark).

Introduction
An antler tine fitted into a hazel stem was found and 
excavated at the Mesolithic site of Tågerup, Scania, in 
1998. This artefact was interpreted as a pressure tool 
(Knarrström 2000b) and associated with the manufac
ture of microblades from handle cores in the 
Kongemose period. Yet the presumed pressure tool 
had no use-wear to analyse (the supposed tip was 
missing) and “the pressure tool” needed, in principle, 
several parts (a point/tip and a “tie” of the antler tine 
to the hazel stem) to function.

In order to elucidate and understand the presumed 
pressure tool, the aim of this paper is to carry out a 
technological examination of the tool, but at the same 
time, in a broader technological perspective, to ana
lyse and discuss the production of microblades from 
handle cores.

Much attention has been paid to the prehistoric 
manufacture of microblades, and several replicative 
studies have been published, especially during the last 
few decades (cf. Pelegrin 1984,1988; Sollberger 8c Pat
terson 1983; Callahan 1985; Tabarev 1997). Concern
ing the Scandinavian Mesolithic microblade technolo
gy, Callahan (1985) demonstrated that it was not possi
ble for him (even though he is known as a skilled and 
strong knapper) to produce microblades from a hand

held handle core using a short hand-held pressure tool 
of antler (similar to the pressure tools we know from 
the Scandinavian Mesolithic - cf. Mathiassen 1948 (no. 
189); Larsson 1978a; Karsten 2001:127; Callahan 
1985, experiment 6, fig. 4b).

In his elaborate replicative studies, Pelegrin has 
mass-produced blades up to 5 cm just by a hand-held 
pressure tool of antler from a small conical narrow- 
fronted core. The core was fixed in a hand-held device 
(Pelegrin 1988, fig. 3). This experiment, however, can
not easily be compared to the Mesolithic microblade 
production because of the different core morphology.

To conclude, archaeologists and lithic technolo
gists have so far not been able to explain the Mesolith
ic microblade production from handle cores with 
hand-held pressure tools; one reason could be that the 
right pressure tool has not been tried yet.

During one month in the summer of 2001, a project 
concerning the manufacture of small blades was carried 
out at Museumscenter Års, Jutland, Denmark. In the 
project, different knapping tools and core-holding posi
tions were systematically tested and evaluated. One of 
the tested tools was a reconstruction of the “Tågerup 
pressure tool”. The following technological experiences 
have been gained from the experiments:

Technological experiments
Reconstructing the "Tågerup pressure tool”
A hazel stem of identical thickness to the “Tågerup 
pressure tool” was cut down and shortened to 1.4 
metres. The chosen antler point was a self-tipped tine 
that was hafted into the hazel stem in a notch (similar 
to the original notch construction). To fix and tie the 
tine, a rawhide strap was tied around the tine and the 
stem.
Procurement of flint
Blue-grey Maastrichtian (Senonian) flint was procured 
from south Zealand, Denmark. This flint quality is

identical to the moraine-transported flint qualities that 
can be found in Scania, and was chosen in prehistory 
for microblade cores at the Mesolithic site at Tågerup. 
The Maastrichtian flint is fine-grained, glassy and has 
excellent flaking properties.

Production of core prefabricates
Cores were produced from heavy flakes or frost frac
tures by first defining a smooth platform, often the 
ventral side of a big flake; second, shaping the core, 
from the platform, until it had a pointed oval shape



with a conical cross-section by hard hammer percus
sion; third, abrading the lateral sides of the core from 
the platform.

Preparing the core for production:

The final shaping of the core was done with a soft 
stone. The core was reduced until it had the following 
proportions: platform width 2.5 cm, core height about
4.0 cm, core length 10-13 cm. The core form was now 
characterized by an oblong platform and a conical 
cross-section.

The core was opened by knapping off the pointed 
front of the core with a soft stone, resulting in two 
ridges. Then lateral sides of the core were heavily 
abraded from the platform and the core was fitted into 
the device.

Blade production
The tip of the pressure tool was placed by the left hand 
on the platform above a ridge, while kneeling, and 
holding the shaft of the tool in 
the right hand. Then the posi
tion was changed to upright 
standing and the proximal end 
of the pressure tool was placed 
under the right armpit (see top 
figure). The angle between 
platform and tool was slightly 
less than 90 degrees. Energy 
was then applied to the tool 
with a sudden force from the 
shoulder, arms, and the upper 
body - initiating a fracture 
and “loosening” a blade.
Mostly a “pling" sound was 
heard and a blade sprang from 
the core (see photograph).
Blades could fly several metres 
away, unless a piece of skin 
was wrapped around the core 
front.
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The manufacture process (trimming, placing the 
tool, and pressing) was maintained while the core was 
constantly fixed in the device. Blades were produced 
by a strategy whereby they were detached in series 
from one side of the platform to the other.

The blade production stopped if a blade hinged - a 
problem that was easily solved by a rejuvenation flake 
struck from the platform. Or if the core front had not

enough angles (a mistake that arises if the core is too 
wide), this problem was solved by reducing the width 
of the core.

Discard
A core was discarded when its rear end was too small 
to fit into the device, or alternatively if one of the two 
previously described rejuvenation strategies failed.

Discussion
The initial steps of production
The core prefabricates used in the experiments were 
all ready manufactured within the area where flint was 
located, which had the fortunate result that the quality 
of flint then was tested and that cores were reduced to 
a handy size before procurement. It is very possible 
(but not yet documented) that a similar strategy, 
whereby prefabricates were manufactured before the 
procurement, was also used in prehistory.

The mechanical holding of the handle core:
There are several good reasons to argue that handle 
cores in prehistory were mechanically fixed during 
manufacture: The first is that handle cores mostly are 
seen discarded without hinges but with a short rear 
end, supposedly because they were too small to fit into 
the device. Second, because use-wear (striations) was 
discovered by microscope, on the lateral sides of a 
handle core (a preliminary investigation of two cores 
from the late Maglemose site of Orelund IX (Sørensen 
in prep.)), these striations may very well be interpreted 
as traces left by pressing the core into a device.

The third argument is indirect: if the “Tågerup 
pressure tool” was meant for microblade production

the handle core had to be fixed into a device or clamp 
(perhaps stabilized by stepping on it), simply because 
the core cannot be fixed physically, due to the size of 
the pressure tool and the strong force needed to pro
duce the blades.

Why were the lateral edges of handle cores 
abraded in prehistory?
Westerby (1927) interpreted handle cores as keeled 
scrapers because of their retouched (trimmed) edges; this 
interpretation was believed for a long time but denied 
when the cores were interpreted as prefabricates for mi
croblade production (Andersen, K. 1985). But still the 
heavily abraded core edges need to be explained. When 
wedging a handle core it is important that the thin lateral 
platform edges are not pressed on by the vice; if they are, 
flakes may be pressed off the platform when the core is 
pushed down. Platform flakes on a handle core are very 
inconvenient (and never seen in the Mesolithic) since 
they make an irregular platform and ruin the angle to the 
front. By abrading the lateral edges the knapper ensures 
that edges are not pressed off together with the platform 
by the vice during blade manufacture.



Evaluating the reconstructed "Tågerup pressure tool”
Example of results
Experiment NR Aars 2 (see figure to the 
right): From a handle core (length 13 cm, 
width 2Vi-3 cm, height 4Vi-5 cm) 48 blades 
were mass-produced before the sequence 
was (deliberately) stopped. During the se
quence, the blades became more and more 
regular. The blades were generally charac
terized by small lens-shaped butts, a combi
nation of bulb and lip, great regularity, a 
low percentage of dorsal scars, and smooth 
ventral sides. A typical production fracture 
was broken distal ends.

It was possible, without initial prob
lems, to produce microblades using the re
constructed “Tågerup pressure tool”.
Comparing blades and cores (as regards morphology, 
size, and diagnostic attributes) of experimental and 
original material, it can be concluded that both mate
rials had the same diagnostic characteristics.

Since the pressure tool hazel shaft was not flexible, 
the tool had to be used with sudden force, and not by 
gradually building up the pressure and giving an out
ward push (which characterizes very flexible pressure 
tools - see Pelegrin 1984). But why do microblades 
become thin and regular, as characterized by flexible

pressure tools, when the reconstructed and the origi
nal “Tågerup pressure tool” had a rigid shaft? The 
answer is probably that a slightly curved antler tine 
has the necessary flexibility to produce thin blades - 
but only when pressed by a sudden force. This specific 
knowledge (of the appropriate hardness and flexibility 
of antlers as knapping tools) was certainly well known 
to the Mesolithic people, since their macroblade pro
duction was done with antler punches (also) activated 
by sudden force (cf. Knarrström 2001a).
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Some conclusions
By reconstructing a pressure tool, based on the me
chanical ideas of the “Tågerup pressure tool”, and 
testing it, it was possible to produce microblades 
and cores with similar morphology and attributes to 
the excavated original material. Yet it is not possible 
to conclude with certainty that the “Tågerup pres
sure tool” functioned as a pressure tool. It must still 
be borne in mind that the “Tågerup pressure tool” 
in principle could not function as it was found but

needed both a tip and a tie - constructions for which 
there unfortunately still is no certain prehistoric ev
idence. Rather, the conclusion and experience 
gained from the experiments should be that com
posite constructions like the “Tågerup pressure 
tool” together with a device are simple, but special
ized mechanical features that enable a knapper (to
day or in prehistory) to mass-produce blades from 
handle cores.
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Dwellings and workshops

If one compares the number of excavated Mesolithic 
hut remains with the number of known house remains 
from the Bronze Age and Iron Age, the difference is 
immense. It is obvious that the development of archae
ological method, with large areas being stripped by 
machine with the specific aim of detecting traces of 
houses, has helped to build up our knowledge of the 
building practices of the latter periods (cf. Björhem & 
Säfvestad 1993). Detailed knowledge of Bronze Age 
and Iron Age houses has certainly increased dramati
cally in the last 20 years, but this has taken place at the 
expense of the retrieval of finds (Knarrström 
2000b:96). This applies particularly to the fully tilled 
parts of Scania, where the majority of finds have un
doubtedly been brought up to the topsoil layer by 
ploughing. Whatever the defects of the method, it was 
not until the end of the 1990s that Mesolithic archae
ology fully utilized the positive potential of machine 
stripping.

At Tågerup an intermediate course was chosen, in 
between total stripping and traditional Stone Age ar
chaeology. This meant that all topsoil, colluvium, and 
gyttja was stripped, while all in situ layers were saved, 
regardless of whether or not there were visible fea
tures. In this way, a total of ten spatially separate occu
pation layers were found which could be referred to 
the Ertebølle culture (Karsten & Knarrström 1999a: 
14). They stood out as greyish-brown stains against 
the light-coloured subsoil, and were characterized by 
large quantities of worked flint. The aim of exposing 
such large areas was to search for building structures, 
and a total of four features have been interpreted as 
remains of large buildings (fig. 89). Three of these 
were subsequently excavated carefully in a fine grid of 
squares with water sieving of the filling.

Before the excavations at Tågerup there were in to
tal about ten known Mesolithic house structures in 
southern Scandinavia. In relation to the large number 
of excavations of Mesolithic remains, anyone can see 
that the amount of traces of buildings discovered does 
not correspond in any way to the fieldwork efforts or

to the Mesolithic population. There are various rea
sons why more traces of Mesolithic buildings have not 
been identified, but the main one should be sought in 
the deficient methodology. In the past, Stone Age ar
chaeology has mostly given priority to collecting arte
facts, since it was assumed that no other traces were 
preserved in the ground. Early excavations, mostly in 
the form of targeted research digs, were limited in 
scope, virtually comparable to keyhole surgery 
(Karsten 1996b, 1998, 2001). Find-intensive areas 
were excavated in crossword-like grid systems, or else 
archaeologists dug long slices through habitation and 
refuse layers.

Machine stripping has been carried out in both 
Scania and Denmark, but mainly with the aim of 
finding Mesolithic graves, which were also given pri
ority over excavations of any occupation layers and 
traces of buildings. Although the methodology has 
been defective for investigating traces of settlement, 
there are nevertheless some known examples in 
Scania of dwellings from the Mesolithic. Remains 
excavated at the following sites have been interpreted 
as some form of dwellings: Bredasten, Ageröd I:HC, 
Bökeberg II and III, Hagestad, Skateholm I, and the 
previously mentioned remains at Saxtorp (Larsson,
L. 1975, 1978d, 1983a, 1985a, 1986:22; Larsson,
M. 1986; Strömberg 1986; Karsten 1986, 2001; 
Karsten & Regneil 1995).

From present-day Denmark there are, besides some 
probably Late Palaeolithic and early Mesolithic re
mains of dwellings, at least three Late Mesolithic hut 
structures from the sites of Lollikhuse, Nivå, and Møl
legabet (Sørensen 1993, 1994; Skaarup 1993; Grøn 
1995a; Lass Jensen 1998, 2001). There is also infor
mation about two more examples: Søholm 2 (Mahler 
1992:143ff) and Gøngehusvej (Brinch Petersen 
1990b:107ff). All that is stated about the latter is that 
an oval hut structure was found, consisting of a circle 
of stick-holes and a centrally placed hearth. A contem
porary grave was found at the edge of the wall 
(ibid: 107).
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The round house

The long-house
The halved hut

The workshoj^^^

Figure 89. The buildings at Tågerup.

Although the evidence is limited, or perhaps be
cause it is limited, one is struck by the variation in size 
and appearance. Some places have structures with 
sunken floors, others have wall trenches, post-holes, 
or hearths. Two main types of structure can neverthe
less be distinguished: round to round-oval huts and 
rectangular huts, or, if you wish, houses. The termi
nology is scarcely generally accepted, but it seems to 
be the case that structures smaller than 25 m2 are 
termed huts, whereas a floor space over 50 m2 is cate
gorized as a house (Grönberg 2001:89). There may be 
several explanations for why the dwellings look so dif
ferent. In particular, permanent dwelling gives rise to a 
style of building that differs from that of a mobile soci
ety. In addition, designs and sizes must have varied 
depending on which season the dwellings were to be 
used in (Grøn 1987; Lass Jensen 1998:21; cf. Loeffler 
& Westfal 1985; Loeffler 1999). Moreover, building 
practices in general seem to be wholly dependent on 
the parameters of time and space. In fact, such rarely 
discussed factors as individual and collective choices, 
or various external/internal influences, seem to be 
much more significant (Newell 1981:264). For this 
reason, it is meaningless to talk of “a generally accept
ed model for the house types of the Ertebølle culture”

(Andersen 2001b:23f). We must also reckon with un
known factors such as changing populations, internal 
hierarchies, ceremonial buildings, and the need to 
mark ownership of certain places rich in resources. 
There is an immense volume of ethnographic parallels 
and contrasts to the preliminary image of Late Meso
lithic dwellings, which once again emphatically stress
es the key concept of variation. Orme (1981:134) 
sums up the ethnoarchaeological implications for set
tlement site organization and proper dwellings as fol
lows:

For the present, the main implication in terms 
of the archaeological study of settlement 
patterns must be that... within a single 
culture there is likely to be variety in the size 
and duration of settlement units.

It is self-evident that the size and permanence of the 
habitation sites was significant for settlement develop
ment, but it may be harder to accept that a Mesolithic 
culture can show very wide internal variations, even 
though each new find of a hut seems to bring surprises 
with new or different details (Karsten 2001:113). In 
many cases it has been supposed that the different 
phases of the Mesolithic in southern Scandinavia dis-
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play unilinear patterns of development and identical 
modes of production; how otherwise would the estab
lished chronotypological systems work? As with the 
critique of flint typologies, here too it must be declared 
that we are dealing with human behaviour, and that 
individual behaviour is characterized by an often un
predictable variability. This picture is reinforced by 
anthropological data. Several studies of pre-industrial 
cultures show that diversity in building traditions and 
house types need not be associated with changes in 
society or shifts in economic strategies. A great many 
different buildings, from large long-houses down to 
small wind shelters, may be in use at the same time, by 
the same group of people who also pursue the same 
economic activities (Orme 1981:93ff). Although a 
contemporary settlement can display a disparate inter
nal pattern in its building style, it should be borne in 
mind that permanent establishment in the landscape, 
as a virtually sedentary society, will eventually lead to 
more manifest traces of dwellings than more mobile 
population elements. The results of recent decades’ ar
chaeological investigations of Mesolithic coastal set
tlement also indicate that regional settlement patterns 
were adapted to local and perhaps more stable condi
tions to a much greater extent than was formerly be
lieved (cf. Andersen 1993:67).

Before we examine in detail the remains of houses 
at Tågerup, it is important to point out that none of 
these structures, or details of structures, have been giv
en credible datings by 14C analysis. Above all, burnt 
bone is considered to be a good object for correct dat
ings in Mesolithic contexts, but the small amount of 
bone found in the floor layers could not be used for 
dating. We then sent small samples of charcoal and 
soot for radiometric dating, but this proved to be a 
serious mistake. The results of this dozen or so analy
ses were completely disparate, ranging from 21,655 
BP to the birth of Christ (Grönberg 2001, fig. 82). For 
this reason, we cannot rely on radiocarbon analysis; 
instead, the dating of house remains is based exclu
sively on finds and stratigraphy (cf. Johansson

1993:126). The lack of absolute datings makes it im
possible to determine the occupation period exactly, 
but this means nothing for the relative chronology, the 
details of the house structures, and interpretations of 
the internal organization.

The round house
The first large structure identified was found in the 
central part of the excavation area (fig. 90). Under me
tre-thick colluvium we gradually exposed a dark 
brownish-grey area containing finds, clearly distin
guishable against the light subsoil where there were no 
finds (fig. 91). The dark colouring, interpreted as a 
floor layer, was round-oval and measured about 7x8 
m. The area covered by the feature contained large 
quantities of flint flakes, formal tools, and stones. It 
was divided into 246 squares of 0.25 m2, which were 
emptied and water-sieved, a method that proved both 
cost-effective and painstaking (cf. Hayden 1997:35). 
The floor layer had a maximum depth of 0.17 m and 
the filling consisted of brownish-grey, slightly humic 
moraine.

The northern part of the feature had been dug 
down somewhat into the slope, probably to give a 
more level floor (cf. Grönberg 2001:91). A total of 88 
kg of flint was retrieved, 11 kg of this consisting of 
formal tools, such as transverse arrowheads, axes, and 
blades. On technological and morphological grounds, 
the material can be dated to the early part of the Erte- 
bølle culture (Karsten & Knarrström 1999a:14). Con
ditions for the preservation of organic material were 
very poor; only 9 g of burnt bone was found. The 
flints were generally moderately patinated, which indi
cates a certain effect of one or more transgressions. It 
is possible that the floor layer was once thicker, but 
that some fine material was rinsed away by the water. 
It is important to clarify, however, that the fluctuations 
in sea level did not cause the sorting of the artefacts 
according to size. The transgression in this inner part 
of the bay was very gentle, not causing any relayering 
(Karsten & Knarrström 1998a, 1998b).
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Figure 91. The floor layer of the round house. View towards the north.
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After the filling in the floor layer was removed, 72 
features were documented, 68 of which were post- 
holes (fig. 90). The picture was at first muddled, and it 
was difficult to find a distinct internal structure in the 
maze of posts. A careful analysis of the differing com
position of the fillings and find quantities nevertheless 
enabled us to distinguish two separate structures. The 
round dwelling thus comprised two phases of building 
(Grönberg 2001:92). The structural elements, howev
er, are so similar that it is in all probability a matter of 
replacement of posts, or at least the construction of a 
new building by someone who knew what the first 
building looked like (fig. 92). By Mesolithic standards 
this is a snapshot; the dwelling was used for a short 
time, hardly more than two generations. We may as
sume, however, that the majority of the finds derive 
from the last settlement phase. One of the few parallels 
to the structural elements of the round house is the 
round-oval Mesolithic hut foundation excavated in 
Oerlinghausen, Germany. Like the house at Tågerup, 
this had a wall line marked by posts (Newell 1981:249

and works cited there). Later finds of rounded Meso
lithic huts at Mount Sandel in Ireland also show simi
lar structural details (Mallory & McNeill 1991:11).

Structural details and internal organization In 
phase 2 the building was moved about 0.5 m to the 
south-east; otherwise the plan of both structures is vir
tually identical (Karsten & Knarrström 1999a:14). In 
the middle there were hollows caused by a stout roof
bearing post, and in the wall there were 16 (phase 1) 
and 22 (phase 2) vertically erected posts. Some post- 
holes were lined or partly filled with fist-sized stones, 
presumably as a wedging support (fig. 93). The post- 
hole profiles indicate that the wall did not lean in to
wards the centre; instead, the outer ring of posts was 
part of the roof-bearing structure (fig. 94). The walls 
may be assumed to have been of wattle, perhaps with 
daub. Small remains of clay daub were found in the 
floor layer and in one post-hole. The total roofed area 
inside the house was about 50 m2 in phase 1, and 40 
m2 in phase 2. Since the roof probably did not go all
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Figure 93. A stone-lined post-hole from the north wall line of the house.

the way down to the 
ground, people were 
free to use the major 
part of the inner 
floor space, where 
the area closest to the 
wall may have been 
used for sleeping and 
storage. There were 
no concentrations of 
soot or charcoal to 
enable us to localize 
hearths, but the map
ping of burnt flint in
dicates the presence 
of at least one cen
trally situated hearth 
(Grönberg 2001:98).

An analysis of the 
flint retrieved from
the floor layer shows a spatial division into different 
activity zones (cf. Hayden 1997; Grøn 1995b) (fig. 
95). The north-east half of the house, that is, the half 
facing away from the shore, contained much more 
flint than the south-west part. This state of affairs has 
been noted in several other southern Scandinavian 
Mesolithic house remains (cf. Grøn & Sørensen 
1995:14ff). In the easternmost part of the flint-rich 
half there were dense concentrations of cores and reju
venation flakes. Here we also found debris, flakes, and 
debitage, and the only hammerstone found in the floor 
layer. These finds, together with edge rejuvenation 
flakes and prefabricates for arrowheads, indicate that 
tool manufacture was done indoors.

In the south-western part there were no traces of 
manufacture, but accumulations of various formal 
tools were found. The westernmost part of this area 
contained a few formal tools, indicating some borers, 
burins, and whetstones. There were in addition some 
burnt bone fragments here. The area is therefore in
terpreted as an eating and sleeping place where some

simpler crafts may also have been pursued. The east
ern part of the less find-rich half of the floor had ac
cumulations of formal tools consisting of borers, 
knives, and scrapers, along with concentrations of 
blades and retouched flakes. These lay just south of 
the presumed hearth. Also found here were impact- 
damaged and burned transverse arrowheads, sug
gesting that arrows were shafted beside the fire 
(Grönberg 2001:106ff) (fig. 96).

Rubbish dumps and footpaths Right beside the re
mains of the round house was an area of 109 m2 with 
discarded flint tools, debitage, and cracked stone. The 
find-bearing area extended about 20 m away from the 
eastern gable of the house. The lateral extent varied, but 
it was clear that the intensity of the tools declined to
wards the east. Once we had identified a proper build
ing in the course of the fieldwork, little thought was at 
first devoted to the area with stone waste; priority was 
given to the building. It became obvious, however, that 
this refuse layer must be related to the round house.
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Top: Figure 94. Reconstruction of the round house during phase 2. View towards the west.
Bottom: Figure 95. Activities in the round house (phase 2). The inner wall posts in the north-east sector are not included 
in order not to conceal the activities performed in the house. View towards the north.
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Figure 96. All the transverse arrowheads from the round house. The two objects bottom right are prefabricates.
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Figure 97. Plan of the refuse layer east of the round house.

Figure 98. Possible dumping places (brown) where individuals emptied baskets or skins filled with diverse waste.
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To begin with, the area with finds started right out
side the wall of the house; secondly, the flint material 
consisted partly of discarded objects of a type corre
sponding to those found inside in the floor layer of the 
house. In addition, there were considerable quantities 
of fire-cracked stone and flint of various sizes and with 
varying degrees of cracking. There was also a differ
ence in soil quality between the house foundation, 
where finer, easily drained sand predominated, and the 
refuse layer with its more clayey silt. In the northern 
half of the layer, the soil moreover gave way to stiff 
clay. A painstaking plan was drawn manually (fig. 97), 
above all distinguishing between stone (open) and flint 
(black).

Refittings of prehistoric settlement site flints and 
experiments concerning find composition in dumping 
places compared to manufacturing places for blades 
have clearly shown that the distribution of artefacts 
beside the flint knapping place is much more homoge
neous than in places where waste was dumped (Jo
hansen & Stapert 1998:39). In the dumping zones one 
finds an unsorted mixture of tools and waste, whereas 
the knapping places display a more consistent struc
ture, either because of the flintsmith’s deliberate sort
ing of, for instance, blades and waste, or because of 
the individual knapper’s working methods (Johansen 
1995:15).

Test squares to a total area of 10 m2 showed that 
the layer did not contain any large quantities of micro- 
debitage and was thus not used for knapping flint. The 
composition of artefacts in the area east of the house 
thus suggests that it is a zone where bigger waste from 
flint knapping, remains from hearths, and discarded 
tools were dumped (cf. Behm 1983). The test squares 
yielded a total of 9.5 kg of flint, of which tools ac
counted for 3.5 kg. The individual flints were all much 
bigger than those in the floor layer of the house, and 
there were nearly no arrowheads (Karsten & Knarr- 
ström 1999a:14f).

Repeated experiments in which people of different 
height and with varying technique emptied a skin filled

with mixed flint artefacts over a fine grid system show 
that the concentrations thereby formed rarely exceed a 
square metre. The dumped material tended to take on a 
slightly oval shape away from the position of the exper
iment subject (Johansen 1996). In the light of this, a 
closer examination of the detailed plan from Tågerup 
gives us reason to suggest several structures in the area 
of the finds.

Figure 98 shows the ground plan of the round house 
(phase 2) together with dumps of flint and stone in the 
refuse area. In this zone there are several examples of 
fire-damaged stone which probably comes from raked- 
out hearths from the house. Singly, or in combination 
with occasional fire-cracked stones, there are clusters 
consisting of flint waste and discarded tools. Between 
these concentrations there is an even scatter of stone 
and flint fragments, but the concentrations suggest that 
rubbish was dumped on many occasions.

The reconstruction indicates almost sixty separate 
dumpings. An interesting detail is the belt with few 
finds running east-west, straight through the dumping 
area. We interpret this phenomenon as the trace of a 
small Mesolithic path along which people may have 
walked behind the house to dump rubbish and per
haps to answer the call of nature. If we look more 
closely at the eastern end of the “path”, we see several 
successive dumpings.

In the southern part of the find-bearing area, closer 
to the house, there is what may be a little sidetrack 
leading down to the edge of the water. It must be borne 
in mind that the refuse layer was affected to some ex
tent by transgression and a certain bioturbulence, 
which gave a “watercolour effect”, meaning that the 
finds moved slightly from their original position. Yet 
another factor of source criticism is that the area was 
perhaps used both before and after the house was oc
cupied. Despite these source-critical aspects, the area 
is a distinct example of a Mesolithic activity area 
which can be linked to settlement, and where we may 
for the first time see a path trodden by the inhabitants 
of the settlement.
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A Mesolithic long-house
There is probably a widespread view that building 
styles became more intricate and society became more 
complex when hunters became farmers (cf. Price 
1995). This is particularly noticeable in the archaeo
logical nomenclature for dwellings. In Sweden, re
mains of Mesolithic dwellings are generally called 
“hut foundations” or “settlement mounds”, whereas 
comparable buildings from later times are almost al
ways referred to as houses (cf. Göthberg et al. 1995). 
A simple explanation for this is of course that the trac
es of Mesolithic dwellings are mostly small and dif
fuse, but the interpretations have also been coloured 
by rather one-sided ethnographic parallels and circu
lar arguments. The minimal areas that have been exca
vated have also helped to restrict the potential to iden
tify large structures; archaeologists have simply not 
known whether they were digging trenches inside or 
outside the wall lines of big houses.

An elongated occupation layer which attracted in
terest was exposed in the easternmost part of the ex
cavation area, on the slope up towards the plateau 
(fig. 99). The dark brownish-grey layer, consisting of 
silty moraine sand, covered a total area of 91 m2. 
This was carefully excavated with trowels and small 
brushes, and along its northern side, up towards the 
slope, we exposed a massive stone packing 13 metres 
long, containing worked flint, formal tools, as well as 
natural stone and fire-cracked stone (Karsten & 
Knarrström 1999a:15). Initially we assumed that the 
stones had been used for drainage on the outside of a 
wall, and that they had subsequently fallen towards 
the middle of the house once the wall had collapsed. 
However, the bottom of the stone packing was direct
ly touching sterile subsoil, so this interpretation was 
quickly dismissed. Instead, the finds represent a de
liberate deposition inside a wall.

The bigger occupation layer, later interpreted as a 
floor, was excavated in squares of 0.25 m2 and all the 
material was water-sieved. The central part was 0.2 
m at its deepest, but the layer became thinner to
wards the south and had a diffuse demarcation

(Grönberg 2001:108). This is probably due to a cer
tain wave-wash effect of the Late Atlantic transgres
sion, which partly loosened the colouring of the oc
cupation layer. Yet another disturbance, probably a 
windfall, containing flint and some unidentifiable 
pottery, had damaged structural details in the east
ernmost part of the feature (Karsten & Knarrström 
1999a:15).

Construction details and internal organization 
Under the floor layer we found a gully and 29 post- 
holes, varying in depth between 0.04 and 0.16 m. The 
ground plan of the house depends on which posts are 
assumed to have been part of the roof-bearing frame
work (for different suggested interpretations see Grön
berg 2001, figs. 30-31).

We have chosen here to present a form of house 
based on a straight line of roof-bearing posts running 
from north-west to south-east (fig. 100). There are 
five simple posts and one pair of posts lying in a 
straight row along the envisaged central line (fig. 101). 
If one presumes that the north edge of the stone pack
ing was the inner wall line, and transfers the distance 
from the centre line to the south, one gets a trapezoid 
house (fig. 102). In the figure we have taken away 
some other features, and in the south-easternmost part 
we have marked the place where yet another post 
probably stood (the site of the uprooted stump).

The suggested interpretation has some superficial 
morphological parallels to trapezoid dwellings from 
the Maglemose culture (Sørensen 1987:54; Grøn 
1995b), but there are greater similarities to buildings 
from the first half of the Neolithic, as regards both 
the ground plan and the details (cf. Björhem & 
Säfvestad 1989:50; Lagergren-Olsson & Linderoth 
2000, fig. 4).

An even more interesting aspect is that the Central 
European Linear Band culture used large trapezoid 
houses (Hodder 1990:120), contemporary with the 
building at Tågerup. The distribution of these long- 
houses and monumental graves (often trapezoid long
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Figure 99. Ground plan of the long-house.

Figure 100. The long-house after the excavation. Note the windfall in the bottom left corner of the picture. View towards the south.
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(_) Possible location of posthole 

Figure 101. Ground plan of the suggested trapezoid long-house.

barrows) reached as far as the coast of the Baltic Sea 
(Bradley 1998, fig. 12; Jensen 2001). Ideas about the 
construction of houses could very well have been 
spread via the same supraregional channels as the 
prestigious Danubian shaft-hole axes (German Schuh
leistenkeile) and copper and jadeite axes found in 
southern Scandinavian Ertebølle contexts (cf. Fischer 
1982; Jennbert 1984a:146ff; Larsson 1987; Lippe 
1992; Klassen 1999:1 Iff; 2001; Hartz et al. 2000; 
Andersen 2001a:172).

Larsson also sees the Danubian shaft-hole axes as 
status objects, but on the basis of their practical use: 
“It is not the object itself that was significant but the 
knowledge of a new technique for working wood” 
(Larsson 1987:9).

Larsson also believes that the coming of these arte
facts is connected with the need of stationary groups 
of hunter-gatherers to erect permanent buildings. The 
use-wear on edges and butts suggests that the Danubi
an shaft-hole axes were used as wedges for splitting 
logs and even for making planks. The asymmetrically 
placed shaft hole, in Larsson’s view, made it easier to 
remove the wedges from the log.

In a broader geographical perspective, then, the 
reconstruction of the Tågerup house is not particu
larly unusual. It is rather the case that, if one had 
engaged in unprejudiced speculation about the 
ground plan of a hypothetical Late Mesolithic long- 
house, then the trapezoid form would have been one 
of the candidates.
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Figure 102. Reconstruction of the long-house.

Our proposed reconstruction (fig. 102) is based on 
the straight line of roof-bearing posts, and the house 
would thus have been of the two-aisled type with a 
distinctly trapezoid ground plan. The reconstruction 
shows the ridge of the roof sloping from a maximum 
height of 4 metres down to 2 metres at the far end. The 
roof is assumed to have been thatched with reeds or 
sawgrass (cf. Regnell 2001). The pitch of the roof in 
relation to the whole building would have given the 
angle of 45 degrees necessary for water to run off (cf. 
Björhem & Säfvestad 1987:24). Since we found only a 
few wall posts, it is assumed that the roof reached all 
the way to the ground. A factor that strengthens this 
interpretation is the metre-wide stone packing on the 
inside of the line of the north wall. In the proposed

reconstruction this area has an inner ceiling height 
which decreases sharply from 1.5 metres to 0 metres, 
that is, a zone suitable for storage and dumping of 
non-organic waste. As we have seen, the accumulation 
of stone and flint along the wall facing away from the 
water has obvious parallels in southern Scandinavia 
(Grøn 1998:184).

By comparison with the floor layer, the stone pack
ing contained a higher proportion of burnt flint. Judg
ing by the concentration of fire-damaged flint in the 
middle of the stone packing, the house had a centrally 
located hearth. A certain concentration of small burnt 
flints in the floor layer in the middle of the house cor
roborates this view. The hearth was repeatedly raked 
out, as a result of which fire-damaged flint and stone
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Centre: Figure 103. Prefabricate of a Limhamn axe (length 13.8 cm) from the long-house.
Figure 104. All the transverse arrowheads from the long-house. The three objects bottom right are prefabricates.
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Figure 105. A snapshot from the interior of the long-house.

was deposited at the middle part of the north wall 
(Grönberg 2001:129). A slight concentration of burnt 
flint is also seen in the eastern part of the stone pack
ing, indicating that the building contained yet another 
small fireplace.

A total of 45,824 worked flints were retrieved. 
Among these were 944 formal tools, about a fifth of 
which were found in the northern stone packing. 
Apart from this there was 2.5 kg of rock objects, in
cluding a grindstone and a prefabricate to a Limhamn 
axe (fig. 103). Technological and morphological fea
tures date the material to the first half of the Ertebølle 
culture, that is, the same period as the round house. 
Only 12 g of bone was found, and of this just one bone 
could be identified: the hoof of a wild boar (Sus scro- 
fa). The composition and distribution of the flint ma
terial gives a possibility to glimpse the internal organi
zation of the long-house. Most activities were carried 
on in the central part of the house, around the hearth.

This was also where most of the cores and rejuvena
tion flakes were found, as well as the greatest concen
tration of flakes, debitage, and debris.

The area around the central fireplace showed a no
ticeable element of formal tools such as scrapers, bor
ers, burins, and knives. The same space also contained 
the majority of the 56 transverse arrowheads in the 
house, some of them with marks of clear impact dam
age (fig. 104). The distribution of the finds suggests 
that this area was used for various craft chores. By the 
light of the fire, people could have shafted arrows, 
worked with hides, and made objects of wood, antler, 
and bone (fig. 105). How many people lived in the 
house at the same time is of course impossible to say. If 
we use Casselberry’s (1974:188f) ethnographically 
based model for calculating the number of people per 
square metre in a multi-family dwelling, we obtain the 
result about 15 people. This assumption is as good as 
any other.
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The halved hut
In the western excavation area at Tågerup we ex
posed a very distinct oblong dark colouring measur
ing 30 m2, interpreted as a floor layer (fig. 106). Un
fortunately, the feature continued under the existing 
railway and therefore could not be totally excavated. 
The excavation of the layer was thereby simplified 
and a cross transect was dug. This consisted of 12 
metre squares, the filling of which was water-sieved. 
Nothing was found which could help to determine 
any details of the construction. The layer was deepest 
beside the railway embankment (0.18 m), where the 
greatest concentration of flints was also found. A to
tal of 2,236 flints were found, just over 15% of 
which consisted of transverse arrowheads, axes, bor
ers, blades, microblades, cores, and cutting and 
scraping tools (Grönberg 2001:144ff). Our interpre

tation is that the dark colouring was part of a long, 
narrow hut with a sunken floor.

A shared workshop?
In between the round house and the long-house was 
yet another large occupation layer from the Ertebølle 
culture (see fig. 89). This half-moon-shaped layer, 
16x7 m, was located right beside the railway at the 
southern edge of the fieldwork area (fig. 107). It was 
divided into 265 squares of 0.25 m2 and 24 squares 
of 1.0 m2. The totally homogeneous layer consisted 
of brownish-grey humic sand and was 0.31 m at its 
deepest point. Because of flooding and the attendant 
risk of slides, we were forced to stabilize the railway 
embankment with stone and gravel, so a zone half a 
metre wide in the southernmost part of the feature
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was only summarily examined. A disturbance was 
seen on the surface, in the form of a recent drainage 
ditch which cut through the occupation layer from 
north to south. The ditch had also split a hearth 
which lay on top of the feature. The hearth is not 
included in the continued analysis. All the filling 
from the squares was water-sieved and a total of 
59,148 flints were collected.

Under the occupation layer were 23 post-holes (fig. 
108). Most of these were very diffuse and shallow, es
pecially up towards the slope to the north. It is there
fore highly probable that there were many more post- 
holes which have completely disappeared. It does not 
take long to notice, however, that the concentration of 
post-holes in the western part of the area does not fit 
the extent of the occupation layer. As in the case of the

different phases in the round house, we see here sever
al successive structures.

The oldest phase consists of a semicircular hut-like 
structure which is indicated by nine wall-posts and 
one roof-bearing post (fig. 110). The building was 
about 7x3.5 metres in size. It is easy to imagine a sim
ple, reed-thatched hut with the front open towards the 
water (fig. 111). There have been several attempts at 
full-scale reconstructions of Mesolithic summer camps 
like this, with rounded roofs and open fronts (Bjor
hein & Säfvestad 1987:8). The structure from 
Tågerup is comparable in shape and size to a similar 
summer dwelling from the early Atlantic site Ageröd 
I:HC (Larsson 1978d:32). In view of the fact that the 
smaller hut at Tågerup later ended up under a much 
large structure, it is impossible to try to reconstruct

Figure 107. The half-moon-shaped feature before the excavation. View towards the south-west.

167



E r t e b ø I I e a t g u p

168

T å

any kind of internal structure based on the spread of 
finds. The place was probably cleared when the bigger 
building was erected. The floor was dug down into the 
slope, and the only traces surviving of the smaller hut 
are the bottoms of the post-holes. One can only specu
late as to the possible functions; perhaps it served as a 
temporary shelter or was a permanent wind shelter on 
the shore, where people could gut fish or butcher 
mammals, in other words, activities not suitable for 
pursuing in the regular dwellings.

It was really just the 16 metre wide semicircular occu
pation layer that initially gave an indication that some 
kind of large building once stood here. All that is left is 
seven shallow post-holes which are not of much help for 
working out the structural details (figs. 112 & 113). The 
fact that the probably straight gable of the feature was 
covered by the existing railway makes the interpretation 
even more difficult. The evidence that there was once a 
sizeable building here in the form of a large wind shelter 
is as follows: the subsoil immediately to the north of the 
probable wall held no finds; the artefacts were confined 
to the dark-coloured layer. The sections through the line 
of the wall indicated that what we took to be the floor 
had been partly dug down into the subsoil. In the south
ern part, accumulations of worked flint hint at a possible 
wall effect (Grönberg 2001:133ff).

On closer examination, the flint also proved to dif
fer from that in the other houses as regards the compo
sition of the finds (Karsten & Knarrström 1999a: 16). 
There was a higher proportion of axes,5 and in partic
ular the core axes were generally larger than the axes 
found in other Ertebølle contexts (fig. 114). On the 
other hand, the floor layer contained far fewer arrow
heads (25), but at least eleven of these show impact 
damage. From a technological point of view, the lithic 
material displays a pattern indicating a zone mainly 
for activities in the central part of the structure, beside 
the presumed hearth, although with a leaning to the 
west. This was where the majority of the 110 cores 
and the 15 hammerstones were found, along with a 
clear concentration of core-rejuvenation flakes, regu

lar flakes, debitage, and debris. The composition 
clearly demonstrates a flint-knapping zone where peo
ple also worked with flake tools and axes.

The other noteworthy concentration of flint arte
facts was seen in the easternmost part of the feature. 
There was an accumulation here of various formal 
tools, such as burins, along with knives and scrapers. 
There were few indications of regular tool production, 
apart from the sharpening of burin edges on a few occa
sions. The most interesting thing is that we found here a 
small quantity (175 g) of animal bones. Some of these 
were fragmented extremity bones of deer, which may 
suggest that the first butchering of bigger animals took 
place indoors (Karsten & Knarrström 1999a:16). An
other interpretation is that the butchering was carried 
out closer to the refuse layer at the water’s edge, and 
that the osteological material together with the flint 
tools instead indicates the further working especially of 
bone (Grönberg 2001:144). This area also shows a def
inite concentration of microblades, so perhaps flint- 
edged weapons and tools were also made here? All in 
all, the technological profile of the finds suggests a dat
ing in the first half of the Ertebølle culture.

The different activities pursued in the wind shelter 
have also left traces in the gyttja layer of the former 
bay. Trial digs with deep trenches revealed occurrences 
of wood chips and accumulations of tar torches (figs. 
115 & 116) (Karsten & Knarrström 1998a:20).6 
These wood chips, together with grindstones and axes 
in the floor layer of the building, suggest that the area 
was used for working large pieces of wood. One ad
vantage may have been the possibility of working in 
all weathers to chop large dugouts and stout posts us
ing antler axes (cf. Forsström 1996:32ff), a tool that 
does not withstand the slightest damp. The grind
stones may be associated with the sharpening of axes 
of rock (fig. 118) and antler, but not likely with the 
flake axes which were also used for woodwork (cf. 
Andersen 1996:30)7 (fig. 117). In this large space it 
would also have been possible to process and store 
hides, other craft products, and in particular food.
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Figure 108. Ground plan showing all the features and post-holes.

Figure 109. The excavation of the floor layer. View towards the east.
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Figure 110. Plan of phase 1.

Figure 111. Reconstruction of phase 1.
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Figure 113. Reconstruction of phase 2.
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2 cm This spread: Figure 114. Woodworking tools from the workshop. 
Various types of axes and, on the next page, two core chisels.
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While there was little interest in working and decorating flint, bone, and antler, 
carving and woodwork were the height of fashion.
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Figure 115. Wood chips from the refuse layer of the Ertebølle site. Note the chip in the middle with traces of an earlier axe 
chop. The symmetrical patterns of dots on the wood objects are marks from the conservatory process.
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Figure 116. Firewood and tar torches from the refuse layer of the Ertebølle site.
The tar torches are long chips split from large pieces of heartwood, a high proportion of them from pine.
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▲ Figure 117. Flake axes from the terrestrial part of the Ertebølle site. 

► Figure 118. Rock axes from the terrestrial part of the Ertebølle site.
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Filling the stomach

We have a relatively good idea of how the 
Late Mesolithic population of southern 
Scandinavia used different types of environ
ments for their sustenance. We know of the 
focus of the coastal settlements on fishing, 
collecting shellfish, and hunting at sea. We 
also know that the interior was the base for 
hunting for the mammals of the forest. This 
picture is confirmed by the finds from 
Tågerup - fishing seems to have increased in 
importance, but this activity did not drive 
out hunting. If anything, hunting too was 
intensified and extended to more and more 
species, without regard for age or sex.

Vegetables
In marine layers which coincide in time 
with the late Kongemose and the early 
Ertebølle cultures, high contents of birch 
and grass pollen were noted, as well as 
charcoal particles. This can be interpreted 
as a reflection of recurrent fires (cf. Reg- 
nell et al. 2001:256). The sediments out
side the habitation site also contain dia
toms and contents of nitrogen which can 
be explained by increased leaching of nu
trients (Regnell, pers. com). As archaeolo
gists we are bold enough to read cultural 
reasons into these changed conditions, 
namely, that the leaching of nitrogen may 
also have resulted from human influence. 
Changes like these favoured useful edible 
plants, such as fat hen (Chenopodium al
bum) and nettle (Urtica dioica). Al
though we perhaps cannot speak of reg
ular cultivation, it is perfectly possible 
that people at least made it easier in var
ious ways for certain species to grow in 
the vicinity of the dwelling site. They

also no doubt encouraged hazel and berry bushes by 
clearing small areas of forest (cf. Edwards & Ralston 
1984; Larsson 1988a:70; cf. Nitzelius &C Vedel 
1968:171).

During the Ertebølle period there was an intensifi
cation of all food economy, and we may presume that 
this also applied to vegetable food. An assumption 
that is as good as any other is that the collection of 
vegetables in the Mesolithic accounted for 25-35% of 
the nutrition intake (Nancke-Krogh 1988:278). How
ever, analyses of material from Late Mesolithic settle
ment sites with remains of edible vegetables show var
iation rather than quantity (cf. Regnell 1998). The 
great exception is hazelnuts, the shells of which are 
found at most Late Mesolithic settlements sites where 
organic material is preserved.

Nuts in this period should almost be regarded as 
bulk food, of the same class as the mongongo nut for 
the Bushmen of the Kalahari. The nutritional value of 
these nuts is fairly comparable to that of hazelnuts, 
and mongongo nuts accounted for no less than 50% 
of the total intake of plant food for the people of the 
Kalahari. Each IKung individual ate about 200 grams 
a day, which is roughly a handful of shelled nuts. This 
might not seem like much, but the amount of calories 
it gives corresponds to 1.13 kilos of boiled rice or 400 
grams of lean meat (Reader 1988:145). In forests with 
hazel it is possible to collect tons of nuts per hectare, 
and they may be regarded as a kind of life insurance if 
other parts of a Mesolithic economy should fail (Clark 
1952; Zvelebil 1998:15).

The straggly roots of reed (Phragmites australis) 
and the chive-like stems of bulrush (Typha latifolia) 
are highly nutritious plant parts which could easily be 
collected in large quantities in a short time. The mar
row of bulrush roots can be mixed with other ground 
plants and then baked in thin loaves (Fält et al. 
1987:74ff). At the Ertebølle site of Tybrind Vig in 
Denmark, remains have been found of sea beet (Beta
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Figure 119. A pointed wooden object from a roughly 20-year-old hazel, interpreted as a digging stick. Length 110 cm.
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vulgaris ssp. maritima) (Kubiak-Martens 1999). Sea 
beet is the origin of the later cultivated sugar beet and 
has the same natural high content of sugar. This metre- 
high perennial herb can be found along sea shores in 
western Scania (Fitter et al. 1980:46), and the bulb 
may have been part of the Late Mesolithic diet, per
haps as one of the few sweeteners.

The grinding of diverse vegetables is difficult to 
prove, but there is some evidence from the Ertebølle 
context at Tågerup: a find of a cracked quern bedstone 
of sandstone. The originally pecked surface, approxi
mately 30x8 cm, is slightly concave, and the morphol
ogy resembles the saddle-shaped querns found on Ne
olithic settlement sites in central Sweden (cf. Lidström 
Holmberg 1998:128ff). This type of find in Mesolithic 
contexts is traditionally interpreted as grindstones for 
axes of rock and antler, but the other finds of formal 
grindstones at Tågerup showed a completely different 
character. These were above all much smaller and had 
typical facets and striations. The quern bedstone, on 
the other hand, weighs 16 kilos, and its weight kept it

in place in the sand (fig. 120). It must have been possi
ble to work at it with both hands holding a broad, flat 
pestle or rubber.

A great deal of our speculation on the use of plants 
by Mesolithic people, both as food and as raw material, 
must be based on indirect evidence. Although the flint 
tools from the Ertebølle contexts at Tågerup do not 
lend themselves to qualitative use-wear analysis, at 
comparable sites where this is possible, the results have 
been striking. It turns out that many cutting tools show 
distinct traces of contact with siliceous plant fibres (Juel 
Jensen 1983:144ff; 1989:131ff; Andersen & Johansen 
1987:52; Andersen 1998a:33ff; Peeters et al. 2001a:99; 
Knarrström 2001 b: 172ff; van Gijn et al. 2001:143ff). It 
is also possible that the high contents of grass pollen in 
the contemporary gyttja sediments are associated with 
an increased exploitation of reeds as material for dwell
ings and household implements.

The digging stick is a common tool among histori
cal hunter-gatherers, but only a few have been found 
on southern Scandinavian Mesolithic sites. The reason

Figure 120. Bedstone of a quern.
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is the difficulty of identifying this functional type 
among all the pointed stakes and sticks that may occur 
in places where wood is preserved (Nancke-Krogh 
1988:260ff.; Andersen 2001a:130). However, at the 
Late Mesolithic Danish settlement site of Lindholm, 
there was a hazel stick 117 centimetres long which has 
been interpreted on good grounds to have been a dig
ging stick (Dencker 1997:90). At Tågerup a couple of 
pointed sticks from trees such as ash, dogwood, and 
hazel have been interpreted as digging tools of this 
kind (fig. 119) (Mårtensson 2001:295; cf. Ellmer 
1981:105, 109).

Fishing

Settlements were placed on the shore 
immediately beside good sites for trap fishery.
Such places were at the mouths of streams, at 
narrows in the fjords, and on small islands 
and promontories close to sloping bottom in 
the fjord. (Fischer 1993c:66)

Like other contemporary southern Scandinavian 
coastal settlements, the Ertebølle material from 
Tågerup has several clear signs that fishing increased 
in significance, particularly the find of 13 fish traps 
and countless twigs which must been part of similar 
wickerwork traps. We must therefore assume that the 
existing finds of fish traps are only the tip of the ice
berg. The fish traps were found spread along the 
former shoreline (fig. 121), but there is a hint that 
traps and weirs were concentrated in the outlets of the 
Saxån and the Braån. Even the most fragmented exam

ples give information about the construction tech
niques and choice of raw material (figs. 122-124). In 
the fish traps about ten different tree species are repre
sented, with twigs of guelder rose (Viburnum opulus), 
pine (Pinus sp.), oak (Quercus sp.), hazel (Corylus 
avellana), lime (Tiliä sp.), alder buckthorn (Frangula 
alnus), blackthorn/wild cherry/bird cherry (Prunus 
sp.) and wild apple/rowan (Pomoidae) used for the ac
tual framework. The cross plaiting was done with split 
alder root (Alnus sp.), hazel, and alder buckthorn 
(Mårtensson 2001, tab. 5).8 Although the variation in 
material is striking, continuous manufacture, and in 
particular the maintenance of existing traps and sta
tionary installations, would have required substantial 
quantities of twigs. Considering that thousands of nar
row twigs of roughly the same diameter and length 
would have been needed, perhaps during just one sea
son, it is difficult to imagine that only natural occur
rences in the vicinity of the settlement would have 
been sufficient to meet the needs. Danish studies sug
gest that hazel and lime in particular were cut to the

Fishtrap

Fragmentary fishing station

Figure 121. Places with finds of fragmentary fish traps and fishing stations at Tågerup.
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Figure 122. One of the better-preserved fish traps from Tågerup.

Figure 123. Remains of the wickerwork fence for one of the fish weirs in the western part of the promontory. 
► Next page: Figure 124. Schematic reconstructions of wickerwork in fish traps and weirs.
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Figure 125. Survey plan of wood finds in the refuse layer of the Ertebølle site.

Figure 126. The tip of a pole in situ.
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root in forest glades, specifically to produce raw 
material for Late Mesolithic fish-trapping devices 
(Myrhøj, 1997:167; Pedersen 1997:156; Jensen 
2001:187; cf. Bartholin 1996:454). The same con
clusion can be drawn concerning the production 
of fish traps at Tågerup; the craftsmen must have 
seen to it that they always had a renewable supply 
of material close to the settlement site.

In the marine refuse layers of the settlement 
there also lay a maze of pointed sticks and poles 
(figs. 125-126, 128-129). Several broken-off pole 
tips were also found in situ, driven into the gravelly 
bed (Mårtensson 2001:296, figs. 10-11). One can 
imagine the appearance of the shoreline at the time: 
rows and clusters of blackened sticks and poles 
sticking up out of the water below the settlement 
site, stained by bird droppings. Their specific func
tion is mostly impossible to determine, but taken to
gether these wood finds should be seen in the light of 
the great interest of the Ertebølle people in the vari
ous resources of the sea (cf. Mertens 1998:48ff, tabs.
3 & 4). The main reason for creating fixed anchorage 
points out in the water must have been stationary 
fishing (cf. Bødker Enghoff 1991:49,1995:72f). The 
fishing stations closest to land, the fish traps, scarce
ly required anything more than a rope from land, 
but the wickerwork weirs designed to channel 
fish, and the nets in particular, must have need
ed to be secured much more firmly.

Net fishing was pursued in deeper water, 
so some anchoring poles must have been 
very long, up to 5 metres (cf. Mårtensson 
2001:294). One of the poles, with a total 
length of 4 metres, had been driven into the bottom at 
a depth of about two metres. This can be seen from the 
variation in surface structure and colour of the object. 
The part of the pole that was above the surface of the 
water, exposed to the elements, is cracked and partly 
decomposed. The two metres that were under the wa
ter are much better preserved. The part that was driv
en down into the bottom is intact, and the boundaries

between the three zones on the pole are very 
clear. A net that was anchored to this post 
would thus have been at a depth of two me
tres.

Compared with the fishing strategy of the 
earlier settlement, in the Ertebølle period the 
people of Tågerup restructured the way they ex
tracted marine resources. Not only were more 
species caught, there are also indications that 
fishing was partly moved to deeper waters. The 
material includes bones from saithe (Pollachius 
virens) or pollack (Pollachius pollachius), that is, 
pelagic species which very rarely frequent shal
low coastal waters (cf. Andersson 1964:132; Pe- 
thon & Svedberg 1995:105ff). Cod (Gadus 
morhua) also becomes much more common, 
and the finds therefore fit well with the picture 
of other Mesolithic coastal settlement sites in 
the region where this species often dominates. 
In this connection it should be mentioned that 
one of the fish traps also contained bones of 
cod.9 Other marine fish species found at 
Tågerup are mackerel (Scomber scombrus), 
herring (Clupea harengus), and flounder/ 
plaice/sand dab (Pleuronetidae) (Eriksson 
& Magnell 2001a:192ff). Flatfish may 

have been caught in various types of 
traps, but the most successful meth

od must have been to spear the 
fish in shallow water (Maitland 
1978:32).

At Tågerup there are finds 
of two very well-formed hazel 

spears, 3 cm thick, which are assumed to have func
tioned as leisters. One of them, probably intact, meas
ures 3 metres. The other consists of a 40 cm long frag
ment of a point (Mårtensson 2001:294). The outer
most tips have been sharpened, and on one of them 
there are signs of hardening by heat. There are no indi
cations of any barbs, but they would not have been 
necessary for spearing fish in shallow water (fig. 127).

Figure 127. One of the leisters 
from Tågerup. Scale 1:16.
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Figure 128. Poles. Scale 1:16.

► Figure 129. Details of poles after conservation. 
(Continues on p. 185)
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7 cm

Figure 130. Net float of rolled-up birch bark from the Ertebølle refuse layer.

We are not sceptical about the use of hooks (cf. Croes 
1997:603ff), but none were found at Tågerup, and 
they are indeed a very rare type of artefact on sites in 
Scania. This also applies to fishing sticks, but this may 
be because they were often made of wood and are gen
erally hard to identify.

The inhabitants of the site probably had several 
different satellite sites on small islands in the shallow 
water further out towards the opening of the estuary, 
where spearing of flat-fish was carried out (cf. Nielsen 
1997:175f; also Brinch Petersen 1988b; Brinch Pe
tersen & Christensen 1988).

Harpoon points of bone and antler, although rela
tively rare, may be regarded as characteristic ele
ments at Danish coastal sites from the Ertebølle cul
ture.10 They are assumed to have been used above all 
when hunting marine mammals such as seal and 
whale (Andersen 1972:73; 1995:73ff).

Both these groups of animals are represented at 
Tågerup, but only in the form of a handful of bone 
fragments (cf. Eriksson & Magnell 2001a:180f, 227). 
Harpoons are totally absent among the artefacts, and 
although there was some hunting of marine animals,

this does not appear to have been 
a regular pursuit, at least not in 
the inner part of the Saxån estu
ary. Modern populations of seal 
prefer undisturbed environments 
further out in the sea, for exam
ple, at tidal banks and outer sker
ries (Haglund 1961; Bjärvall & 
Ullström 1985). There is evidence 
of small contemporary catching 
or butchering places located on 
shallow sandbanks by the old es
tuary of the Saxån, just a couple 
of kilometres west of Tågerup. 
The sandbanks probably func
tioned as a kind of intermediate 
stations where it may be envis
aged that seals and small whales 

were butchered11 for transportation to the settlement 
sites in the inner part of the estuary (cf. Knarrström & 
Olsson 2002). A procedure like this could possibly ex
plain the small quantity of bone from these species on 
the Tågerup promontory.

Fishing for eel (Anguilla anguilla) was important, 
and it is likely that several of the fish traps, but per
haps above all the bigger fishing device at the far end 
of the westernmost part of the promontory, were 
placed so as to catch the seasonally migrating eel (cf. 
Mårtensson 2001:291ff). Eels making their way into 
or out of the Braån and Saxån were channelled to
wards fish traps in shallow waters, with the aid of a 
wickerwork fence at right angles, very like today’s eel 
traps (Eriksson & Magnell 2001a:194). Remains of 
similar Late Mesolithic installations have previously 
been found at about ten Danish find spots, including 
Nekselø, Halsskov, and Tybrind Vig (cf. Andersen 
1995:56; Pedersen 1995:80ff.; 1997:142, fig. 23), but 
also along the south coast of the Baltic Sea, for in
stance, in Wismar Bay (Liibke 2000). The fishing sta
tion at Tågerup was badly fragmented, consisting of 
sections in varying states of preservation which could
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be followed to a length of about 15 metres (fig. 123). 
The structure may be compared to a fence consisting 
of hazel rods driven into the bottom and plaited with 
twigs and branches (cf. Hamburg et al. 2001b:85, fig. 
55). It was composed of such varied species as hazel, 
dogwood, guelder rose, wild apple/rowan, and black
thorn (Mårtensson 2001:290ff). The upright sticks 
were linked by what can best be described as a stout 
hawser, consisting of 4-5 thin twigs twined round 
each other (cf. Brinkhuizen 1983:23).

The intensification of fishing is also reflected in the 
increased number of bones from species such as pike 
(Esox lucius), perch (Perea fluviatilis), and various 
species of carp (Cyprinidae). This may indicate spe
cialized fishing in the estuary of the river systems, but 
it is more likely that these species should be regarded 
as a sideline catch from the eel traps near the shore. A 
comparable interpretation has been made of material 
from the eponymous Ertebølle site, where a sideline 
catch in the form of roach (Rutilus) actually predomi
nates (Bødker Enghoff 1987:75).

Although there is no trace of actual nets at 
Tågerup, there is indirect evidence, not only the an
choring piles but also a find of a possible net needle 
made of wood (Karsten et al. 1998:27). In the lower 
part of the gyttja layers there were also a small number 
of rolls of birch bark.12 Such rolls have traditionally 
been used as floats in net fishing (Svensk uppslagsbok 
1956, vol. 9:1112), and there is no reason to doubt 
that the Mesolithic examples had the same function 
(fig. 130).

Wooden floats for nets have been found, for in
stance, on the Late Mesolithic Danish sites of Tybrind 
Vig and Møllegabet. From Tybrind Vig there are also 
small fragments of fish nets, made of plant fibres (An
dersen 1995:56; cf. Burov 1998:60f). Also found at 
Tågerup was a presumed net sinker made of a sand
stone-like rock (fig. 131). In form and size it shows 
great similarities to the sinker found at the contempo
rary settlement site of Śventoji in Lithuania (Riman- 
tiené 1979:31).

Figure 131. Net sinker from the Ertebølle settlement.

Species lists from Late Mesolithic southern Scan
dinavian coastal settlements reflect an almost uncriti
cal exploitation of local inshore fish species, above 
all during the summer half of the year (cf. Bødker 
Enghoff 1987, 1991, 1993:69ff, 1995). This conclu
sion agrees well with the general intensification of 
food production reflected during the Ertebølle phase 
at Tågerup.

Although the marine diet should undoubtedly be 
considered to be of crucial significance, there are 5I3C 
analyses of Danish human skeletons which suggest 
that at least some coastal populations derived half of 
their nourishment from terrestrial food (cf. Andersen 
1995:62).
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Hunting
Although fishing, and perhaps also the collection of 
vegetables, was intensified during the Ertebølle cul
ture, mammal hunting remained a vital cornerstone of 
the economy. The claim that hunting in this period 
“was not of any great significance” or was merely “a 
nice supplement” (Bergenstrahle & Stilborg 2000:24) 
can be dismissed outright on the basis of bone finds 
from numerous Late Mesolithic settlements in south
ern Scandinavia. It is rather the case that the find com
positions, including that at Tågerup, indicate that 
hunting was diversified and that the pressure of hunt
ing may even have increased as a result of population 
growth. The fact that scientific analyses have demon
strated the importance of marine food does not auto
matically mean that hunting was marginalized (cf. 
Price 1985:56). Roe deer, red deer, and wild boar con
tinued to be highly valued as prey and food (cf. Eriks
son & Magnell 2001a:205ff).

Apart from bones of wild animals, 17 dog bones 
were also found at Tågerup. The morphology agrees 
well with the image of Late Mesolithic dogs generally 
having been slightly smaller than the dogs that lived 
during the Kongemose period (Benecke 1993:39ff). 
The difference in size did not affect the usefulness of 
the dogs in hunting and retrieving. The hunting tech
nique with dogs was scarcely different from that pur
sued by Kongemose hunters, apart from the fact that 
the biggest game animals such as elk and aurochs had 
disappeared.

The arrowheads found in the Late Mesolithic con
texts amount to 526 units, 501 of which are transverse 
arrowheads. These show that the bow and arrow was 
still the predominant instrument used to hunt forest 
game (cf. Hartz 2000:178). Many finds on other 
southern Scandinavian Ertebølle sites show that the 
bows were made of elm, often with a flat inside, an 
arched outside, and a rounded grip (cf. Rausing 1967; 
Andersen 1975a:76; Jensen 2001:196ff). The majority 
of the finds consist of fragments, and the length of the 
bows is generally estimated at between 1.6 and 1.9 
metres (Larsson 1985b, 1988a:64).

As regards flint points, our initial intention was to 
perform use-wear analyses, but for several reasons this 
could not be done. Like the other Late Mesolithic 
flints, the arrowheads were also patinated or slightly 
wave-washed to an extent that made it difficult or to
tally impossible to carry out extensive qualitative anal
yses (Knarrström 2001a:31). Earlier studies of south
ern Scandinavian transverse arrowheads, however, 
have convincingly demonstrated their role as projec
tile points; moreover, there are some examples of 
transverse arrowheads found still attached to their 
wooden shafts (Fischer et al. 1984:19; Vang Petersen 
1993:90; Johansson 2000:181). The transverse arrow
heads, often of small size, were designed for a high 
initial velocity when the arrow left the bow. If the ar
row hit the target, for example, in a rib, the point split 
and the sharp splinters caused heavy bleeding (cf. Nel
son 1997:378). A clean hit at close quarters could pos
sibly have caused such a shock, roughly like a charge 
of shot, that at least small animals would have died 
instantaneously.

As we have previously discussed, there is no reason 
to get drowned in a fine typology of Late Mesolithic 
transverse arrowheads. Instead we choose to present 
in figure 132 a large selection of contemporary points 
from a single square metre in one of the occupation 
layers, so that readers themselves can contemplate the 
great variety of size, manufacturing morphology, and 
finish (cf. Karsten 2001:90ff). This broad variation in 
appearance is not confined to the points, but recurs in 
other artefact forms from Ertebølle sites in southern 
Sweden.

There is yet another dimension to be considered 
when discussing hunting with bows: the use of poi
soned arrows. It has been suggested on good grounds 
that the Maglemose hunters used poisoned arrows to 
kill aurochs. The majority of the arrowheads found be
side aurochs skeletons are in the hind part of the body. 
This could support the poison-arrow theory, since the 
hind thigh musculature is regarded by veterinary sur
geons today as an optimal site for various types of injec-
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tions. A substance injected in the hind quarters gives the 
most effective spread to the rest of the animal. In the 
Atlantic forest there was a suitable poison which could 
be extracted - mistletoe (Viscum album), the juices of 
which could easily be used all year round (Krabbe & 
Krabbe 1995; Jensen 2001:119).

We fully endorse the theory of this hunting method, 
but we question the suitability of getting the poison 
into the quarry with the aid of flint projectile points, 
the main purpose of which is to cause copious bleed
ing. Ethnographic evidence shows that hunting with 
poisoned arrows is very common (Ellis 1997:55; Bar- 
tram 1997:337), but generally speaking the poison is 
applied to wooden arrows with no tip of stone or flint. 
Poisoned arrows rarely kill outright; the aim is to stop 
the animal so that the hunters can get close with more 
powerful weapons (cf. Hitchcock &c Bleed 1997:354). 
We have not found any intact shafts for flint-tipped 
arrows at Tågerup, but a handful of wooden points 
were retrieved, and they can scarcely be interpreted as 
anything but projectile points (fig. 133). These were 
either attached to the arrow shaft or were parts of 
compete arrows. The wooden points were probably 
removed from the animal bodies when they were 
butchered and cooked, just as happened with impact- 
damaged flint arrowheads. The finds of these wooden 
objects can thus be compared with the countless dam
aged and burnt transverse arrowheads that were dis
carded on all the Late Mesolithic settlement sites 
where hunting was pursued.

A look through a large amount of ethnographic 
material shows unequivocally that it was above all 
small game that was hunted with wooden arrows (Ellis 
1997, tabs. 1-5). In the light of this discussion, the 
finds of wooden arrows fit well into the picture of 
more indiscriminate and intensified hunting during 
the Ertebølle culture. It seems as if no animal in this 
phase was too insignificant to end up in the pot.

The osteological material shows that the Late Mes
olithic population paid less attention to the age and 
size of the prey they brought home to the settlement

(Karsten & Knarrström 1999b:171). Various explana
tions may be suggested for this, but they all have a 
common denominator. It is obvious that the hunters’ 
ability to select specific animals was restricted. This 
may in turn be due to economic pressure to satisfy the 
needs of the population in the short term; they quite 
simply shot nearly everything that moved in the forest. 
Another explanation is that, in order to increase the 
volume of the catch, hunters relied more on passive 
hunting, that is, traps and devices of various kinds. In 
this type of hunting there is very little chance of select
ing which individuals to catch.

The hunting strategy of the Ertebølle population 
was probably a conglomerate of both approaches; 
they killed the quarry they could get at by traditional 
hunting, while simultaneously placing different types 
of traps in the vicinity of the settlement site. Apart 
from the north Scandinavian pitfalls, however, there is 
little or no archaeological evidence of Mesolithic traps 
in Scandinavian material (cf. Larsson 1988a:66).13 Yet 
it would be very strange if the fish-trapping devices 
were the only application of this rational way of catch
ing fauna. From time immemorial, population groups 
all over the world have placed out snares, traps, vices, 
nets, and forks14 (cf. Spiess 1979; Domarhed 1987; 
Myrdal-Runebjer & Yasapala 1994:264ff; Eriksson & 
Magnell 2001a:202). As mentioned above, remains of 
Mesolithic nets have been found, and although these 
no doubt were for catching fish, the finds at least show 
that this catching technology was widespread. Net 
traps are still used in hunting, and in this connection 
we may cite a presumed Mesolithic rock painting on 
the island of Hisingen, just north of Göteborg on the 
west coast of Sweden. Among other things, the paint
ing shows a deer which has evidently got its antlers 
caught in a net (Nancke-Krogh 1988:7).

Besides concrete evidence of hunting with bows, we 
may assume on good grounds that wooden spears were 
also used. From several Northern European Late Meso
lithic settlements there are finds of fragmented wooden 
tips which can hardly be interpreted as anything but
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Figure 132. Arrowheads from a single square metre of a Ertebølle occupation layer. The seven objects at the bottom are prefabricates.
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Figure 133. Three examples of points from fragmented arrows of wood. The majority of finds in this category were made of hazel.
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Figure 134. Examples of some of the pointed wooden tips which have been interpreted as spear fragments. The material used for the spears at 
Tågerup was birch, pine, and guelder rose. The point at the bottom was either hardened by fire or else a broken spear was used as firewood.15



The head was severed from the body and the mandible was separated from the skull. The body was then cut up 
by separating the neck from the body between the last cervical vertebra and the first thoracic vertebra. All ribs were chopped 
or cut off from the spine, while the lumbar vertebrae together with the sacrum was regarded as one unit.
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Figure 136. Seven functionally identified flint knives from Ertebølle grave contexts (The five-year-old and the woman; 1-4: female burial, 5-7: the 
child's grave). The points mark polish, the > sign indicates double-sided microspalling. The parallel lines show areas with striations. The direction 
of movement is indicated by two-way arrows. The combination of these attributes can be interpreted as traces of butchering.
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parts of pointed throwing or thrusting weapons (Becker 
1945b:68; Larsson 1982a:71; Andersen 2001a:162). In 
the material from Tågerup there are also some frag
ments of spears, including part of a point which may 
have been hardened by heating (fig. 134).

One category of artefact which is much more diffi
cult to identify with certainty in fragmentary state is the 
throwing stick or boomerang.16 Such objects are un
common, but they do occur now and then in prehistoric 
contexts even outside Australia (Thomas 2000:143ff). 
From Poland there is an indisputable find of a 72 cm 
long boomerang, made of a mammoth tusk (Valde- 
Nowak 2000:88ff). From the Danish Ertebølle site of 
Brabrand there is a largely intact find of a wooden boo
merang of maple (Acer sp.) (Brøndsted 1966:168, fig. 
d:170). We actively searched for traces of such artefacts 
at Tågerup, and found several flat pieces of wood which 
might have been parts of throwing sticks or boomer
angs. Expert examination of the wood, however, 
showed that what we took to be a boomerang was in 
fact a piece of worked wood which had been pressed 
together by the heavy layer of gyttja (pers. com. Hans 
Lindersson).

After the arrows, spears, traps, or nets had done 
their job, the hunters had to decide how to handle the 
quarry. The animal bones at Tågerup suggest that all

parts of the killed animal were brought home to the set
tlement when the hunting was done (Eriksson & Mag- 
nell 2001a:203; cf. Magnell 1996). A detailed descrip
tion of the butchering procedure for red deer has been 
compiled on the basis of cut-marks on bones from the 
contemporary inland site of Bökeberg in Scania (Eriks
son & Magnell 2001b). The bones from Tågerup show 
a similar pattern, and the typical butchering of a full- 
grown red deer proceeded as follows (fig. 135):

After the stomach was cut open and the entrails re
moved, the carcase was flayed. Flaying with flint tools 
(fig. 136) left traces on the skull, the mandible, and the 
lower extremities. The head was severed from the 
body and the mandible was separated from the skull. 
The body was then cut up by separating the neck from 
the body between the last cervical vertebra and the 
first thoracic vertebra. All ribs were chopped or cut off 
from the spine, while the lumbar vertebrae together 
with the sacrum was regarded as one unit. The cut- 
marks show that meat was cut free from the neck, 
prime rib, fillet, brisket, shoulder, steak, and legs. The 
tongue was also cut out. Larger pieces of meat could 
then easily be cut into smaller bits for cooking or con
servation, and the exposure of the long bones made it 
easier to split them to extract the marrow (Eriksson & 
Magnell 2001b:68ff).
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Graves, ritual, and art

The five-year-old and the woman
(Graves A20699 & A6504)
As previously mentioned, the damp sandy area in the 
central part of the excavation was carefully cleared 
when it became obvious that it contained inhumation 
graves (see fig. 47). Eight metres east of the oldest fe
male grave, a little reddish colouring aroused particu
lar interest (fig. 137). It was 0.95x0.35 m in size and 
oriented ESE-WNW. On the surface of the western 
part of the colouring were twelve teeth from a child of 
about five, and possibly also a little part of the jaw 
(fig. 138). This was so badly decomposed, however, 
that it just stood out as a weak stain and a difference in 
consistency in the sand. Since the grave was so close to 
the surface, it is highly probable that ploughing has 
damaged and removed the remaining teeth. No other 
parts of the skeleton were found, but judging by the 
shape and depth of the colouring and the position of 
certain artefacts, it is assumed that the child lay ex
tended on its back, with its head to the west (Kjällquist 
2001:42f; cf. Brinch Petersen et al. 1979:29). It goes 
without saying that it is impossible to determine 
whether the body was wrapped in a shroud or not, but 
in the field we had the distinct impression that the 
shallow little grave, just 0.1 m deep, consisted entirely 
of sand mixed with red ochre. Perhaps the child was 
wrapped in a package of red ochre?

On its breast the child had an impressive set of jew
ellery consisting of twelve tooth beads of red deer; ei
ther they were part of a necklace or they decorated the 
front of the dress. The beads were all made of front 
teeth and together they represent four deer. Unfortu
nately, only the crown or the enamel was preserved, so 
no drilled holes or cut-marks could be identified. It 
seems reasonable to assume, however, that the teeth 
should be regarded as tooth beads, of which there are 
several examples from other Mesolithic cemeteries 
(Brinch Petersen 1990a; Kannegaard Nielsen 1991; 
Brinch Petersen et al. 1993). One blade knife and one 
flake knife were found in what must have been the 
child’s hip region; the child thus had two knives in its 
belt. Use-wear analyses show that these knives had 
been used (see fig. 136:5&7). Yet another used knife

Figure 137. Colouring marking the child's grave. 
View towards the west.

was found somewhat further down in the grave, just to 
the left of the head (fig. 136:6).

The only other finds in the filling of the grave were 
two tiny bits of flint and sixteen unidentified frag
ments of bone which together weighed less than two 
grams. No charcoal for radiocarbon dating was 
found, but the burial can be roughly dated to the Erte- 
bølle culture on the basis of flint morphology. The 
coarse form of the flint knives is identical to the pre
vailing technique found in the Ertebølle contexts on 
the promontory, for example, in house floors and oc
cupation layers. There are also considerable similari
ties to other southern Scandinavian children’s graves
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from the same period; these often have gener
ous quantities of red ochre (Larsson 1988a; 
Kannegaard Nielsen &c Brinch Petersen 
1993:80). The finding of knives at the hips is 
a phenomenon known on both sides of the 
Sound.17 Although the number of investigated 
children’s graves is small, it seems that there is 
not much variation in mortuary practice when 
it comes to children. For example, grave no. 6 
from Nederst, and double grave no. 7 from 
Gøngehusvej in Denmark show that even small 
children were given a set of knives in the grave, and 
all these knives were used (Kannegaard Nielsen & 
Brinch Petersen 1993:80). In the grave from Nederst 
the child, besides the flint knife, had also been 
adorned with tooth beads on the chest (Kannegaard 
Nielsen 1990:145f). In the double grave from Gønge
husvej on the east coast of Zealand a flint knife was 
found under the head, just as in the Tågerup grave 
(Brinch Petersen et al. 1993:66). The three-year-old 
from Gøngehusvej was lying on its side, tightly 
crouched beside a woman in her forties who was 
stretched out on her back. Here is yet another parallel 
to the child’s grave from Tågerup, for this five-year- 
old, interestingly enough, was also linked to a woman 
in her forties.

As the child’s grave was being exposed, it became 
clear that the red ochre stain was surrounded by a col
ouring about 2.45x0.95 m, consisting of blotchy grey
ish-brown sand with plentiful iron sedimentation. It 
turned out that the child’s grave was not solitary: 0.3 
m under the child and with a distinct stratigraphical 
separation from it, were the well-preserved remains of 
a woman 1.50 m tall, aged between 40 and 45 when 
she died. She was buried supine with her head to the 
west and the face turned to the south. Both hands lay 
with the palms upwards, the left hand outstretched, 
the right hand closed. The shoulders were pressed up
wards and inwards, suggesting that the body had been 
shrouded (figs. 139-141) (cf. Larsson 1988a:112; 
Ahlström 2001:73).

Tooth beads 
Human teeth

0 10 20 30cm

Figure 138. The child's grave. Plan and finds (after Kjällquist 2001, fig. 10).

Red ochre stains were found both at the pelvis and 
in concentrated form between the thighbones (Kjäll
quist 2001, fig. 12). Also found at the pelvis were a 
number of pieces of charcoal. Over the lower part of the 
body, up to waist height and over the hands, lay a thin, 
sooty, humic layer. This was probably the remains of 
some form of colouring, perhaps from a skin rug.

The grave contained a large amount of flint and 
bone - no less than 451 flints and 665 animal bones. 
There is no reason to separate the flint or bone finds 
from the level of the skeleton and the other filling in 
the grave. For example, the proportion of burnt mate
rial is roughly similar: 36% of the flint in the filling, 
40% at the level of the skeleton. One nevertheless gets 
the impression of a considerable symmetry in the plac
ing of the objects, which can be interpreted as different 
tools. These consist of eight blades, one butt fragment 
of a small core axe, a polygonal core, a rejuvenation 
flake, a “handle” of red deer antler, and a little grind
stone or whetstone (fig. 142). All these thirteen arte
facts were found roughly a decimetre above the skele
ton and in positions that followed the outer edges of 
the body (Kjällquist 2001:47). All the blades were an
alysed for use-wear, and it was discovered that just one 
- a moderately fire-damaged blade from the region of 
the woman’s skull - had traces of use.
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Figure 140. The woman's skull.
4 Figure 139. Plan of the female skeleton. Scale 1:8.

The nine centimetre long “handle” of red deer antler 
is a unique artefact in Mesolithic southern Scandinavi
an burial contexts (fig. 143). In form and size it closely 
resembles an axe socket (Andersen 1981; Degn Johans
son 2000:115), but there is no hole bored through it. 
Instead, one end is abruptly bevelled while the other is 
hollowed out to a depth of almost three centimetres. 
The location of the object in the grave - beside the 
woman’s upper left arm - does not give any immediate 
clue to an interpretation. A possible practical function - 
ignoring, of course, any purely symbolic one - is that 
the object was a shaft for a hand-held tool. It is not 
possible to determine the function of such an imple-

Figure 141. The woman's feet.

ment since no blade, edge, or point was found. Another 
conceivable possibility is that the shaft instead func
tioned as a holder to support a wooden shaft, for exam
ple, when drilling to create fire (Andersen 2001a:152). 
Antler objects of a comparable shape and size from con
temporary settlement site contexts in the Netherlands 
are interpreted as shafts or sockets for wooden shafts or 
axe blades, for example, those from the settlement site 
of Hardinxfeld-Giessendam Polderweg (Louwe Kooij- 
mans, Vermeeren & van Waveren 2001:303, fig. 11.12). 
In some cases examples have also been found with axe 
blades of animal teeth still in them (Hans Peeters, 
R. O. B. Netherlands, pers. com).
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The animal bones from the 
grave showed a heavy concentra
tion in the area above the woman’s 
upper body and skull (Kjällquist 
2001, figs. 14-15). A certain grouping 
of bones can be observed: almost all the 
fish bones were found in a narrow zone 
at the woman’s pelvis and lower arms. In 
the filling, about 0.10 m above the skeleton, there 
were two dark-coloured areas, one above each hand. 
These also contained burnt and unburnt fish bones. 
Roughly 20% of the bones were burnt, but the fish 
bones seems to be mostly unburnt. About a third of 
the animal bones have been identified,18 with an im
pressive list of species: roe deer, red deer, wildcat, pine 
marten, wild boar, white-tailed eagle, herring, saithe, 
cod, and flatfish.

Finds in the filling

Figure 142. The grave finds 
and their location in the grave 
(after Kjällquist 2001, fig. 13).

A dominant element is 
wild boar; with the exception 

of one bone from an old adult 
animal, these bones probably 

represent one and the same pig
let. Fragments from almost every 

part of the body were found evenly 
spread in the grave, and it is tempt

ing to interpret these bones as the remains of a funeral 
meal.19 As for the other mammal species, it may be 
noted that these occur as single bones, which moreo
ver are often burnt. A particularly interesting bone is 
therefore the unburnt mandible of a pine marten 
which was near the woman’s skull. The species and 
this particular bone have previously been documented 
in southern Scandinavian Mesolithic graves. In wom
an’s grave no. XXII at Skateholm II there were two
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Figure 143. The "handle" of red deer antler.
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perforated marten mandibles which were part of the 
woman’s ornaments at the hip (Larsson 1984a:72; 
1988a:127). In man’s grave no. XVII in the same cem
etery, the maxilla and skull of a pine marten were 
found just beside the man’s right elbow (Larsson 
1988a:139). A perforated marten jaw was part of the 
ornament of a probable woman in double grave no. 19 
in the cemetery of Bøgebakken in Zealand (Albrethsen 
& Brinch Petersen 1976:14). The mandible jaw in the 
Tågerup grave had no perforation, but there were 
clear cut-marks left by the removal of the fur.

Two charcoal samples from the dark-coloured sec
tion in the grave filling above the woman’s hands gave 
unanimous 14C dates of 5820±100 BP and 5845±80 
BP, that is, the early middle Ertebølle culture (Kjäll- 
quist 2001, tab. 7). Yet another charcoal sample from 
the filling gave a dating in the late Kongemose culture,

but the flint assemblage agrees well with a dating in 
the Ertebølle culture; likewise, the species composition 
of the animal material shows a good agreement with 
the situation in synchronous contexts (Eriksson & 
Magnell 2001a).

Judging by the description above, there is no doubt 
that the child and the woman represent different buri
als. At the same time, we may also note that the child’s 
grave was probably dug in full knowledge of where the 
older woman’s grave lay. Evidence for this assumption 
comes from the fact that both the woman and the child 
were buried with the skulls to the north-west. The in
terval between the two burials is difficult to assess, 
however. It may have been a long time, months or 
years, but the child burial could also represent the last 
step in the funeral ceremonies for the woman, with the 
time between the burials being just a matter of minutes
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or hours. However, the sharp, easily distinguishable 
digging edge in the child’s grave argues against the lat
ter hypothesis. In any case, the child goes together 
with the woman and is thus contemporary, but the 
child’s grave cannot be dated any more closely than 
this, since the bones lacked collagen and there was no 
charcoal in the filling.

If we examine the other grave material from south
ern Scandinavia, we find no immediate parallels to the 
stratigraphical separation between the child’s and 
woman’s grave from Tågerup. In every case of double, 
triple, or mass graves, the deceased lie side by side (cf. 
Larsson 1988a: 109; Brinch Petersen 1987, 1988a; 
Andersen 2001a:84f). From the Skateholm cemeteries, 
however, we know of graves in which there was sec
ondary digging down to the level of the skeleton. In 
grave 28 at Skateholm I there was the skeleton of a 
man in his sixties. The man’s lower left arm was miss
ing, but the left hand was still in the correct anatomi
cal position. The man’s left thigh bone and the left half 
of the pelvis had also disappeared, but both the shin
bone and the kneecap remained (Larsson 1982b:18f). 
If the interpretation of the find circumstances is cor
rect and we are thus dealing with the deliberate remov
al of body parts, the act indicates two important cir
cumstances. The act was performed at a time when the 
body was seriously decomposed or perhaps even skel
etonized, and it was done by someone who knew the 
exact location of the body in the grave. In two other 
graves - double graves 41 and 47 in the same cemetery 
- secondary digging has been observed. In one of the 
cases a four-year-old had been carefully buried beside 
an older man by moving the man’s left arm and letting 
it enclose the child (Larsson 1983b: 1 Of.; 1988a:lll). 
In another case someone seemingly dug down to a 
fourteen-year-old youth and placed an infant at his 
right-hand side (Larsson 1983b: 16; Persson & Pers
son 1988:90). There are also Danish examples; in 
Grave 11 in the cemetery at Bøgebakken someone had 
evidently dug into the grave shortly after the burial 
and removed all parts of the skeleton, leaving only

some grave goods (Brinch Petersen 2001:50). A grave 
from Nivågård shows that part of the skeleton had 
been taken away and laid in a nearby pit (ibid:50). 
These examples show that the Mesolithic inhabitants 
of Scania and Denmark knew very well not just where 
but also how the dead had been buried. There was 
consequently some form of marking.

An argument that has previously been cited in fa
vour of this view is the fact that so few graves - Lars
son mentions three cases in particular - at Skateholm I 
were disturbed by other burials or digging of sunken- 
floor huts (Larsson 1988a:100, 116). One may ask, 
however, whether the absence of disturbed graves can 
be used as an argument that they were marked above 
ground. The rearrangement of existing graves may 
have been a well-planned act, and this is supported by 
the published survey of the relative positions of the 
Skateholm graves (ibid: 104). The sixty-two graves 
were well scattered over the roughly 3,000 m2 excava
tion area. If a burial happened to disturb an earlier 
burial, this may of course have been due to chance, but 
then we must also consider the cases where graves 
were dug so close to older graves that they almost 
touch the buried individuals. No less than four graves 
were dug into or right beside older graves.20 It is also 
interesting to observe that a further twenty graves are 
very close to each other, at distances of less than a me
tre. This means that half of the graves at Skateholm I 
actually show a close spatial connection to each other. 
According to Andersen, some of the Danish Mesolith
ic graves were marked with single stones or a ring of 
stones (2001a:85; cf. Jensen 2001:222). The grounds 
for this general statement are not discussed, however, 
but it is reasonable to assume that Andersen here 
meant a grave at Vedbæk, where five large stones were 
found above the lower extremities, and the grave at 
Norsminde, around which eleven large stones were 
documented (Albrethsen & Brinch Petersen 1976:9, 
22, figs. 11-12; Andersen 1987c:163). Andersen may 
certainly be right, but there are not many graves, and 
one must ask whether these stones were really visible 
on the ground surface. The stones in the Vedbæk grave 
have also been interpreted as an expression of practi
cal magic - to ensure that dead were literally kept in 
place in the grave (Larsson 1988a). Larsson thinks 
that the graves at Skateholm were more likely marked 
with a mound of earth or small fences (ibid: 116).

Stones, mounds, or fences? The grave finds from 
Tågerup also suggest a fourth possibility. As described 
above, the woman’s grave from the Kongemose cul
ture was marked above ground with a stout post (see 
p. 77). There is no evidence of any further colouring
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from posts in the other graves, but if graves were 
marked or fenced with posts or palisades, traces of 
these ought to have been discovered. Perhaps the old 
deciduous trees were sufficient as orientation points 
for the survivors when they visited the graves? What
ever the truth, there is a great deal to suggest that 
many Mesolithic graves were marked above ground. 
Furthermore, the long period in which the cemetery 
was used indicates that the graves were given a more 
noticeable memorial marking. About 1,400 years sep
arate the two women’s graves from the Kongemose 
culture and the Ertebølle culture. This shows that the 
burial place was used occasionally over a long period. 
This type of remarkable continuity, with a burial place 
being used over hundred of years, is not a unique phe
nomenon in the Mesolithic. The cemeteries at Skate- 
holm II and Bøgebakken display continuous use for 
several hundred years (Taffinder 1998:165).

A lone ten-year-old?
(Grave 6, A 25827)
The woman and the child are not the sole representa
tives of Ertebølle graves on the Tågerup promontory. 
Just over 100 m further east, yet another grave was 
found in a part of the terrain with similar hydrological 
conditions. In a vein of groundwater close to the sur
face, resembling a brook, were found the poorly pre
served remains of a child of about ten (Grave 6, Kjäll- 
quist 2001:55). All that survived of the skeleton were 
parts of the lower extremities and fragments of the 
chest and pelvis (fig. 144). The skull was identified 
only as a slight difference of consistency in the sand 
(Ahlström 2001). Despite the poor preservation con
ditions, it was established that the child had been 
placed lying in crouched position, with the head prob
ably to the east. There were no traces of any grave fill
ing or any edge of a pit, which meant that the body 
was only discovered at skeleton level. The surround
ing greyish-brown clayey sand held virtually no finds, 
apart from six extremely small - probably uninten
tionally deposited - flint splinters (Kjällquist 2001,

tab. 6). At any rate, there are no more flints than what 
could have easily become stuck in the dead person’s 
clothes or slipped into a pocket. Just one object can be 
associated with the deceased. A fragmentary trans
verse arrow was found in the region of the hips. It was 
small and had the edge slightly oriented to the right. 
The edge of the tip and the butt showed microscopic 
shot damage. The location of the arrowhead and the 
shot damage suggest that it also probably caused the 
child’s death.

It seems improbable that a damaged arrowhead 
could be a grave gift, particularly since the arrow had 
hit something with such force that it had been dam
aged and rendered useless. Intact transverse arrow
heads, however, occur frequently in Late Mesolithic 
grave contexts, sometimes alone, sometimes up to a 
handful, often lying close together with edges pointing 
in the same direction. We tend to forget the fact that 
the flint points are surely the sole surviving remains of 
a whole set of hunting equipment, consisting of a bow 
and a well-filled quiver, which was deposited in the 
graves.

From Denmark we know of two graves with trans
verse arrowheads - Dragsholm in Zealand and Ned
erst in Jutland (Brinch Petersen 1974:114; Kan- 
negaard Nielsen 1989:145). In the man’s grave from 
Nederst there were four arrows in the space between 
the left shoulder and the man’s neck. The plan shows 
that only two arrowheads could have been deposited 
shafted; these lay parallel to the body with the edges 
pointing towards the man’s head. Of the other two ar
rowheads, one edge is pointing away from the skull 
and one towards the skull; in view of the edges of the 
pit, these cannot represent shafted arrows, unless they 
were deposited - or fired - vertically or diagonally 
from above. The position of the Dragsholm arrow
heads is not clear from the published plans. In the 
graves at Skateholm I and II there are many finds of 
transverse arrowheads, and they suggest a fairly varied 
use in ceremonial contexts. A total of nine graves con
tained transverse arrowheads.21
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Figure 144. The ten-year-old in crouched posture 
(after Kjällquist 2001, fig. 19). Scale 1:8.

It is reasonable to assume that the majority were de
posited shafted - there is plenty of room for such depos
its, and the dimensions of the graves would also have 
allowed space for bows, above or alongside the body 
(Larsson 1985b:94; Karsten 2001:107). The space be
tween the thighs was used in four cases, but it also oc
curs that arrowheads are found at the head and the up
per arms. In one case it is reasonable to assume that the 
deceased held the shaft of the arrow in his right hand, 
with the point resting in his left foot.22 In most cases it 
was adult men who were given bows and arrows, but 
there is also one case of a boy aged about ten.

A fascinating grave find in this connection is grave 
33 at Skateholm I. Here a muscular man in his fifties 
had been placed lying on his stomach - the sole known 
example from southern Scandinavia. The only grave 
goods consisted of two transverse arrowheads. One of

them was placed between the 
thighs, the other at the feet 
(Larsson 1982b:20).23 “Sever
al” arrowheads were however 
found at levels a few centime
tres above the skeleton. Lars
son states that the location of 
these suggests that “arrows 
were shot down into the 
grave as it was being filled” 

(1988a: 114). The idea behind this 
act is supposed to have been to prevent the 
dead man from coming back to haunt the 
living (ibid: 114). This is an exciting and 
thought-provoking theory; while arrows 
were fired down into the grave to prevent 
the dead man from returning, he had only 
just been given at least two arrows as grave 

gifts. Arrows can thus occur both as grave goods and 
as finds in other ritually associated contexts connected 
with burials. Yet there is also a third category of grave 
find in which transverse arrowheads occur: the graves 
which contain remains of people who were shot dead.

The most famous is undoubtedly grave 13 at Skate- 
holm I, which contained the cut-up remains of a man 
in his forties. A transverse arrowhead was found 
wedged in the man’s pelvis. He had been hit in his 
right-hand side, obliquely from the front, and the ar
row had penetrated his abdominal cavity (Larsson 
1981a:25; 1988a:116f; cf. Karsten 2001:108, 143). A 
woman in her fifties - designated grave IX at Skate- 
holm II - had also probably been killed by an arrow 
shot. When the right-hand part of the chest was being 
exposed, a transverse arrowhead with shot damage 
was found (Larsson 1983b:28). Similar contemporary 
finds also occur from Denmark. In triple grave no. 19 
at the Bøgebakken cemetery there was a bone point in 
situ, wedged between the second and the third cervical 
vertebrae of a man in his early middle age (Albrethsen 
& Brinch Petersen 1976:14). We shall have reason to 
return to these more macabre finds later.

Other burials?
Does the child’s grave at Tågerup represent an isolated 
phenomenon or is there a link to the group of graves a 
hundred metres to the west? Just as in the case of the 
grave finds from the Kongemose culture, there are a 
number of pits in the excavation area whose size, find 
material, filling, and location suggest that they represent 
graves/cenotaphs (fig. 145) (Karsten & Knarrström 
1998a:106f; Kjällquist 2001:55f). The majority of these 
features were discovered by the supplementary prelimi-
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Figure 145. Plan of Ertebølle graves and probable cenotaphs, along with the horseshoe-shaped hut structure.

nary investigation in the autumn of 1997, but because of 
changes in the work areas, several of them ended up out
side the bounds of the final excavation, so they could not 
be investigated in their entirety (Karsten & Knarrström 
1999a).24 We shall nevertheless look a little more closely 
at the results of the trial digs.

About 35 metres north-west of the child’s grave, a 
pit was found (A11001). It measured 2.3x1.0 m and 
had a depth of 0.21 m. The filling consisted of black
ish-brown, slightly humic silty sand, and it was clearly 
trough-shaped. The finds were four blades, one polyg
onal core, two rejuvenation flakes, and 332 g of flint, 
of which 35% was burnt.

Nineteen metres east of the child’s grave was yet 
another pit (A2034). It was 1.7 m long and 0.9 m 
wide, with a depth of 0.25 m. The pit was trough
shaped, with a filling consisting of light brownish-grey

sand with a slight admixture of soot or dark-grey sand 
with sedimentation (fig. 146). The finds - which were 
concentrated in the middle of the feature - consisted of 
a burnt transverse arrowhead, flint flakes and debitage 
with a total weight of almost 1.2 kg, most of which 
(79%) was burnt.

Six metres to the north-east was a similar pit 
(A2063). It measured 1.59x0.67 m and was 0.35 deep. 
Its central part had been destroyed by a modern-day 
drain. The filling was slightly humic dark-grey, 
blotchy sand. The finds consisted of 156 g of knapped 
flint, half of which was burnt.

Immediately south of the system of grave-like fea
tures we found eight post-holes with the same type of 
filling within a limited area. The depth varied around 
0.2 m. A Late Mesolithic blade was found near the sur
face in one of the post-holes (A2481). A very important
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Figure 146. The cenotaph after exposure (A2034). 
View towards the south.

observation is that all the finds were discovered in or 
near the pits and post-holes. The surrounding sand had 
no finds at all. To check whether an occupation layer or 
features had been overlayered by sand, a small deep 
trench was dug beside the concentration of features. It 
was found that there were no overlayered finds or other 
features.

We thus have a number of pits of similar size and 
shape and with similar filling and finds consisting of 
heavily burnt flint in the form of raw nodules, flakes, a 
transverse arrowhead and a blade. The worked arte
facts can be dated with great probability by their tech
nological profile to the Ertebølle culture. The context 
of features and finds suggests a highly specialized ac

tivity which included the burning of flint as a regular 
element. One cannot rule out ritual activities around 
the grave-like features after the burial, for example, 
the removal of skeletons (cf. Larsson 1990c: 110). The 
careful deposition of burnt flint in an area not used for 
habitation or other economic activities at least hints 
that the area probably had ritual connotations.

There are a few more finds from the former Saxån 
estuary which show similarities to the Tågerup graves 
and the grave-like features just described. At Häljarps 
Mölla, located about 1.5 km downstream from the 
Tågerup promontory, a site was excavated as part of 
the West Coast Line Project. It contained a heavily re
layered Late Mesolithic settlement site and a cemetery 
used from the Late Neolithic to the Iron Age (Karsten 
1996a, 1996b, 1998; Lindblad & Lund 1998; Cade- 
mar Nilsson & Ericson Lagerås 1999; cf. Althin 
1954a; Hansson 1991). A pit measuring 1.9x0.9 m 
and with a depth of 0.5 m, was found at a level of 
approximately 4.5 m a.s.l. No traces of any buried 
person could be observed, but the filling contained a 
very large, non-wave-washed collection of flint, al
most half of which was burnt. Among the finds were a 
core axe, three formal flake knives, three formal blade 
knives, one transverse arrowhead, along with several 
blades and a polygonal core (Cademar Nilsson & 
Ericson Lagerås 1999:14ff). A number of badly fired 
pieces of pottery of Ertebølle character were also 
found. The high proportion of burnt flint is striking in 
comparison with the general picture of finds from the 
adjacent Mesolithic occupation layer, where burnt 
flint accounted for only 13% of the total flint.

About fifty metres to the north-west of this pit, a 
large cemetery mainly from the Late Neolithic/ 
Bronze Age was excavated. Three flat-earth graves 
with roughly the same orientation, size, and filling 
are particularly interesting in this connection (Lind
blad & Lund 1998:26ff). One feature was about 
2.1x0.8 m with a depth of about 0.15 m. Clear col
ouring caused by a skeleton and coffin could be ob
served, which revealed that the deceased had been
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placed in a coffin measuring 1.73x0.62 m, out
stretched in supine position, with the head to the 
south and the face looking west. At the right hip was 
the only certain grave gift, a little broken-off flint 
knife (ibid:23f). Just above the head was a fairly large 
stone (approx. 0.3x0.17 m).

What these flat-earth graves have in common is the 
high percentages of burnt flint. Radiometric datings of 
charcoal from the fillings of the graves have given Me
solithic values: 6105±75 BP and 5105±75 BP, which 
corresponds to the transition from the early to the 
middle Ertebølle culture and the transition from the 
Mesolithic to the Early Neolithic respectively 
(ibid:25). At the moment of writing, these graves can
not be definitively dated. A dating to the Late Neolith
ic/Bronze Age cannot be ruled out, as their spatial 
placing seems to follow the securely dated Neolithic 
and Bronze Age graves, and the charcoal and flint 
from the filling may have come from surrounding Me
solithic settlement layers.

Across the Saxån, on the south bank, is a settle
ment site with mixed material from the Ertebølle cul
ture and the Neolithic (Althin 1954a:102f). A flat- 
earth grave 2.1x1.2 m large and 0.7 m deep found by 
an excavation in 1982 is described by Larsson as a 
possible candidate for a Mesolithic grave (Larsson 
2001:27). According to Jennbert, two flint flakes were 
found and two potsherds, the latter of which can be 
dated to the Early Neolithic (Jennbert 1984b:29). 
Judging by the scanty information on the finds, how
ever, no further objects were found, nor do any pre
served bones or colourings caused by skeletons seem 
to have been detected, so nothing can be said with cer
tainty about the dating of this possible grave.

A house for the dead too?
About 30 m north-east of the big long-house, and im
mediately north of the area with the suspected ceno
taphs from the Ertebølle culture, the preliminary in
vestigation documented a horseshoe-shaped feature. 
This measured 2.8x2.6 m, with external demarcation 
in the form of a trench contrasting sharply with the 
lighter subsoil (fig. 147). A small part of the south
east half of the feature was excavated. The filling 
consisted of very sooty sand, black to grey in colour 
and with elements of cracked stone. The trench, with 
a depth of 0.4 m, enclosed a slightly bowl-shaped 
bottom colouring. In the section through the trench 
we retrieved almost a kilo of flint, mostly heavily 
burnt, and a few small pieces of debitage with little or 
no fire damage (Karsten & Knarrström 1998a:107). 
Since there was no continued excavation,25 we do not

know whether the trench or the floor contain further 
details of any structure.

The finds contain no artefacts to guide us in the 
dating, but the flints are of a size and show a degree of 
burning identical to the material from the nearby 
grave-like pits, which probably belong in the Ertebølle 
culture. It is very clear, however, that the composition 
of flints is completely different from the finds in the 
floor layer of the dwelling houses.

Based on the location, the size of the features, and 
the composition of artefacts, we may assume that the 
structure was not a regular dwelling house. The cir
cumstances rather suggest that the function may have 
been of sacral character, perhaps comparable to the 
now fully accepted Neolithic cultic houses (Becker 
1993:11 Off; Fabricius & Becker 1996). Since there are 
no post-holes, the building could have been construct
ed of upright planks (fig. 148). It may then have burnt 
down and been rebuilt a few times, in line with the 
interpretations suggested for Middle Neolithic cultic 
houses in eastern central Sweden (Magnus Artursson, 
pers. com). It seems at any rate to be the case that flints 
were deliberately deposited in the building before it 
was burnt down. Some of the flints may then have 
been raked out of the charcoal and the soot, to be used 
as filling in the presumed cenotaphs.

Beside this remarkable horseshoe-shaped feature, 
four large circular pits were exposed.26 The biggest of 
these (A2606) was excavated and found to be about 
1.7x1.6 m in size with a depth of 0.3 m; the bottom 
was slightly concave. The predominant category of 
find was fire-cracked stones the size of a fist (about 5 
litres), while only a few datable flints were found. A 
link between the building and the grave perhaps can
not be taken for granted, but there are interesting 
contemporary parallels - once again we have reason 
to go to the cemeteries of Skateholm I and II. Larsson 
reproduces a very interesting reconstruction of the 
process by which an elderly woman was buried. She 
had been laid in a shallow oval pit surrounded by a 
wooden structure built of four ash posts. After the
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Figure 147. Plan, section, and photograph of the horseshoe-shaped feature. View towards the north.

grave was filled in, the wooden structure was ignited 
(Larsson 1984c:21f; 1988a: 115). In another place, in 
a little depression at the bottom of a 2.5x2.0 m pit, 
were found the separated remains of a 30-year-old 
man who had been covered with red ochre. Large 
quantities of soot and charcoal in the filling, together 
with the occurrence of two post-holes, one at either 
end of the pit, indicate that a wooden structure was 
burnt down in connection with the burial (Larsson 
1984a:54ff).

The most convincing example of a building with a 
possible link to a grave, however, is feature 24 from 
Skateholm II (Larsson 1988c, 1988e:69). It is above all 
its position in the cemetery, together with the occur
rence of large amounts of red ochre and the obviously 
deliberate deposit of parts of eel and wild boar, that 
have led to the following interpretation. The post-built 
structure, measuring 3.9x3.8 m, covered an area of ap

proximately 16 m2 and was surrounded by a narrow 
trench. Larsson’s proposed reconstruction conveys a 
picture of a kind of skin tent, and the occurrence of 
large quantities of soot show that the building had been 
burnt down (Larsson 1988c.T6). Larsson cannot rule 
out the possibility that the structure could in fact be a 
grave or even a cenotaph - a milk tooth from a child 
was found under the sooty sand in the centre of the fea
ture - but he prefers the interpretation that building 
should be regarded as a kind of mortuary house or per
haps even an infirmary, a hut where dying people spent 
their last days, or a temporary storage place for those 
who had already died (Larsson 1988c:15f).

In this connection we should not forget to mention 
another contemporary find, namely, the Bredasten 
hut, dated to the early Ertebølle culture (Larsson, M. 
1986). This 4.5x3.5 m structure, like the Tågerup one, 
was enclosed by a large trench a metre wide and has
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been interpreted as an ordinary dwelling. An intact 
skeleton of a pup which was found in the north-east 
part of the habitation area has however been interpret
ed as a dog burial (Larsson, M. 1986:29; Jonsson 1986a; 
Larsson 1988c:13; Bradley 1998). The dog’s grave thus 
gives us the possibility of interpreting the building as a 
burial structure as well, but the grave can of course also 
be interpreted as a form of ritual find in connection 
with inauguration offerings or other ceremonial acts 
(Karsten 2001:113).27

Finds of scattered canine and human bones
The special status of dogs at this time, as the only 
known domesticated animal, is amply reflected in the 
many dog burials found all over Europe (Arnesson- 
Westerdahl 1985; Larsson, M. 1986; Larsson 1980c, 
1981c, 1982b, 1983d, 1988d, 1990b; Louwe Kooij- 
mans & Nokkert 2001:85f.; Jensen 2001:226). The

burial customs that applied to humans evidently some
times applied to dogs as well, as regards both grave 
goods and rituals in connection with the burial (Lars
son 1984b, fig. 2, 1985c, 1988a). It would therefore 
not be surprising if the scattered finds of dog bones 
from refuse layers and settlement layers could also be 
a result of the same deposition principles as those ap
plying to the occasional human bones in the same con
texts. On the contemporary inland site of Bökeberg 
III, for example, there is an intact canine skull from 
the periphery of the refuse layer and a broken human 
skull in the centre of the refuse layer, both of which 
have been interpreted as ritual depositions (Eriksson 
& Magnell 2001b:64; Karsten 2001:147).

At Tågerup, scattered human and canine bones were 
found in the occupation layer of the Ertebølle culture, 
just as in the settlement and refuse layers from the 
Kongemose culture. Right beside the railway embank-
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ment, just about fifty metres west of the inhumation 
cemetery, we excavated Layer 8, which was thick and 
particularly full of flint and animal bones (Kjällquist 
2001:64f). A total of seventeen canine bones were 
found. The osteological analysis shows that element 
from the head region are heavily over-represented28 - 
twelve out of seventeen finds consist of teeth and skull 
parts (Eriksson & Magnell 2001a:181). The situation is 
the same for the human bones: a milk tooth, a collar
bone, a fragment of a mandible, a zygomatic bone, a 
temporal bone, and a molar - a collection of bones and 
teeth representing at least three individuals (Ahlström 
2001:80). If we ignore the milk tooth - which could 
perfectly easily have been dropped by a living child - 
the composition of the other bone remains shows great 
similarities to the situation during the earlier settlement 
on the promontory: skull parts predominate among the 
bones. The presence of human bones in Layer 8 is strik
ing against the background of the small excavation vol
ume - only 13% of the area of the layer was excavated 
(Karsten & Knarrström 1999a, tab. 2). We may thus 
assume that a total excavation would have discovered a 
considerable number of human bones. In contrast, not 
a single human bone was found in the extensive gyttja 
layers which constitute the remains of the Ertebølle cul
ture refuse layer.

The analysed human bones are all seriously frag
mented, which also characterizes the large collection 
of animal bones from the same layer. The find material 
from Layer 8 lacks the certain spatial links between 
bones and special categories of artefacts that were seen 
in the case of some of the human bones from the 
Kongemose layer. Nor does it seem possible to connect 
the canine bones to deposits of human bones, al
though the combination of human and dog is attested 
from two squares in the same layer.29 The finds of scat
tered human and canine bones seem, at least for the 
present, to defy explanation. They are found together 
with other waste from the settlement site, but the over
representation of skull parts at least hints at ritual ac
tions before the depositions.

Ertebølle art?
No further finds which might be linked to the ritual or 
ceremonial sphere were documented from Ertebølle 
contexts at Tågerup. There are no closed hoards what
ever, or other finds of objects which could be votive 
deposits. Nor are there any decorated objects of bone 
and antler, despite the good preservation conditions in 
the gyttja layers below the settlement. All that we have 
are five decorated flints which were discovered as scat
tered habitation site finds. The contrast to the rich 
finds from the Kongemose culture is thus large and 
surprising. One may wonder whether this also applies 
to other Ertebølle sites.

The number of decorated bone and antler objects 
from southern Sweden which can be securely dated to 
this culture is in fact small. The largest accumulation 
of finds comes from the inland sites of Bökeberg III in 
south-west Scania, consisting of six quite unique 
carved bone and antler objects, two of which have de
pictions of humans (Karsten 2001).30 On the previous
ly mentioned little settlement site in the innermost part 
of the Saxån bay, a heavily fragmented antler axe with 
a coarse grid pattern was found (Mårtensson 
1999:18). From the two Skateholm sites I and II, eight 
decorated bone and antler objects have been docu
mented, among other things an antler hammer, a shaft- 
hole axe, and a line-decorated harpoon. A fragment of 
a similar line-decorated bone harpoon and a small 
fragment of a decorated bone object were found on the 
coastal site of Bredasten, outside Ystad (Larsson, M. 
1986, fig. 10). Further stray finds may possibly be 
connected to this period, but there are not many of 
them (cf. Rydbeck 1929). The lack of finds in Scania 
should perhaps be viewed as a result of the scarcity of 
excavations of Ertebølle sites with preserved organic 
material, particularly when we bear in mind the 
wealth of Danish finds in this respect (cf. Mathiassen 
1943; Liversage 1966; Andersen 1980, 1984, 1990, 
1998b, 2001a).

If one compares the bone and antler art from the 
Ertebølle culture with that from the earlier Mesolith
ic periods, one easily gains the impression of a con
siderable decline in the execution of the ornamenta
tion. In many ways the ornament on bone and antler 
actually resembles the scratched flint art of the 
Kongemose culture, as regards both the choice of 
patterns and the haste - or even carelessness - that 
can be read into the decoration. An illustrative exam
ple of this comes from the above-named Bökeberg III 
site. Detailed studies of a fragmentary antler axe with 
all-over geometrical decoration make it possible to 
follow the work of the carver on the object, which
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reveals an interesting attitude to decoration. Four 
rhombi in a band, for example, were evidently cross- 
hatched with a seemingly increasing haste; the first 
rhombus is perfectly filled and no lines ended up out
side it, but the next one is more carelessly executed, 
and the basic shape of the fourth rhombus is com
pletely degenerated, hatched with clumsy lines 
(Karsten 2001:136). The example of the rhombi may 
seem far-fetched, but we feel convinced that these 
seemingly insignificant details of art archaeology do 
in fact illustrate something highly significant. If art is 
an expression of a prevailing mentality, then changes 
in this mentality can also be read in art. The differ
ence in the execution of patterns that seems to exist 
between the Kongemose and the Ertebølle cultures, 
however, cannot be detected by fitting it into a tradi
tional typological decoration schema for the Meso
lithic, like the one produced by Grahame Clark 
(1975). In a rigid system like this there is no room for 
variation or impressionism - every rhombus is a 
rhombus no matter how it was executed.

As mentioned earlier, there are not many finds of 
decorated objects of bone, antler, or flint from the 
Ertebølle culture in Scania, and the decoration that 
can be associated with them seems partly different 
from that of previous periods. There is an important 
observation concerning Mesolithic art which both 
Lars Larsson (1988a:77) and Søren H. Andersen 
(2001a:89) have emphasized, although not problema- 
tized, namely, that the artistic motifs seem to vary with 
the choice of raw material.31 Did the Ertebølle people 
focus their attention on wood instead?

The fantastic finds of decorated wood paddles 
from the Danish submarine site of Tybrind Vig dem
onstrate the existence of living and forceful Ertebølle 
art. Instead of asymmetrically drawn lines, carelessly 
carved rhombi and chequered patterns, we see here 
symmetrical, technically brilliant, well-balanced, all
covering patterns on the paddle blade. The decoration 
is carved in the yellow ash wood and filled in with a 
dark-brown colour which has a powerful contrast ef
fect, fully visible from a distance. In motif and tech
nique it seems so different from the art on bone and 
antler that it is difficult to believe that it represents the 
same culture (Andersen 1981, 1984, 1985, 1987a, 
1987b, 2001a:139).

Against the background of the discussion above, 
it may seem strange that the large numbers of wood
en objects excavated at Tågerup do not contain a sin
gle decorated or sculpted object. It should be borne 
in mind that the paddles from Tybrind Vig are of a

unique kind, although worked wood has been found 
at several Mesolithic sites in Scandinavia. Even if or
ganic material has been preserved at a site, it is very 
hard to establish whether any objects were painted. 
The paddles should possibly be regarded as solitary 
objects, but the fact remains that the working of 
wood underwent an upswing during the Ertebølle 
culture.

The difference in nutrition strategy between the 
Kongemose and Ertebølle cultures that we have been 
able to detect in the material serves as a suitable back
ground to the art of the latter period. We have inter
preted the different categories of decorated objects 
from the Kongemose culture as belonging to different 
age groups in society, adults and children, the flint art 
representing the material on which children practised 
before they were allowed to work on objects of bone 
and antler. Art from the Ertebølle culture could be in
terpreted according to similar patterns. If so, we may 
presume that the adults’ interest in decorating bone 
and antler had now declined considerably. Instead the 
focus was on woodwork and the opportunities for 
new and perhaps more large-scale artistic expressions 
that were available.

In comparison to the Kongemose culture, there is a 
striking increase in the proportion of wooden finds in 
Ertebølle layers, which is evidence that wood had be
gun to play a greater part as raw material. The occur
rence of large permanent structures such as buildings, 
clearances in the forest, the great significance of ma
rine nutrition, with fishing installations, boats, and 
paddles - all this testifies to the great economic signif
icance of woodwork. There were ample opportunities 
for decorating, for example, ceremonial buildings and 
large dwelling houses, perhaps following the aesthetic 
principles that can be detected in the paddles from Ty
brind Vig. Does this then mean that the Late Mesolith
ic bone and antler art was restricted to children and 
young people?

Not necessarily. It is possible that the carvings in 
bone and antler were primarily a ritual and magical 
concern, which had to be done according to the old 
tradition. The important thing was not precision or 
following an exact pattern, but the carving itself. The 
almost total cessation of flint art may be seen against 
the background of the change from the blade industry 
to the flake industry between the two periods. The 
Ertebølle motto was quantity before quality, function 
before aesthetics. While there was little interest in 
working and decorating flint, bone, and antler, carving 
and woodwork were the height of fashion.

21 1
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People and culture

Territories and demographic development
The population of Scania probably increased relative
ly constantly from the Late Palaeolithic onwards, but 
the establishment of the large semi-sedentary coastal 
settlements in the early Atlantic probably gave a great 
impetus to this development. The mechanisms that 
anthropological studies have shown to generate popu
lation growth (see fig. 77) also have several points in 
common with the archaeological material from the 
Ertebølle culture. During this period we see manifest 
settlement in the form of large house structures, graves 
near the habitation area, extensive fish-trapping in
stallations, and a general intensification of food pro
duction, all of which also indicate that the extent of 
the settlement reached a peak and a high degree of 
complexity, with a population that no longer moved 
around (cf. Price 1995:134; Vang Petersen 1984:17; 
Pedersen 2001:82). Analyses of the time when timber 
was felled confirm this picture: all the seasons of the 
year are represented (Mårtensson 2001:299, tab. 3). 
Likewise, the osteological evidence shows that the 
game animals were killed and brought to the settle
ment all the year round (Eriksson & Magnell 
2001a:213). The following hypotheses concerning the 
size of the local Ertebølle population and its social 
framework thus proceed from the assumption that 
Tågerup and the sites around the Saxån estuary were 
permanently occupied.

Earlier calculations of demographic conditions in 
southern Scandinavia during the Mesolithic have gen
erally stated the smallest possible figure (see also p. 
120). Calculations of the prehistoric population of 
Scania have given values of 200 people around 9,000 
BP, rising to 2,000 individuals around 6,000 BP (Wel- 
inder 1982:140; cf. Larsson 1978a, 1982a, 1983a). 
For the Late Mesolithic, Larsson estimates a total of 
2,000-3,000 people in Scania (Larsson 1990a:290),32 
while Burenhult reckons the maximum number of 
people on the coasts in the same periods as between 
1,400 and 2,100 individuals (Burenhult 1982:82). 
These calculations could thus suggest a population 
density in Scania of about 0.02 inhabitants per km2

during the Maglemose culture, increasing to roughly 
0.2 inhabitants per km2 towards the end of the Erte
bølle culture. By comparison, Andersen (2001a:70) 
has cautiously suggested for the whole of Denmark a 
total population in the Mesolithic of 5,000 individu
als.

These postulates concerning the size of the south
ern Scandinavian hunter-gatherer population proceed 
in large measure from the results of anthropological 
field studies conducted in environments that support
ed very limited populations, such as the Kalahari, the 
interior of Alaska, and the Australian deserts (Lee & 
De Vore 1968, 1976; Ingstad 1954; Binford 1978, 
1980; Keeley 1988). When the results are incorporat
ed in archaeological demographical analyses, the con
sequence has been an almost axiomatic claim that the 
early Stone Age was similar, with small and sparsely 
grouped bands of hunter-gatherers. This fails to con
sider the great demographic span that has actually ex
isted among hunter-gatherers outside marginal areas. 
Bordes criticized this early on (1968:235): “The zones 
in which the last tribes of hunters and gatherers have 
taken refuge today only serve to put wrong ideas in 
our heads.” Whatever the truth, the hitherto prevail
ing views of demographic conditions in the Mesolithic 
in southern Scandinavia are ultimately not much more 
than rough guesses.

A recently conducted study of hunter-gatherers 
shows population densities between 0.013 and 0.38 
inhabitants per km2 among groups living in the tem
perate forests of North America (Kelly 1995, tab. 6-4). 
There are also examples from California and the 
north-west coast, where the populations of different 
resource areas could actually reach as much as 2 in
habitants per km2 and 8.43 inhabitants per km2 re
spectively (ibid). Such high population figures have 
never been discussed for Scandinavia.

There are considerable difficulties in estimating the 
population of prehistoric southern Scandinavia solely 
on the basis of archaeological finds. On the other 
hand, perhaps stylistic differences in flint between dif-
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ferent regions in the Ertebølle period can reflect differ
ent ethnic groups, possibly tribes. Tribes, clans, or 
chiefdoms - whatever the structure of the communi
ties, we can at least be sure that the Ertebølle people 
maintained some kind of organized social system.

One of the most important ways people all 
over the world are alike is the fundamental 
basis on which they organize their social lives.
To relate effectively to each other, people must 
identify themselves and those around them, 
behave according to roles composed of 
specific rules for action, and participate in 
clearly defined groups. (Rynkiewich 
1990:177)

Prehistoric social frameworks can rarely be recon
structed, but results of analyses from several excavat
ed sites along the coast of eastern Zealand may signal 
a sedentary population who divided the resource areas 
into territories (Vang Petersen 1984:16f). This pre
sumed development towards clearer territoriality may 
be considered highly reasonable against the back
ground of the location of the habitation sites, the nu
trition strategy, and the manifest structures. The Late 
Mesolithic settlements around the former Saxån estu
ary in western Scania fit the picture of bigger and in
creasingly complex societies.

The circular resource area model that was extreme
ly popular in south Scandinavian Mesolithic research 
in the 1970s was based on calculations of how far a 
person can walk to and from the base camp in one day 
(Vita Finzi 8c Higgs 1970:7). The study was a break
through in that resource areas were held up as a cru
cial factor for understanding the localization of settle
ment sites and demographics. This circular model then 
served as a basis for postulates concerning demo
graphics and estimates of natural resources in south
ern Scandinavia in the Boreal and Atlantic periods 
(Larsson 1978a: 183ff.; 1982a:92ff). Larsson has 
drawn attention to several problems of source criti
cism in this stereotyped model; for instance, it does

not take into account the possibility of using rapid 
communication routes such as rivers in the interior 
and the open sea at the coast (cf. Larsson 1982a:92). 
An up-to-date compilation, based on global ethno
graphic studies of hunter-gatherers, also shows that 
the resource areas exploited during a year can vary 
greatly in size - anything from 25 km2 to 61,880 km2. 
In addition, the same study shows that sedentary hunt
er-gatherer societies around the world vary in size 
from 33 to 1,500 individuals, with an average of 287 
(Kelly 1995:115, 211).

Surveys of early territorial divisions among the dif
ferent tribes along the north-west coast of America 
show that the groups which controlled the river 
mouths also in most cases controlled the resource are
as far up these water systems (cf. Ames 1995:160, fig. 
1). If we apply this model to Tågerup, taking into ac
count the former bay and the courses of the rivers 
Braån and Saxån inland, we get an area of land com
prising about 400 km2 (fig. 149).

Douglas Price (1995:141) has summed up some of 
the markers that shed light on social complexity in an 
archaeological and anthropological perspective: high 
population, sedentism, territoriality, storage, elabo
rate technologies, intensive subsistence practices, 
long-distance trade, a medium of exchange, status dif
ferentiation, and social inequality. In this connection 
Price has pointed out that differences in status and in
equality cannot be detected in the Late Mesolithic ma
terial, and that there is no clear evidence of the alleged 
population growth.

It is well known that Ertebølle sites along the 
former coasts can be very large, but it is also the case 
that “smaller” inland sites can cover considerable ar
eas.33 The Early Neolithic sites have generally been 
thought to be much smaller, with an area of only 
400-800 m2 (cf. Madsen 8c Juel Jensen 1982:67; 
Larsson, M. 1992:80ff). If the varying size of settle
ment sites also represents fluctuating populations, 
one can question the postulated population growth 
in the Late Mesolithic. Ideas that Early Neolithic set-
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Figure 149. The postulated territory may seem large, but all parts can be reached in a day's journey using the existing waterways. It would 
therefore not have been necessary to have seasonal moves of base sites between the coast and the interior.

dement sites were small, however, are based on a cir
cular argument, ultimately due to the small extent 
covered by earlier excavations, and on over-interpre
tation of the results of surface surveys. The usually 
limited find-bearing arable fields with Early Neolith

ic material that have been registered in Scania and 
Denmark have been considered to constitute visible 
limits to the entire extent of the underlying settle
ment sites (for a critical examination of this ap
proach, see Artursson et al. 2002). Several recently
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Figure 150. The favourite game. Photo: Björn-Eyvind Swahn/Naturfotograferna.

conducted excavations in southern and central Swe
den have shown that stripping large areas also results 
in finds of large Early Neolithic settlements. These 
remains of habitations, consisting of houses, occupa
tion layers, other features, and artefacts, vary in size 
between 7,000 m2 and 17,900 m2 (Apel et al. 1995, 
1997; Knarrström 1996a; Hallgren et al. 1997; 
Knarrström & Lagergren-Olsson 1998).34

If we look at the natural conditions in Atlantic 
southern Scandinavia from a demographic perspec
tive, perhaps there never were more optimal environ
ments for a people decidedly geared to hunting and 
gathering. In his great work Danmarks Oldtid, 
Jensen has even called his chapter on the late Atlantic 
settlements “The Rich Country” (Jensen 2001:183). 
In the light of recent decades’ excavations, surveys, 
and interdisciplinary projects, there is reason to dis
cuss a much more generous estimate of the Atlantic 
population.

How many people could support themselves on the 
shores of a bay like that at Tågerup? There have been 
countless attempts to calculate this by counting the 
number of arrowheads and flakes, and using ethno
graphic comparisons with Mesolithic settlement sites 
and graves to postulate population figures, either per 
site or in general. A third possibility is to proceed from 
present-day conditions. At the Karrebæk-Dybsø fjord 
in south-west Zealand, the Danish archaeologist Degn 
Johansson has reached the conclusion that in AD 1925 
there were 200-300 people who made their living en
tirely by fishing. This corresponded to a total of 47 
families. He points out that Mesolithic technology 
could not match that of modern fishermen, but he says 
at the same time that the Stone Age populations sup
plemented their diet by collecting and hunting. In ad
dition, the fishermen’s families of the 1920s were in
corporated in a monetary economy which required 
substantial surplus production, beyond what the fam-
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bølle at Tåg

ilies themselves consumed. Degn Johansson therefore 
considers that a Mesolithic population in the same en
vironment could easily have numbered 300 (Johans
son 1998:93f.; 1999:64f.; 2000:199f). This is an inter
esting and thought-provoking example, but we feel 
that the terrestrial resources of the hinterland in an 
Atlantic climate enabled a much bigger population 
than this. These people paid no tax, they were self- 
sufficient in every respect, the forest was a huge larder 
and material supply, and - unlike their modern succes
sors - they had free hunting rights. In our model we 
assume that 300 people could live at the Saxån estuary 
just from fishing. The products of hunting and plant 
collection would have given room for more than this. 
Let us therefore discuss a scenario in which the Erte- 
bølle population at Tågerup and around the former 
Saxån estuary amounted to 500 individuals. Is this fig
ure wholly unreasonable?

The single most important factor that must be tak
en into consideration is the average daily energy need 
for a human being. The body’s lowest energy need, 
that is to say, at complete rest, is roughly between 8.5 
and 8.7 megajoules (MJ) per day (Wiseman 1986:56; 
Fait et al. 1987:49). The Swedish Army’s survival 
handbook (Svenska Arméns överlevnadshandbok 
1988:43) states the following figures: for light work 
the energy need is approximately 10.5 MJ/day, while 
more demanding activity in the field requires about 
18.4 MJ/day.

We should bear in mind that calculations based on 
the energy intake of modern Westerners are far in ex
cess of the probable values for prehistoric popula
tions. A compilation of the daily calorie consumption 
of eight modern-day hunter-gatherer peoples gave the 
mean value 10.2 MJ/day per person (cf. Kelly 
1995:102). These figures thus correspond to the ener
gy needs of a Westerner doing light work, so we have 
chosen 10.2 MJ/day as a basis for the average daily 
need of a Tågerup person in the warmer part of the 
year. Since we presume that the population lived per
manently in the area, they also spent the winter at the

place. Cold periods generally mean a greater energy 
need, so we must raise the average daily calorie intake 
by about 15% during the period October-March (cf. 
Fält & Källman 1989:36f). These calculations mean 
an average - for men, women, and children - daily 
energy need of about 11 MJ/person over the whole 
year. With the suggested population of 500 people, the 
total daily consumption would be around 5,500 MJ, 
or roughly 2 million MJ/year.

The next step in our discussion is to consider the 
different sources of nutrition and their relative propo
sitions. How great a share of the nutrition came from 
fishing, collecting, and hunting? Over 80% of the 
identified bone elements from the Ertebølle settlement 
at Tågerup come from fish, and despite taphonomic 
factors, the osteologists’ interpretation is that fishing 
played a greater role than previously (Eriksson & 
Magnell 2001a:205). As mentioned before, this is the 
general picture for Ertebølle coastal settlements 
(Jensen 2001:184ff), but exactly how large a share of 
the food economy consisted of fishing cannot of 
course be quantified.35

We return to the postulate above that about 300 
people could have been able to live entirely from fish
ing in the area of the Saxån estuary. For a total popu
lation of 500 people, then, fishing could have ac
counted for about 60% of the nutrition, particularly 
in view of the great investments made in various 
types of fishing traps and stationary devices. In 
round figures, this would have meant catching a few 
hundred fish of different kinds per day. In certain pe
riods, for example, when big herring, eel, or salmon 
appeared in numbers, the catches could presumably 
be spectacularly large, even by the standards of mod
ern-day people who fish for household consumption 
(cf. Nystedt 1994).

The importance of vegetable food is even more dif
ficult to quantify. All those leaves, fruit, and roots 
which could be used have not left any traces at all in 
the find layers. Apart from hazelnuts, it has never been 
possible to document the use of plants as bulk food
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during the Mesolithic (cf. Regnell 1998; Karsten 
2001). Indirect evidence for the collection and 
processing of vegetables is beginning to materialize to 
increasing extents on Mesolithic sites, as we have seen: 
querns, digging sticks, flint tools with silica polish, 
and of course plant macrofossils. Plant collection was 
seasonal by nature, occupying people chiefly in the 
summer and autumn. The rich testimony of the hazel
nuts, which totally dominate the macrofossils from 
Tågerup, show that these nuts could undoubtedly 
function as a kind of bulk food.

In our demographic example we reckon that plant 
collection could have accounted for at least 20% of 
the annual energy intake. The excellent storage prop
erties of hazelnuts and dried berries may have made 
them good food for variety even in the dark part of the 
year. If a fifth of the food intake consisted of vegeta
bles, of which hazelnuts accounted for 90%, this 
would have meant the following: a nuclear family of 
five persons would have eaten about half a kilo of nuts 
a day. Spread out over a year, this means that each in
dividual in the family consumed a total of 36.5 kg. 
The nuts were collected during a few weeks in the au
tumn, and a total of 15 twenty-litre baskets would 
have been enough to cover the family’s needs for a 
whole year?6 An interesting observation is that, during 
the period when collecting and fishing declined in 
scope, the season October-March, hunting for the big 
meat animals increased in significance instead (cf. 
Eriksson & Magnell 2001a:212).

How much of the energy intake do the mammals 
indicate? If we look at the species list and the MNI 
(Minimal Number of Individuals) list from Tågerup, 
we can see the total dominance of red deer, roe deer, 
and wild boar (Eriksson & Magnell 2001a:219f). 
None of these species dominates at the expense of an
other; the distribution of the three is roughly equal. A 
reasonable estimate is that these three species gener
ated about 90% of the food from hunted terrestrial 
game (meat from small game such as badger, otter, 
squirrel, and birds, as well as occasional porpoises,

bears, and seals accounted for the remaining 10%). It 
is important to stress here that, for example, each red 
deer provided not only its meat but also nutritious 
products such as marrow, blood, brain, and various 
entrails such as the heart, liver, and kidneys, which 
would have been suitable ingredients in stews, soups, 
and stocks. A calculation of the energy value of an 
animal must therefore proceed from this gastronomic 
all-round perspective. Red deer meat contains an av
erage of 225 g of protein and about 30 g of fat per 
kilo. This gives an energy value of 4.925 MJ/kg. We 
know from the osteological evidence that marrow 
was extracted from virtually all bones (cf. Lövgren 
1998) - even from such small bones as the toe bone 
of wild boar, which on average contains only a cou
ple of millilitres of marrow. The red deer marrow 
would have given energy to a value of 17.8 MJ per 
kilo.

Calculations of the energy value of different kinds 
of offal are based on the tables of the Swedish Nation
al Food Administration. To obtain some kind of mean 
figure, we have studied the nutrition content of offal 
taken from such different species as lamb, cattle, pigs, 
and reindeer. The average is about 4.44 MJ per kg. We 
have estimated the weight of a red deer at an average 
of 150 kg (Lepiksaar 1983b; Eriksson & Magnell 
2001b), which would mean an average energy content 
of 850.47 MJ/red deer. The contribution of roe deer to 
the nutrition intake of the Ertebølle settlement has 
been estimated in the same way as 78.17 MJ in total, 
based on an average slaughtering weight of 15 kg. The 
energy content of wild boar is proportionately greater. 
The fatty pork, at an average slaughtering weight of 
75 kg, contributes as much as 556.86 MJ (fig. 150).

We can now see whether our hypothetical calcula
tion of the significance of game for the diet can be cor
related with the assumed size of the game population 
in the territory, and how large a cull could be made 
without resulting in total eradication. Present-day 
game populations can withstand a fairly heavy hunt
ing pressure; an annual average of 10% of a vigorous
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stock of red deer, about 20% of a roe deer stock, and 
30% of a wild boar stock (Magnell, pers. com). In 
Scania in the Atlantic period we may reckon with dif
ferent population figures from those prevailing today; 
the conditions for certain species may have been more 
favourable, for other species less so. In addition, we 
must reckon with a high share of predatory animals 
which also took their toll of the meat animals. We 
have therefore consciously chosen to use relatively low 
population estimates for the stock of Mesolithic game 
- there are several modern examples of much denser 
populations from, say, Białowieża Primeval Forest in 
Poland/Belarus and the forests of the former east Ger
many (cf. Milkowski & Wójcik 1984:344; Brieder- 
mann 1990:5If.; Jedrzsejewska et al. 1997:413, app. 
I-V). For present-day Swedish stocks of red deer, pop
ulation densities of about 0.8 individuals/km2 have 
been stated, and for roe deer and wild boar about 10 
individuals/km2 (cf. Lavsund 1976:7). In the whole of 
late Atlantic Scania, these figures would have meant a 
total stock of about 8,000 red deer and about 100,000 
wild boar and the same number of roe deer. This 
means that, in the Late Mesolithic in Scania, it would 
be possible to kill 800 red deer and 20,000 each of roe 
deer and wild boar, without damaging the stock in the 
long term.

The Tågerup population’s postulated territory of 
400 km2 could thus have harboured stocks of between 
300 and 400 red deer, about 4,000 wild boar and
4,000 roe deer. If we reckon that hunting accounted 
for about 20% of the total nutrition intake for 500 
persons, this would have meant hunting about 1,100 
MJ/day. By our calculations, the proportion of roe 
deer, red deer and wild boar would thus have amount
ed to about 990 MJ/day, which corresponds to killing, 
for example, two wild boars a day.

Gender roles and aggression

This shared responsibility for food supply 
means an almost total equality between the 
sexes, a balance that would not be disturbed 
until the more developed stages of agricultural 
society. (Burenhult 1999:242)

Evaluations of social structure and gender roles in 
Stone Age Europe have alternated in pace with the po
litical currents of modern times (cf. Trigger 1993; 
Shanks &C Tilley 1994:29ff.; Caesar 1999:118ff.; Wel- 
inder 1999). In broad outline, the view of Stone Age 
hunters has moved from the puritanical, patriarchal 
image of the early twentieth century to the endeavours 
of the flower-power generation to find an egalitarian 
society. Both views have sometimes misunderstood or 
even manipulated, elevating exceptions to the status of 
rules when it fitted the purpose. Although the politi
cally correct thing today seems to be positive discrimi
nation of the concept of equality in prehistoric con
texts, there is nevertheless greater scope for a discus
sion of variation as regards people’s interaction as 
well.

The picture that Burenhult conjures up in the 
quotation above is partly contradicted by extensive 
anthropological studies focusing on food economy. 
It is generally observed that food is divided into dif
ferent degrees of prestige. The highest prestige is as
cribed to meat from big mammals brought home by 
hunters, the kind of food that can be shared with the 
other members of the group, outside the family: 
“Where men hunt large game because of women’s 
necessary childcare responsibilities, and given that 
large game is always shared whereas plant foods 
most often are not, then men will in almost all cases 
be in a better position than women to give food 
away and thus to acquire the prestige associated

Deaths by warlike activities inevitably result in spiralling violence which can become virtually institutionalized. 
A death in one's own ranks requires that the enemy should pay the same price. Perhaps the ten-year-old 
from Tågerup was a victim of blood vengeance by a rival neighbouring clan?
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with gift-giving” (Kelly 1995:271f). Fishing, small 
game hunting, and collecting mostly have not result
ed in higher status. Here, however, we should bear 
in mind that there is a striking difference between 
the nutrition strategies of the Kongemose and Erte- 
bølle people; the latter showed a much greater inter
est in the resources of the sea. Species diversification 
increased, as people fished near the coast, out in the 
bay, and also at greater depths in the Sound. Cod 
became almost a staple item, and the technology 
used for fishing was refined. A system of fish traps 
and stationary devices was placed along the shore 
and the mouths of the rivers (cf. Eriksson & Mag- 
nell 2001a; Mårtensson 2001). Nets were also laid 
further out in the estuary to further boost the vol
ume of the catch. The smaller fish traps, placed a 
few metres from the shore, may very well be inter
preted as the property of individual families, and 
the catch in these could hardly have been so big that 
it was regularly shared by all the inhabitants. On 
the other hand, the larger devices and net fishing 
may be regarded from a different perspective. These 
installations required the collection of large quanti
ties of raw material and great expenditure of time 
for plaiting, piling, and net making. The more com
plex installations should therefore be interpreted as 
a reflection of a shared effort, in which the inhabit
ants of the settlement site shared in the work and 
the catch alike.

There are great differences in the degree of com
plexity in different types of hunter-gatherer societies, 
although they are always organized in bands or tribes. 
Yet there is also a third possibility: the chiefdom (Con- 
standse-Westermann & Newell 1985:108). The power 
enjoyed and exercised by a chieftain can differ signifi
cantly in different chiefdoms, and there is no uniform 
model for this type of authoritarian system. In certain 
cases the title can be inherited, but there are also more 
temporary chiefdoms showing greater similarity to the 
Big Man system. Hunter-gatherers are not usually as
sociated with a social model of this kind, but there are

indications of the opposite (Carneiro 1981:37ff. and 
works cited there).

An ethno-historical example is the Całusa in south
ern Florida, a group that lived by fishing, collecting, 
and hunting. An archaeological example is the prece
ramic period VI on the coast of Peru, where society 
may have developed to the level of the chiefdom before 
agriculture was introduced. “It seems, then, that agri
culture per se is not essential to the rise of chiefdoms. 
Where wild food sources are unusually abundant, reli
able, and essentially sedentary, chiefdoms may occa
sionally arise” (Carneiro 1981:49).

At any rate, the Ertebølle culture contains several 
crucial factors, each of which independently suggests a 
more hierarchical society. Sedentism, high popula
tions, complex technologies, and the opportunity to 
create and store a surplus are known ethnographic 
conditions which can contribute to a development of 
society in this direction (Rowley-Conwy 1999:134). 
Burenhult has suggested that Late Mesolithic society 
was politically structured like a Big Man organization. 
The leaders of such systems become leaders solely on 
the basis of their personal qualities, for example, 
through trade, war, or the like; the title cannot be in
herited.

An important observation is that such persons can
not be distinguished in material terms from other citi
zens, and consequently they cannot be distinguished in 
the archaeological evidence of graves (Burenhult 
1999:243). It may superficially seem that the position 
of Big Man did not involve any advantages apart from 
prestige, but the title in fact means more than that. 
One can envisage a person, a kind of chieftain, gather
ing a number of loyal followers around him (Blanton 
1995:111).

Although this system may seem to arise from egali
tarian circumstances - and hence be perceived as fairer 
than inherited chieftain’s titles - it is still a matter of 
acquiring personal power (Sahlins 1990:337ff). It is in 
such murky waters that large-scale conflicts originate, 
and perhaps social development in Scandinavia
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reached such a critical pivoting point during the Erte- 
bølle culture?

Erik Brinch Petersen, however, believes that the im
age of the Late Mesolithic period as particularly vio
lent in relation to earlier periods does not hold, since 
older material for comparison is almost non-existent. 
It is almost like “comparing something with nothing” 
(Brinch Petersen 2001:51). This opinion is perfectly 
correct, but the fact nevertheless remains: an amazing
ly large proportion of the Late Mesolithic skeletons 
show signs of external violence, most probably in
curred in conflicts of some kind (cf. Constandse-West- 
ermann & Newell 1984; Larsson 1983c; Meiklejohn & 
Zvelebil 1991; Kannegaard Nielsen & Brinch Petersen 
1993; Bennike 1985; 1997; Grünberg 1996:38). One 
should remember here that mortal flesh wounds do 
not necessarily leave any visible marks on bones. The 
evidence that exists consists of skeletons in which pro
jectile points have fastened, and skulls with lesions (cf. 
Larsson 1988a; Bennike 1997:105; see also the discus
sion on p. 229).

According to Larsson (1988e:70), the Skateholm 
material also includes indirect osteological evidence of 
a harsher social climate. What he means is Verner Al- 
exandersen’s (1988) and Newell & Constandse-West- 
ermann’s (1988) observation that one finds more wear 
damage on skeletons and poorer dental status among 
the individuals in the later cemetery. This anomaly can 
“be explained by changes which had a deleterious ef
fect on the provision situation and thus changed socie
ty in such a way that great opposition arose between 
groups” (Larsson 1988e:70).

People have killed each other in all ages, and the 
individual physical act itself offers only marginal inter
pretative possibilities in the perspective of cultural his
tory. However, if we analyse the phenomenon in the 
light of the other social factors that we believe we 
know of, perhaps we can also have an opportunity to 
speculate about the underlying causes that sometimes 
make primitive people seize the crudest means to re
solve a conflict or rectify an injustice.

Like “civilized” man, primitive people make war 
for several different reasons, and the chain of events 
leading to major, protracted conflicts can sometimes 
be trivial, but in other cases they can be highly com
plex (cf. Mathiessen 1962). There may be wars of 
conquest or wars of defence over territories and re
sources, personal injustices which can involve a 
whole lineage in feuds, or simply ritualized battles 
resembling modern sporting events more than any
thing else (Ingstad 1937:182f; Keesing 1981:282ff; 
Orme 1981:196; Larsson 1986:30; Reader 1988:42f; 
Chagnon 1990:319ff).

The only skeleton at Tågerup which shows a vio
lent death is, as we have seen, the ten-year-old child 
who was buried close to the long-house. In the region 
of the decomposed pelvis we found the front part of 
an impact-damaged transverse arrowhead. The loca
tion of the point indicated that the child had been 
shot with an arrow in the back. It is not difficult to 
imagine how the boy or the girl had run away from 
the attacker, but was hit hard by a well-aimed arrow 
in mid-flight. It may seem unusually bloodthirsty to 
attack a child, but anthropological studies show that 
the nature of the conflict often determines who the 
victim will be. Disputes over territories and blood 
feuds between lineages or clans mostly tend to devel
op more violently than, say, small martial enterprises 
to gain prestige or raids as part of initiation rites for 
young men (cf. Evans-Pritchard 1969:125ff). As an 
exception it may be mentioned that Indians belong
ing to the Mundurucü and Yanomamo in South 
America made very cruel and bloody raids, levelling 
neighbouring villages solely with a view to taking 
trophies or gaining political advantages (Murphy & 
Murphy 1985:106f; Chagnon 1990:321).37 Deaths 
by warlike activities inevitably result in spiralling vi
olence which can become virtually institutionalized. 
A death in one’s own ranks requires that the enemy 
should pay the same price. Perhaps the ten-year-old 
from Tågerup was a victim of blood vengeance by a 
rival neighbouring clan? II
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Comments

1. Complete lists of plants and animals from the 
Tågerup site can be found in Eriksson & Magnell 
2001a, appendix I, Regnell & Ekblom 2001, appen
dix 1, II & 111, Mårtensson 2001, tab. 2, Regnell et al. 
2001, fig. 4-6 & 11.

2. It cannot be ruled out that the Late Mesolithic 
population at Tågerup also created glades in its 
territory in order to increase the stock of game, 
and thereby to make it easier to hunt and trap. An 
American study has shown that the population of 
white-tailed deer in an area rose from 2.1 to 14.5 
individuals/km2 after a forest fire (Gumming 
1969:259). In historical sources there are descrip
tions of how Indians in New England started fires 
to get a more open forest with more game. The 
fires were small and could easily be controlled; 
they removed brushwood and created a rich un
dervegetation of grass, herbs, and bushes (Cronon 
1983:49ff). In southern Scandinavia this would 
have favoured red deer in particular, which prefers 
a more open vegetation rather than dense prime
val forest (Dahl 1989:33).

3. The height of the front of the Ertebølle culture's 
handle cores is on average 17.7 mm, whereas old
er ones have an average height of 23 mm (Karsten 
& Knarrström 2001 a:305f). Whether this difference 
in millimetres should be considered to have any 
archaeological relevance is a question that we 
leave open.

4. In the osteological material from the Kongemose 
context there are various teeth from predatory ani
mals which could very well have been used as 
parts in this type of flint-working instrument (cf. 
Callahan 1985:36; Hahn 1992:73; Andersen 
1997:9Iff; Knarrström 2000b:42f). These teeth, 
however, lack visible traces of use-wear (Eriksson 
& Magnell 2001 a. Appendix 1)

5. A total of 12 core axes, two pick axes, four flake 
axes, and a Limhamn axe were found in the floor 
layer. There were also prefabricates for stone axes 
and core axes. The pick axes may possibly have

been used to "peck" grooves running round ant
lers, to make it easier to cut off the desired parts 
(cf. Møhi 1970b:48).

6. The settlement south of the existing railway was 
not subject to further excavation, since the Nation
al Rail Administration reduced the size of the work 
area after the preliminary excavations, for reasons 
of cost. The wood chips and tar torches shown in 
figures 115 and 116 were collected about 100 
metres further west during the final excavation, 
but they correspond entirely to the wooden finds 
in the shore below the workshop.

7. Both Helena Knutsson (1982) and Helle Juel 
Jensen (1988) have observed in use-wear analyses 
of Late Mesolithic flake axes from Scania that the 
objects had varying functions. Apart from serving 
as regular axes, they were also used as cutting and 
scraping tools.

8. The species have been identified by Thomas Bar
tholin, National Museum, Copenhagen.

9. In a Late Mesolithic fish trap from Jonstorp in 
north-west Scania, remains of cod were also found 
(Pettersson & Olausson 1952:147).

10. Søren H. Andersen (1995:74) claims that the har
poon should be associated chronologically with 
the middle and late part of the Ertebølle culture 
above all. This category of object occurs sporadi
cally during the early Ertebølle/late Kongemose 
culture, but it seems to be wholly absent from the 
early Kongemose contexts.

11. The finds from the excavation consisted mainly of 
powerful cutting tools. Use-wear analyses of these 
was rendered difficult by patination and wave wash
ing, but the tendency is for them to have been used 
to butcher large animals rather than to gut fish.

12. One of the birch-bark rolls is dated to 6,880±65 
BP, but it should be mentioned that the refuse lay
er from the Ertebølle period contained several 
comparable finds. There is a great deal to suggest 
that floats were used for net fishing during the ma
jor part of the Mesolithic, and this fishing method
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evidently goes back a long way (cf. Pälsi 1920; 
Welinder 1971b: 177).

13. At the inland settlement site of Ringkloster in Jut
land there were several skulls of pine marten with 
damage which may have arisen through hunting 
for furs (Jensen 2001:165).

14. A fork (Swedish tana) is a tree trunk cut off at 
head height. Sharp forks are cut in it and some 
carrion is set in the middle. Predatory animals, es
pecially foxes, get caught on the fork when they 
jump for the bait (Andersson et al. 1988:251).

15. Thomas Bartholin, when analysing the tip with 
traces of fire damage, pointed out that this shape 
could have arisen naturally.

16. For a more detailed description of the morphology 
that distinguishes throwing sticks from boomer
angs, see Peter 1986 and Wray 2000.

17. The archaeological literature abounds in details of 
boys' graves, whereas girls' graves are so far con
spicuous by their absence. Although odontologists 
have claimed that it is possible to distinguish be
tween boys' and girls' teeth (Brinch Petersen et 
al. 1993:66) Verner Alexandersen claims in his 
analysis of the Skateholm graves that "A sex-de- 
termination of the skeletal material based on 
tooth size and tooth shape cannot be made with 
absolute certainty", and a little later, "The teeth 
develop early in childhood and the sexual dimor
phism is small, even though it can be found" 
(1988:108). The implication of this is that caution 
is essential when determining the sex of children, 
particularly in view of the other wide variation in 
Mesolithic skeletal material. It is claimed in sever
al places that buried children - even infants aged 
eight months provided with knives or transverse 
arrowheads - are boys, a gender argument based 
on the fact that these particular categories of ar
tefact occur more often in men's graves (cf. Lars
son 1985b; Brinch Petersen 1990a:27f; Andersen 
2001 a:86; Jensen 2001:226). The Gøngehusvej 
grave is an exception in that the sex determina

tion is also based on odontological studies 
(Brinch Petersen et al. 1993). It would be wisest, 
however, not to determine the sex of buried indi
viduals solely on the occurrence of special arte
fact categories.

18. Some 31% of the number of animal bones, 28% of 
the total weight of animal bones have been identi
fied (Kjällquist 2001, tab. 4).

19. Only two of fourteen wild boar bones were burnt: 
fragments of a phalanx and of a tibia (Kjällquist 
2001:50).

20. This applies to graves 1-16, 34-35, 40-41, and 
56-57.

21. SK I, grave 7 (Larsson 1980b:32), SK I, grave 13 
(Larsson 1981 a:25; 1988a:l 16f.), SK I, grave 16 
(Larsson 1981a:28), SK I, grave 33 (Larsson 
1982b:20; 1988a:l 14), SK II, grave 1 (Larsson 
1982b:26), SK II, grave II (Larsson 1982b:27), SK II, 
grave IX (Larsson 1983b:28), SK II, grave X (Larsson 
1983b:28f.), SK II, grave XI (Larsson 1983b:31).

22. SK II, grave XI (Larsson 1983b:31). The transverse 
arrowhead has not been published yet. The author 
of this section found the arrowhead in 1987 in 
connection with conservation measures for an ex
hibition about Skateholm at Trelleborg Museum.

23. Larsson writes in a later context that both arrow
heads were found between the thigh bones 
(1988a:l 14).

24. Two grave-like features were only documented in 
plan and by auger probes (Karsten & Knarrström 
1998a; Kjällquist 2001:55f). Pit A2828 measured
1.45x0.8 m. The filling consisted of slightly humic, 
blotchy dark-grey/greyish-brown sand. Pit A2753 
measured 1.44x0.74 m. The filling consisted of 
light-grey sand.

25. A total excavation was not possible because the 
National Rail Administration reduced the work 
area before the final excavation in 1998.

26. A2526, 2546, 2582, and 2606 in the supplementa
ry preliminary investigation report (Karsten & 
Knarrström 1998a).
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27. The Canadian archaeologist Brian Hayden, for ex
ample, in his description of the gigantic hunter- 
gatherer village of Keatley Creek in British Colum
bia, has noted that, when the houses were aban
doned or burnt down, certain rites and votive acts 
were performed, involving the burial of dog's or
parts of dogs in the floors (Hayden 1997:98). 34.

28. The same over-representation can be seen in the 
bones from the Kongemose culture. Of thirty-nine 
bone finds, twenty-six come from skulls (Eriksson 
& Magnell 2001 a:225, appendix I).

29. An analysis of the finds from the squares in the 
Kongemose culture settlement layer and refuse
layer which contained the dog cannot demonstrate 35. 
any spatial relation between dog bones and spe
cial categories of object.

30. Figurative motifs are rare in the Ertebølle culture;
they are mostly found in earlier Mesolithic periods 
(Larsson 1994:18f). As for representations of hu- 36.
mans, they are even more rare; only two are
known in Sweden (Karsten 2001:138ff), and in 
Denmark just a few (e.g. Andersen 1990; Brinch 
Petersen 1990c, 1990d; Fischer 1990a; Liversage 
1990; Vang Petersen 1990b). They belong to the 
world of Kongemose and Ertebølle art.

31. "At first sight it looks as if the motifs depended on
the material that was to be decorated; we should 37. 
possibly reckon with different patterns and 'art 
types' dependent on the raw material, whether this 
was tattooing, painting, costume, or horn, antler, 
and amber" (Andersen 2001 a:89).

32. Lars Larsson refers the number to a debate article 
by Stig Welinder from 1982, but there Welinder 
mentions the maximum number of 2,000 people, 
a total that he says is based on earlier calculations 
by Larsson (Welinder 1982:140).

33. After the trial excavations, for example, the Ertebølle 
complex at Tågerup, merely within the development 
area as it was then, was calculated as covering
11,000 m2 (Andersson & Knarrström 1998a:79). The 
Late Mesolithic inland site of Bökeberg III in Scania

covers over 1,500 m2, of which almost 1,000 m2
consists of remains of terrestrial settlements (Karsten
2001:95). The inland site of Ringkloster, located in
eastern Jutland, is estimated to be as large as 15,000
m2, that is, ten times larger than the Bökeberg site 223
(Andersen 1975b. p. 18).
Not surprisingly, then, there seems to be a relation
ship between the size of the excavation area and the 
perceived size of the Early Neolithic sites. Excavations 
in recent years show that Early Neolithic settlements 
can be more than ten times larger than has previous
ly been suggested, in other words, even larger in 
area than many Late Mesolithic coastal sites.
Andersen says - but without naming his source - 
that for "hunting people still living at our latitudes", 
fishing and hunting have accounted for about 70% of 
the total nutrition intake, whereas plant collecting 
has represented about 30% (Andersen 2001 a: 106).
Harvest statistics from American hazelnut growers 
(1930s) provide a basis on which to calculate that 
the postulated resource area of the Tågerup popu
lation, 400 km2, should have generated hazelnut 
harvests which covered the annual need many 
times over (Rowley, Kriesel & Marousek 1997). To 
reach this yield the required territory would have 
been roughly half an acre of hazel per km2.
The Yanomamo Indians' own explanation for the 
cruel wars was the hunt for trophies and prestige.
We may wonder, however, whether there might 
not be an underlying biological cause. Although 
jungle biotopes have a wealth of species, this does 
not mean that they were easy prey for hunters. In 
addition, the soil layers are very thin, not allowing 
any stationary cultivation. Despite the seemingly 
rich environment, the rainforest is a fragile and 
sometimes harsh source of nutrition. These Indian 
communities functioned more or less, but when 
the missionaries' activities put an end to the wars, 
their life lay in ruins. From the perspective of natu
ral determinism, the wars can perhaps be ex
plained by the competition for the scant resources.



In southern Scandinavia there is archaeological evidence 

of three different forms of Mesolithic burial: the flat-earth grave, cremation, and possibly burial at sea. If variation really is 

the key word here too, then it is both reasonable and logical to reckon with further forms of burial - although they may be 

difficult to attest archaeologically - during the Mesolithic, for example, leaving the dead on the ground, or placed on 

wooden platforms, or wrapped in branches. With the exception of burial at sea, all these forms of burial could very well

Topics in cultural history

have coexisted within a limited area, that is, been part of a cemetery.



The problem of the cemeteries

The Swedish archaeologist Helena Knutsson 
(1995:66f) has summed up in eleven points, based on 
an extensive reading of anthropological literature, 
the mortuary practices of historically known mobile 
groups of hunter-gatherers:

They mourn their dead with great emotion.

They do not show their grief through ritualized behaviour and seem to lack religious pat
terns and prescriptions of their own.

They look after their dead without delay. Those who die in the camp are generally buried 
there, while those who die elsewhere are buried in the place where death occurred.

Leaving the body, placing it on or above ground, or depositing it in other ways is considered 
comparable to inhumation or cremation.

The settlement/camp is abandoned, without exception, after someone dies there.

It is also very common that the hut/dwelling of the dead person is pulled down over the 
body or the grave, or it is burnt up. Sometimes the body is burnt together with the hut, 
sometimes the body is left in the hut which later collapses.

There is often partial destruction of the dead person’s belongings. Just some of them, or 
none at all, are left in the grave. It is more common that they are left on top of it.

There are no fixed rules as to how the body should be laid, for example, as regards the ori
entation or what is supposed to accompany the deceased in the grave.

The dead are hardly ever buried in proper cemeteries until the introduction of Christianity. 
The accumulations of graves that can arise should rather be seen as a unplanned effect of 
people returning to the same campsite repeatedly, but after intervals of many years.

People never make things specifically for the burial. They mostly take something from the 
dead person’s personal belongings, sometimes something else from the camp, often, but not 
necessarily, the same for everyone.

One and the same group can place the dead in different postures in the grave. Sometimes the 
body is buried, sometimes it is cremated, thrown in a river, left in the camp or outside it, of
ten depending on the situation, sometimes also depending on the sex or age of the deceased.
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§09 How do the Mesolithic graves at 
Tågerup fit with Knutsson’s anthropological evidence? 
Let us begin by looking more closely at the starting 
points for her interpretation. Knutsson consistently 
transfers these eleven points to conditions in southern 
Scandinavia in the Late Mesolithic, on the basis of the 
cemeteries from Skateholm and Vedbæk. One prob
lem is that the level of analysis that she has chosen 
does not allow her “to distinguish between different 
ways of life for hunter-gatherers in the Mesolithic” 
(1995:185). She considers that the Late Mesolithic 
material lacks “clear traces of lasting settlement, such 
as remains of permanent house structures, a division 
into ritual and everyday phases of life, ... in the crea
tion of cemeteries alongside the settlement, and clear 
traces of domestication of animals and plants” (ibid.). 
Ertebølle society, as we have already discussed, was 
not a mobile hunter-gatherer society of the classic 
kind, but was part of a settlement pattern character
ized by permanence and sedentism. The value of com
parison with the examples used by Knutsson may 
therefore be questioned, yet her analysis offers an in
teresting anthropological framework for the general 
discussion of Mesolithic mortuary practice.

The graves of the Ertebølle people on the Tågerup 
promontory were obviously located on or at least very 
close to the habitation sites. They thus agree very well 
with the widespread traditional view that the living 
and the dead in the Mesolithic shared the same area 
(cf. Albrethsen & Brinch Petersen 1975a, 1975b, 
1976; Albrethsen et al. 1976; Kannegaard Nielsen & 
Brinch Petersen 1993; Larsson 1988a:97ff; Burenhult 
1999; Jensen 2001; Karsten & Knarrström 2001b). As 
Meiklejohn et al. have put it (1998:205): “A burial is 
just another feature on a Mesolithic habitation site.” 
But the two graves which certainly belong to the 
Kongemose culture at Tågerup are not on or even be
side the habitation site. In fact, they were dug at a con
siderable distance from the contemporary habitation 
site - more than 100 metres away. This implies that 
the thesis of an intimate spatial link between grave and

settlement does not apply to these early graves. Per
haps this observation may help to explain the lack of 
known graves from the Early and Middle Mesolithic 
in southern Scandinavia (cf. Kannegaard Nielsen & 
Brinch Petersen 1993:77; Kjällquist 2001)? Of the 
roughly 150 Mesolithic graves in southern Scandina
via that were known before the Tågerup excavations, 
there are perhaps just ten which belong to these peri
ods (Althin 1950a, 1951; Wigforss 1968; Gejvall 
1970; Arwidsson 1949, 1979; Larsson 1982a; Fischer 
1993b; Kannegaard Nielsen & Brinch Petersen 1993). 
Most of the older Mesolithic graves have been discov
ered in a random fashion, and no direct spatial link 
between these and any contemporary settlement has 
been established with certainty (cf. the Barum grave, 
Rydbeck 1945; Lidén 1948; Gejvall 1970). A method
ological problem is thus the obvious risk of too small 
excavation areas. “There is no point in digging small 
pits if it is the graves you are after. The topsoil has to 
be stripped,” as Brinch Petersen wrote a quarter of a 
century ago (Brinch Petersen et al. 1976:99). A change 
in the current archaeological focus on the find-rich 
occupation layers and refuse layers of the sites, so as to 
take an unprejudiced look at the surroundings as well, 
could perhaps shed new light on the almost wholly 
unknown mortuary practice before the Ertebølle cul
ture. In practice it is only large rescue excavations that 
can elucidate this problem (Karsten 2003).

If we return to Knutsson’s anthropological exam
ples, we see that they seem to show a Janus face; we 
find a picture of flexible and varied mortuary practice 
with great scope for individual solutions for each 
death, as regards location, burial method, grave 
goods, body posture, etc. In stark contrast there is the 
uncompromising action under point five, which re
quires abandoning the habitation site after every 
death. In Knutsson’s dissertation this action is one of 
the cornerstones of her interpretation of Late Meso
lithic mortuary practice. The Mesolithic burial places, 
which were mostly used over a long period, must in 
her view be imaginary places, an “unplanned effect”
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of people abandoning their habitation sites and re
turning to them over and over again. When Knutsson 
then denies the occurrence of regular Mesolithic ceme
teries, she uses two arguments above all: that new 
graves sometimes damage older ones and that graves 
were not marked above ground (1995:184). But, as we 
have pointed out above (p. 202f), there is reason to 
hold a diametrically opposite view. Instead a picture 
emerges of a cemetery where people seem to have 
striven for close spatial contact with previous burials. 
Notice that half of the Skateholm I graves actually 
damage, touch on, or lie very close together. It is quite 
obvious that the graves must have been clearly marked 
above ground. We have already dealt with the circum
stances surrounding grave 20 and grave 11 at Skate- 
holm I (see p. 79f), which seem to have involved up
right posts, but we also discussed the interesting fact 
that some graves saw secondary burials, with the addi
tion of more bodies or the removal of parts of bodies. 
The Tågerup excavations have yielded archaeological 
evidence of grave markers above ground (the example 
of the woman from the Blak phase), and with these as 
guidance it was also possible to make new burials in 
the same grave, but without disturbing the older grave 
(the example of the woman and the five-year-old from 
the Ertebølle culture).

In Knutsson’s account there is no information 
about how long the interval was, or should be, be
tween the abandonment of the habitation site and the 
return to it; reading between the lines, however, we 
gain the impression the interval was long enough to 
erase all memory of how or where earlier graves were 
dug. Yet Knutsson simultaneously writes that the 
graves at Skateholm “are intermixed with habitation 
site material which is demonstrably contemporary” 
(1995:175). It must therefore have been this alterna
tion between settlement site finds and grave finds that 
provided the archaeological background for the thesis 
that the dead and the living shared the same area, 
seemingly at the same time. According to Knutsson, 
however, a synchronous combination of grave and 
habitation would be a wholly unknown phenomenon 
among “known sedentary or semi-sedentary groups of 
hunter-gatherers” (1995:175).

Most scholars agree that the graves found on Mes
olithic sites in southern Scandinavia can scarcely rep
resent the entire population that once lived in these 
places. Considering the number of graves and the peri
od of use of the cemeteries, Knutsson’s study shows a 
burial frequency corresponding to one death every 13 
years at Skateholm I and one every 37 years at Skate- 
holm II (ibid:172). This is certainly not much, but

these figures naturally have no value unless all the 
graves in an excavated area have been found. For 
Tågerup the equivalent calculations would have re
markable consequences: roughly one burial every 300 
years! If we consider the cenotaph-like structures in 
the eastern excavation area and add the various hu
man bones found in refuse and occupation layers, 
however, we find a number approaching that at Skate- 
holm, but still unreasonably low: roughly one burial 
every 50 years. A future excavation of the area north 
of our excavation, up on the Tågerup plateau, would 
undoubtedly result in more Mesolithic graves,1 so this 
figure could presumably be reduced still more. It is 
obvious that there will be problems if the whole settle
ment site is not defined, demarcated, and totally exca
vated, and if all organic material is not preserved. This 
means, in principle, that grave counts cannot be used 
to determine the number of inhabitants of a site. In 
practice one can say that a demographic study of the 
same settlement site may give a basis for counting the 
expected number of deaths, but it cannot be used as a 
basis for counting the expected number of graves.

The Tågerup graves are far too few in number to 
permit any generalizations, but they can undoubtedly 
be fitted into what we regard as Knutsson’s most im
portant conclusion, namely, that it is “the actual varia
tion in behaviour that constitutes the mortuary prac
tice” (1995:166; cf. Borgognini Tarli et al. 1993:168; 
Grünberg 1996:39). In southern Scandinavia there is 
archaeological evidence of three different forms of 
Mesolithic burial: the flat-earth grave, cremation, and 
possibly burial at sea.2 If variation really is the key 
word here too, then it is both reasonable and logical to 
reckon with further forms of burial - although they 
may be difficult to attest archaeologically - during the 
Mesolithic, as point four above suggests; for example, 
leaving the dead on the ground, or placed on wooden 
platforms, or wrapped in branches (cf. Karsten 
2001:89).3 With the exception of burial at sea, all 
these forms of burial could very well have coexisted 
within a limited area, that is, been part of a cemetery.
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It is interesting to note that the grave finds from 
Tågerup partly fit Knutsson’s sixth, seventh, and tenth 
points. The filling of the oldest grave - the woman’s 
grave from the Blak phase - is rich in bone and flint, a 
large share of which is burnt. We know that the finds 
in the burial pit do not belong to the surrounding oc
cupation layers, since the grave area was never used 
for settlement. The high proportions of burnt material 
also differ drastically from the general find situation 
on the contemporary habitation site. It is therefore 
highly probable that the finds in the filling may repre
sent deposited remains of a burial ceremony in which 
the dead person’s possessions may have been burnt. 
The same circumstances may be considered to apply 
also to one of the Ertebølle burials: the woman who 
lay under the child. In the other inhumation graves, 
however, the situation is completely different. The fill
ing contains hardly any finds, and no corresponding 
interest in depositing burnt objects can be traced. 
Apart from the great variation - as expressed in grave 
form, body posture, orientation, and grave goods - the 
Late Mesolithic graves in southern Scandinavia thus 
agree poorly with the mortuary practice of historically 
known hunter-gatherer societies.

All the evidence suggests that Mesolithic graves 
were marked and could be grouped in proper cemeter
ies, which were sometimes separate from contempo
rary habitation sites. The use of something to mark 
graves above ground - stone, earth, wooden plat
forms, or totem poles - appears to have existed during 
both the Kongemose and the Ertebølle cultures. It is 
uncertain whether these markers manifested and legit
imated the territorial rights of the tribe or just served 
as a concrete memorial to the dead, but the most natu
ral conclusion is that both functions were combined 
through time (cf. Larsson 1995:98). Tracy Cullen pur
sues a similar line of thought in her study of Mesolith
ic graves in the Franchthi cave (Greece). She interprets 
the burials as follows: “By their very location, the de
ceased are included as members of the community; 
perhaps their presence was thought to ensure the pro

ductivity of their descendants, a counterbalance to the 
threat of individual extinction” (Cullen 1995:286). 
The graves at Tågerup, however, are too few in 
number to allow us to see any crucial differences be
tween the burial practice of the Kongemose and Erte
bølle cultures, but the excavation at least indicates 
that the older graves were placed outside the actual 
habitation area.

Social framework and development

How the transition from one culture to 
another during the Mesolithic should be 
understood is ... still something of an enigma, 
both here and elsewhere. (Brinch Petersen 
1993a:47)

The very great differences in the flint craft and artis
tic expressions of the Kongemose and Ertebølle cul
tures have already been pointed out on several occa
sions. The artefacts in the latter period are certainly 
made in a functional and rational way, but all con
cern for visually attractive forms has vanished. There 
are several models to explain this, but our fundamen
tal stance is that material culture can be interpreted 
as an expression of the prevailing norm, in other 
words, a kind of extension of the social framework. 
A present-day parallel to the symmetrical aesthetic of 
the Kongemose culture would be the strict order in 
Singapore, directly reflected in a multitude of rules 
and laws on behaviour, tidy streets, and spotless glass 
faęades. It is risky, however, to use material objects 
lightly as one-way roads to an interpretation of un
known societies. The first Western ethnographers of
ten made this mistake, which had the consequence 
that aboriginal populations in America, Australia, 
and Africa were often regarded solely as pitiful sav
ages. If the ethnographers had tried at all to explore 
the concealed social networks, the narrative tradi
tions and myths, they might have obtained a different 
picture (Knarrström 1996c:130ff). The lack of com
plex material objects does not automatically reveal a 
non-complex society, but a complex material culture 
is mostly a direct reflection of the society’s prevailing 
system of norms.

The different expressions and constituents of the 
Kongemose culture, as we know them from Tågerup, 
unequivocally indicate a society with clearly defined 
rules on several different levels. Well-made and almost 
standardized flint objects are one example. Other evi
dence comes from the sense of accuracy and the artis
tic idiom (cf. Sørensen 1996:139). The selective cull
ing of red deer could not have been done unless people
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had first explicitly defined rules for hunting and then 
strictly adhered to them. The culture’s material re
mains show a well-polished faęade which initially 
paints a picture of harmony, aesthetics, and self-disci
pline. We could content ourselves with this interpreta
tion, but is it really the case that the increasingly 
standardized and refined material world in the middle 
Kongemose culture merely reflects the perfect Meso
lithic society? And if so, why does it disappear virtual
ly at a stroke? We cannot identify any stages of decay 
or gradual change to something else in the lithic mate
rial in this period. The phenomenon of collapse is a 
universal process which is not confined to a particular 
type of society or a particular hierarchical level:

Hunting bands and tribal cultivators 
experience changes in complexity, either 
increases or decreases, just as surely as do 
large nations. Collapse, involving as it does a 
sudden, major loss of an established level of 
complexity, must be considered relative to the 
size of the society in which it occurs. Simple 
societies can lose an established level of 
complexity just as do great empires. (Tainter 
1988:5)

Collapse as a process can take a varying length of 
time depending on which factor was decisive for tip
ping the scales in a negative direction. This may be 
internal or external conflicts, failing resources, re
structuring of the economy, epidemics, or natural dis
asters - events which - alone or in combination - can 
easily break down a social structure (cf. Hayden & 
Ryder 1991:55f). A common denominator can also be 
invoked from the sphere of political economy. All so
cio-political systems need a constant addition of 
“fuel” for their maintenance. Societies which have de
veloped a high complexity at different levels are often 
at a point where they face falling marginal gains, with 
the result that it is increasingly difficult to provide the 
economic means with which to continue to develop, or 
even to maintain the level that has been reached 
(Tainter 1988:91ff; Mogren 2000:70f). Tainter says 
that this mechanism in most cases is the reason for the 
fall of societies.

A common feature of societies on the verge of ca
tastrophe or a gradual dissolution is the increasingly 
strengthened features of material expression. Culture- 
specific ornaments, burial mounds, buildings, or ritu
als which were once relatively modest can take on al
most tasteless forms and dimensions, all with the pur
pose of disguising cracks in the structure by vulgar 
cosmetics in order to maintain the prevailing order.

Although it may seem far-fetched, it is tempting to 
draw parallels here to the middle Kongemose culture’s 
escalating production of perfect flint objects, the 
maintenance of the economic rule system with selec
tive hunting, and the increasingly refined handicraft in 
bone and antler. Whether this is the case or not, this 
lifestyle came to an end relatively abruptly.

The Kongemose society appears to have functioned 
well, with deliberate planning, and ordered in every 
way to suit the conditions of the surrounding environ
ment. Somewhere in this seemingly ideal Mesolithic 
existence, however, there was a ticking bomb. We can 
perhaps use the Japanese stone garden as a metaphor. 
A space that exudes perfection, purity, and absolute 
calm, but outside that space a society with social re
pression and frightening suicide rates. Of course, we 
cannot state with certainty the reasons for the decline 
of the Kongemose culture, but if we follow our earlier 
interpretation of the archaeological material, the fol
lowing hypothesis can be put forward:

The more stationary life established at Tågerup at 
the start of the Kongemose culture led to more secure 
living conditions on several different levels. People used 
the stable resources of the sea, and the sedentary organ
ization gave the potential to store a surplus. The re
strained hunting of the forest game clearly indicates 
that this food strategy worked well. The population 
underwent rapid demographic changes when the birth 
rate and the survival rate increased. This development 
continued for several hundred years, but at a certain 
critical point - perhaps around 5850 cal. BC - the curve 
of the marginal gain turned downwards. It was not pos
sible to maintain the society’s norm system, and at the 
same time more people had to be supported. The strict, 
tradition-bound, thoroughly regulated society was not 
able to muster the strength to cope with the change. 
There was a lack of flexibility both in economic strategy 
and in internal organization. The system of rules, which 
at first contributed to the success of the classic 
Kongemose culture, as its very engine, was probably in 
the end a factor contributing to its decline.
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What actually happened is difficult to grasp from 
the limited material from the Saxån area. However, if 
we study events in the period between the Kongemose 
and the Ertebølle culture in Scania, basically the fol
lowing seems to have happened:

• Flint craft was rationalized
• The size of settlement sites decreased drastically
• The interior was once again colonized
• Nutrition strategies were changed

The simplification of flint craftsmanship has already 
been discussed, but why did this process arise at all? 
The simplest explanation is of course that a new, faster 
and more short-term economy required greater speed in 
tool production. It did not matter how the tools were 
shaped, as long as they worked (Karsten 2001:105). 
There is probably a grain of truth in this, but at the 
same time it implies that people, under the stress of hav
ing to acquire food, simply did not have the time to 
make more complex objects. The occurrence of well- 
formed bone points and especially slotted bone points 
in this period argues against a one-sided explanation 
like this. It is rather the case that we have, at this level 
too, found a thread which leads on to a discussion of 
more general social changes. The extensive production 
of high-quality blades documented in the earlier 
Kongemose society has prestige written all over it.

At the Tågerup site, at least one of these flintsmiths 
sat with his back to the sea, fully exposed to the habi
tation site further up (cf. fig. 20). Here he could show 
off his skilled handicraft, and the prestige lay in the 
skill itself rather than in the finished product. From 
this we may conclude that the performance of this 
craft also required an audience. It is a forgivable hu
man trait to want to display one’s finest accomplish
ments, but if there are no spectators, this incentive dis
appears. On the small habitation sites of the Vedbæk 
phase, perhaps in most cases used by one family 
group, the most important incentive for this craft 
would simply have vanished.4

Moving on to consider the size of these settlement 
sites, at present we know only of some small sites in 
southern Scandinavia. This may be due to the small 
extent of previous excavations, but the tendency is 
found even on totally excavated sites (cf. Karsten 
2001). This need not mean that the number of people 
also decreased suddenly. A more plausible interpreta
tion is that the social units actually became smaller 
and more scattered in the landscape. The local popula
tion base may have decreased, but in the region as a 
whole there was probably a constant number of peo
ple moving along the coasts and up the rivers of 
Scania.

It seems as if several of the lakes of Scania suddenly 
attracted groups of hunters (cf. Farsson 1989:3, 
1990d, 2000). One example is Yddingesjön, located in 
the inner hummocky landscape of south-west Scania; 
this lake shows a massive presence of people in the 
Late Mesolithic, starting in the late Kongemose cul
ture (Karsten 1986, 2001; Karsten &c Regnell 1995). 
The almost totally excavated settlement site of Böke- 
berg III on the former shore of the lake verifies this 
picture. From having been scarcely visited during the 
Maglemose and Kongemose periods, a static settle
ment site pattern was established in the late Vedbæk 
phase and seems to have gone unchanged for 500 
years. Throughout this period, the late Kongemose/ 
early Ertebølle culture, it is not possible to discern any 
spatial demarcation between habitation and activity 
areas. The specialized hunting economy in the autumn 
and winter was wholly focused on red deer, whereas 
people concentrated on roe deer in the summer half of 
the year (Eriksson & Magnell 2001b:73). The inland 
settlement of Ageröd V, located in central Scania, also 
has parallels to the situation at Bökeberg (cf. Larsson 
1983a: 116ff; Lepiksaar 1983a:162).

The changes in nutrition strategy are demonstrat
ed, paradoxically, in both the pronounced specializa
tion and the more ruthless hunting. At certain places 
in the interior there were evidently specialized red deer 
hunters, whereas the coastal population caught and 
killed all kinds of animals, with less and less concern 
for their size and age. Although the evidence is small, 
in the material from the settlement sites in the Saxån 
estuary we can also see a tendency towards an increase 
in cod fishing, which reaches its full impact in the early 
Ertebølle culture (cf. Cardell 1998:301; Eriksson & 
Magnell 2001a:209).

Our impression of the time between the classical 
Kongemose culture and the subsequent early part of 
the Ertebølle culture is that the period left behind sev
eral crucial features of the traditions and old patterns
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of life. On the other hand, there are several phenome
na which look forward, with a strong link to what 
would become the cultural and economic foundation 
of the Ertebølle people. We may just as well say it out
right: the Vedbæk phase feels like the introduction to 
the Ertebølle culture, rather than the close of the 
Kongemose culture.

The re-establishment of the settlement at Tågerup 
during the Ertebølle phase seems to have been bursting 
with individualism within the framework of a dynam
ic, strong collective. There is striking flexibility in the 
material culture, as also in nutrition strategies, build
ing styles, and rituals. Flint technology is now domi
nated by a simple flake industry. Interestingly enough, 
the change from blade technology to simple flake tech
nologies seems to correlate with the earliest occur
rence of a wholly permanent settlement (Stafford 
1995:248f). Parry & Kelley (1987) are also able to 
show, in a study of the Late Woodland period (c. 500 
AD) in the eastern United States, Anasazi (c. 600 AD) 
in the south-west, and in Central America (c. 1500- 
1000 BC) that there can be a link between an increas
ing degree of sedentism and a reduced proportion of 
blade technology.

The Ertebølle people adapted quickly to chang
ing situations and willingly found stimuli elsewhere. 
The long-term concern about the use of local re
sources was a thing of the past; people maximized 
and rationalized production and resource use, al
most as in any industrial society. They were not par
ticularly worried that this could not be continued in 
the long run, since the varied social organizations 
were by nature adaptive and flexible (cf. Rowley- 
Conwy 1983:126; 1998:201).

This means that the transition to a classic farming 
society need not have been so dramatic. The Erte
bølle people’s extensive fish-trapping devices re
quired the same maintenance and supervision as any 
arable field or livestock herd. Sedentism was a pre
condition for this “aquaculture”, and the substantial 
houses, together with the adjacent burial place, man
ifest the stationary life. The very concept of Neoli- 
thization, which formerly chiefly embraced tillage 
and animal husbandry, is now viewed in a much wid
er perspective. Modern archaeology prefers to dis
cuss the Neolithization process as a period with new 
ways of thinking and regarding the world (cf. Jenn- 
bert 1984a:100; Petersson 1999). Whether or not 
this development during the Stone Age is a crucial 
factor in deciding if a population should be consid
ered Neolithized, we can claim on good grounds that 
the Ertebølle culture, from the middle part of the pe

riod onwards, should be viewed as a form of Neolith
ic period. At any rate, the link to the Mesolithic peri
od is no longer as obvious. The difference in material 
culture, mentality, and to some extent also economy, 
is much greater between the Kongemose culture and 
Ertebølle culture than that between the Ertebølle cul
ture and the Early Neolithic. Poul Otto Nielsen 
(1985, 1993:84) says that the flint technology shows 
a continuity rather than a breach between the stone 
craft of the Ertebølle culture and that of the Early 
Neolithic in Denmark, even though the latter period 
witnessed the introduction of new artefact forms. 
Michael Stafford (1995:229), in a study of flint from 
Amosen and Norsminde in Denmark, shows that it is 
not possible in these assemblages to distinguish Late 
Mesolithic everyday tools such as scrapers, knives, 
and transverse arrowheads from their early Neolithic 
counterparts.

Votive practice likewise shows evidence for this link 
between the Late Mesolithic and the Neolithic. Jo
hansen sees here “a general continuity from Mesolithic 
to Neolithic, and not a watershed as formerly postulat
ed” (1989:13). On some of the larger accumulated Ne
olithic votive sites (cf. Karsten 1994:166ff) archaeolo
gists have even found obvious ritual Mesolithic depos
its, both as hoards and as single objects of flint and 
bone, within the same areas as the Neolithic (Larsson 
1987:10; Karsten 1989:85; Svensson 1993; Trönndal 
1993; cf. Noe-Nygaard & Richter 1990:175ff). In Den
mark, several Ertebølle pots have been found in wet
lands in similar circumstances to those of the Early Ne
olithic votive pottery deposits (Ebbesen 1980; Bennike 
Sc Ebbesen 1986:99), which indicates that the roots of 
the mainly Danish custom of depositing pots in wetland 
should be sought in the Late Mesolithic.

The old Late Mesolithic sites show continued use 
by the formally Early Neolithic cultures. This has 
been interpreted as showing that Neolithic popula
tions supplemented their mainly agricultural econo
my with hunting and fishing (Skaarup 1973:1 If). 
The fact that collecting shellfish more or less stopped
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with the dissolution of the Ertebølle culture (An
dersen 1991:38), however, need not indicate a declin
ing interest in marine resources during the Neolithic. 
In fact, more fish-trapping devices were built, and 
they were bigger (cf. Pedersen 1997:124ff). These re
quired the same tending and maintenance as their 
Mesolithic predecessors, and the question is, to what 
extent were the Neolithic coastal sites really just sat
ellite sites? Is it perfectly possible that several of them 
were actually occupied the whole year round, with 
basically the same activities as during the Mesolithic. 
Jennbert thinks that there is evidence of a similar use 
of the landscape in both the Late Mesolithic and the 
Early Neolithic.5

In the material from the coastal Stone Age site of 
Löddesborg in western Scania, there are moreover a 
handful of sherds of Ertebølle pottery with impres
sions of cereal grains (Jennbert 1984a:94f, 115). This 
suggests that the introduction of crop growing as a 
concept did not come like a bolt from the blue (Jenn
bert 1999:262ff). It should be remembered that the 
indications of simple forest plantations with different 
bushes can be traced far back in the Late Mesolithic. 
Likewise, plant collection was an ancient custom and 
the digging stick a tried and tested tool. When the 
new forms of economic activity finally caught on, it 
was a logical result of the Ertebølle people’s almost 
opportunistic attitude to the economy. Cultivation 
began as a gradually increasing supplement, not as a 
substitute for hunting, fishing, and gathering. It was 
only when “Neolithic” phenomena and objects be
gan to dominate and cultivation took on a leading 
role in the economy that we archaeologists, in Ver- 
hart’s words, “designate this stage ‘Neolithic’” (Ver- 
hart 2000a:231).

Is there any morphological evidence in the skeleton 
material to indicate any radical changes in lifestyle and 
diet 6,000 years ago? If we look at the average height 
of the Mesolithic Danish population (men 166 cm and 
women 154 cm),6 we see that this is scarcely different 
from that of Early Neolithic populations (men 165 cm

and women 153 cm). On the other hand, we can see a 
much more accentuated difference between the Early 
Neolithic population and the people who lived in the 
middle and Late Neolithic (men 171 cm and women 
156 cm, cf. Bennike & Alexandersen 1997:154). The 
differences in height are particularly clear in the male 
group. One of the few eras which can show compara
ble drastic changes is the period from AD 1850 (with 
meagre living conditions) until 1990 AD (Bennike 
1993:37).

Juel Jensen, in her study of Neolithic sickles, has 
noted that these objects account for just 0.3% of the 
finds in the first part of the period. On the other hand, 
there is a distinct increase, both in the objects them
selves and particularly in the intensity of their use, in the 
period MN AIL Juel Jensen interprets this as a reflec
tion of cultivation gaining momentum only some way 
into the Middle Neolithic (Juel Jensen 1993:150f). The 
same results can be discerned on the basis of the low 
frequency of traces of cultivation and domesticated 
crops on Early Neolithic sites (cf. Thorpe 1996:120f). 
Results of several different investigations thus indicate 
that it was in the Middle Neolithic that the crucial 
change in the economy took place. Compilations of 
Danish investigations show that numbers of cattle grew 
and barley increasingly took the place of different types 
of wheat (Andersen, S. T. 1993:88). It was probably a 
new pastoral economy, perhaps in combination with 
more bountiful cereal products from the barley, that in
fluenced people’s physique.

The discussion above may seem like a sideline, but 
the intention here is to make yet another in a series of 
attempts to make the Neolithization process seem less 
dramatic. We believe that, from a southern Swedish 
perspective, the Early Neolithic should be regarded ei
ther as an integral part of the end of the Mesolithic, or 
- even more attractive - that the classical lifestyle as 
hunter-gatherers came to an end with the Kongemose 
culture and that people in the Ertebølle culture had in 
fact already adopted a totally new outlook on them
selves and the world around them. II



Topics in cultura y

Comments

1. Funds for continued excavations have been grant- 4. 
ed by the National Heritage Board, but the land-
owner has refused access to the site.

2. The finds that have been held up as a probable ex
ample of burial at sea are Møllegabet II, south of Fu- 
nen (Grøn & Skaarup 1991; Skaarup & Grøn 1991;
Skaarup 1995:400). According to the excavators, the 
find circumstances suggest that the deceased - a 
man - was laid in a dugout anchored in the water
off the coast from the site. The dugout then sank, 5.
and the erosive effect of the sea meant that the re
mains of the body and the grave goods were gradu
ally spread out.

3. At the Ertebølle site of Nederst in Jutland, archaeolo
gists have found a woman's skeleton under the shell 
heap, which evidently cannot be associated with a 
burial. Perhaps this is evidence of burial on the
ground surface (Brinch Petersen 1990b; Kannegaard 6. 
Nielsen 1990:166)?

Juel Jensen (1986:31) has touched on this topic, that 
is, the reason why blade technology more or less 
ceased. Although the discussion concerns a techno
logical shift between the Late Mesolithic and the Neo
lithic, the spirit is the same: "This apparent shift from 233
primary, specialized workmanship to secondary 'scav
enging' for tool blanks reflects an obvious change in 
attitudes towards the small tools, which might have 
implications far beyond the scope of technology."
In connection with the discussion of landscape use, 
we should mention bone finds from domesticated 
livestock at the Löddesborg settlement site (Hall
ström 1984). Welinder (1998:67), however, believes 
that the finds, most of them fragmented jaws and 
teeth, can hardly be distinguished from bones of au
rochs. No bones linked to domesticated livestock can 
be associated with the deepest layers either.
Note: estimates of height are mainly based on skele
tons from the Ertebølle culture.
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the Tagerup Excavations The largest Stone Age excavation

ever undertaken in southern Scandinavia was carried out at Tågerup 

in western Scania. The settlement site yielded a wealth of information 

concerning the middle and late Mesolithic, such as graves, objects of 

bone and wood, house structures and fish traps. This book is the final 

presentation of the results. It provides a new view of these periods, with 

interpretations of Mesolithic mentalities never attempted before in Scan

dinavia, from a standpoint independent of the canon of contemporary 

Stone Age research. The Tågerup excavation is a major contribution 

to the understanding of the North European Mesolithic.
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